UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K

(Mark One) ☑ ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023

or

□ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Commission file number: 001-34180



STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delawar	e		7	7-0513190
State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization			I.R.S. Emplo	yer Identification No.
2 Tower Place, Suite 2000	South San Francisco,	СА		94080
Address of principal ex		e number, including are	ea code: (650) 266-6000	Zip Code
	Securities regist	tered pursuant to Section	in 12(b) of the Act:	
Title of each class Common Stock, \$0.001 par value per sha	re	Trading Symbol(s) LAB		each exchange on which registered Vasdaq Global Select Market
	Securities regist	tered pursuant to Section None	n 12(g) of the Act:	
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seaso Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file				
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such fili			ities Exchange Act of 1934 during the p	receding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted e for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such		a File required to be submitt	ed pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S	-T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accele "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging grow			er reporting company, or an emerging gr	owth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer,"
Large accelerated filer			Accelerated filer	
Non-accelerated filer	\boxtimes		Smaller reporting company	\boxtimes
			Emerging growth company	
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the of the Exchange Act. \Box	e registrant has elected not to use the	he extended transition period	for complying with any new or revised	financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a)
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed a repo (15 U.S.C. 7262(b)) by the registered public accounting firm that prep			ctiveness of its internal control over fina	ancial reporting under Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act
If securities are registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Ac \Box	t, indicate by check mark whether	the financial statements of th	ne registrant included in the filing reflect	the correction of an error to previously issued financial statements.
Indicate by check mark whether any of those error corrections period pursuant to $\$240.10D-1(b)$. \Box	are restatements that required a re	ecovery analysis of incentive	-based compensation received by any of	the registrant's executive officers during the relevant recovery

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes 🗆 No 🗵

As of June 30, 2023, the aggregate market value of the voting and non-voting common equity held by non-affiliates of the registrant was approximately \$132.7 million based on the closing sale price on that date. Shares of common stock held by each executive officer and director and by each other person who may be deemed to be an affiliate of the Registrant have been excluded from this computation. The determination of affiliate status for this purpose is not necessarily a conclusive determination for other purposes.

As of February 21, 2024, there were 290,117,930 shares of the registrant's common stock outstanding

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

Portions of the registrant's proxy statement in connection with the registrant's annual meeting of stockholders, scheduled to be held in June 2024, are incorporated by reference in Part III of this report. Except as expressly incorporated by reference, such proxy statement shall not be deemed to be part of this report.

STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC.

FISCAL YEAR 2023 FORM 10-K ANNUAL REPORT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

108

117

PART I

PARTI		
ITEM 1.	Business	1
ITEM 1A.	Risk Factors	24
ITEM 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	58
ITEM 1C.	<u>Cybersecurity</u>	58
ITEM 2.	Properties	59
ITEM 3.	Legal Proceedings	60
ITEM 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	60

PART II

ITEM 5.	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	61
ITEM 6.	[Reserved]	61
ITEM 7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	62
ITEM 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	71
ITEM 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	72
ITEM 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosures	105
ITEM 9A.	Controls and Procedures	105
ITEM 9B.	Other Information	105
ITEM 9C	Disclosures Regarding Foreign Jurisdictions that Prevent Inspections	105

PART III

ITEM 10.	Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	106
ITEM 11.	Executive Compensation	106
ITEM 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	106
ITEM 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	106
ITEM 14.	Principal Accounting Fees and Services	106
PART IV		
ITEM 15.	Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules	107
ITEM 16.	Form 10-K Summary	107

i

INDEX TO EXHIBITS

SIGNATURES

Special Note Regarding Forward-looking Statements and Industry Data

This Annual Report on Form 10-K contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, that are based on our management's beliefs and assumptions and on information currently available to our management. The forward-looking statements are contained principally in the sections entitled "Business," "Risk Factors," and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations." Forward-looking statements include information concerning our possible or assumed future cash flow, revenue, sources of revenue and results of operations, cost of product revenue and product margin, operating and other expenses, unit sales and the selling prices of our products, business strategies, financing plans, expansion of our business, investments to expand our customer base, plans for our products, competitive position, industry environment, potential growth opportunities, market growth expectations, the effects of competition, our planned use of the proceeds from the Bridge Loans and Private Placement Issuance described herein, cost structure optimization, acceleration of growth, potential merger and acquisition (M&A) activity and restructuring plans (including expense reduction activities involving potential subleasing and talent relocation plans, modifications to the scope of the company's proteomic and genomics businesses and discontinuing of certain product lines) and our expectations regarding the benefits and integration of acquired businesses and/or products (including in connection with our merger with SomaLogic, Inc. in January 2024). Forward-looking statements include statements that are not historical facts and can be identified by terms such as "anticipates," "believes," "could," "seeks," "estimates," "expects," "intends," "may," "plans," "potential," "predicts, "projects," "should," "would," or similar expressions and the negatives of those terms.

Forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties, and other factors that may cause our actual results, performance, or achievements to be materially different from any future results, performance, or achievements expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements. We discuss these risks in greater detail in the section entitled "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Given these uncertainties, you should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements.

Forward-looking statements represent our management's beliefs and assumptions only as of the date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Except as required by law, we assume no obligation to update these forward-looking statements, or to update the reasons actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements, even if new information becomes available in the future. You should read this Annual Report on Form 10-K completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect.

This Annual Report on Form 10-K also contains estimates, projections and other information concerning our industry, our business, and the markets for certain of our products, including data regarding the estimated size of those markets. Information that is based on estimates, forecasts, projections, market research or similar methodologies is inherently subject to uncertainties and actual events, or circumstances may differ materially from events and circumstances reflected in this information. Unless otherwise expressly stated, we obtained this industry, business, market, and other data from reports, research surveys, studies, and similar data prepared by market research firms and other third parties, industry, medical and general publications, government data, and similar sources.

Standard BioTools, the Standard BioTools logo, Fluidigm®, the Fluidigm logo, 48.AtlasTM, Access ArrayTM, AdvantaTM, Advanta EASETM, AtlasTM, BiomarkTM, "Bringing new insights to life"TM, C1TM, CallistoTM, Cell-IDTM, CyTOF®, CyTOF XTTM, the CyTOF XT logo, D3TM, Delta GeneTM, DirectTM, Digital ArrayTM, Dynamic ArrayTM, EP1TM, EQTM, FC1TM, Flex SixTM, Flow ConductorTM, FluiDesignTM, HeliosTM, High-Precision 96.96 GenotypingTM, HTITM, HyperionTM, HyperionTM, IMCTM, Imaging Mass CytometryTM, Immune Profiling AssayTM, JunoTM, Maxpar®, MCDTM, MSL®, NanoflexTM, Open AppTM, PathsetterTM, PolarisTM, qdPCR 37KTM, Script BuilderTM, Script HubTM, SingularTM, SNP TraceTM, SNP TypeTM, "Unleashing tools to accelerate breakthroughs in human health"TM, X9TM Real Time PCR System, XgradeTM, SomaLogic®, SomaScan®, SOMAmer®, SomaSignal®, Power by SomaLogicTM, DataDelveTM, and CardioDM are trademarks or registered trademarks of Standard BioTools Inc. or its affiliates in the United States and/or other countries. Other service marks, trademarks and trade names referred to in this Annual Report on Form 10-K are the property of their respective owners.

Unless the context requires otherwise, references in this Annual Report on Form 10-K to "Standard BioTools," the "Company," "we," "us," and "our" refer to Standard BioTools Inc. and its subsidiaries.

PART I

ITEM 1. BUSINESS

Overview

Standard BioTools Inc. is driven by a bold purpose – unleashing tools to accelerate breakthroughs in human health. We develop, manufacture and sell technologies that help biomedical researchers in their search for developing medicines faster and better. Our tools provide insights in health and disease using our proprietary mass cytometry and microfluidics technologies, which serve applications in proteomics and genomics, respectively.

Within proteomics our mass cytometry technology is embodied in two analytical platforms: flow cytometry and tissue imaging or spatial biology. Our flow cytometry systems (HeliosTM and CyTOF XT) deeply profile cell phenotype and function. Referenced by more than 2,200 peer-reviewed publications around the world, our CyTOF technology has set a new standard in human immune profiling with our proprietary digital readout. Our spatial biology systems (HyperionTM Imaging System and Hyperion+TM Imaging System) enable highly multiplexed protein biomarker detection at a single cellular level in tissues and tumors while still preserving tissue architecture and cellular morphology information and without any autofluorescence artifacts by using our Imaging Mass CytometryTM (IMCTM) technology.

Within genomics, our microfluidics technology with our proprietary Integrated Fluidic Circuits (IFCs) provides high throughput and automated workflows for quantitative polymerase chain reaction (PCR), gene expression, copy number variation analysis, and next-generation sequencing (NGS) library preparation. These automated systems are used to detect somatic and genomic variations from a range of different sample types which provide cost efficiencies, flexibility and proven analytical performance that customers need to meet the increasing demands of molecular biomarker analysis for diagnostics and research applications.

On January 5, 2024, we completed the merger (the Merger) with SomaLogic, Inc. (SomaLogic), creating a leading provider of differentiated multi-omics tools for research.

Strategic Investment Transaction and Business Restructuring

On April 1, 2022, our stockholders approved the closing of a private placement of preferred stock to Casdin Private Growth Equity Fund II, L.P. and Casdin Partners Master Fund, L.P. (collectively, Casdin) and Viking Global Opportunities Illiquid Investments Sub-Master LP and Viking Global Opportunities Drawdown (Aggregator) LP (collectively, Viking and together with Casdin, the Purchasers). On the closing date, April 4, 2022, we sold an aggregate of \$225.0 million worth, and converted \$25.0 million of previously issued bridge loans (the Bridge Loans), into shares of Series B-1 Convertible Preferred Stock and Series B-2 Convertible Preferred Stock pursuant to separate Series B Convertible Preferred Stock Purchase Agreements, dated and effective as of January 23, 2022, with each of the Purchasers (the Private Placement Issuance). The \$250.0 million proceeds from the Bridge Loans and Private Placement Issuance are being used for working capital and general corporate purposes. On the closing date, the stockholders also approved the name change of our company to "Standard BioTools Inc."

In connection with the closing of the private placement, Dr. Michael Egholm was appointed President and Chief Executive Officer and Alex Kim as Chief Operating Officer of the Company. Between April 2022 and today, Mr. Egholm has rebuilt our entire executive leadership team, assembling a team of disciplined operators that we believe can execute our vision to become a diversified leader in life sciences tools. Collectively, the Standard BioTools executive leadership team has over 140 years of combined life sciences experience. We have also reconstituted our board of directors since early 2022, adding significant life sciences operating, technology and capital markets expertise. In only seven quarters since the initiation of our restructuring plans in April 2022, our new management has significantly improved our legacy business performance, as demonstrated by the results of the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023 during which revenues increased 9% year-to-year (including over 40% growth in instrument revenue), gross margins expanded by more than 25% year-to-year, operating expenses declined by approximately 17% year-to-year, and operating cash burn declined by 53% year-to-year.

Merger With SomaLogic, Inc.

On January 5, 2024, we completed the Merger with SomaLogic and Martis Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and direct wholly owned subsidiary of the Company (Merger Sub), pursuant to which, at the effective time of the Merger (the Effective Time), among other matters, Merger Sub merged with and into SomaLogic, with SomaLogic surviving as a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in that certain Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of October 4,

2023, by and between the Company, SomaLogic and Merger Sub (the Merger Agreement), at the Effective Time, each share of SomaLogic common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share (SomaLogic Common Stock), converted into the right to receive 1.11 shares (the Exchange Ratio) of the Company's common stock, par value \$0.001 per share.

SomaLogic is catalyzing drug research and development and biomarker identification as a global leader in proteomics technology. With a single 55 microliter plasma or serum sample, SomaLogic can run 11,000 protein measurements, covering more than a third of the approximately 20,000 proteins in the human body and twice as many as other proteomic platforms. For more than 20 years SomaLogic has supported pharmaceutical companies, and academic and contract research organizations who rely on SomaLogic's protein detection and analysis technologies to fuel drug, disease, and treatment discoveries in such areas as oncology, diabetes, and cardiovascular, liver and metabolic diseases.

The combination of Standard BioTools and SomaLogic represents an opportunity for the combined company to leverage this operational expertise and discipline to achieve cost synergies for the combined company and to create new revenue opportunities with the combined platform, which we believe will inure to the benefit of our customers and create long-term value for the combined company's stockholders.

Including expected acquired cash and investments, the combined company had a balance of approximately \$565.5 million of cash, cash equivalents, shortterm investments and restricted cash at December 31, 2023, which amount includes SomaLogic's unaudited cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments of \$449.8 million as of December 31, 2023. For the year ended December 31, 2023, the combined company had pro forma revenue of \$192.4 million, which amount includes SomaLogic's unaudited 2023 revenue of \$86.1 million. The preliminary combined company cash and revenue included in this Form 10-K has been prepared by, and is the responsibility of, Standard BioTools' management. PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP has not audited, reviewed, examined, compiled, nor applied agreed-upon procedures with respect to the preliminary financial data. Accordingly, PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP does not express an opinion or any other form of assurance with respect thereto.

The disclosures in this Item 1 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K (the Annual Report) under the heading "Business" speak to the combined company subsequent to the Merger unless otherwise noted. However, the financial results described herein relate, except as otherwise expressly noted herein, to Standard BioTools on a standalone basis without to giving effect to Merger and, accordingly, do not include the results of SomaLogic. Future filings, beginning with our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ending March 31, 2024, will reflect the results of the combined company.

Strategy

Our new leadership team has identified three strategic priorities: revenue growth, improving operating discipline through the Standard BioTools Business Systems (SBS) and strategic capital allocation.

Revenue Growth

One of our top priorities is to grow our instrument, consumables and service revenue. We have established new growth strategies for our product lines, returning our business to growth in 2023. This growth has been driven by over 40% increase in instrument revenue, led by new placements of our Hyperion XTi Imaging System, which we launched in April 2023. Importantly, we believe growth in instrument placements is a leading indicator. And while we expect to see continued variability in quarter-to-quarter instrument placements, the growing installed base expands future consumables and service pull-through, which are significant drivers of both revenue and margin growth.

We continue to invest in research and development (R&D) to create and launch new products and have adopted best practice approaches to improve our lead generation and funnel management growth, among other things.

Improving Operating Discipline Through SBS

Our second priority is to improve our operating discipline through the implementation of SBS. We are leveraging SBS with a set of organizing principles, rigorous standard work processes, and a continuous improvement mindset to build more efficient operations and commercial execution and reduce costs.

Following the closing of our private placement described above, we implemented a phased restructuring plan designed to improve efficiencies, expand gross margins, reduce operating costs and better align our workforce with the current needs of our business.

Key highlights of our restructuring initiatives have included:

- **Expanding Gross Margins.** Through implementation of lean SBS principles, we have reduced manufacturing costs, improved manufacturing efficiencies, reduced key raw materials costs, reduced obsolescence exposure and improved capacity utilization, all resulting in gross margin improvement of over 960 basis points in 2023, as compared to 2022.
- **Reducing General and Administrative Expenses.** We have significantly lowered general and administrative spend through a reduction in headcount and a decrease in office space in order to better align our spending with more streamlined operations. Specifically, we reduced our real estate footprint, including our headquarters location in South San Francisco while fostering remote work for certain employees. As of December 31, 2023, we have entered into sublease agreements for approximately 50% of our corporate headquarters location and we expect to recognize future sublease rental income of \$11.9 million over approximately 6 years.
- **Right Sizing Our Microfluidics Business.** We have significantly reduced our expenses in microfluidics research and development and marketing while narrowing our commercial focus to high value niche markets for specialized applications. Gross margin for this business segment improved by over 1,950 basis points in 2023, as compared to 2022.
- **Rationalizing our Product Portfolio.** We discontinued certain products including Laser Capture Microdissection (LCM), Flow Conductor, and COVID-19 diagnostic offerings, which are not essential to our core business focus.

Strategic Capital Allocation

Our third priority is strategic capital allocation. We are actively pursuing business development opportunities in the life sciences industry with consolidation and synergies expected to be a key growth driver to sustain the longer-term value proposition of the Company. The merger with SomaLogic is our latest step forward toward unlocking value in a highly fragmented market through scale, diversification and operational expertise.

Market Opportunity

We participate in growing and emerging market segments within the broader proteomics and genomics markets.

Proteomics

The market for proteomics is broadly defined as instruments, consumables and reagents, software, and services for all technologies used in the identification of proteins. Proteins perform a vast array of functions within living organisms, including catalyzing metabolic reactions, replicating DNA, signaling response to stimuli and transporting molecules from one location to another. The proteome varies and is dynamic. Every cell in an individual organism has the same set of genes, but the set of proteins produced in different tissues differ from one another and are dependent on gene expression. Protein analysis is required to profile and understand cellular function as well as the interaction in tissues and other complex microenvironments. Within the proteomics market, we focus on Flow Cytometry and Spatial Biology.

Flow Cytometry is a method to detect and measure physical and chemical characteristics of cells or particles. With our CyTOF technology, we focus in a smaller sub-segment of Flow Cytometry for high-parameter analysis defined as greater than 20 parameters.

- Traditional flow cytometry utilizes a suspension of cells in a stream of fluid and passes them through an electronic detection apparatus to allow simultaneous multi-parameter analysis of the physical and chemical characteristics of up to thousands of cells per second. Although traditional flow cytometry technologies are high-throughput with single-cell analysis capabilities, a key limitation is the use of fluorescent dyes to label antibodies for detection. These fluorescent labels have emission spectra that typically overlap, making it challenging to optimize reagents to analyze many protein markers at once. In general, the number of protein targets for conventional flow cytometry is less than about 10 with significant reagent optimization often involved.
- Our CyTOF technology is similar to traditional flow cytometry but is based primarily on antibodies using heavy metal isotope labels rather than fluorescent labels for detection of proteins, enabling the significant expansion of the number of parameters analyzed per individual cell versus conventional flow cytometry technologies, as well as providing superior data quality. With high-throughput, single-cell analysis capabilities and the ability to analyze more protein markers per individual cell, researchers have more granular information, which allows them to identify and characterize even finer subpopulations of cells.

Spatial Biology, which itself is a sub-segment of the broader Tissue Image Analysis market that includes immunohistochemistry and in-situ hybridization, is the study of single cells in its spatial context to understand the role of heterogeneity in cell function and assess complex phenotypes and tumor-immune interactions in the tissue and tumor microenvironment.

• Immunohistochemistry is a method by which cells in a tissue section are stained with antibodies and then imaged with a

conventional or fluorescent microscope. Antibodies selected to bind to proteins of interest can be conjugated with either chromogenic or fluorescent labels, allowing cellular proteins to be visualized in spatial context. Immunohistochemistry is used broadly throughout the life sciences industry, and in clinical research to better understand the characteristics and relationship of cancerous versus normal cells in biopsy tissue. In general, the number of simultaneously imageable proteins is less than five, with researchers only able to achieve a higher-parameter resolution using serial sections (several adjacent sections of the same tissue) or other highly laborious, more serial staining methods.

- Cyclic immunofluorescence is a method using an iterative process in which tissue slides are repeatedly stained and imaged with a fluorescent microscope, and then antibody stripping using denaturants. This method allows higher parameter analysis versus immunohistochemistry.
- Imaging mass cytometry is similar to immunohistochemistry but is based primarily on antibodies using heavy metal isotope labels rather than fluorescent or chromogenic labels for detection of proteins. This method enables a significant expansion of the number of parameters simultaneously analyzed per tissue section rather than in adjacent sections or via serial staining protocols. This method also eliminates issues of using fluorescent technology to image highly auto-fluorescent tissues.

Genomics

The market for genomics is broadly defined as instruments, consumables and reagents, software, and services for all technologies used in the identification of genes (DNA, RNA) and their function. The hereditary material or nucleic acid of an organism is often referred to as its genome, the protein-encoding regions of which are commonly known as genes. Analysis of variations in genomes, genes and gene activity in and between organisms can provide insights into their health and functioning.

Within the genomics market, we focus on two sub-segments: qPCR analysis and NGS library preparation.

There are several forms of genetic analysis in use today, including genotyping, gene expression analysis and NGS:

- Genotyping involves the analysis of DNA variations across individual genomes. There are multiple forms of variants, including single nucleotide polymorphism (SNPs), insertion-deletions and copy number variation. A common application of genotyping focuses on analyzing SNPs to determine whether a SNP or group of SNPs are associated with a particular genetic trait, such as propensity for a disease.
- Gene expression analysis involves measuring the levels of particular ribonucleic acid sequences known as messenger RNAs (mRNAs), which have been transcribed from genes. Determining these levels is important because mRNAs are often translated by the cell into proteins and may affect the activity of the cell or the larger organism.
- Gene expression and genotyping are studied through a combination of various technology platforms that characterize gene function and genetic variation. These platforms often rely on PCR amplification to generate exponential copies of a DNA sample to provide sufficient signal to facilitate detection. Real-time quantitative PCR (real-time qPCR) is a more advanced form of PCR that makes it possible to quantify the number of copies of DNA present in a sample.
- NGS is a process by which researchers are able to determine the particular order of nucleotide bases that comprise all or a portion of a particular gene or genome (in the case of DNA sequencing) or gene transcript or sample transcriptome (in the case of RNA sequencing). NGS is routinely used for studies across the research continuum including basic research, biomarker discovery, translational research, and clinical research.

OEM Markets

We also utilize our proprietary microfluidics technology to collaborate with OEM providers to pursue market opportunities outside our core markets. These OEM markets are highly varied, and we believe represent significant expansion opportunities for our technology.

Products

We market life science tools, including preparatory and analytical instruments, consumables, and software for single cell proteomics analysis via mass cytometry and tissue imaging, and protein detection and analysis technologies and services for genomics analysis via real-time PCR and NGS library preparation.

Throughout 2022 and 2023, we have greatly enhanced our proteomics offerings through continuous quality improvements and targeting of our flagship flow cytometry instrument, the CyTOF XTTM System, and the commercial release of our third-generation imaging solution for spatial biology, the Hyperion XTiTM Imaging System.

We have begun to more clearly distinguish the technological and workflow advantages of our flow cytometry solution. The CyTOF XT is the only technology that can do a high number of both extra cellular markers and intra cellular markers. The ability to do both at the same time allows our customers to gain biological insights that would otherwise go unnoticed using competing technologies.

Since the commercial launch of the Hyperion XTiTM Imaging System in the second quarter of 2023, the system's market-leading data quality and throughput continue to be very well-received, and we believe early customer feedback suggests that it is the strongest contender in the emerging field of spatial biology for translational research.

In addition, at the end of 2022, we completed the strategic repositioning of our microfluidics, or genomics, business, consolidating the portfolio to a single commercially available instrument, the Biomark X9, which combines the functionality of the Juno and the Biomark HD with improved workflow and performance. The Juno and Biomark HD are still available to legacy customers under certain circumstances. We continued to deliver the Signature Q100 microfluidics platform to our OEM collaborator, Olink Holding AB.

As discussed above, on January 5, 2024, we completed the Merger with SomaLogic, a global leader in proteomics technology. With a single 55 microliter plasma or serum sample, SomaLogic can run 11,000 protein measurements, covering more than a third of the approximately 20,000 proteins in the human body and twice as many as other proteomic platforms. For more than 20 years, SomaLogic has supported pharmaceutical companies, and academic and contract research organizations who rely on SomaLogic's protein detection and analysis technologies to fuel drug, disease and treatment discoveries in such areas as oncology, diabetes, and cardiovascular, liver and metabolic diseases.



Standard BioTools offers a comprehensive suite of multi-omics technologies.

Our primary instrument offerings are summarized in the table below:

Product	Product Description	Applications	
Single Cell Proteomics			
Analytical Systems:			
CyTOF XT [™] System	The CyTOF XT mass cytometry system performs highly automated high-parameter (>50) single-cell analysis using antibodies conjugated to metal isotopes.	Flow Cytometry	
Hyperion XTi™ Imaging System	Our third-generation spatial biology instrument, the Hyperion XTi TM Imaging System brings together	Tissue Imaging	
	<i>-</i>		

Product	Product Description	Applications
	imaging capability with proven high-parameter mass cytometry technology to enable the simultaneous detection of up to 40 protein markers in the spatial context of the tissue microenvironment.	
Genomics		
Analytical and Preparatory Instruments:		
X9 TM Real-Time PCR System	Real-time PCR analytical instrument, including pre-processing steps for microfluidics-based workflows using IFCs.	Real-time PCR analysis
Biomark TM HD System	Real-time PCR analytical instrument for microfluidics-based workflows using prepared IFCs.	Real-time PCR analysis
IFC Controllers (HX, MX, and RX)	Each controller is designed to work with specific IFC formats: (i) IFC Controller MX- for priming and loading the 48.48 Dynamic Array TM IFC, the 12.765 Digital Array TM , IFC, the 48.770 Digital Array IFC, and qdPCR 37K TM , (ii) IFC Controller HX- for priming and loading the Flex Six TM Gene Expression IFC and Flex Six Genotyping IFC, 96.96 Dynamic Array IFC, (iii) IFC Controller RX- for loading the 192.24 Gene Expression IFC, 192.24 Genotyping IFC, and the 24.192 Dynamic Array IFC for gene expression.	Real-time PCR analysis

Integrated Fluidic Circuits

Our IFCs incorporate several different types of technology that together enable us to use multi-layer soft lithography (MSL) technology to rapidly design and deploy new microfluidic applications with state-of-the-art commercial manufacturing processes. The first level of our IFC technology is a library of components that perform basic microfluidic functions, such as pumps, mixers, single-cell capture chambers, separation columns, control logic, and reaction chambers. The second level of our IFC technology comprises the architectures we have designed to exploit our ability to conduct thousands of reactions on a single IFC. The third level of our IFC technology involves the interaction of our IFCs with the actual laboratory environment.

Instrumentation and Software

Our mass cytometry instrumentation technology includes a custom-designed inductively coupled plasma ion source, ion-optical and vacuum systems, and instrument control electronics. With our CyTOF systems, individual cells are atomized, ionized, and extracted. A time-of-flight mass analyzer separates atomic ions of different mass-to-charge ratios, providing information on temporal distribution of ions. Our Imaging Mass Cytometry systems combine mass cytometry technology with imaging capability to enable simultaneous interrogation of up to 50 protein markers in the spatial context of the tissue microenvironment. Our systems have the ability to utilize up to 135 channels to detect additional parameters to meet future market needs.

Our microfluidics-based X9 Real-Time PCR system includes our custom thermal cycler, a sophisticated fluorescence imaging system, and on-board scripting and protocol control software, and utilizes our IFC technology for a wide range automated genomics applications.

We also offer specialized software to manage and analyze the unusually large amounts of data produced by our systems. We offer Cytobank, our cloudbased platform of analytical tools, FCS Express7 Flow, and Maxpar Pathsetter data analysis packages for use with the CyTOF systems. For our Imaging Mass Cytometry platform, Hyperion, we offer various state of the art software packages to enable data analysis from basic to translational research: CyTOF Software 7.0, MCD Viewer, histoCAT, Visiopharm Phenomap and Indica Lab Halo. Our bioinformatic toolset, the Singular software, facilitates the analysis and visualization of single-cell gene expression data. More recently, we extended the scope of the toolset to include DNA analysis tools.

Assays and Reagents

We manufacture over 800 metal-conjugated antibodies for use with our mass cytometry and Imaging Mass Cytometry instruments to allow detection of up to 48 protein targets simultaneously in a single cell for a total of more than 50 detected cellular parameters. Our metal-conjugated antibodies are manufactured using metal-chelating polymers, which are produced using proprietary polymerization processes and subsequent post-polymerization modifications.

Our genotyping and single nucleotide polymorphism type (SNP Type) assay products consist of assay design and custom content delivery systems for gene expression and genotyping, respectively. These offerings provide low-cost alternatives to other available chemistries and allow customers to use IFCs in more flexible ways with validated assays for their targets of interest.

SomaLogic® Offerings and Applications

Effective with the closing of our Merger on January 5, 2024, our SomaLogic offering consists primarily of a service model whereby we receive samples (including from pharmaceutical, biotechnology or academic clients), perform the SomaScan® assay, and subsequently use bioinformatics and analytics to further refine the collected data and deliver the results back to the customer.

SomaScan® Assay

As of January 5, 2024, the SomaScan® assay measures approximately 11,000 protein targets in a single sample. The SomaScan® assay is designed to have breadth (or number of proteins measured), precision, specificity, dynamic range, depth (or lower limits of detection), and throughput. SomaScan® assay customers can also gain access to individual SOMAmer® reagents for a wide range of follow-up studies, which is a feature we consider to be a unique addition to our research services in comparison to the offerings of other proteomic platforms. The SomaScan 11K Platform is the largest proteomics offering available on the market.

SomaScan[®] Certified Sites

The SomaScan Certified Sites program allows global pharmaceutical and biotech companies, academic and core labs, and government research institutions to run our industry leading proteomics platform on site with the same precision, robustness, and reproducibility seen in our assay services facility. Certified Sites run the assay on the same equipment as in the SomaLogic Assay Service facility utilizing a reagent based kit. As of January 4, 2024, we had 17 Certified Sites, utilizing the SomaScan Assay kits.

SomaSignalTM Tests

As of January 5, 2024, we had 15 SomaSignalTM tests currently available for use as laboratory developed tests (LDTs) under our CLIA certification, with several more in various stages of development. As of January 5, 2024, we had 29 RUO tests primarily targeting clinical trial applications, such as characterizing and monitoring patients through the clinical trial cycle. We believe our SomaSignalTM tests will provide health systems and national health services with a leading-edge scientific tool set to allocate resources, risk stratify both populations and individual patients and personalize therapy.

SOMAmer® Reagents

Customers have been granted licenses to use a limited subset of our SOMAmer® reagents and to access to our Systematic Evolution of Ligands by Exponential enrichment ("SELEX") technology in three ways: (i) through the transfer of individual reagents that have been developed by SomaLogic, (ii) through the transfer of custom reagents developed by SomaLogic on behalf of a customer, and (iii) through the development of custom reagents by a customer after receiving a license to perform the SELEX process and to use the subsequently developed reagents. An example of the commercial use of SOMAmer® reagents by a licensee of SomaLogic is the inclusion of SOMAmer® reagent-based inhibitors of thermophilic enzymes, such as polymerases used in a product category offered by certain biotechnology companies referred to as "hot-start" PCR amplification.

Customers

We sell our instruments and consumables for research use only (RUO) to leading academic research institutions, translational research and medicine centers, cancer centers, clinical research laboratories, and biopharmaceutical, biotechnology, and plant and animal research companies. One genomics customer accounted for 10% and 11% of our total revenue for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

Marketing, Sales, Service and Support

We distribute our systems through our direct sales force and support organizations located in North America, Europe, and Asia-Pacific, and through distributors or sales agents in European, Latin American, Middle Eastern, and Asia-Pacific countries. Our sales and marketing efforts are targeted at laboratory directors and principal investigators at leading academic, translational research, healthcare consortiums, and biopharmaceutical companies who need reliable life science automation solutions to power their disease research with the goal of providing actionable insights.

Our sales process often involves numerous interactions and demonstrations with multiple people within an organization. Some potential customers conduct in-depth evaluations of the system, including running experiments on our system and competing systems. In addition, in most countries, sales to academic or governmental institutions require participation in a tender process involving preparation of extensive documentation and a lengthy review process. As a result of these factors and the budget cycles of our customers, our sales cycle, the time from initial contact with a customer to our receipt of a purchase order, can often be 12 months or longer.

Manufacturing

Our manufacturing operations are located in Singapore and Canada. Our facility in Singapore manufactures IFCs and assemblies of microfluidics instruments. In 2022, assembly of microfluidics instruments was insourced to our Singapore facility to reduce cost and improve product quality. All of our IFCs for commercial sale and some IFCs for our research and development purposes are also fabricated at our Singapore facility. Our mass cytometry instruments and reagents for commercial sale, as well as for internal research and development purposes, are manufactured at our facility in Canada. Our genomics reagent manufacturing was transferred from South San Francisco to Markham, Canada in late 2022.

Additionally, in connection with the Merger we acquired additional manufacturing operations in Boulder, Colorado. Our facility in Boulder manufactures reagents, SomaScan® assay kits, and other consumables used to run SomaScan® assays.

We rely on a limited number of suppliers for certain components and materials used in our products. Key components in Standard BioTools legacy products and SomaLogic products are supplied by sole or limited source suppliers. The loss of a single or sole source supplier would require significant time and effort to locate and qualify an alternative source of supply, if at all, and could adversely impact our business. For additional information, please refer to "Item 1A. Risk Factors."

Laboratory Operations

We perform all of our SomaSignalTM tests in our laboratory facility located in Boulder, Colorado. Our laboratory is certified under the Clinical Laboratory Improvement Amendments of 1988 (CLIA) and accredited by the College of American Pathologists (CAP). Our laboratory is certified for performance of high-complexity testing by the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) in accordance with the Clinical Laboratory Improvement Amendments of 1988 (CLIA) and is licensed by certain other states requiring out-of-state licensure including California, Maryland, Pennsylvania and Rhode Island.

We believe that our existing laboratory facility is adequate to meet our business needs for at least the next 12 months and that additional laboratory space will be available on commercially reasonable terms, if required.

Quality Assurance

Our quality assurance function oversees the quality of our laboratory operations. We have established oversight for systems implementation and maintenance procedures, document control processes, supplier qualification, preventive or corrective actions and employee training processes that we believe achieves excellence in operations. We continuously monitor and improve our processes and procedures and believe this high-quality service leads to customer satisfaction and retention.

Research and Development

We have assembled experienced research and development teams at our South San Francisco, California, Markham, Ontario, Canada, and Singapore locations and have the scientific, engineering, software, bioinformatic, and process talent that we believe is required to grow our business.

The largest components of our current research and development efforts are in the areas of new products, new applications and new content. We launched our Hyperion Imaging System in October 2017. The Hyperion Imaging System provides spatial resolution of protein expression in complex tissue samples at the single-cell level, quantitative measurement using metal isotope tags, and analysis of up to 40 proteins, while having 135 channels available. We also developed metal-labeled antibodies compatible with formalin fixed paraffin embedded tissue samples, to be used with the Hyperion Imaging System. In 2022 we launched the Hyperion+ Imaging System, our second-generation imaging platform.

In 2019, we launched the Maxpar Direct Immune Profiling Assay, a sample-to-answer workflow for comprehensive human immune profiling for use with our CyTOF systems, which puts pre-titrated antibodies in dry format in a single tube, with automated software that provides data analysis in as few as five minutes. This assay is reproducible from site-to-site and lot-to-lot, which is important for translational and pharma/biotech research work. We have collaborated with industry partners to enable workflows and software for the Hyperion and CyTOF systems. Also in 2019, we added seven new metal antibody labels, becoming the first company to enable 50-plex cytometry panels, and launched three Imaging Mass Cytometry panel kits as well as CyTOF Software v7.0, an updated CyTOF software application.

In May 2021, we launched the new, fourth generation cell suspension mass cytometry system, CyTOF XT. Its main features include automation of sample introduction and acquisition, and lower cost of ownership and enhanced performance in resolution of cell populations. The system enables storage of pelleted samples in the cooled autosampler, automated resuspension of pellets, and addition of beads standards.

We also invest significantly in research and development efforts to expand our microfluidics applications. For example, we continue to develop and commercialize various panel sets for use with our systems. In 2017, we successfully launched the AdvantaTM Immuno-Oncology Gene Expression Assay, which is a 170-gene expression qPCR assay that enables profiling of tumor immunobiology and new biomarker identification. In 2019, we launched the AdvantaTM RNA-Seq NGS Library Prep Kit. Designed to drive significant improvement in the RNA-seq workflow, the Advanta RNA-Seq NGS Library Prep Kit together with the JunoTM system delivers an integrated solution for automated, cost-efficient NGS library prep. In 2020, we expanded our microfluidics franchise to develop products for the COVID-19 testing marketplace and we launched the AdvantaDx SARS-CoV-2 RT-PCR assay. These COVID-19 related products were discontinued in 2022.

In 2022, we launched the X9 Real Time PCR System: a next-generation system platform that integrates all the features of all our legacy platforms into one ultra-compact footprint with a simple-to-operate user interface. In addition, we secured significant development collaborations, including for development of OEM systems using our microfluidics technology.

The second component of our research and development effort is to continuously develop new manufacturing processes and test methods to drive down manufacturing costs, increase manufacturing throughput, widen fabrication process capability, and support new microfluidic devices and designs.

Additionally, in connection with the Merger we acquired research and development facilities in Boulder, Colorado and La Jolla, California. These facilities are focused on the discovery of protein biomarkers and the development of slow off-rate modified aptamers (SOMAmers®), which are modified nucleic acid-based protein binding reagents that are specific for their cognate proteins. The facility in La Jolla is specifically focused on creating small-mid plex solutions for SOMAmer® technology that will enable SomaLogic products to serve additional market segments.

We expect some synergies to be achieved in research and development activities as the combined company shares certain resources; however, the research and development efforts of SomaLogic and Standard BioTools will continue to operate independently for the foreseeable future, with primarily the same teams that were in place prior to the Merger.

Competition

The life science markets are highly competitive and expected to grow more competitive with the increasing knowledge gained from ongoing research and development. We believe that the principal competitive factors in our target markets include quality of product, cost of capital equipment and supplies; reputation among customers; innovation in product offerings; flexibility and ease of use; accuracy

and reproducibility of results; competition for human resources; and compatibility with existing laboratory processes, tools, and methods.

We compete with both established and development stage life science companies that design, manufacture, and market instruments for gene expression analysis, genotyping, other nucleic acid detection, protein expression analysis, imaging, and additional applications. In addition, a number of other companies and academic groups are in the process of developing novel technologies for life science markets. Many of our competitors enjoy several competitive advantages over us, including significantly greater name recognition; greater financial and human resources; broader product lines and product packages; larger sales forces and e-commerce channels; larger and more geographically dispersed customer support organizations; substantial intellectual property portfolios; larger and more established customer bases and relationships; greater resources dedicated to marketing efforts; better established and larger scale manufacturing capability; and greater resources and longer experience in research and development. For additional information, please refer to "Item 1A. Risk Factors."

To successfully compete with existing products and future technologies, we need to demonstrate to potential customers that the performance of our technologies and products, the solutions we provide our customers, as well as our customer support capabilities, are superior to those of our competitors.

Intellectual Property

Patents

We have developed a portfolio of issued patents and patent applications directed towards commercial products and technologies in development. As of December 31, 2023, we owned or licensed approximately 400 patents and had over 175 pending patent applications worldwide. Our utility patents have expiration dates ranging up to year 2039, and our design patents have expiration dates ranging up to year 2039.

As of December 31, 2023, SomaLogic owned or licensed more than 660 patents and had approximately 435 pending patent applications worldwide. SomaLogic's utility patents have expiration dates ranging up to year 2043.

License Agreements

We have entered into licenses for technologies from various companies and academic institutions.

Genomics Technologies. Our core genomics technology originated at the California Institute of Technology (Caltech) in the laboratory of Professor Stephen Quake, who is a co-founder of Fluidigm (now Standard BioTools Inc.). We license genomics technology from Caltech, Harvard University, and Caliper Life Sciences, Inc. (Caliper), now a PerkinElmer company.

- We exclusively license from Caltech relevant patent filings relating to developed technologies that enable the production of specialized valves and pumps capable of controlling fluid flow at nanoliter volumes. The license agreement will terminate as to each country and licensed product upon expiration of the last-to-expire patent covering licensed products in each country. The U.S. issued patents we have licensed from Caltech expire between now and year 2025.
- We have entered into a co-exclusive license agreement with Harvard University for the license of relevant patent filings relating to genomics technology. The license agreement will terminate with the last-to-expire of the licensed patents. The U.S. issued patents we have licensed from Harvard University expire between now and year 2027.

Proteomics. Some of the intellectual property rights covering our mass cytometry products were subject to a license agreement (the Original License Agreement) between Fluidigm Canada Inc. (now Standard BioTools Canada Inc.), and PerkinElmer Health Sciences, Inc. (PerkinElmer). Under the Original License Agreement, Fluidigm Canada Inc, received an exclusive, royalty bearing, worldwide license to certain patents owned by PerkinElmer in the field of inductively coupled plasma (ICP)-based proteomics, including the analysis of elemental tagged materials in connection therewith (the Patents), and a non-exclusive license for reagents outside the field of ICP-based mass cytometry. In November 2015, we entered into a patent purchase agreement with PerkinElmer pursuant to which we purchased the Patents for a purchase price of \$6.5 million and a patent assignment agreement. Accordingly, we have no further financial obligations to PerkinElmer under the Original License Agreement. Contemporaneously with the purchase of the Patents, we entered into a license agreement with PerkinElmer pursuant to which we granted the Original License Agreement. Contemporaneously with the purchase of the Patents, we entered into a license agreement with PerkinElmer pursuant to which we granted PerkinElmer a worldwide, non-exclusive, fully paid-up license to the Patents in fields other than (i) ICP-based mass analysis of atomic elements associated with a



biological material, including any elements that are unnaturally bound, directly or indirectly, to such biological material (Mass Analysis) and (ii) the development, design, manufacture, and use of equipment or associated reagents for such Mass Analysis. The license will terminate on the last expiration date of the Patents, currently expected to be in November 2026, unless earlier terminated pursuant to the terms of the license agreement.

InstruNor AS. In January 2020, we completed the acquisition of InstruNor AS (InstruNor) for \$7.2 million, including \$5.2 million in cash and \$2.0 million in stock. InstruNor provided automated sample preparation solutions for proteomics and flow cytometry instrument markets and became part of Standard BioTools Inc.'s proteomics business. Included in this acquisition were certain intellectual property portfolio assets comprised of patents and/or patent applications directed to various aspects of automated cell pretreatment instruments. The expiration dates for the issued patents in this patent portfolio extended to March 2033. We recognized a \$3.5 million impairment charge on InstruNor's developed technology intangible asset in the second quarter of 2022 related to our discontinued Flow Conductor product line.

Any loss, termination, or adverse modification of our licensed intellectual property rights could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, and financial condition. For additional information, please refer to "Item 1A. Risk Factors."

Other

In addition to pursuing patents and licenses on key technologies, we have taken steps to protect our intellectual property and proprietary technology by entering into confidentiality agreements and intellectual property assignment agreements with our employees, consultants, OEM counterparties and collaborators and, when needed, our advisers.

Government Regulation

We are subject to a variety of laws and regulations in the United States, the European Union and other countries. The level and scope of the regulation varies depending on the country or defined economic region, but may include, among other things, the research, development, testing, clinical trials, manufacture, storage, recordkeeping, marketing authorization, labeling, safety, efficacy, packaging, advertising, promotion and commercial sales and distribution, of many of our products.

Clinical Laboratory Improvement Amendments of 1988

We are required to hold certain federal, state and local licenses, certifications and permits to operate our clinical laboratory facility in Boulder, Colorado, including the performance of certain diagnostic assays. Under CLIA, we are required to hold a certificate applicable to the categories of laboratory tests we perform and to comply with standards applicable to our operations, including test processes, personnel, facilities administration, equipment maintenance, recordkeeping, quality systems and proficiency testing. We must maintain CLIA certification to be eligible to bill for diagnostic services provided to Medicare beneficiaries. Many commercial third-party payors also require CLIA certification as a condition of payment.

Our Boulder facility holds a current CLIA certificate. To renew our CLIA certificate, we are subject to survey and inspection every two years to assess compliance with program standards. We elect to participate in the accreditation program of CAP. CMS has deemed CAP standards to be equally or more stringent than CLIA regulations and has approved CAP as a recognized accrediting organization. Inspection by CAP is performed in lieu of inspection by CMS for CAP-accredited laboratories. Because we are accredited by the CAP Laboratory Accreditation Program, we are deemed to also comply with CLIA. The regulatory and compliance standards applicable to the testing we perform may change over time, and any such changes could have a material effect on our business.

Penalties for non-compliance with CLIA or CAP requirements include suspension, limitation or revocation of the laboratory's CLIA or CAP certificate, as well as a directed plan of correction, state on-site monitoring, civil money penalties, civil injunctive suit or criminal penalties, as applicable.

State Laboratory Licensing

Our Boulder facility also holds a state license issued by the Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment (CDPHE). Colorado law and regulations establish standards for the day-to-day operation of a clinical laboratory, including the training and skills required of laboratory personnel and quality control.

Federal Oversight of Laboratory Developed Tests and Certain Devices

The laws and regulations governing the marketing of diagnostic products are evolving, extremely complex, and in many instances, there are no significant regulatory or judicial interpretations of these laws and regulations. We perform our diagnostic tests like the SomaSignalTM assays in our Boulder, Colorado CLIA-certified and CAP-accredited clinical laboratory, and we believe such tests are primarily regulated under CLIA, as administered by CMS, as well as by applicable state laws, as described above. The FDA regulates any diagnostic tests that meet the definition of a medical device, except under specific, narrow circumstances. The Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act (FDCA) defines a medical device as "an instrument, apparatus, implement, machine, contrivance, implant, in vitro reagent, or other similar or related article, including a component part, or accessory, which is, among other things: intended for use in the diagnosis of disease or other conditions, or in the cure, mitigation, treatment, or prevention of disease, in man or other animals and which does not achieve its primary intended purposes through chemical action within or on the body of man or other animals and which is not dependent upon being metabolized for the achievement of any of its primary intended purposes." By this definition, in vitro reagents and diagnostic tests are considered medical devices. Specifically, the FDA defines an in vitro diagnostic test (IVD), as "reagents, instruments, and systems intended for use in the diagnosis of disease or other conditions of the state of health, in order to cure, mitigate, treat, or prevent disease or its sequelae." Therefore, the FDA generally considers diagnostic testing products like ours to be IVDs subject to the agency's regulatory requirements.

Among other things, pursuant to the FDCA and its implementing regulations, the FDA regulates the research, testing, manufacturing, safety, labeling, storage, recordkeeping, pre-market clearance or approval, marketing and promotion and sales and distribution of medical devices, including IVDs, in the United States to ensure that medical products distributed domestically are safe and effective for their intended uses. In addition, the FDA regulates the export of medical devices manufactured in the United States to international markets. Many of the instruments, reagents, kits or other consumable products used within our laboratory facility are regulated as medical devices and therefore must comply with FDA quality system regulations and certain other device requirements. We have policies and procedures in place to ensure that we source such materials from suppliers that are in compliance with any applicable medical device regulatory requirements.

The FDCA classifies medical devices into one of three categories based on the risks associated with the device and the level of control necessary to provide reasonable assurance of safety and effectiveness. Devices deemed by the FDA to pose the greatest risk, such as life-sustaining, life-supporting or implantable devices or devices deemed not substantially equivalent to a previously 510(k) cleared device, are categorized as class III. These devices typically require submission and approval of a premarket approval application (PMA). Devices deemed to pose lower risk are categorized as either class I or II. For most class II devices, a manufacturer must submit to the FDA a 510(k) premarket notification submission requesting clearance of the device for commercial distribution in the United States. However, some low-risk class II devices are exempted from this requirement. When a 510(k) premarket notification submission demonstrating that the device is "substantially equivalent" to a predicate device, which is: (i) a device that was legally marketed prior to May 28, 1976, for which PMA approval is not required, (ii) a legally marketed device that has been reclassified from class II to class II or class I, or (iii) another legally marketed, similar device that has been cleared through the 510(k) clearance process. Class II devices may also be subject to special controls such as performance standards, post-market surveillance, FDA guidelines, or particularized labeling. Most class I devices are exempt from 510(k) premarket notification requirements, but like class II and III devices, are subject to general controls, such as registration and listing, quality system, labeling, and reporting requirements.

After the FDA permits a device to enter commercial distribution, numerous regulatory requirements apply. These include: the Quality System Regulation, which requires manufacturers to follow elaborate design, testing, control, documentation and other quality assurance procedures during the manufacturing process; labeling regulations; the FDA's general prohibition against promoting products for unapproved or "off-label" uses; and the medical device reporting regulation, which requires that manufacturers report to the FDA if their device may have caused or contributed to a death or serious injury or malfunctioned in a way that would likely cause or contribute to a death or serious injury if the malfunction were to recur. The FDA has broad post-market and regulatory and enforcement powers. Failure to comply with the applicable U.S. medical device regulatory requirements could result in, among other things, warning letters, fines, injunctions, consent decrees, civil penalties, repairs, replacements, refunds, recalls or seizures of products, total or partial suspension of production, the FDA's refusal to grant future premarket clearances or approvals, withdrawals or suspensions of current product applications, and criminal prosecution.

In February 2022, we were granted an Emergency Use Authorization (EUA) for our the Advanta Dx COVID-19 EASE Assay, which was authorized for the qualitative detection of nucleic acid from SARS-CoV-2 in nasopharyngeal swab, oropharyngeal swab, mid-turbinate nasal swab, and anterior nasal swab specimens from individuals suspected of COVID-19 by their healthcare provider. Subsequently, in February 2023, the FDA granted our request to withdraw the EUA for our Advanta Dx SARS-CoV-2 RT-PCR Assay. We submitted our request to withdraw such EUA as we had discontinued commercial distribution of the product.

Although the FDA has statutory authority to assure that medical devices, including IVDs, are safe and effective for their intended uses, the FDA has generally exercised its enforcement discretion and not enforced applicable device regulations with respect to IVDs that are



designed, manufactured and used within a single high-complexity CLIA-certified laboratory. Such tests are referred to as LDTs. We believe that the SomaSignalTMassays we offer for clinical diagnostic use are LDTs, as are our near-term pipeline candidate tests intended for clinical diagnostic use. However, in October 2023, the FDA issued a proposed rule aimed at regulating LDTs under the current medical device framework and proposing to phase out its existing enforcement discretion policy for this category of diagnostic tests; the public comment period ended in early December 2023. The proposal envisions that the LDT enforcement policy phase-out process would occur in gradual stages over a total period of four years, with pre-market approval applications for high-risk tests to be submitted by the 3.5-year mark, although more details are expected to be provided with the upcoming final rule. The likelihood of the FDA finalizing the proposed rule in April 2024 (as is currently projected), as well as potential litigation challenging the agency's authority to take such action, is uncertain at this time. Affected stakeholders continue to press for a comprehensive legislative solution to create a harmonized paradigm for oversight of LDTs by both the FDA and CMS, instead of implementation of the proposed FDA administrative action, which may be disruptive to the industry and to patient access to certain diagnostic tests.

Even though we presently commercialize some of our SomaSignalTM tests as LDTs, the FDA may disagree that such tests are within the scope of its current enforcement discretion criteria for LDTs, or our SomaSignalTM tests may in the future become subject to more onerous regulation by the FDA. For several years, members of Congress have been working with stakeholders on a possible bill to regulate in vitro clinical tests including LDTs. For example, as drafted and re-introduced for consideration in the 118th Congress, legislation called the Verifying Accurate, Leading-edge IVCT Development (VALID Act), has been garnering bipartisan and bicameral support. The VALID Act would codify into law the term "in vitro clinical test" (IVCT) to create a new medical product category separate from medical devices that includes products currently regulated as IVDs as well as LDTs. The VALID Act would also create a new system for labs and hospitals to use to submit their tests electronically to the FDA for approval, which is aimed at reducing the amount of time it takes for the agency to approve such tests, and establish a new program to expedite the development of diagnostic tests that can be used to address a current unmet need for patients.

It is unclear whether the VALID Act would be passed by Congress in its current form or signed into law by the President. If the FDA finalizes its position on regulation of LDTs through the ongoing notice-and-comment rulemaking process or the VALID Act or other federal legislation is passed reforming the government's regulation of LDTs, or alternatively, if the FDA disagrees with our assessment that our SomaSignalTMassays intended for clinical diagnostic use fall within the definition of an LDT, we could, for the first time, be subject to enforcement of regulatory requirements such as registration and listing requirements, medical device reporting requirements and quality control requirements. Any new legislation or FDA regulations affecting LDTs may result in increased regulatory burdens on our ability to continue marketing our tests and to develop and introduce new tests in the future. Additionally, if and when the FDA begins to actively enforce its premarket submission regulations with respect to LDTs generally or our SomaSignalTM tests in particular, whether as a result of new legislative authority or culmination of the current notice-and-comment rulemaking process, we may be required to obtain premarket clearance for our SomaSignalTM assays intended for clinical diagnostic use under Section 510(k) of the FDCA or approval of a PMA. The process for submitting a 510(k) premarket notification and receiving FDA clearance usually takes from three to 12 months, but it can take significantly longer and approval is not guaranteed. PMA approval typically requires extensive clinical data and can be significantly longer, more expensive and more uncertain than the 510(k) clearance process. If premarket review is required for some or all of our tests, the FDA could require that we stop selling our products pending clearance or approval and conduct clinical testing prior to making submissions to the FDA to obtain premarket clearance or approval and conduct clinical testing prior to making submissions to the FDA to o

Regulation of Clinical Trials

We may in the future conduct research studies for our SomaSignalTMtests intended for clinical diagnostic use and our other assays in development that involve clinical investigators and human subjects (or stored specimens from human subjects) at sites in the United States. We may need to conduct additional clinical trials for the SomaSignalTM tests for clinical use, as well as other tests we may offer in the future, to drive test adoption in the marketplace and reimbursement. Should we not be able to perform these studies, or should their results not provide clinically meaningful data and value for clinicians, adoption of our tests could be impaired and we may not be able to obtain reimbursement for them.

The conduct of clinical trials is also subject to extensive federal and institutional regulations intended to assure that the data and reported results are credible and accurate and that the rights, safety, and welfare of study participants are protected. Most studies involving human participants must be reviewed and approved by, and conducted under the auspices of, a duly-constituted institutional review board (IRB), which is a multi-disciplinary committee responsible for reviewing and evaluating the risks and benefits of a clinical trial for participating subjects and monitoring the trial on an ongoing basis. Companies sponsoring the clinical trials and investigators also must comply with, as applicable, regulations, guidelines and IRB requirements for obtaining informed consent from the study subjects, following the protocol and investigational plan, adequately monitoring the clinical trial, and timely reporting of adverse events. The sponsoring

company or the IRB may suspend or terminate a clinical trial at any time on various grounds, including a finding that the subjects are being exposed to an unacceptable health risk. In addition, trials involving human subjects often require significant time and cash resources to complete and are subject to a high degree of risk, including risks of experiencing delays, failing to complete the trial or obtaining unexpected or negative results.

Laboratory Technology for Research Use Only

Our proteomics, genomics, and analytical instruments, reagents, and other consumables are currently intended for, labeled and sold for research use only (RUO) applications, and we sell them to academic institutions, life sciences and clinical research laboratories that conduct research, and biopharmaceutical and biotechnology companies for non-clinical and non-diagnostic purposes. In addition, the SomaLogic offerings, other than the SomaSignalTM assays intended for clinical diagnostic use, are intended and offered for RUO applications. Such products are not intended or promoted for use in clinical practice in the diagnosis of disease or other conditions. Accordingly, they are not subject to pre- and post-market controls for medical devices by the FDA, with the exception that we must comply with the agency's regulations relating to the labeling of IVDs intended for RUO applications. In accordance with such regulations, our RUO products are labeled, "For Research Use Only. Not for use in diagnostic procedures."

The FDA's final guidance document "Distribution of In Vitro Diagnostic Products Labeled for Research Use Only or Investigational Use Only" (the RUO/IUO Guidance), provides the FDA's thinking on when IVDs are properly labeled for RUO or for IUO. The RUO/IUO Guidance explains that merely including a labeling statement that the product is for research purposes only will not necessarily render the device exempt from the FDA's clearance, approval, or other regulatory requirements if the totality of circumstances surrounding the distribution of the product indicate that the manufacturer knows its product is being used by customers for clinical diagnostic uses or that the manufacturer intends such uses. These circumstances may include, among other things, written or verbal marketing claims regarding a product's performance in clinical diagnostic applications, a manufacturer's provision of technical support for clinical validation or clinical applications of the product, or solicitation of business from clinical laboratories, all of which FDA may consider evidence of intended uses that conflict with RUO/IUO labeling. In the future, certain of our products or related applications could become subject to regulation as medical devices by the FDA. If we are required to submit our products for pre-market review by the FDA, we may be required to delay marketing and commercialization while we obtain pre-market clearance or approval from the FDA. There would be no assurance that we could ever obtain such clearance or approval.

In some cases, our customers may, on their own initiative and without consulting us, use our RUO-labeled products in their own LDTs or in other FDAregulated products for clinical diagnostic use.

Advertising of Laboratory Technologies and Services

Whether our proteomics or genomics technologies or our laboratory assays are not regulated by FDA, regulated as class I or class II devices, or subject to enforcement discretion with respect to FDA's device requirements, advertising for such services and products is subject to federal truth-in-advertising laws enforced by the Federal Trade Commission (FTC), as well as comparable state consumer protection laws. Under the Federal Trade Commission Act (FTC Act), the FTC is empowered, among other things, to (a) prevent unfair methods of competition and unfair or deceptive acts or practices in or affecting commerce; (b) seek monetary redress and other relief for conduct injurious to consumers; and (c) gather and compile information and conduct investigations relating to the organization, business, practices, and management of entities engaged in commerce. The FTC has very broad enforcement authority, and failure to abide by the substantive requirements of the FTC Act and other consumer protection laws can result in administrative or judicial penalties, including civil penalties, injunctions affecting the manner in which we would be able to market services or products in the future, or criminal prosecution.

Federal and State Anti-Kickback Laws

The Federal Anti-Kickback Statute makes it a felony for a person or entity, including a clinical laboratory, to knowingly and willfully offer, pay, solicit or receive any remuneration, directly or indirectly, overtly or covertly, in cash or in kind, in order to induce or in return for the referral of an individual for the furnishing of, or the recommending or arranging for the furnishing of, purchasing, leasing, ordering or arranging for or recommending purchasing, leasing or ordering of any item or service that is reimbursable in whole or in part, under any federal healthcare program. A person or entity does not need to have actual knowledge of the statute or specific intent to violate it in order to have committed a violation. Courts have broadly interpreted the scope of the Anti-Kickback Statute and generally have held that the statute may be violated if merely one purpose of a payment arrangement is to induce referrals.

In addition to statutory exceptions to the Anti-Kickback Statute, regulations provide for a number of safe harbors. If an arrangement meets the provisions of a safe harbor or exception, it is deemed not to violate the Anti-Kickback Statute, and the parties are immune from prosecution. An arrangement must fully comply with each element of an applicable safe harbor in order to qualify for protection.

Failure to meet the requirements of an exception or a safe harbor does not render an arrangement illegal. Rather, the government may evaluate such arrangements on a case-by-case basis, taking into account all facts and circumstances.

A violation of the Anti-Kickback Statute may result in imprisonment for up to ten years and significant fines for each violation and additional administrative civil money penalties, plus up to three times the amount of the remuneration paid. Convictions under the Anti-Kickback Statute result in mandatory exclusion from federal healthcare programs for a minimum of five years. In addition, a violation of the Anti-Kickback Statute can serve as the basis of liability under the federal False Claims Act, which is discussed in greater detail below.

Although the Anti-Kickback Statute applies only to items and services reimbursable under any federal healthcare program, a number of states, including California, have passed statutes substantially similar to the Anti-Kickback Statute that apply to all third-party payors, including commercial insurers, and, in some states, to patients without insurance. The California Attorney General and courts have interpreted the California anti-kickback and fee-splitting laws in substantially the same way as the courts have interpreted the Anti-Kickback Statute. Penalties under such state laws include imprisonment and significant monetary fines.

In addition, in October 2018, the Eliminating Kickbacks in Recovery Act of 2018 (EKRA) was enacted as part of the Substance Use-Disorder Prevention that Promotes Opioid Recovery and Treatment for Patients and Communities Act. EKRA is an all-payor anti-kickback law that makes it a criminal offense to pay any remuneration to induce referrals to, or in exchange for, patients using the services of a recovery home, a substance use clinical treatment facility, or laboratory. However, unlike the Anti-Kickback Statute, EKRA is not limited to services covered by federal healthcare programs but applies more broadly to services covered by "healthcare benefit programs," including commercial third-party payors. Although EKRA apparently was intended to reach patient brokering and similar arrangements to induce patronage of substance use recovery and treatment, the language in EKRA is broadly written. Further, certain of EKRA's exceptions are inconsistent with the Anti-Kickback Statute and regulations. EKRA permits the U.S. Department of Justice to issue regulations clarifying EKRA's exceptions or adding additional exceptions, but such regulations have not yet been issued.

Other Federal and State Healthcare Laws

In addition to the requirements discussed above, several other healthcare fraud and abuse laws could have an effect on our business. For example, federal law permits the Office of Inspector General for the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS-OIG) to exclude an individual or entity from Medicare or Medicaid for charging federal healthcare programs, including Medicare or Medicaid, substantially in excess of its usual charges for its items or services absent a finding of good cause. The terms "usual charge" and "substantially in excess" are subject to varying interpretations, and the HHS OIG has withdrawn multiple versions of a proposed rule intended to implement the statute.

The federal False Claims Act prohibits, among other things, a person from knowingly presenting, or causing to be presented, a false or fraudulent claim for payment to the federal government. In addition to actions initiated by the government itself, the statute authorizes actions to be brought on behalf of the federal government by a private party having knowledge of the alleged fraud pursuant to its *qui tam* provisions. Because the complaint in a *qui tam* action is initially filed under seal, the action may be pending for some time before the defendant is even aware of the action. Regardless of whether the government intervenes in the action, the relator, if successful, will receive a percentage of the recovery. In addition, providers and suppliers must report and return any overpayments received from the Medicare and Medicaid programs within 60 days of identification, and failure to identify and return such overpayments exposes the provider or supplier to federal False Claims Act liability. Violation of the federal False Claims Act may result payment of up to three times the actual damages sustained by the government, plus significant per-claim civil penalties, as well as mandatory exclusion from government healthcare programs. Several states, including California, have enacted comparable false claims laws that may apply regardless of payor.

The federal civil monetary penalties law (the CMP Law) prohibits, among other things, (1) the offering or transfer of remuneration (including a waiver of copayments and deductible amounts) to a Medicare or Medicaid beneficiary if the person knows or should know it is likely to influence the beneficiary's selection of a particular provider, practitioner, or supplier of services reimbursable by Medicare or Medicaid, unless an exception applies; (2) employing or contracting with an individual or entity that the provider knows or should know is excluded from participation in a federal healthcare program; (3) billing for services requested by an unlicensed physician or an excluded provider; (4) billing for medically unnecessary services; and (5) presenting or causing to be presented a claim to a federal healthcare program that the person knows or should know is for an item or service that was not provided as claimed or is false or



fraudulent. The penalties for violating the CMP Law may include exclusion, substantial fines, and payment of up to three times the amount billed, depending on the nature of the offense.

Federal criminal statutes prohibit, among other actions, knowingly and willfully executing, or attempting to execute, a scheme to defraud any healthcare benefit program, including those administered by commercial payors, and knowingly and willfully falsifying, concealing or covering up a material fact or making any materially false, fictitious or fraudulent statement in connection with the delivery of or payment for healthcare benefits, items or services. Like the Anti-Kickback Statute, this federal criminal statute requires a showing of intent, but a person or entity does not need to have actual knowledge of the statute or specific intent to violate it in order to have committed a violation.

The Physician Payments Sunshine Act imposes annual reporting requirements on manufacturers of certain devices, drugs and biologics for certain payments and transfers of value by them and in some cases their distributors to physicians (defined to include doctors, dentists, optometrists, podiatrists and chiropractors), certain other healthcare providers (such as nurse practitioners), and teaching hospitals, as well as ownership and investment interests held by physicians (as defined under the statute) and their immediate family members. It applies to manufacturers when their products become eligible for reimbursement under a federal healthcare program such as Medicare or Medicaid. Any failure to comply with these reporting requirements could result in significant fines and penalties. Because we manufacture our own IVD products solely for use by or within our Boulder laboratory facility, we believe that we are exempt from these reporting requirements. We may become subject to such reporting requirements under the terms of current CMS regulations, however, if enacted federal legislation renders our tests regulated by FDA, or if FDA finalizes its recently initiated notice-and-comment rulemaking to exercise authority over LDTs as medical devices or otherwise requires us to obtain premarket clearance or approval for one or more of our tests. A determination that we have violated these laws and regulations, or a public announcement that we are being investigated for possible violations, could adversely affect our business, prospects, results of operations or financial condition.

We are also subject to applicable state restrictions on laboratory billing. These laws vary from state to state but generally are intended to prevent a provider who ordered but did not perform the service from billing for that service at a markup. For example, California has an anti-markup statute with which we must comply, which prohibits a provider from charging for any laboratory test that it did not perform unless the provider (a) notifies the patient, client or customer of the name, address and charges of the laboratory performing the test, and (b) charges no more than what the provider was charged by the clinical laboratory that performed the test except for any other service actually rendered to the patient by the provider (for example, specimen collection, processing and handling). This provision applies, with certain limited exceptions, to licensed persons such as physicians and clinical laboratories regulated under California's Business and Professions Code. A violation of this provision can lead to imprisonment and/or a fine of up to \$10,000. Other states have similar anti-markup and other client billing restrictions with which we must comply. Many states also have "direct-bill" laws, which require the party that performed the service to bill for the service, with certain exceptions.

If our operations are found to be in violation of any of the fraud and abuse laws described above or any other healthcare regulatory laws that apply to us, we may be subject to penalties, including potentially significant criminal and civil and/or administrative penalties, damages, fines, disgorgement, imprisonment, exclusion from participation in government healthcare programs, contractual damages, reputational harm, administrative burdens, diminished profits and future earnings, and the curtailment or restructuring of our operations, any of which could adversely affect our ability to operate our business and our results of operations.

U.S. Data Privacy and Security Laws

The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) established comprehensive federal standards for the privacy and security of health information. In 2009, Congress enacted Subtitle D of the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health Act (HITECH) provisions of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009. HITECH amended HIPAA and, among other things, expanded and strengthened HIPAA, created new targets for enforcement, imposed new penalties for noncompliance and established new breach notification requirements. HIPAA applies to health plans, healthcare clearing houses and healthcare providers that conduct certain healthcare transactions electronically (collectively, Covered Entities), as well as individuals or entities that perform services for them involving the use, or disclosure of, individually identifiable health information or "protected health information" (PHI) under HIPAA (Business Associates). Under HIPAA, as amended by the HITECH Act, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) has issued regulations to protect the privacy and security of PHI used or disclosed by Covered Entities and Business Associates. HIPAA also regulates and standardizes the codes, formats and identifiers used in certain healthcare transactions and standardization of identifiers for health plans and providers, for example insurance billing. Any non-compliance with HIPAA and HITECH and related penalties, could adversely impact our business.

The HIPAA security standards require the adoption of administrative, physical and technical safeguards and the adoption of written security policies and procedures to maintain the security of protected health information.



The HIPAA privacy regulations address the privacy of PHI by limiting the use and release of such information. They also set forth certain rights that an individual has with respect to his or her PHI maintained by a Covered Entity, including the right to access or amend certain records containing PHI, request an accounting of disclosures of PHI or to request restrictions on the use or disclosure of PHI. The HIPAA breach notification regulations impose certain reporting requirements on Covered Entities and their Business Associates in the event of a breach of PHI.

Covered Entities must report breaches of PHI that has not been encrypted or otherwise secured in accordance with guidance from the Secretary of HHS (the Secretary). Breaches must be reported as soon as reasonably practicable, but no later than 60 days following discovery of the breach. Reports must be made to affected individuals, the HHS Secretary, and depending on the size of the breach, the local and national media. Covered Entities are also subject to the HHS HIPAA audit program and may be investigated in connection with a privacy or data security complaint.

Significant civil and criminal fines and other penalties may be imposed for violating HIPAA directly, and in connection with acts or omissions of any agents, including downstream business associates, as determined according to the federal common law of agency. Civil penalties are adjusted for inflation on an annual basis and can exceed \$1.0 million per year for failure to comply with a HIPAA requirement. A single breach incident can violate multiple requirements. Additionally, a person who knowingly obtains or discloses PHI in violation of HIPAA may face criminal penalties (including fines and imprisonment), which increase if the wrongful conduct involves false pretenses or the intent to sell, transfer or use PHI for commercial advantage, personal gain or malicious harm. Covered Entities are also subject to enforcement by state Attorneys General who were given authority to enforce HIPAA.

Additionally, while HIPAA does not create a private right of action allowing individuals to file suit against us in civil court for violations of HIPAA, its standards have been used as the basis for duty of care cases in state civil suits such as those for negligence or recklessness in the misuse or breach of PHI.

Even when HIPAA does not apply, according to the FTC, failing to take appropriate steps to keep consumers' personal information secure constitutes unfair acts or practices in or affecting commerce in violation of Section 5(a) of the FTC Act. The FTC expects a company's data security measures to be reasonable and appropriate in light of the sensitivity and volume of consumer information it holds, the size and complexity of its business, and the cost of available tools to improve security and reduce vulnerabilities. Individually identifiable health information is considered sensitive data that merits stronger safeguards. The FTC and state Attorneys General have also brought enforcement actions and prosecuted some data breach cases as unfair and/or deceptive acts or practices under the FTC Act and comparable state laws.

The HIPAA privacy and security regulations establish a uniform federal "floor" and do not preempt state laws that are more stringent or provide individuals with greater rights with respect to the privacy or security of, and access to, their records containing PHI or insofar as such state laws apply to personal information that is broader in scope than PHI. Certain state laws govern the privacy and security of health-related and other personal information in certain circumstances, some of which are more stringent than HIPAA and many of which differ from each other in significant ways and may not have the same effect, thus complicating compliance efforts. Failure to comply with these laws, where applicable, can result in the imposition of significant civil and/or criminal penalties and private litigation. The State of California, for example, has implemented comprehensive laws and regulations. The California Confidentiality of Medical Information Act (CMIA), imposes restrictive requirements regulating the use and disclosure of health information and other personally identifiable information. California has also recently adopted the California Consumer Privacy Act of 2018 (CCPA), which went into effect January 1, 2020. The CCPA, among other things, creates new data privacy obligations for covered companies and provides new privacy rights to California residents, including the right to opt out of certain disclosures of their information. It also creates individual privacy rights for California consumers and increases the privacy and security obligations of entities handling certain personal information. The CCPA provides for civil penalties for violations, as well as a private right of action for data breaches that is expected to increase data breach litigation. Although the law includes limited exceptions, including for PHI maintained by a Covered Entity or Business Associate under HIPAA and medical information maintained by healthcare providers under the CMIA, it may regulate or impact our processing of personal information depending on the context. Further, the California Privacy Rights Act (CPRA) went into effect January 1, 2023 amending and strengthening the CCPA. The CPRA imposes additional data protection obligations on covered businesses, including additional consumer rights processes, limitations on data uses, new audit requirements for higher risk data, and opt outs for certain uses of sensitive data and expands the application of the CCPA to all human resources personal information of our California-based employees. It also created a new California data protection agency authorized to issue substantive regulations and is expected to result in increased privacy and information security enforcement. Various states such as Colorado, Connecticut, Delaware, Florida, Indiana, Iowa, Montana, Oregon, Tennessee, Texas, Utah and Virginia have enacted their own privacy laws similar to the CCPA, and other states are considering proposals for such laws, all of which increases the complexity of compliance and the risk of failures to comply.

Numerous other federal and state laws, including consumer protection laws and regulations, govern the collection, dissemination, use, access to, confidentiality and security of patient health information. In addition, Congress and some states are considering new laws and regulations that further protect the privacy and security of medical records or medical information. With the recent increase in publicity regarding data breaches resulting in improper dissemination of consumer information, all 50 states have passed laws regulating the actions that a business must take if it experiences a data breach, as defined by state law, including prompt disclosure within a specified amount of time to affected individuals. In addition to data breach notification laws, some states have enacted statutes and rules requiring businesses to reasonably protect certain types of personal information they hold or to otherwise comply with certain specified data security requirements for personal information. Congress has also been considering similar federal legislation relating to data privacy and data protection.

Many states, such as Massachusetts, have also implemented genetic testing and privacy laws imposing specific patient consent requirements and requirements for protecting test results. The interplay of federal and state laws regulating genetic information may be subject to varying interpretations by courts and government agencies, creating complex compliance issues for us and potentially exposing us to additional expense, adverse publicity and liability. Further, as regulatory focus on genetic privacy issues continues to increase and laws and regulations concerning the protection of personal information expand and become more complex, these potential risks to our business could intensify.

Information Blocking Rules

The Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology (ONC), coordinates the ongoing development of standards to enable interoperable health information technology infrastructure nationwide in the healthcare sector. In May 2020, ONC released the final Information Blocking Rule to implement the interoperability and patient access provisions of the 21st Century Cures Act. We will need to continually review our practices for conduct that could be considered as likely to interfere with access, exchange or use of electronic health information, as those practices are prohibited by the Information Blocking Rule, unless one of the exceptions outlined in the Information Blocking Rule applies. Among other things, the Information Blocking Rule requires us to provide patients with on-demand access to laboratory test results. These requirements can be inconsistent with our obligations as a laboratory under state law and/or medical or ethical standards. It is currently unclear how the ONC will approach delays in providing patient access in these situations. Healthcare providers including laboratories will be subject to civil monetary penalties for violations of the Information Blocking Rule once the penalty regulations are finalized. The amount of such penalties is unknown, but the regulations for health industry networks (HINs), health information exchanges (HIEs), and certified developers of health information technology allow for up to \$1.0 million in penalties per violation.

International Laws and Regulations

Many countries in which we may offer any of our testing products in the future have anti-kickback regulations prohibiting providers from offering, paying, soliciting or receiving remuneration, directly or indirectly, in order to induce business that is reimbursable under any national healthcare program. In situations involving physicians employed by state-funded institutions or national healthcare agencies, violation of the local anti-kickback law may also constitute a violation of the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA), and/or other applicable anti-corruption laws.

The FCPA prohibits any U.S. individual, business entity or employee of a U.S. business entity from offering or providing, directly or through a third party, including any potential distributors we may rely on in certain markets, anything of value to a foreign official with corrupt intent to influence an award or continuation of business or to gain an unfair advantage, whether or not such conduct violates local laws. In addition, it is illegal for a company that reports to the SEC to have false or inaccurate books or records or to fail to maintain a system of internal accounting controls. We will also be required to maintain accurate information and control over sales and distributors' activities that may fall within the purview of the FCPA, including its books and records provisions and its anti-bribery provisions.

The standard of intent and knowledge under the FCPA's anti-bribery provisions is minimal intent and knowledge are usually inferred from the fact that bribery took place. The FCPA's accounting provisions do not require intent. Violations of the FCPA's anti-bribery provisions for corporations and other business entities are subject to a fine of up to \$2.0 million and officers, directors, stockholders, employees and agents are subject to a fine of up to \$100,000 and imprisonment for up to five years. Other countries, including the United Kingdom and other Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development Anti-Bribery Convention members, have similar anti-corruption regulations, such as the U.K. Bribery Act.



When marketing our testing products outside of the United States, we may be subject to foreign regulatory requirements governing human clinical testing, prohibitions on the import of tissue necessary for us to perform our testing products or restrictions on the export of tissue imposed by countries outside of the United States or the import of tissue into the United States, and marketing approval. These requirements vary by jurisdiction, differ from those in the United States and may in some cases require us to perform additional pre-clinical or clinical testing. In many countries outside of the United States, coverage, pricing and reimbursement approvals are also required.

European Union IVD Laws and Regulations

Whether or not we are required to comply with requirements for marketing clinical diagnostic products in the United States, we may be required to obtain marketing authorizations from regulatory authorities in non-United States countries prior to the marketing of any product for clinical diagnostic use in such countries. The laws and regulations relating to laboratory equipment, reagents and assays in other jurisdictions vary from those in the United States and may be easier or more difficult to satisfy and are subject to change. For example, in the European Union (EU), IVDs had been regulated under EU-Directive 98/79/EC (IVD Directive) and corresponding national provisions prior to May 2022. The IVD Directive required that medical devices, including IVDs, meet the essential requirements, including those relating to device safety and efficacy, set out in an annex of the Directive. According to the IVD Directive, EU Member States have presumed compliance with these essential requirements for devices that are in conformity with the relevant national standards transposing the harmonized standards, such as ISO 13485:2016, the quality system standard for medical device manufacturers.

IVDs, other than devices for performance evaluation, must bear the CE marking of conformity when they are placed on the European market. The CE mark is a declaration by the manufacturer that the product meets all the appropriate provisions of the applicable legislation implementing the relevant European Directive. As a general rule, the manufacturer must follow the EU declaration of conformity procedure to obtain or apply a CE mark.

In May 2022, the Directive was replaced by the In Vitro Diagnostic Device Regulation (IVDR) (EU) 2017/746 that was published in May 2017 and given a 5-year transition period until its full implementation on May 26, 2022. Unlike the IVD Directive, the IVDR has binding legal force throughout every Member State. The major goal of the IVDR was to standardize diagnostic procedures within the EU, increase reliability of diagnostic analysis and enhance patient safety. Under the IVDR as enacted by the European Commission (EC), IVDs are subject to additional legal regulatory requirements. Among other things, the IVDR introduces a new risk-based classification system and requirements for conformity assessments. Under the IVDR and subsequent amendments, IVDs already certified by a Notified Body under the IVD Directive may remain on the market until May 26, 2025, and IVDs certified without the involvement of a Notified Body may be placed on, or remain in, the market for up to three additional years (until May 26, 2028) depending on the classification of the IVD. The manufacturers of such devices remaining on the market must comply with specific requirements in the IVDR, but ultimately, such products, as with all new IVDs, will have to undergo the IVDR's conformity assessment procedures. In addition, the IVDR imposes additional requirements relating to post-market surveillance and submission of post-market performance follow-up reports.

The EC has designated 12 Notified Bodies to perform conformity assessments under the IVDR. MedTech Europe has issued guidance relating to the IVDR in several areas, e.g., clinical benefit, technical documentation, state of art, accessories, and EUDAMED. On December 5, 2023, the European Commission adopted Implementing Regulation (EU) 2023/2713 designating five EU Reference Laboratories covering the following types of high risk, class D IVDs: hepatitis and retroviruses; herpesviruses; bacterial agents; respiratory viruses that cause life-threatening diseases. The designated EU Reference Laboratories are responsible for verifying performance of IVDs in accordance with common specifications, batch testing of class D IVDs, collaborating with Notified Bodies to develop best practices for IVD conformity assessments, and providing scientific and technical assistance on the implementation of the IVDR.

International Data Privacy and Security Laws

The collection and use of personal health data in the EU is governed by the General Data Protection Regulation, or GDPR. The GDPR applies to any company established in the European Economic Area, or EEA, (which includes the EU Member States plus Iceland, Liechtenstein, and Norway) and to companies established outside the EEA that process personal data in connection with the offering of goods or services to data subjects in the EEA or the monitoring of the behavior of data subjects in the EEA. The GDPR establishes stringent requirements applicable to the processing of personal data, including strict requirements relating to the validity of consent of data subjects, expanded disclosures about how personal data is used, requirements to conduct data protection impact assessments for "high risk" processing, limitations on retention of personal data, special provisions affording greater protection to and requiring additional compliance measures for "special categories of personal data" including health and genetic information of data subjects,



mandatory data breach notification (in certain circumstances), "privacy by design" requirements, and direct obligations on service providers acting as processors. The GDPR also prohibits the international transfer of personal data from the EEA to countries outside of the EEA unless made to a country deemed to have adequate data privacy laws by the European Commission or a data transfer mechanism has been put in place. Failure to comply with the GDPR requirements may subject an entity to litigation, regulatory investigations, enforcement notices and/or fines of up to 20 million Euros or up to 4% of the total worldwide annual turnover of the preceding financial year, whichever is higher, as well as compensation claims by affected individuals, negative publicity, reputational harm and a potential loss of business and goodwill.

Among other requirements, the GDPR also regulates transfers of personal data subject to the GDPR to third countries that have not been found to provide adequate protection to such personal data. For example, in 2016, the EU and the United States agreed to a transfer framework for data transferred from the EU to the United States, called the Privacy Shield, but the Court of Justice of the EU invalidated the Privacy Shield when it decided the case *Maximilian Schrems vs. Facebook* (Case C-311-18), known as *Schrems II*. However, on July 10, 2023, the European Commission adopted an adequacy decision for a new mechanism for transferring data from the EU to the United States – the EU-US Data Privacy Framework, which provides EU individuals with several new rights, including the right to obtain access to their data, or obtain correction or deletion of incorrect or unlawfully handled data. The adequacy decision followed the signing of an executive order introducing new binding safeguards to address the points raised in the *Schrems II* decision. Notably, the new obligations were geared to ensure that data can be accessed by U.S. intelligence agencies only to the extent necessary and proportionate and to establish an independent and impartial redress mechanism to handle complaints from Europeans concerning the collection of their data for national security purposes. The European Commission will continually review developments in the United States along with its adequacy decision. Adequacy decisions can be adapted or even withdrawn in the event of developments affecting the level of protection in the applicable jurisdiction. Future actions of EU data protection authorities are difficult to predict. Some customers or other service providers may respond to these evolving laws and regulations by asking us to make certain privacy or data-related contractual commitments that we are unable or unwilling to make. This could lead to the loss of current or prospective customers or other business relationships.

Relatedly, following the United Kingdom's withdrawal from the EU, the GDPR was implemented in the United Kingdom as the U.K. GDPR. which sits alongside the amended U.K. Data Protection Act 2018, which implements certain derogations in the EU GDPR into UK law. Under the U.K. GDPR, companies not established in the United Kingdom but who process personal data in relation to the offering of goods or services to individuals in the United Kingdom, or to monitor their behavior will be subject to the U.K. GDPR – the requirements of which are (at this time) largely aligned with those under the EU GDPR and as such, may lead to similar compliance and operational costs with potential fines of up to £17.5 million or 4% of global turnover. In June of 2021, the European Commission issued a decision, which will sunset on June 27, 2025 without further action, that the United Kingdom ensures an adequate level of protection for personal data transferred under the EU GDPR from the EU to the United Kingdom. The U.K. Parliament is currently considering the Data Protection and Digital Information Bill to harmonize the 2018 Data Protection Act, U.K. GDPR, and the Privacy and Electronic Communications Regulations under one legislative framework.

In China, rules relating to personal data protection and data security are part of a complex framework and are found across various laws and regulations. The three main pillars of the personal data protection framework in China are the Personal Information Protection Law (PIPL), the Cybersecurity Law (CSL) and the Data Security Law (DSL). The CSL, which became effective on June 1, 2017, and the Cybersecurity Review Measures promulgated by the Cyberspace Administration of China (CAC), provide that personal information and important data collected and generated by a critical information infrastructure operator in the course of its operations in mainland China must be stored in mainland China, and if a critical information infrastructure operator purchases internet products and services that affect or may affect national security, it should be subject to national security review by the CAC together with competent departments of the State Council. The DSL came into force on September 1, 2021, and requires that data (not limited to personal data according to its importance in economic and social development and the potential damage to national security, public interests, or the legitimate rights and interests of individuals and organizations if the data is falsified, damaged, disclosed, illegally obtained or illegally used. Most significantly, the PIPL came into effect on November 1, 2021. The PIPL is the first comprehensive, national–level personal data protection law in China. The PIPL mirrors certain provisions found under the GDPR such as the purpose limitation principle, the concept of a data protection officer, data subject rights, the requirement to conduct data protection impact assessments, and restrictions on data exports. With respect to data exports, China has adopted its own standard contractual clauses which qualifying businesses can use to legitimize their data exports.

Other countries, such as Brazil and Japan, have enacted or amended omnibus laws, and others, such as Russia, have also passed laws that require personal data relating to their citizens to be maintained in the country under certain circumstances and impose additional data transfer restrictions. In addition, India enacted new privacy legislation, the Digital Personal Data Protection Act, 2023, which applies to the processing of personally identifiable digital data about an individual whether the data is processed in India or outside of the country in connection with the offering of goods or services to data subjects who are residents of India. Complying with these

numerous, complex and often changing regulations is expensive and difficult, and failure to comply with any privacy laws or data security laws or any security incident or breach involving the misappropriation, loss or other unauthorized use or disclosure of personal data (including sensitive or confidential patient or consumer information), whether by us or a third-party, could have a material adverse effect on our business, reputation, financial condition and results of operations, including but not limited to: material fines and penalties; damages; litigation; consent orders; extensive audits and inspections; bans on all or some processing of personal data carried out by noncompliant actors; and injunctive relief.

Environmental Matters

We are subject to many federal, state, local, and foreign environmental regulations. To comply with applicable regulations, we have and will continue to incur significant expenses and allocate internal resources to manage compliance-related issues. In addition, such regulations could restrict our ability to expand or equip our facilities or could require us to acquire costly equipment or to incur other significant expenses to comply with the regulations. For example, the Restriction on the Use of Certain Hazardous Substances in Electrical and Electronic Equipment Directive (RoHS), the Registration, Evaluation, Authorisation, and Restriction of Chemicals (REACH) and the Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment Directive (WEEE), enacted in the European Union, regulate the use of certain hazardous substances, notification of customers of the presence of any substances of very high concern in products, and require the collection, reuse, and recycling of waste from, products we manufacture. Certain products sold in these countries are subject to RoHS, REACH and WEEE requirements. If we fail to comply with any present and future regulations, we could be subject to future fines, penalties, and restrictions, such as the suspension of manufacturing of our products or a prohibition on the sale of products we manufacture. For additional information, please refer to "Item 1A. Risk Factors."

Our research and development and manufacturing processes also involve the controlled use of hazardous materials, including flammables, toxics, corrosives, and biologics. Our research and manufacturing operations produce hazardous biological and chemical waste products. We seek to comply with applicable laws regarding the handling and disposal of such materials. The volume of such materials used or generated at our facilities is small. However, we cannot eliminate the risk of accidental contamination or discharge and any resultant injury from these materials. We do not currently maintain separate environmental liability coverage and any such contamination or discharge could result in significant cost to us in penalties, damages, and suspension of our operations.

Geographic Area Information

During the last two years, a significant portion of our revenue was generated outside of the United States. Total revenue received from customers outside the United States was \$62.2 million, or 59% of our total revenue, in 2023, compared to \$56.9 million, or 58% of our total revenue, in 2022. The majority of our long-lived assets are located within the United States, Singapore and Canada. Refer to Note 3 to our consolidated financial statements for additional information regarding geographic areas.

Seasonality

Our fourth quarter revenues are often the highest, primarily due to seasonality since many of our customers tend to spend budgeted money before the end of their calendar fiscal year-end. Our revenue in the first quarter is generally sequentially lower than the prior year's revenue in the fourth quarter.

Raw Materials

Certain raw materials used in our Delta Gene and SNP Type assays and Access Array target-specific primers are available from a limited number of sources. Additionally, certain metals used in our Maxpar reagents are available from a sole source. Currently, we do not have supply agreements with these suppliers. While we generally attempt to keep our inventory at minimal levels, we purchase incremental inventory as circumstances warrant to protect our supply chain.

Backlog

We manufacture products based on forecasts of our customers' demand and advance non-binding commitments from customers as to future purchases. Our customers generally do not place purchase orders far in advance. A substantial portion of our products are sold on the basis of standard purchase orders that are cancellable prior to shipment without penalty. Accordingly, backlog at any given time is not a meaningful indicator of future sales.

Human Resource Capital

Our team members share our commitment to improving the human condition and, in turn, Standard BioTools strives to create an environment where our people can do their best work. We know that our employees, who supply the ideas, energy, and innovation that powers our business, are amongst some of Standard BioTools' valued assets.

We are a values-driven organization. We believe strong shared values are essential for Standard BioTools to evolve and grow and to be successful for the long-term. Our values form our relationships with customers, suppliers, investors and each other. They help us to model respect and inclusiveness in our words and actions. Our core values conceived and developed by our employees are:

- Customer commitment
- Integrity
- Respect
- Continuous improvement

A Diverse Global Workforce

As of December 31, 2023, Standard BioTools had a total of 539 employees worldwide of which 534 were full-time employees and 130 were located in the United States. Additionally, 47% of our employees worldwide were female and 35% of our employees in the United States were female as of December 31, 2023. None of our employees are represented by a labor union nor are they subject to a collective bargaining agreement. Subsequent to the Merger with SomaLogic, which was completed on January 5, 2023, we had approximately 928 employees worldwide, with 510 employed in the United States and 418 employed at other non-U.S. locations.

Information About Our Executive Officers and Directors

The following persons were our executive officers and directors as of February 21, 2024:

Name	Position	
Executive Officers		
Michael Egholm, Ph.D.	President, Chief Executive Officer, and Director	
Jeffrey Black	Chief Financial Officer	
Hanjoon Alex Kim	Chief Operating Officer	
Non-Employee Directors		
Tom Carey	Chairperson of the Board of Directors	
Fenel M. Eloi	Managing Partner of P&M Capital Partners, LLC	
Eli Casdin	Founder and Chief Investment Officer of Casdin Capital, LLC and its affiliates	
Troy Cox	Director and Chairperson of the Board of Directors of SOPHiA GENETICS SA, Director and Vice Chairperson of the Board of Directors of LetsGetChecked Inc., and Director at Zymeworks Inc.	
Kathy Hibbs	Chief Administrative Officer of 23andMe	
Frank Witney, Ph.D.	Operating Partner at Ampersand Capital Partners	

Compensation and Benefits

The primary goal of our compensation program is to ensure that we attract, hire, and retain talented and highly skilled team members who are motivated to achieve or exceed our corporate goals.

We offer competitive total reward packages comprising various elements including market-driven base pay, short- and long-term incentives in the form of performance-based cash and equity, as well as comprehensive health and welfare benefits that include medical, dental, vision, group life, disability, and accidental death and dismemberment insurance, as well as our 401(k) or comparable non-U.S. retirement plans, subject to applicable law. We also provide vacation and other paid holidays to all employees at levels that we believe are comparable to those provided at peer companies.

Our intention is to align our compensation practices with the changing marketplace. By doing so, we strive to provide incentives to our team members to achieve short-term and long-term business goals, ensuring they feel rewarded for their performance and contributions.

Professional Development

In addition to providing attractive and competitive total rewards packages, Standard BioTools believes in fostering individual and organizational effectiveness by offering our team members a variety of professional development programs. These programs are designed to:

- inform, educate, and inspire our people to reach their professional goals;
- provide professional growth opportunities in different, easily accessible ways to accommodate diverse learning styles, including via classroom/live instructor-led trainings, online/e-learning modules, webinar/virtual trainings, blended learning, and professional coaching;
- provide individuals and the organization with the knowledge and skills to respond effectively to customer needs as well as current and future business demands; and
- provide ongoing support to the organization's development efforts.

Diversity and Inclusion

At Standard BioTools, our commitment to diversity, inclusion and equity is reflective of our values. We believe that we are strongest when we embrace all forms of diversity, and that it is essential to seek out diverse, innovative ideas and foster an inclusive culture where all colleagues are respected and engaged. We endeavor to apply this commitment to diversity to every aspect of the employee experience, from recruitment to development, training and advancement.

Corporate and Available Information

We were incorporated in California in May 1999 as Mycometrix Corporation, changed our name to Fluidigm Corporation in April 2001, and reincorporated in Delaware in July 2007. On April 1, 2022, the Company changed its name from Fluidigm Corporation to Standard BioTools Inc. Our principal executive offices are located at Two Tower Place, South San Francisco, California 94080. Our telephone number is (650) 266-6000. Our website address is www.standardbio.com. We make available on our website, free of charge, our Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and any amendments to those reports, as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file such material with, or furnish it to, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). Our SEC reports can be accessed through the investor relations page of our website located at http://investors.standardbio.com. The SEC also maintains an internet site at www.sec.gov that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC.

The contents of our website are not a part of, and are not incorporated by reference into, this Annual Report or any other report or document we file with the SEC. Any reference to our website is intended to be an inactive textual reference only.

We intend to use our website, www.standardbio.com as a means of disclosing material non-public information and for complying with our disclosure obligations under SEC Regulation FD. Such disclosures will be included on our website under "About> Investors." Accordingly, investors should monitor the "Investors" section of our website, in addition to following our press releases, SEC filings, and public conference calls and webcasts.



Item 1A. Risk Factors

We operate in a rapidly changing environment that involves numerous uncertainties and risks. The following risks and uncertainties may have a material and adverse effect on our business, financial condition, or results of operations. You should consider these risks and uncertainties carefully, together with all of the other information included or incorporated by reference in this Annual Report. The risks described below are not the only ones we face. Our business is also subject to the risks that affect many other companies, such as employment relations, general economic conditions, global sociopolitical events and international operations. Further, additional risks not currently known to us or that we currently believe are immaterial may in the future materially and adversely affect our business, operations, liquidity and stock price. If any of these risks occur, our business, results of operations, or financial condition could suffer, the trading price of our securities could decline, and you may lose all or part of your investment.

Summary of Risk Factors

Risks Related to our Business, Industry, and Strategy

- Our financial results and revenue growth rates have varied significantly from quarter-to-quarter and year-to-year, and may not be consistent with expectations.
- If we engage in future acquisitions or strategic collaborations, our capital requirements may increase, our stockholders may be diluted, we may incur debt or assume contingent liabilities, and we may be subject to other risks.
- We have incurred losses since inception, and we may continue to incur substantial losses for the foreseeable future.
- We are subject to risks associated with natural disasters and global events.
- Market opportunities may not develop as we expect.
- The life science markets are highly competitive and subject to rapid technological change.
- If our research and product development efforts do not result in commercially viable products within anticipated timelines, if at all, our business and results of operations will be adversely affected.
- Our future success is dependent upon our ability to expand our customer base and introduce new applications.
- If our products fail to achieve and sustain sufficient market acceptance, our revenue will be adversely affected.
- If we fail to achieve the expected financial and operational benefits of our recently announced restructuring plan and other strategic initiatives, our business and financial results may be harmed.
- The planned implementation of a new company-wide enterprise resource planning (ERP) system could adversely affect our business.
- Our business growth strategy involves the potential for significant acquisitions, and our operating results and prospects could be harmed if we are unable to integrate future acquisitions successfully.

Risks Related to Operations and Reliance on Third Parties

- We may experience development or manufacturing problems or delays.
- Our business depends on research and development spending levels of our customers.
- Disruption of our manufacturing facilities or other operations, or in the operations of our customers or business partners, could result in cancellation of orders, delays in deliveries or other business activities, or loss of customers.
- We rely on single and sole source suppliers for some of the components and materials used in our products.
- We may not be able to convert our orders in backlog into revenue.
- Any disruption or delay in the shipping or off-loading of our products may have an adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.
- Our business operations depend upon the continuing efforts of our management team and other skilled and experienced personnel.
- Our distribution capabilities and direct sales, field support, and marketing forces must be sufficient to meet our customers' needs.
- To use our analytical systems, customers typically need to purchase specialized reagents.
- Security incidents, loss of data, cyberattacks, and other IT failures could adversely affect our business.

Risks Related to Quality and the Regulatory Environment

- Our products could have defects or errors.
- To the extent we elect to label and promote any of our products as medical devices, we would be required to obtain prior approval or clearance by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) or comparable foreign regulatory authority.
- Compliance or the failure to comply with current and future regulations affecting our products and business operations worldwide could cause us significant expense and adversely impact our business.

Risks Related to Economic Conditions and Operating a Global Business

- We generate a substantial portion of our revenue internationally and our international business exposes us to additional business, regulatory, political, operational, financial, and economic risks.
- Adverse conditions in the global economy may significantly harm our revenue, profitability, and results of operations.
- We are subject to fluctuations in the exchange rate of the U.S. dollar and foreign currencies.

Financial, Tax, and Accounting Risks

- Our future capital needs are uncertain and we may need to raise additional funds in the future.
- Any failure to maintain effective internal control over financial reporting could adversely affect our business.
- We may not realize the value of our goodwill or other intangible assets.
- If we fail to comply with the covenants and other obligations under our debt facilities, the lenders may be able to accelerate amounts owed under the facilities and, in the case of our Credit Facility (as defined below), may foreclose upon the assets securing our obligations.
- We are subject to risks related to taxation in multiple jurisdictions.
- We have a significant amount of outstanding indebtedness.

Risks Related to Intellectual Property

- Our ability to protect our intellectual property and proprietary technology is uncertain.
- We may be involved in lawsuits to protect or enforce our patents and proprietary rights.
- We may be subject to damages resulting from claims that we or our employees have wrongfully used or disclosed alleged trade secrets.
- We depend on certain technologies that are licensed to us.
- We are subject to certain manufacturing restrictions related to licensed technologies that were developed with the financial assistance of U.S. governmental grants.
- We are subject to certain obligations and restrictions relating to technologies developed in cooperation with Canadian government agencies.

Risks Related to the Recently Completed Merger

- We have been exposed to litigation related to the Merger and may in the future be exposed to increased litigation, including stockholder litigation, which could have an adverse effect on our business and operations.
- Combining the two companies may be more difficult, costly or time consuming than expected, and Standard BioTools may not realize all of the anticipated benefits of the Merger.

Risks Related to our Capital Structure

- The holders of our Series B Preferred Stock (as defined below) own a significant portion of our total outstanding voting securities and may prevent other stockholders from influencing material corporate decisions.
- The market value of our common stock could decline if the holders of our Series B Preferred Stock sell their shares.
- The holders of our Series B Preferred Stock may exercise influence over us, including through their ability to designate members of our board of directors.

RISKS RELATED TO OUR BUSINESS, INDUSTRY, AND STRATEGY

Our financial results and revenue growth rates have varied significantly from quarter-to-quarter and year-to-year due to a number of factors, and a significant variance in our operating results or rates of growth from our financial guidance or market expectations, if any, could lead to substantial volatility in our stock price.

Our revenue, results of operations, and revenue growth rates have varied in the past and may continue to vary significantly from quarter-to-quarter or yearto-year. We may experience substantial variability in our product mix from period-to-period as revenue from sales of our instruments relative to sales of our consumables may fluctuate or deviate significantly from expectations. We may be unable to achieve revenue growth in future periods similar to some past years. Variability in our quarterly or annual results of operations, mix of product revenue, or rates of revenue growth, if any, may lead to volatility in our stock price as research analysts and investors respond to these fluctuations. These fluctuations are due to numerous factors that are difficult to forecast, including:

- fluctuations in demand for our products;
- changes in customer budget cycles, capital spending, and the availability of VAT and import tax exemptions;
- seasonal variations in customer operations;
- tendencies among some customers to defer purchase decisions to the end of the quarter;
- the large unit value of our systems, particularly our proteomics systems;
- changes in our pricing and sales policies or the pricing and sales policies of our competitors;
- our ability to design, manufacture, market, sell, and deliver products to our customers in a timely and cost-effective manner;
- our ability to timely obtain adequate quantities of the materials or components used in our products, which in certain cases are purchased through sole and single source suppliers;
- staffing shortages, lack of skilled labor, increased turnover, and competitive job markets;
- fluctuations or reductions in revenue from sales of legacy instruments that may have contributed significant revenue in prior periods;
- quality control or yield problems in our manufacturing operations;
- new product introductions and enhancements by us and our competitors;
- unanticipated increases in costs or expenses;
- our complex, variable and, at times, lengthy sales cycle;
- trade restrictions and government protectionism;
- global economic conditions; and
- fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates.

Additionally, we have certain customers who have historically placed large orders in multiple quarters during a calendar year. A significant reduction in orders from one or more of these customers could adversely affect our revenue and operating results, and if these customers defer or cancel purchases or otherwise alter their purchasing patterns, our financial results and actual results of operations could be significantly impacted. Similarly, the loss of one or more key customers, or the inability of any such customer to pay amounts owing to us, could materially and adversely affect our business, financial performance and results of operations. Other unknown or unpredictable factors also could harm our results.

In addition, inflationary pressure, including as a result of supply shortages, has adversely impacted and could continue to adversely impact our financial results. Our operating costs have increased, and may continue to increase, due to the recent growth in inflation. We may not fully offset these cost increases by raising prices for our products and services, which could result in downward pressure on our margins. Further, our customers may choose to reduce their business with us if we increase our pricing.

The foregoing factors, as well as other factors, could materially and adversely affect our quarterly and annual results of operations and rates of revenue growth, if any. We have experienced significant revenue growth in the past but we may not achieve similar growth rates in future periods. You should not rely on our operating results for any prior quarterly or annual period as an indication of our future operating performance. If we are unable to achieve adequate revenue growth, our operating results could suffer and our stock price could

decline. In addition, a significant amount of our operating expenses is relatively fixed due to our manufacturing, research and development, and sales and general administrative efforts. Any failure to adjust spending quickly enough to compensate for a shortfall relative to our anticipated revenue could magnify the adverse impact of such shortfalls on our results of operations. We expect that our sales will continue to fluctuate on an annual and quarterly basis and that our financial results for some periods may be below market expectations or projections of securities analysts, which could significantly decrease the price of our common stock.

If we engage in future acquisitions or strategic collaborations, our capital requirements may increase, our stockholders may be diluted, we may incur debt or assume contingent liabilities, and we may be subject to other risks.

We may evaluate various acquisitions and strategic collaborations, including licensing or acquiring complementary products, intellectual property rights, technologies, or businesses. Any potential acquisition or strategic collaborations may entail numerous risks, including:

- increased operating expenses and cash requirements;
- the assumption of additional indebtedness or contingent liabilities;
- the issuance of our equity securities;
- the diversion of our management's attention from our existing product programs and initiatives in pursuing such a strategic merger or acquisition;
- risks and uncertainties associated with the other party to such a transaction, including the prospects of that party, their regulatory compliance status, and their existing products or product candidates and marketing approvals; and
- our inability to generate revenue from acquired technology or products sufficient to meet our objectives in undertaking the acquisition or even to offset the associated acquisition and maintenance costs.

If we undertake acquisitions or pursue strategic mergers, such as the Merger with SomaLogic, we may issue dilutive securities, assume or incur debt obligations, incur large one-time expenses and acquire intangible assets that could result in significant future amortization expense. Moreover, we may not be able to locate suitable acquisition opportunities and this inability could impair our ability to grow or obtain access to technology or products that may be important to the development of our business. In addition, the Merger was financed by the issuance of shares of our common stock to stockholders of SomaLogic stockholders may decide not to hold the shares of our common stock they received in the Merger. Other SomaLogic stockholders, such as funds with limitations on the amount of stock they are permitted to hold in individual issuers, may be required to sell the shares of our common stock to yreceived in the Merger. Such sales of our common stock could result in higher than average trading volume and may cause the market price for our common stock to decline. Any of the foregoing may materially harm our business, financial condition, results of operations, stock price and prospects.

We have incurred losses since inception, and we may continue to incur substantial losses for the foreseeable future.

We have incurred significant losses in each fiscal year since our inception, including net losses of \$74.7 million and \$190.1 million during the years 2023 and 2022, respectively. As of December 31, 2023, we had an accumulated deficit of \$1.0 billion. These losses have resulted principally from costs incurred in our research and development programs, and from our manufacturing costs and selling, general, and administrative (SG&A) expenses. To date, we have funded our operations primarily through equity offerings, the issuance of debt instruments, and from sales of our products. Until we are able to generate additional revenue to support our level of operating expenses, we will continue to incur operating and net losses and negative cash flow from operations and may have to seek additional financing.

While we plan to reduce our operating expenses as part of ongoing restructuring initiatives, our cost restructuring efforts may not result in the anticipated savings or other economic benefits, or could result in total costs and expenses that are greater than expected, and there is no guarantee that our post-restructuring focus will be sufficient for us to achieve success. Consequently, we may incur operating losses for the foreseeable future and may never achieve profitability.

We are subject to risks associated with natural disasters and global events.

Our activities, including manufacturing, R&D and administration and information technology management, can be adversely affected by natural disasters such as major earthquakes, hurricanes, floods, tsunamis, tornadoes, fires and epidemics or pandemics, such as the COVID-19 pandemic. Climate change may cause certain of these events to become more severe and therefore more damaging. In the event of a major natural disaster affecting one or more of our facilities, our operations, including manufacturing and R&D, could be significantly disrupted. Such events could delay or prevent product manufacturing for an extended period of time. Any extended inability

to continue our operations at affected facilities following such an event could reduce our revenue. Further, geopolitical events like the war in Ukraine and conflict in the Middle East may also impact our operations by affecting our supply chain or impacting our operations located in the region of instability.

Market opportunities may not develop as we expect, limiting our ability to successfully sell our products, or our product development and strategic plans may change and our entry into certain markets may be delayed, if it occurs at all.

The application of our technologies to high-throughput genomics, single-cell genomics and, particularly, mass cytometry applications are in many cases emerging market opportunities. We believe these opportunities will take several years to develop or mature and we cannot be certain that these market opportunities will develop as we expect. The future growth of our markets and the success of our products depend on many factors beyond our control, including recognition and acceptance by the scientific community, and the growth, prevalence, and costs of competing methods of genetic and protein analysis. Additionally, our success depends on the ability of our sales organization to successfully sell our products into these new markets. If we are not able to successfully market and sell our products, or to achieve the revenue or margins we expect, our operating results may be harmed and we may not recover our product development and marketing expenditures. In addition, our product development and strategic plans may change, which could delay or impede our entry into these markets.

The life science markets are highly competitive and subject to rapid technological change, and we may not be able to successfully compete.

The markets for our products are characterized by rapidly changing technology, evolving industry standards, changes in customer needs, emerging competition, new product introductions, and strong price competition. We compete with both established and development stage life science research companies that design, manufacture, and market instruments and consumables for gene expression analysis, single-cell targeted gene expression and protein expression analysis, single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) genotyping, quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR), digital PCR, flow cytometry, tissue imaging, and additional applications using well established laboratory techniques, as well as newer technologies such as bead encoded arrays, microfluidics, next-generation DNA sequencing (NGS), microdroplets, spatial protein expression, and photolithographic arrays. Most of our current competitors have significantly greater name recognition, greater financial and human resources, broader product lines and product packages, larger sales forces, larger existing installed bases, larger intellectual property portfolios, and greater experience and scale in research and development, manufacturing, and marketing than we do.

We consider Agilent Technologies, Inc., Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc. (Thermo), Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc., and Mesa Laboratories, Inc. (formerly Agena Bioscience, Inc.) to be our principal competitors in the genomics space. We believe that Cytek Biosciences, Inc. and Becton, Dickinson and Company are currently our principal competitors in Flow Cytometry, and that Akoya Biosciences, Inc., NanoString Technologies, Inc., and 10x Genomics, Inc. are our principal competitors in Spatial Biology. While the aforementioned principal competitors are the largest and most prevalent in their representative technology areas, the combined markets in which we compete have an additional 10 to 20 smaller competitors with competing approaches and technologies that we routinely face in selling situations.

Competitors may be able to respond more quickly and effectively than we can to new or changing opportunities, technologies, standards, or customer requirements. In light of these advantages, even if our technology is more effective than the product or service offerings of our competitors, current or potential customers might accept competitive products and services in lieu of purchasing our technology. We anticipate that we will continue to face increased competition in the future as existing companies and competitors develop new or improved products and as new companies enter the market with new technologies. Increased competition is likely to result in pricing pressures, which could reduce our profit margins and increase our sales and marketing expenses. In addition, mergers, consolidations, or other strategic transactions between two or more of our competitors, or between our competitor and one of our key customers, could change the competitive landscape and weaken our competitive position, adversely affecting our business.

If our research and product development efforts do not result in commercially viable products within anticipated timelines, if at all, our business and results of operations will be adversely affected.

Our business is dependent on the improvement of our existing products, our development of new products to serve existing markets, and our development of new products to create new markets and applications that were previously not practical with existing systems. We have developed design rules for the implementation of our technology that are frequently revised to reflect new insights we have gained about the technology. In addition, we have discovered that biological or chemical reactions sometimes behave differently when implemented on our systems rather than in a standard laboratory environment. Furthermore, many such reactions take place within the confines of single cells, which have also demonstrated unexpected behavior when grown and manipulated within microfluidic environments. As a result, research and development efforts may be required to transfer certain reactions and cell handling techniques

to our systems. In the past, product development projects have been significantly delayed when we encountered unanticipated difficulties in implementing a process on our systems. We may have similar delays in the future, and we may not obtain any benefits from our research and development activities. Any delay or failure by us to develop and release new products or product enhancements would have a substantial adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

Our future success is dependent upon our ability to expand our customer base and introduce new applications.

Our customer base is primarily composed of academic research institutions, translational research and medicine centers, cancer centers, clinical research laboratories, biopharmaceutical, biotechnology, and plant and animal research companies, and contract research organizations that perform analyses for research and commercial purposes. Our success will depend, in part, upon our ability to increase our market share among these customers, attract additional customers outside of these markets, and market new applications to existing and new customers as we develop such applications. Attracting new customers and introducing new applications require substantial time and expense. For example, it may be difficult to identify, engage, and market to customers who are unfamiliar with the current applications of our systems. Any failure to expand our existing customer base or launch new applications would adversely affect our ability to increase our revenue.

If our products fail to achieve and sustain sufficient market acceptance, our revenue will be adversely affected.

Our success depends on our ability to develop and market products that are recognized and accepted as reliable, enabling and cost-effective. Most of our potential customers already use expensive research systems in their laboratories and may be reluctant to replace those systems. Market acceptance of our systems will depend on many factors, including our ability to convince potential customers that our systems are an attractive alternative to existing technologies. Compared to some competing technologies, our technology is relatively new, and most potential customers have limited knowledge of, or experience with, our products. Prior to adopting our systems, some potential customers may need to devote time and effort to testing and validating our systems. Any failure of our systems to meet these customer benchmarks could result in customers choosing to retain their existing systems or to purchase systems other than ours, and revenue from the sale of legacy instruments that may have contributed significant revenue in prior periods may decrease.

In addition, it is important that our systems be perceived as accurate and reliable by the scientific and medical research community as a whole. Historically, a significant part of our sales and marketing efforts has been directed at convincing industry leaders of the advantages of our systems and encouraging such leaders to publish or present the results of their evaluation of our systems. If we are unable to continue to induce leading researchers to use our systems, or if such researchers are unable to achieve and publish or present significant experimental results using our systems, acceptance and adoption of our systems will be slowed and our ability to increase our revenue would be adversely affected.

We may not be able to develop new products or enhance the capabilities of our existing systems to keep pace with rapidly changing technology and customer requirements, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, revenue, financial condition, and operating results.

Our success depends on our ability to develop new products and applications for our technology in existing and new markets, while improving the performance and cost-effectiveness of our systems. New technologies, techniques, or products could emerge that might offer better combinations of price and performance than our current or future product lines and systems. Existing markets for our products, including high-throughput genomics, single-cell genomics and mass cytometry, as well as potential markets for our products such as high-throughput NGS and molecular applications, are characterized by rapid technological change and innovation. It is critical to our success for us to anticipate changes in technology and customer requirements and to successfully introduce new, enhanced, and competitive technology to meet our customers' and prospective customers' needs on a timely and cost-effective basis. Developing and implementing new technologies typically involve substantial development costs and we may not have adequate resources available to be able to successfully introduce new applications of, or enhancements to, our systems. We cannot guarantee that we will be able to maintain technological advantages over emerging technologies in the future. While we typically plan improvements to our systems, we may not be able to successfully implement these improvements. If we fail to keep pace with emerging technologies, demand for our systems will not grow and may decline, and our business, revenue, financial condition, and operating results could suffer materially. In addition, if we introduce enhanced systems but fail to manage product transitions effectively, customers may delay or forgo purchases of our systems and our operating results may be adversely affected by product obsolescence and excess inventory. Even if we successfully implement some or all of these planned improvements, we cannot guarantee that our current and potential customers will find our enhanced systems to be an attractive alternative to existing te



If we fail to achieve the expected financial and operational benefits of our previously announced or future restructuring plans and other strategic initiatives, our business and financial results may be harmed.

From time to time, we have implemented efficiency and cost-savings initiatives intended to stabilize our business operations. The purpose of the restructuring plans is to improve operational efficiency, reduce operating costs and better align our workforce with the current needs of our business. There is no guarantee that the restructuring plan will achieve its intended benefits and cost savings or that our post-restructuring focus will be sufficient for us to achieve success. For example, our cost restructuring efforts may not result in the anticipated savings or other economic benefits, or could result in total costs and expenses that are greater than expected, which could require us to seek potentially dilutive financing alternatives, disrupt or restrain the scope of our business activities, and would make it more difficult to attract and retain qualified personnel, each of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations in our levels of investment in microfluidics research and development and marketing, as well as implementation of our other strategic initiatives, may be unsuccessful or result in unanticipated risks or other unintended consequences for our business, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results adverse effect on our business, financial condition, set strategic initiatives, may be unsuccessful or result in unanticipated risks or other unintended consequences for our business, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations in our levels of investment in microfluidics research and development and marketing, as well as implementation of our other strategic initiatives, may be unsuccessful or result in unanticipated risks or other unintended consequences for our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

Risks associated with implementing a company-wide enterprise resource planning (ERP) system could adversely affect our business and results of operations or the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting.

We are preparing to implement a new company-wide ERP system in 2024 to handle the business and financial processes within our operations and corporate functions. ERP implementations are complex and time-consuming projects that involve substantial expenditures on system software and implementation activities that can continue for several years. ERP implementations also require transformation of business and financial processes in order to reap the benefits of the ERP system. Our business and results of operations may be adversely affected if we experience operating problems and/or cost overruns during the ERP implementation process, or if the ERP system and the associated process changes do not give rise to the benefits that we expect. Additionally, if we do not effectively implement the ERP system as planned or if the system does not operate as intended, our business, results of operations, and internal controls over financial reporting could be adversely affected.

Our business growth strategy involves the potential for significant acquisitions, and our operating results and prospects could be harmed if we are unable to integrate future acquisitions successfully.

We may acquire other businesses to improve our product offerings or expand into new markets. Our future acquisition strategy will depend on our ability to identify, negotiate, complete, and integrate acquisitions and, if necessary, to obtain satisfactory debt or equity financing to fund those acquisitions. Mergers and acquisitions are inherently risky, and any transaction we complete may not be successful. Any merger or acquisition we may pursue would involve numerous risks, including but not limited to the following:

- difficulties in integrating and managing the operations, technologies, and products of the companies we acquire;
- diversion of our management's attention from normal daily operation of our business;
- our inability to maintain the key business relationships and the reputations of the businesses we acquire;
- our inability to retain key personnel of the acquired company;
- uncertainty of entry into markets in which we have limited or no prior experience and in which competitors have stronger market positions;
- our dependence on unfamiliar affiliates and customers of the companies we acquire;
- insufficient revenue to offset our increased expenses associated with acquisitions;
- our responsibility for the liabilities of the businesses we acquire, including those which we may not anticipate;
- our inability to generate revenue from acquired technology or products sufficient to meet our objectives in undertaking the acquisition or even to offset the associated acquisition and maintenance costs;
- the possibility that we may not realize the value of acquired assets recorded as goodwill or intangible assets, and would be required to incur material charges relating to the impairment of those assets; and
- our inability to maintain internal standards, controls, procedures, and policies.

We may be unable to secure the equity or debt funding necessary to finance future acquisitions on terms that are acceptable to us. If we finance acquisitions by issuing equity or convertible debt securities, our existing stockholders will likely experience dilution, and if we



finance future acquisitions with debt funding, we will incur interest expense and may have to comply with financial covenants and secure that debt obligation with our assets.

Our future growth may depend, in part, on our ability to operate in foreign markets, where we would be subject to additional regulatory burdens and other risks and uncertainties.

Our future growth may depend, in part, on our ability to develop and commercialize our testing products in foreign markets. We may not be permitted to market or promote any of our products before we receive regulatory approval from applicable regulatory authorities in foreign markets, and we may never receive such regulatory approvals for any of our testing products. To obtain separate regulatory approval in many other countries, we and our collaborators and service providers must comply with numerous and varying regulatory requirements regarding safety and efficacy and governing, among other things, clinical trials, commercial sales, pricing and distribution of our products. If we obtain regulatory approval of our products and ultimately commercialize them in foreign markets, we would be subject to additional risks and uncertainties, including any or all of the following:

- different regulatory requirements for approval of laboratory instruments and IVDs in foreign countries;
- reduced protection for intellectual property rights;
- the existence of additional third-party patent rights of potential relevance to our business;
- unexpected changes in tariffs, trade barriers and regulatory requirements;
- economic weakness, including inflation, or political instability in particular foreign economies and markets;
- compliance with tax, employment, immigration and labor laws for employees living or traveling abroad;
- foreign currency fluctuations, which could result in increased operating expenses and reduced revenue and other obligations incident to doing business in another country;
- foreign reimbursement, pricing and insurance regimes;
- workforce uncertainty in countries where labor unrest is common;
- production shortages resulting from any events affecting raw material supply or manufacturing capabilities abroad; and
- business interruptions resulting from geopolitical actions, including war and terrorism such as the current conflict in Ukraine and the Middle East, or natural disasters which may be exacerbated due to climate change, including earthquakes, typhoons, floods and fires.

RISKS RELATED TO THE RECENTLY COMPLETED MERGER AND THE COMBINED COMPANY'S BUSINESS FOLLOWING THE MERGER

The market price for our common stock following completion of the Merger may be affected by factors different from those that historically have affected shares of our common stock.

SomaLogic's business differs in important respects from that of Standard BioTools and the combined company's business now differs from that of Standard BioTools and SomaLogic prior to the completion of the Merger, including but not limited to, a primarily service-based revenue model and more concentrated customer base associated with the SomaLogic business. Accordingly, the results of operations of the combined company and the market price of Standard BioTools Common Stock after the completion of the Merger may be affected by factors different from those which affected the independent results of operations of each of Standard BioTools and SomaLogic prior to the completion of the Merger.

Combining the two companies may be more difficult, costly or time consuming than expected, and Standard BioTools may not realize all of the anticipated benefits of the Merger.

The success of the Merger will depend on, among other things, the combined company's ability to integrate the businesses of SomaLogic and Standard BioTools in a timely fashion. Additionally, the combined company may not be able to successfully achieve the level of cost savings, revenue enhancements and synergies that it expects. If the combined company is not able to successfully achieve these objectives, the anticipated benefits of the Merger may not be realized fully or at all or may take longer to realize than expected. In



addition, failure to successfully integrate the businesses in the expected timeframe may adversely affect the combined company's business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

In addition, the combined operation of two businesses may be a complex, costly and time-consuming process. The difficulties of combining the operations of the companies include, among others:

- the diversion of management attention to integration matters;
- difficulties in integrating functions, personnel and systems;
- difficulties in assimilating employees and in attracting and retaining key personnel;
- difficulties in achieving anticipated cost savings, synergies, business opportunities and growth prospects from the combination;
- challenges of managing a larger combined company following the Merger, including challenges of conforming standards, controls, procedures and accounting and other policies and compensation structures;
- declines in Standard BioTools' results of operations, financial condition or cash flows;
- a decline in the market price of Standard BioTools Common Stock;
- contingent liabilities that are larger than expected;
- potential unknown liabilities, adverse consequences and unforeseen increased expenses associated with the Merger;
- tax effects of the Merger, including the ability to realize the benefits of any deferred tax assets or liabilities;
- disruption of existing relationships with business partners, and other constituencies; and
- the disruption of, or the loss of momentum in, ongoing research and development activities.

Many of these factors are outside the control of SomaLogic and Standard BioTools, and any one of them could result in increased costs, decreased expected revenues and diversion of management time and energy, which could materially impact the business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the combined company. These factors could cause dilution to the earnings per share of the combined company, decrease or delay the expected accretive effect of the Merger and negatively impact the price of our common stock. As a result, it cannot be assured that the combined company will realize the full benefits anticipated from the Merger within the anticipated time frames, or at all.

In addition, following the Merger, Standard BioTools became responsible for SomaLogic's liabilities and obligations, including with respect to legal, financial, regulatory, and compliance matters. These obligations will result in additional cost and investment by Standard BioTools and, if Standard BioTools has underestimated the amount of these costs and investments or if Standard BioTools fails to satisfy any such obligations, Standard BioTools may not realize the anticipated benefits of the Merger. Further, it is possible that there may be unknown, contingent or other liabilities or problems that may arise in the future, the existence and/or magnitude of which Standard BioTools was previously unaware. Any such liabilities or problems could have an adverse effect on the combined company's business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

Even if the businesses are successfully integrated, there can be no assurance that the Merger will result in the realization of the full benefit of the anticipated synergies and cost savings or that these benefits will be realized within the expected time frames or at all. Difficulties in integrating the businesses could harm the reputation of the combined company. In addition, by engaging in the Merger, Standard BioTools may forego or delay pursuit of other opportunities that may have proven to have greater commercial potential.

The future results of the combined company may be adversely impacted if the combined company does not effectively manage its complex operations following the completion of the merger.

Following the completion of the Merger, the size of the combined company's business became significantly larger than the previous size of either Standard BioTools' or SomaLogic's business. The combined company's ability to successfully manage this expanded business will depend, in part, upon management's ability to design and implement strategic initiatives that address not only the integration of the Standard BioTools and SomaLogic businesses, but also the increased scale and scope of the combined business with its associated increased costs and complexity. There can be no assurances that the combined company will be successful in integrating



the businesses or that it will realize the expected operating efficiencies, cost savings and other benefits currently anticipated from the merger.

SomaLogic and Standard BioTools has and will continue to incur substantial direct and indirect costs as a result of the Merger and the combined company will continue to incur substantial direct and indirect costs in connection with combining the business of SomaLogic and Standard BioTools following the Merger.

SomaLogic and Standard BioTools has and will continue to incur substantial expenses in connection with and as a result of consummating the Merger. Standard BioTools also expects to incur substantial expenses as a combined company in connection with coordinating and, in certain cases, combining the businesses, operations, policies and procedures of SomaLogic and Standard BioTools. While SomaLogic and Standard BioTools have assumed that a certain level of transaction expenses will be incurred, factors beyond SomaLogic's and Standard BioTools' control could affect the total amount or the timing of these expenses. Although many of the expenses that will be incurred, by their nature, are difficult to estimate accurately, the current estimate of the aggregate transaction-related expenses that will be incurred by SomaLogic and Standard BioTools is approximately \$34.8 million, which is subject to change. These expenses may exceed the costs historically borne by SomaLogic and Standard BioTools. These expenses could adversely affect the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the combined company going forward.

Uncertainties associated with the Merger may cause a loss of management personnel and other key employees, which could adversely affect the future business and operations of the combined company following completion of the Merger.

We are dependent on the experience and industry knowledge of our officers and other key employees to execute our business plans. The combined company's success after the completion of the Merger will depend in part upon the ability of the combined company to retain certain key management personnel and employees of Standard BioTools and SomaLogic. As a result of the Merger, current and prospective employees may experience uncertainty about their roles following the completion of the transactions, which may have an adverse effect on our ability to attract or retain key management and other key personnel. In addition, no assurance can be given that the combined company will be able to attract or retain key management personnel and other key employees to the same extent that Standard BioTools and SomaLogic have previously been able to attract or retain their own employees.

We have been exposed to litigation related to the Merger and may in the future be exposed to increased litigation, including stockholder litigation, which could have an adverse effect on our business and operations.

We have been exposed to litigation related to the Merger and may in the future be exposed to increased litigation from stockholders, customers, suppliers and other third parties due to the combination of Standard BioTools' business and SomaLogic's business following the Merger. On November 28, 2023, a purported stockholder filed a complaint against us and the members of our Board in the United States District Court for the Northern District of California. The complaint has since been voluntarily dismissed. On December 12, 2023 two separate shareholder complaints were filed in the District of Delaware, The complaints asserted claims under Section 14(a) of the Exchange Act and Rule 14a-9 promulgated thereunder and Section 20(a) of the Exchange Act for allegedly causing the filing with the SEC on November 14, 2023 of a materially deficient registration statement on Form S-4. Among other remedies, the plaintiffs sought to enjoin a stockholder vote on the proposed Merger. We are reviewing the complaints and have not yet formally responded to them. On December 13, 2023, a complaint was filed in the Delaware Court of Chancery against SomaLogic and certain officers and directors alleging Breach of Fiduciary Duty. This complaint also sought an injunction postponing the proposed transaction, which was denied by the Court on January 4, 2024. The non-injunctive claims, including breach of fiduciary duty, are still being litigated. Litigation is inherently uncertain and there can be no assurance regarding the outcome. Whether or not any plaintiffs' claim is successful, this type of litigation may result in significant costs and divert management's attention and resources, which could adversely affect the operation of our business.

Between October 24, 2023 and January 3, 2024, SomaLogic received 16 letters from purported shareholders demanding that SomaLogic allow the inspection of its books and records and/or make corrective disclosures to its registration statement.

Additional lawsuits against us and certain of our officers or directors may be filed in the future. If additional similar complaints are filed, absent new or different allegations that are material, we will not necessarily announce such additional filings.

Such litigation may have an adverse impact on our business and results of operations or may cause disruptions to our operations. In addition, in the past, stockholders have initiated class action lawsuits against biotechnology companies following periods of volatility in the market prices of these companies' stock. Such litigation, if instituted against us, could cause us to incur substantial costs and


divert management's attention and resources, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

SomaLogic previously identified material weaknesses over financial reporting and information systems for the year ended December 31, 2022 that had not been tested for remediation as of the closing of the Merger. If SomaLogic's remediation measures are ineffective, or if we fail to successfully integrate the operations of SomaLogic into our internal controls over financial reporting, we may not be able to report our financial condition or results of operations accurately or on a timely basis, which could adversely affect our business and our stock price.

The requirement to evaluate and report on our internal control also applies to companies that we acquire. SomaLogic, our recently acquired wholly-owned subsidiary, previously identified material weaknesses surrounding its attestation of internal controls as of December 31, 2022. In 2023, SomaLogic commenced remediation actions which included the hiring of additional resources with significant accounting and financial reporting experience, devoting resources to improving its system of processes and internal controls and enhancing the design of its information technology general controls. If SomaLogic's actions are not effective in correcting the material weaknesses and if we fail to successfully integrate the operations of SomaLogic into our internal controls over financial reporting, investors could lose confidence in the combined entity's financial reporting, and our stock price could decline.

RISKS RELATED TO OPERATIONS AND RELIANCE ON THIRD PARTIES

We may experience development or manufacturing problems or delays that could limit the potential growth of our revenue or increase our losses.

We may encounter unforeseen situations in the manufacturing and assembly of our products that would result in delays or shortfalls in our production. For example, our production processes and assembly methods may have to change to accommodate any significant future expansion of our manufacturing capacity, which may increase our manufacturing costs, delay production of our products, reduce our product margin, and adversely impact our business. Conversely, if demand for our products shifts such that a manufacturing facility is operated below its capacity for an extended period, we may adjust our manufacturing operations to reduce fixed costs, which could lead to uncertainty and delays in manufacturing times and quality during any transition period.

Additionally, all of our IFCs for commercial sale are manufactured at our facility in Singapore. Production of the elastomeric block that is at the core of our IFCs is a complex process requiring advanced clean rooms, sophisticated equipment, and strict adherence to procedures. Any contamination of the clean room, equipment malfunction, or failure to strictly follow procedures can significantly reduce our yield in one or more batches. We have in the past experienced variations in yields due to such factors. A drop in yield can increase our cost to manufacture our IFCs or, in more severe cases, require us to halt the manufacture of our IFCs until the problem is resolved. Identifying and resolving the cause of a drop in yield can require substantial time and resources.

Furthermore, developing an IFC for a new application may require developing a specific production process for that type of IFC. While all of our IFCs are produced using the same basic processes, significant variations may be required to ensure adequate yield of any particular type of IFC. Developing such a process can be time consuming, and any unexpected difficulty in doing so can delay the introduction of a product.

If our manufacturing activities are adversely impacted, or if we are otherwise unable to keep up with demand for our products by successfully manufacturing, assembling, testing, and shipping our products in a timely manner, our revenue could be impaired, market acceptance for our products could be adversely affected and our customers might instead purchase our competitors' products.

Our business depends on research and development spending levels of our customers, a reduction in which could limit our ability to sell our products and adversely affect our business.

We expect that our revenue in the foreseeable future will continue to be derived primarily from sales of our systems, IFCs, assays, and reagents to academic research institutions, translational research and medicine centers, cancer centers, clinical research laboratories, biopharmaceutical, biotechnology, and plant and animal research companies, and contract research organizations worldwide. Our success will depend upon their demand for and use of our products. Accordingly, the spending policies and practices of these customers—which have been impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic and may additionally be impacted by other factors, including a potential domestic and global recession—have had and will continue to have a significant effect on the demand for our technology. These policies may be based on a wide variety of factors, including concerns regarding any future federal government budget sequestrations, the availability of resources to make purchases, the spending priorities among various types of equipment, policies

regarding spending during recessionary periods, tariffs and trade restrictions, and changes in the political climate. In addition, academic, governmental, and other research institutions that fund research and development activities may be subject to stringent budgetary constraints that could result in spending reductions, reduced allocations, or budget cutbacks, which could jeopardize the ability of these customers to purchase our products. Our operating results have fluctuated and may continue to fluctuate substantially due to reductions and delays in research and development expenditures by our customers. For example, reductions in operating expenditures by global academic research facilities have resulted in lower than expected sales of our mass cytometry instruments. Additionally, the imposition of tariffs and delays in issuing VAT and import tax exemptions have adversely affected the sales of our products in China. Similar reductions and delays in customer spending have resulted and may continue to result from other factors that are not within our control, such as:

- changes in economic conditions;
- natural disasters or public health crises;
- changes in government programs that provide funding to research institutions and companies;
- macroeconomic conditions and the political climate;
- governmental protectionism, the escalation of tariffs and other trade barriers;
- availability of tax permits and incentives, including VAT and import tax exemptions;
- changes in the regulatory environment affecting life science and plant and animal research companies engaged in research and commercial activities;
- changes in our customers' research priorities;
- differences in budget cycles across various geographies and industries;
- personnel shortages among our customers;
- market-driven pressures on companies to consolidate operations and reduce costs;
- mergers and acquisitions in the life science and plant and animal research industries; and
- other factors affecting research and development spending.

Any decrease in our customers' budgets or expenditures or in the size, scope, or frequency of capital or operating expenditures, as well as any increase in local tariffs could materially and adversely affect our operations or financial condition.

If one or more of our manufacturing facilities become unavailable or inoperable, we will be unable to continue manufacturing our instruments, IFCs, assays and/or reagents and, as a result, our business will be harmed until we are able to secure a new facility.

We manufacture our microfluidics analytical and preparatory instruments and IFCs for commercial sale at our facility in Singapore and our mass cytometry instruments, assays, and reagents for commercial sale at our facility in Canada. No other manufacturing facilities are currently available to us, particularly facilities of the size and scope of our Singapore and Canada operations. Our facilities and the equipment we use to manufacture our instruments, IFCs, assays, and reagents would be costly to replace and could require substantial lead times to repair or replace. Our facilities may be harmed or rendered inoperable by natural or man-made disasters, which may render it difficult or impossible for us to manufacture our products for some period of time. If any of our facilities become unavailable to us, we cannot provide assurances that we will be able to secure a new manufacturing facility on acceptable terms, if at all. The inability to manufacture our products, combined with our limited inventory of manufactured supplies, may result in the loss of customers or harm our reputation, and we may be unable to reestablish relationships with those customers in the future. Although we possess insurance for damage to our property and the disruption of our business, this insurance may not be sufficient to cover all of our potential losses and may not continue to be available to us on acceptable terms, or at all. If our manufacturing capabilities are impaired, we may not be able to manufacture and ship our products in a timely manner, which would adversely impact our business.

Disruption of our manufacturing facilities or other operations, or in the operations of our customers or business partners, due to earthquake, flood, other natural catastrophic events, public health crises, or terrorism could result in cancellation of orders, delays in deliveries or other business activities, or loss of customers and could seriously harm our business.

We have significant manufacturing operations in Singapore and Canada and operations in the United States. In addition, our business is international in nature, with our sales, service and administrative personnel and our customers located in numerous countries throughout the world. Operations at our manufacturing facilities and our subcontractors, as well as our other operations and those of our customers,



are subject to disruption for a variety of reasons, including work stoppages, acts of war, terrorism, public health crises, fire, earthquake, volcanic eruptions, energy shortages, flooding, or other natural disasters. Such disruption could cause delays in, among other things, shipments of products to our customers, our ability to perform services requested by our customers, or the installation of our products at customer sites.

We cannot provide any assurance that alternate means of conducting our operations (whether through alternate production capacity or service providers or otherwise) would be available if a major disruption were to occur or that, if such alternate means were available, they could be obtained on favorable terms.

We rely on a limited number of third-party suppliers for some of the components and materials used in our products, and the loss of any of these suppliers, or delays or problems in the supply of components and materials could harm our business.

We rely on a limited number of third-party suppliers for certain components and materials used in our products, including single and sole source suppliers. Additionally, certain of our instruments are assembled at the facilities of contract manufacturers in Singapore. We do not have long-term contracts with our suppliers of these components and materials or our assembly service providers. The loss of a single or sole source supplier of any of the following components and/or materials would require significant time and effort to locate and qualify an alternative source of supply, if at all:

- The IFCs used in our microfluidic systems are fabricated using a specialized polymer, and other specialized materials, that are available from a limited number of sources. In the past, we have encountered quality issues that have reduced our manufacturing yield or required the use of additional manufacturing processes.
- The electron multiplier detector included in the Hyperion/Hyperion+/CyTOF/CyTOF XT systems and certain metal isotopes used with the Hyperion/Hyperion+/CyTOF/CyTOF XT systems are purchased from sole source suppliers.
- The raw materials for our Delta Gene and SNP Type assays and Access Array target-specific primers are available from a limited number of sources.
- The microarray readout systems used to complete SomaScan assays, and which are included in assay kits sold to customers, are provided by a sole source supplier.
- The supply of streptavidin beads used to complete the SomaScan assay is provided by a sole source supplier.
- The Tecan Fluent 780, an automated liquid handling instrument required to perform the SomaScan assay, is sourced from a sole supplier. The Tecan Fluent 780 is purchased by SomaLogic and SomaLogic certified sites.

Our reliance on single and sole source suppliers and assembly service providers also subjects us to other risks that could harm our business, including the following:

- we may be subject to increased component or assembly costs; and
- we may not be able to obtain adequate supply or services in a timely manner or on commercially reasonable terms, if at all.

If, as a result of global economic or political instability, such as the ongoing escalation of the situation in Ukraine, or health pandemics, our suppliers experience shortages or delays for materials sourced or manufactured in the affected countries, their ability to supply us with instruments or product components may be affected. If any of these events occur, our business and operating results could be harmed. In connection with the global supply chain disruptions following the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, we have experienced and are continuing to experience problems with some of our suppliers. In the third quarter of 2021, shortages of certain components caused a backlog and we were unable to fulfill all of the demand for our products during the quarter. We have in the past experienced supply issues, as well as quality control problems such as manufacturing errors, with some of our suppliers, and may again experience problems in the future. We may not be able to quickly establish additional or replacement suppliers, particularly for our single source components, or assembly service providers. Any continued or future interruption or delay in the supply of components or materials or assembly of our instruments, or our inability to obtain components, materials, or assembly services from alternate sources at acceptable prices in a timely manner, could impair our ability to meet the demand of our customers and cause them to cancel orders or switch to competitive products, which would harm our business. Additionally, in response to a surge in COVID-19 infections in the first half of 2022, the Chinese government imposed lockdowns in certain parts of the country that have negatively impacted and continue to negatively impact manufacturing and/or supply chains.

We may not be able to convert our orders in backlog into revenue.

Our backlog represents product orders from our customers that we have confirmed but have not been able to fulfill, and, accordingly, for which we have not yet recognized revenue. We may not receive revenue from these orders, and any order backlog we report may not be indicative of our future revenue.

Many events can cause an order to be delayed or not completed at all, some of which may be out of our control, including, for example, the impacts from the COVID-19 pandemic and our suppliers not being able to provide us with products or components. If we delay fulfilling customer orders or if customers reconsider their orders, those customers may seek to cancel or modify their orders with us. Customers may otherwise seek to cancel or delay their orders even if we are prepared to fulfill them. If our orders in backlog do not result in sales, our operating results may suffer.

Any disruption or delay in the shipping or off-loading of our products, whether domestically or internationally, may have an adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

We rely on shipping providers to deliver products to our customers globally. Labor, tariff, or World Trade Organization-related disputes, piracy, physical damage to shipping facilities or equipment caused by severe weather or terrorist incidents, congestion at shipping facilities, complications related to public health crises (including the COVID-19 pandemic), inadequate equipment to load, dock, and offload our products, energy-related tie-ups, or other factors could disrupt or delay shipping or off-loading of our products domestically and internationally. Such disruptions or delays may have an adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

Our business operations depend upon the continuing efforts of our management team and other skilled and experienced personnel, and if we are unable to retain them or to recruit and train new key executives, scientists, and technical support personnel, we may be unable to achieve our goals.

Our success depends largely on the skills, experience, and performance of our management team and scientific and technical support personnel. The loss of the services of certain members of our management team or our scientific or technical support staff might significantly delay or prevent the development of our products or achievement of other business objectives by diverting management's attention to transition matters and identification of suitable replacements, and staffing shortages could also negatively impact our ability to expand and scale functions that are needed to support the development of our products and the growth of our business. Our research and product development efforts could also be delayed or curtailed if we are unable to attract, train, and retain highly skilled employees, particularly senior scientists and engineers. Competition for qualified senior management and key employees in our industry is intense. We have experienced increased turnover at all levels since the start of the COVID-19 pandemic and general labor shortages in various areas of our business, all of which could have a material adverse impact on our business. We may need to increase employee wages and benefits in order to attract and retain the personnel necessary to achieve our goals, and our business, operations, and financial results may suffer if we are unable to do so. Attrition and workforce reductions included in the August 2022 restructuring plan could adversely affect our reputation among job seekers. It may also cause our existing employees to experience distractions or a decrease in employee morale. It could result in a loss of institutional know-how, reduced productivity, slower customer service response, reduced effectiveness of internal compliance and risk-mitigation programs, and cancellations of or delays in completing new product developments and other strategic projects. We do not currently maintain key person life insurance covering any of our employees and all our employees, including our management te

Additionally, in connection with our research and product development efforts, we need to retain and recruit scientists skilled in areas such as molecular and cellular biology, assay development, engineering physics, and manufacturing. We also need highly trained technical support personnel with the necessary scientific background and ability to understand our systems at a technical level to effectively support potential new customers and the expanding needs of current customers. Competition for these people is intense and we may face challenges in retaining and recruiting such individuals if, for example, our stock price declines, thereby reducing the retention value of equity awards, or our business or technology is no longer perceived as leading in our field. Because of the complex and technical nature of our systems and the dynamic market in which we compete, any failure to attract and retain a sufficient number of qualified employees could materially harm our ability to develop and commercialize our technology.

If our direct sales, field support, and marketing forces and distribution capabilities are not sufficient to adequately address our customers' needs, our business will be adversely affected.

We may not be able to market, sell, and distribute our products effectively enough to support our planned growth. We sell our products primarily through our own sales force and through distributors in certain territories. Our future sales will depend on a number of factors including our ability to execute with our existing team, the scope of our marketing efforts and development of our direct sales force, field application specialists and service engineer teams. Our products are technically complex and used for highly specialized



applications. As a result, we believe it is necessary to continue to develop a direct sales force that includes people with specific scientific backgrounds and expertise, and a marketing group with technical sophistication.

In the past year, we have experienced significant changes and increased turnover in our sales and marketing organizations, and we face considerable challenges in recruiting and training qualified replacements. Our future success will depend largely on our ability to recruit, retain, and motivate the skilled sales and marketing force necessary to support our business activities, and any failure to maintain competitive levels of compensation will negatively impact our ability to so.

Because competition for such employees is intense, we can provide no assurance that we will be able to retain them on favorable or commercially reasonable terms, if at all. Failure to attract and retain our current personnel or to build an efficient and effective sales and marketing force would negatively impact sales of our products and reduce our revenue and profitability.

In addition, we may continue to enlist one or more sales representatives and distributors to assist with sales, distribution, and customer support globally or in certain regions of the world. If we do seek to enter into such arrangements, we may not be successful in attracting desirable sales representatives and distributors, or we may not be able to enter into such arrangements on favorable terms. If our sales and marketing efforts, or those of any third-party sales representatives and distributors, are not successful, our technologies and products may not gain market acceptance, which would materially and adversely impact our business operations.

To use our products—our X9, CyTOF, and Hyperion systems in particular—customers typically need to purchase specialized reagents. Any interruption in the availability of these reagents for use in our products could limit our ability to market them.

Our products, and our X9, CyTOF, and Hyperion systems in particular, must be used in conjunction with one or more reagents designed to produce or facilitate the particular biological or chemical reaction desired by the user. Many of these reagents are highly specialized and available to the user only from a single supplier or a limited number of suppliers. Although we sell reagents for use with certain of our products, our customers may purchase these reagents directly from third-party suppliers, and we have no control over the supply of those materials. In addition, our products are designed to work with these reagents as they are currently formulated. We have no control over the formulation of reagents sold by third-party suppliers, and the performance of our products might be adversely affected if the formulation of these reagents is changed. If one or more of these reagents were to become unavailable or were reformulated, our ability to market and sell our products could be materially and adversely affected.

In addition, the use of a reagent for a particular process may be covered by one or more patents relating to the reagent itself, the use of the reagent for the particular process, the performance of that process, or the equipment required to perform the process. Typically, reagent suppliers, who are either the patent holders or their authorized licensees, sell the reagents along with a license or covenant not to sue with respect to such patents. The license accompanying the sale of a reagent often purports to restrict the purposes for which the reagent may be used. If a patent holder or authorized licensee were to assert against us or our customers that the license or covenant relating to a reagent precluded its use with our systems, our ability to sell and market our products could be materially and adversely affected. For example, our X9 system involves real-time quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) technology. Leading suppliers of reagents for real-time qPCR reactions include Life Technologies Corporation (now part of Thermo) and Roche Diagnostics Corporation, who are our direct competitors, and their licensees. These real-time qPCR reagents are typically sold pursuant to limited licenses or covenants not to sue with respect to patents held by these companies. We do not have any contractual supply agreements for these real-time qPCR reagents, and we cannot assure you that these reagents will continue to be available to our customers for use with our systems, or that these patent holders will not seek to enforce their patents against us, our customers, or suppliers.

Security incidents, loss of data, cyberattacks, and other information technology failures could disrupt our operations, damage our reputation, and adversely affect our business, operations, and financial results.

We are dependent upon our data and information technology systems for the effective operation of our business and for the secure maintenance and storage of confidential data, personal data, and trade secret information relating to our business and third-party businesses. Our information technology systems may be damaged, disrupted or shut down due to cybersecurity attacks, which are often carried out by experienced programmers or hackers, which may be able to penetrate our security. Cyberattacks include deployment of harmful malware and key loggers, ransomware, a denial-of-service attack, a malicious website, the use of social engineering and other means to affect the confidentiality, integrity and availability of our technology systems and data. Cyberattacks may also be due to employee error or malfeasance, power outages, hardware failures, telecommunication or utility failures, catastrophes or other unforeseen events, and our system redundancy and other disaster recovery planning may be ineffective or inadequate in preventing or responding to any of these circumstances. Techniques used in cybersecurity attacks to obtain unauthorized access, disable or sabotage information technology systems are evolving rapidly with data breaches and other cybersecurity events becoming commonplace. Furthermore, there may be a heightened risk of potential cyberattacks by state actors or others since the escalation of the war in Ukraine. Any such compromise of our information technology systems could result in the unauthorized access to, or acquisition or publication of our

confidential business or proprietary information, customer, supplier or employee data, or other personal data or trade secrets information, any of which could expose us to a risk of legal claims or proceedings, liability under privacy or other laws, disruption of our operations and damage to our reputation, which could divert our management's attention from the operation of our business and materially and adversely affect our business, revenues, and competitive position. In addition, our liability insurance may not be sufficient in type or amount to cover us against claims related to security incidents, cyberattacks, and other related cybersecurity incidents. The cost and operational consequences of implementing further data protection measures, either as a response to specific cybersecurity incidents or as a result of evolving risks, could be material. In addition, our inability to use or access our information systems at critical points in time could adversely affect the timely and efficient operation of our business. Any delayed sales, significant costs or lost customers resulting from these technology failures could adversely affect our business, operations, and financial results.

We have implemented security controls to protect our information technology infrastructure but, due to the ever-evolving nature of cybersecurity threats, however, there can be no assurance that cybersecurity incidents that impact our systems will not occur, which could adversely affect our business and operations, and could result in financial, legal, operational or reputational harm to us, loss of competitive advantage or loss of consumer confidence. For example, in early 2019, we experienced a ransomware attack that infiltrated and encrypted certain of our information technology systems, including systems containing critical business data. Immediately following the attack, actions were taken to recover the compromised systems and we were able to restore their operation without significant loss of business data within weeks. Based on the nature of the attack and its impact on our systems, we believe no confidential data was lost or disclosed. If, however, confidential or personal data were determined to have been accessed, acquired, or released in the course of any future event, it is possible that we could be the subject of actions by governmental authorities or claims from persons alleging they suffered damages from such access, acquisition, or release. We believe our mitigation measures and expanded information security program have reduced, but cannot eliminate, the risk of a similar attack, and we anticipate additional work and expense in the future as we continuously improve our security processes and initiatives in response to ever-changing information security challenges.

In addition to risks affecting our own systems, we could also be negatively impacted by a data breach or security incident impacting a third party's network and affecting us, such as our third-party vendors and service providers. Third parties with which we conduct business have access to certain portions of our personal and sensitive data, including information pertaining to our customers and employees. In the event that these third parties do not adequately safeguard our data, cybersecurity incidents could result and negatively impact our business, operations, and financial results.

Since the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, a significant percentage of our employees has been working remotely. As a result, we may have increased cyber security and data security risks, due to increased use of home wi-fi networks and virtual private networks, as well as increased disbursement of physical machines. While we have implemented security controls, updated our policies, and augmented our information security training program to reduce the risk of cyberattacks and cybersecurity incidents, there is no guarantee that these measures will be adequate to safeguard all systems with the increased number of employees working remotely.

RISKS RELATED TO QUALITY AND THE REGULATORY ENVIRONMENT

Our products could have defects or errors, which may give rise to claims against us, adversely affect market adoption of our systems, and adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

Our systems utilize novel and complex technology and such systems may develop or contain undetected defects or errors. We cannot assure you that material performance problems, defects, or errors will not arise, and as we increase the density and integration of our systems, these risks may increase. We generally provide warranties that our systems will meet performance expectations and will be free from defects. The costs incurred in correcting any defects or errors may be substantial and could adversely affect our operating margins. For example, we have experienced a performance issue with respect to certain IFCs used in our C1 systems due to the presence of more than one cell in an IFC chamber. Although we have redesigned such C1 IFCs, we may experience additional unexpected product defects or errors that could affect our ability to adequately address these performance issues.

In manufacturing our products, including our systems, IFCs, and assays, we depend upon third parties for the supply of various components, many of which require a significant degree of technical expertise to produce. In addition, we purchase certain products from third-party suppliers for resale. If our suppliers fail to produce components to specification or provide defective products to us for resale and our quality control tests and procedures fail to detect such errors or defects, or if we or our suppliers use defective materials or workmanship in the manufacturing process, the reliability and performance of our products will be compromised.

If our products contain defects, we may experience:

- a failure to achieve market acceptance or expansion of our product sales;
- loss of customer orders and delay in order fulfillment;
- damage to our brand reputation;

- increased cost of our warranty program due to product repair or replacement;
- product recalls or replacements;
- inability to attract new customers;
- diversion of resources from our manufacturing and research and development departments into our service department; and
- legal claims against us, including product liability claims, which could be costly and time consuming to defend and result in substantial damages.

In addition, certain of our products are marketed for use with products sold by third parties. For example, certain of our systems are marketed as compatible with major NGS instruments. If such third-party products are not produced to specification, are produced in accordance with modified specifications, or are defective, they may not be compatible with our products. In such case, the reliability and performance of our products may be compromised.

The occurrence of any one or more of the foregoing could negatively affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

The healthcare industry is highly regulated and if we fail to comply with applicable healthcare laws and regulations, we could suffer fines and penalties or be required to make significant changes to our operations which could have a significant adverse effect on the results of our business operations.

We compete in markets in which we or our customers must comply with federal, state, local and foreign regulations, such as healthcare fraud and abuse, data privacy and medical product laws and regulations. The healthcare industry is subject to extensive and frequently changing international and United States federal, state and local laws and regulations. In addition, federal and state enforcement agencies have substantial powers and remedies to pursue suspected violations under broad laws and regulations relating to healthcare fraud and abuse, interactions and financial arrangements with healthcare professionals or entities, data privacy and misconduct involving government programs or contracts. If we, our employees, collaborators or contractors fail to comply with applicable laws and regulations, we could suffer civil and criminal damages, fines and penalties, exclusion from participation in governmental healthcare programs, and the loss of various licenses and authorizations necessary to operate our business, as well as incur liabilities from third-party claims, all of which could have a significant adverse effect on our business. The relevant laws and regulations include, among others:

- CLIA's and CAP's regulation of our laboratory activities;
- FDA laws and regulations, including but not limited to requirements for offering LDTs;
- HIPAA and HITECH, which establish comprehensive federal standards with respect to the privacy and security of PHI, and requirements for the use of certain standardized electronic transactions with respect to transmission of such information, as well as similar laws protecting other types of personal information;
- state laws governing the maintenance of personally identifiable information of state residents, including medical information, and which impose varying breach notification requirements, some of which allow private rights of action by individuals for violations and also impose penalties for such violations;
- the federal Anti-Kickback Statute, which generally prohibits knowingly and willfully offering, paying, soliciting or receiving remuneration, directly or indirectly, in return for or to induce a person to refer to an individual any good, facility, item or service that is reimbursable under a federal healthcare program;
- the federal False Claims Act, which imposes civil penalties, and provides for civil whistleblower or qui tam actions, against individuals or entities for knowingly presenting, or causing to be presented, to the federal government, claims for payment that are false or fraudulent or making a false statement to avoid, decrease or conceal an obligation to pay money to the federal government;
- the federal Civil Monetary Penalties Law, which generally prohibits, among other things, the offering or transfer of remuneration to a Medicare or Medicaid beneficiary if it is likely to influence the beneficiary's selection of a particular provider, practitioner or supplier of services reimbursable by Medicare or Medicaid;
- EKRA, which imposes criminal penalties for knowing and willful payment or offer, or solicitation or receipt, of any remuneration, whether directly or indirectly, overtly or covertly, in cash or in kind, in exchange for the referral or inducement of laboratory testing (among other healthcare services) covered by healthcare benefit programs (including commercial insurers) unless a specific exception applies;



- other federal and state fraud and abuse laws, such as anti-kickback laws, prohibitions on self-referral, fee-splitting restrictions, insurance fraud laws, anti-markup laws, prohibitions on the provision of tests at no or discounted cost to induce physician or patient adoption and false claims acts, some of which may extend to services reimbursable by any third-party payor, including private payors;
- state laws that prohibit other specified healthcare practices, such as billing physicians for tests that they order, waiving coinsurance, copayments, deductibles and other amounts owed by patients, business corporations practicing medicine or employing or engaging physicians to practice medicine and billing a state Medicaid program at a price that is higher than what is charged to one or more other payors;
- the FCPA, and applicable foreign anti-bribery laws;
- federal, state and local regulations relating to the handling and disposal of regulated medical waste, hazardous waste and biohazardous waste and workplace safety for healthcare employees;
- laws and regulations relating to health and safety, labor and employment, public reporting, taxation and other areas applicable to businesses generally, all of which are subject to change; and
- similar foreign laws and regulations that apply to us in the countries in which we operate or may operate in the future.

Any future growth of our business, including, in particular, continued reliance on consultants, commercial partners and other third parties, may increase the potential for violating these laws. In some cases, our risk of violating these or other laws and regulations is further increased because of the lack of their complete interpretation by applicable regulatory authorities or courts, and their provisions are thus open to a variety of interpretations.

Given the complexity of these existing and changing rules and regulations, it is not always possible to identify and deter misconduct by employees, distributors, consultants and commercial partners and the precautions we take to detect and prevent this activity may not be effective in controlling unknown or unmanaged risks or losses or in protecting us from government investigations or other actions or lawsuits stemming from a failure to comply with applicable laws or regulations. Additionally, we are subject to the risk that a person or government could allege such fraud or other misconduct, even if none occurred. Any action brought against us for violation of these or other laws or regulations, even if we successfully defend against it, could cause us to incur significant legal expenses, divert our management's attention from the operation of our business and harm our reputation. If our operations, including the conduct of our employees, consultants and commercial partners, are found to be in violation of any of these laws and regulations, we may be subject to applicable penalties associated with the violation, including administrative, civil and criminal penalties, damages, fines, individual imprisonment, exclusion from participation in federal healthcare programs, refunding of payments received by us and curtailment or cessation of our operations. Any of these consequences could seriously harm our business and our financial results.

It is possible that some of our business activities could be subject to challenge under one or more of such laws. Such a challenge, regardless of the outcome, could have a material adverse effect on our business, business relationships, reputation, financial condition and results of operations. Although an effective compliance program can mitigate the risk of investigation and prosecution for violations of these laws, the risks cannot be entirely eliminated. Any action against us for violation of these laws, even if we successfully defend against it, could cause us to incur significant legal expenses and divert our management's attention from the operation of our business. Moreover, achieving and sustaining compliance with these laws may prove costly. If we or our operations, or any of the rheumatologists or entities with whom we do business are found to be in violation of any of the laws described above or any other governmental regulations that apply to us, we may be subject to significant penalties, including administrative, civil and/or criminal penalties, damages, fines, disgorgement, individual imprisonment, exclusion from participation in U.S. federal or state healthcare programs, such as Medicare and Medicaid, and similar programs outside the United States, a corporate integrity agreement or other agreement to resolve allegations of non-compliance with these laws, and the curtailment or restructuring of our operations, any of which could materially adversely affect our ability to operate our business and our financial results. To the extent that any of our products are sold in a foreign country, we may be subject to similar foreign laws and regulations, which may include, for instance, applicable post-marketing requirements, including safety surveillance, anti-fraud and abuse laws, and implementation of corporate compliance programs and reporting of payments or transfers of value to healthcare professionals.

Complying with numerous regulations pertaining to our business is an expensive and time-consuming process, and any failure to comply could result in substantial penalties.

We are subject to CLIA, a federal law that regulates clinical laboratories that perform testing on specimens derived from humans for the purpose of providing information for the diagnosis, prevention or treatment of disease. CLIA regulations mandate specific standards in the areas of personnel qualifications, administration and participation in proficiency testing, patient test management, quality control,

quality assurance and inspections. We have a current certificate of accreditation under CLIA because we are accredited to perform testing by CAP. To renew this certificate, we are subject to survey and inspection every two years. Moreover, inspectors from CMS or CAP may make random inspections of our clinical reference laboratory.

Although we are required to hold a certificate of accreditation or compliance under CLIA that allows us to perform high complexity testing, we are not required to hold a certificate of accreditation through CAP. We could alternatively maintain a certificate of accreditation from another accrediting organization or a certificate of compliance through inspection by surveyors acting on behalf of the CLIA program. If our accreditation under CAP were to terminate, either voluntarily or involuntarily, we would need to convert our certification under CLIA to a certificate of compliance (or to a certificate of accreditation organization) in order to maintain our ability to perform clinical testing and to continue commercial operations. Whether we would be able to successfully maintain operations through either of these alternatives would depend upon the facts and circumstances surrounding termination of our CAP accreditation, such as whether any deficiencies were identified by CAP as the basis for termination and, if so, whether these were addressed to the satisfaction of the surveyors for the CLIA program (or another accrediting organization).

The failure to comply with CLIA requirements can result in enforcement actions, including the revocation, suspension, or limitation of our CLIA certificate of accreditation, as well as a directed plan of correction, state on-site monitoring, civil money penalties, civil injunctive suit and/or criminal penalties. We must maintain CLIA compliance and certification to be eligible to bill for tests provided to Medicare beneficiaries. If we were to be found out of compliance with CLIA program requirements and subjected to sanctions, our business and reputation could be harmed. Even if it were possible for us to bring our laboratory back into compliance, we could incur significant expenses and potentially lose revenue in doing so.

Moreover, several states require that we hold licenses to test specimens from patients in those states. Other states may have similar requirements or may adopt similar requirements in the future. Although we have obtained licenses from states where we believe we are required to be licensed, we may become aware of other states that require out-of-state laboratories to obtain licensure in order to accept specimens from the state, and it is possible that other states currently have such requirements or will have such requirements in the future.

If we were to lose our CLIA accreditation, whether as a result of a revocation, suspension or limitation, we would no longer be able to sell our testing products, which would limit our revenue and harm our business. If we were to lose our license in states where we are required to hold licenses, we would not be able to test specimens from those states, which would limit our revenue.

The FDA may disagree with our assessment that our SomaSignalTM test products and any other clinical diagnostic tests we may develop are LDTs and determine that such test products are medical devices subject to the FDCA and FDA regulations.

The FDA regulates any diagnostic test that meets the definition of a medical device, except under specific, narrow circumstances. The FDCA defines a medical device as "an instrument, apparatus, implement, machine, contrivance, implant, in vitro reagent, or other similar or related article, including a component part, or accessory which is , among other things: intended for use in the diagnosis of disease or other conditions, or in the cure, mitigation, treatment, or prevention of disease, in man or other animals and which does not achieve its primary intended purposes through chemical action within or on the body of man or other animals and which does not achieve its primary intended purposes through chemical action within or on the body of man or other animals and which is not dependent upon being metabolized for the achievement of any of its primary intended purposes." By this definition, in vitro reagents and diagnostic tests are considered medical devices. Specifically, the FDA defines an IVD as "reagents, instruments, and systems intended for use in the diagnosis of disease or other conditions, including a determination of the state of health, in order to cure, mitigate, treat, or prevent disease or its sequelae." Therefore, the FDA generally considers diagnostic testing products to be IVDs subject to the agency's regulatory requirements for IVDs. However, the FDA has generally exercised its enforcement discretion and not enforced applicable regulations with respect to LDTs, which are IVDs that are designed, manufactured, and used within a single high-complexity CLIA-certified laboratory. We believe that our SomaSignalTM test products intended for clinical diagnostic use are LDTs.

If the FDA were to disagree with our conclusion that our SomaSignalTM test products for clinical diagnostic use fall within the scope of the agency's LDT definition and determines that such tests are thus subject to FDA's medical device authorities and implementing regulations, we would become subject to extensive regulatory requirements and may be required to stop selling our existing tests or refrain from launching any other tests we may develop. In particular, the FDA may require us to obtain PMAs or another type of device marketing authorization in order for us to commercialize our SomaSignalTM tests for clinical diagnostic use. The premarket review process for diagnostic testing products can be lengthy, expensive, time-consuming, and unpredictable. As part of the process to prepare regulatory submissions for FDA review, we may be required to conduct formal clinical trials before applying for commercial marketing authorization. Performing additional, new nonclinical studies or clinical trials in order to obtain product approval from the FDA, if any



were to become necessary, would take a significant amount of time and would substantially delay our ability to commercialize our SomaSignalTM tests intended for clinical diagnostic use, all of which would adversely impact our business.

While we believe that we are currently in material compliance with applicable laws and regulations as historically enforced by the FDA with respect to LDTs, we cannot assure you that the FDA will agree with our determination. Any finding by the FDA or another regulatory authority that we have violated these laws and regulations, or a public announcement that we are being investigated for possible violations, could adversely affect our business, prospects, results of operations and financial condition.

The FDA may finalize its rulemaking to regulate LDTs or Congress may take action to reform the current legal requirements applicable to LDTs. In either case we may become subject to extensive regulatory requirements and may be required to conduct additional clinical trials prior to continuing to sell our existing tests intended for clinical diagnostic use or launching any other diagnostic tests we may develop, which may increase the cost of conducting, or otherwise harm, our business.

We currently market our SomaLogicTMtests intended for clinical diagnostic use as LDTs and may in the future market other diagnostic tests as LDTs. Although historically, the FDA has applied a policy of enforcement discretion with respect to LDTs whereby the FDA does not generally actively enforce its regulatory requirements for such tests, in October 2023, the FDA issued a proposed rule to regulate LDTs under the current medical device framework. The agency's proposal also includes a plan to phase out its current enforcement discretion policy over several years. This FDA rulemaking was initiated after years of failed congressional attempts to harmonize the regulatory paradigms applicable to LDTs and other in vitro diagnostic tests, as discussed further below. The likelihood of the FDA finalizing the proposed rule following a public comment period, as well as potential litigation challenging its authority to take such action, is uncertain at this time as stakeholders continue to press for a comprehensive legislative solution instead of administrative agency action.

If there are changes in FDA regulations or legislative authorities such that the agency begins to exercise oversight over LDTs, or if the FDA disagrees that our marketed tests are within the scope of its criteria used for defining LDTs, we may become subject to extensive regulatory requirements and may be required to stop selling our existing diagnostic tests or launching any other similar tests we may develop and to conduct additional clinical trials or take other actions prior to continuing to market our tests. If the FDA allows our SomaSignalTM tests for clinical diagnostic use to remain on the market but there is uncertainty about our tests, if they are labeled investigational by the FDA or if labeling claims the FDA allows us to make do not include the claims necessary or desirable for successful commercialization, orders from healthcare providers or reimbursement for our diagnostic tests may decline.

In addition, as noted above, Congress had been working on legislation to create an LDT and IVD, regulatory framework that would be separate and distinct from the existing medical device regulatory framework. Reform legislation called the VALID Act garnered bipartisan and bicameral support in recent years but failed to move out of committee during the last congressional session. As drafted and re-introduced for consideration by the current Congress, the VALID Act would codify the term IVCT to create a new medical product category separate from medical devices to include products currently regulated as IVDs as well as LDTs, among other provisions. The VALID Act would also create a new system for laboratories to use to submit their tests electronically to the FDA for approval, which is aimed at reducing the amount of time it would take for the agency to approve such tests, and establish a new program to expedite the development of diagnostic tests that can be used to address a current unmet need for patients. The FDA's October 2023 publication of an LDT proposed rule that would apply the existing medical device framework to laboratory-developed products has renewed stakeholder calls for a more targeted approach to modernizing the federal government's oversight of clinical diagnostic tests. It remains possible that congressional action in this area could displace the need for the FDA to complete its recently proposed rulemaking.

If Congress were to pass the VALID Act or any other legislation applicable to the FDA's regulation of LDTs, or if the FDA were to successfully promulgate new regulations for such products through the recently initiated notice-and-comment rulemaking or a future rulemaking proceeding, we will likely be subject to increased regulatory burdens such as registration and listing requirements, adverse event reporting requirements and quality control requirements. Any legislation or formal FDA regulatory framework affecting LDTs is also likely to have premarket application requirements prohibiting commercialization without FDA authorization and controls regarding modification to the tests that may require further FDA submissions. The premarket review process can be lengthy, expensive, time-consuming and unpredictable. Further, obtaining premarket clearance may involve, among other things, successfully completing clinical trials, which require significant time and cash resources and are subject to a high degree of risk, including risks of experiencing delays, failing to complete the trial or obtaining unexpected or negative results. If we are required to obtain premarket clearance or approval and/or conduct premarket clinical trials, our development costs could significantly increase, marketing of any new diagnostic tests we may develop may be delayed, and sales of our existing diagnostic tests could be interrupted or stopped. Any of these outcomes could



reduce our revenue or increase our costs and materially adversely affect our business, prospects, results of operations or financial condition.

The outcome and ultimate impact on our business of any changes to the federal government's regulation of LDTs is difficult to predict. Failure to comply with any applicable FDA requirements could trigger a range of enforcement actions, including warning letters, fines, penalties, suspension of operations, product recalls or seizures, denial of applications for clearance or approval, injunctions and other civil or criminal sanctions, which could have a material and adverse effect upon our business, operating results and financial condition.

Furthermore, should it be required in the future, we cannot be sure that our SomaSignalTM tests intended for clinical diagnostic use, or any new diagnostic tests that we may develop, will be reviewed and authorized for marketing by the FDA in a timely or cost-effective manner, if authorized at all. Even if such tests are authorized for marketing by the FDA, the agency could limit the test's indications for use, which may significantly limit the market for that product and may adversely affect our business and financial condition.

We are currently limited to RUO with respect to many of the materials and components used in our consumable products including our assays.

We sell our instruments and consumable products, and certain of our assays, with a restrictions that they be used for RUO applications. The sale of our RUO products for any clinical or diagnostic purposes may require that we obtain regulatory clearance or approval to market the products for such purposes and also that we acquire certain materials and components used in the products from suppliers without an RUO restriction. There can be no assurance that we will be able to acquire these materials and components for use in diagnostic products on acceptable terms, if at all. If we are unable to do so, we would not be able to expand our instrument, consumable and assay product offerings beyond RUO, and our business and prospects would suffer.

The RUO/IUO Labeling Guidance, emphasizes that the FDA will review the totality of the circumstances when evaluating whether equipment and testing components are properly labeled as RUO. It further states that merely including a labeling statement that a product is intended for RUO will not necessarily render the device exempt from the FDA's 510(k) clearance. PMA, or other requirements, if the circumstances surrounding the distribution of the product indicate that the manufacturer intends for its product to be offered for clinical diagnostic use. These circumstances may include written or verbal marketing claims or links to articles regarding a product's performance in clinical applications, a manufacturer's provision of technical support for clinical validation or clinical applications, or solicitation of business from clinical laboratories, all of which could be considered evidence of intended uses that conflict with RUO labeling. If the FDA were to determine that our RUO products were intended for use in clinical investigation, diagnosis or treatment decisions, or that express or implied clinical or diagnostic claims were made for our RUO products, those products could be considered misbranded or adulterated under the FDCA. If the FDA determines that our RUO products are being marketed for clinical diagnostic use without the required PMA or 510(k) clearance, we may be required to cease marketing our products as planned, recall the products from customers, revise our marketing plans, and/or suspend or delay the commercialization of our products until we obtain the required authorization. We also may be subject to a range of enforcement actions by the FDA, including warning or untitled letters, injunctions, civil monetary penalties, criminal prosecution, and recall and/or seizure of products, as well as significant adverse publicity. For instance, some of our customers may, on their own initiative, use our RUO-labeled products in the development of their own LDTs or in other FDA-regulated products for clinical diagnostic use and may request our assistance in developing such uses or validating the instrument, consumable or assay for diagnostic use. If we provide such services or advice, FDA could determine that we intend such instruments, consumables, or assays for clinical or diagnostic uses in contradiction of the RUO labeling and require us to recall the products, prepare and submit applications for marketing authorization for the clinical or diagnostic uses or initiate enforcement actions against us. Any of these developments may adversely affect our business and financial condition.

If the FDA determines that our RUO products are medical devices or if we seek to market our RUO products for clinical diagnostic or health screening use, we will be required to obtain regulatory clearance(s) or approval(s), and may be required to cease or limit sales of our then marketed products, which could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations. Any such regulatory process would be expensive, time-consuming and uncertain both in timing and in outcome.

Our RUO products are focused on the life sciences research market. This includes laboratories associated with academic and governmental research institutions, as well as pharmaceutical, biotechnology and contract research companies. Accordingly, our products are labeled as RUO, and are not intended for diagnostic use. While our marketing for our RUO products is focused on the life sciences research market, we may decide to expand our product line to encompass products that are intended to be used for the diagnosis of disease or other medical purposes. Laboratory instruments, consumables and assays intended for clinical or diagnostic purposes are subject to regulation by the FDA as medical devices, or comparable international agencies, including requirements for regulatory clearance or approval of such products before they can be marketed. If the FDA were to determine that our products are intended for



clinical use or if we decided to market our products for such use, we would be required to obtain 510(k) clearance or premarket approval from the agency in order to sell our products in a manner consistent with applicable U.S. laws and regulations. Such regulatory authorization processes are expensive, time-consuming and uncertain; our efforts may never result in any marketing authorization for our products; and failure by us to obtain or comply with such authorizations could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition or operating results. Even if we obtain approval of a PMA or 510(k) clearance, where required, such authorization may not be for the use or uses we believe are commercially attractive and/or are critical to the commercial success of our products. As a result, being subject to the FDA's premarket review and/or post-market control requirements for our products could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If we are required to obtain approval of a PMA or 510(k) clearance for our instruments, consumables or assay products, we or they would be subject to a substantial number of additional requirements applicable to medical devices, including establishment registration; device listing; Quality Systems Regulations which cover the design, testing, production, control, quality assurance, labeling, packaging, servicing, sterilization (if required), and storage and shipping of medical devices (among other activities); device labeling; advertising and promotion; recordkeeping; post-market surveillance; post-market studies; adverse event reporting; and device corrections, removals and recalls. One or more of our current or future products may also require clinical trials in order to generate the data required for approval of a PMA. Complying with these requirements may be time-consuming and expensive. We may be required to expend significant resources to ensure ongoing compliance with applicable regulations and implement satisfactory corrective or preventive actions in response to quality issues or enforcement action, which may have a material adverse effect on the ability to design, develop and commercialize products using our technology as planned. Failure to comply with these requirements may subject us to a range of enforcement actions, such as warning letters, injunctions, civil monetary penalties, criminal prosecution, recall and/or seizure of products, and revocation of marketing authorizations, as well as significant adverse publicity. If we or our collaborators fail to obtain, or experience significant delays in obtaining, regulatory approvals for our products, we may not be able to launch or successfully commercialize such products in a timely manner, or at all.

Failure to comply with applicable FDA requirements could subject us to misbranding or adulteration allegations under the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act. We could be subject to a range of enforcement actions, including warning letters.

The FTC and/or state enforcement or regulatory agencies may object to the methods and materials we use to promote our products and services and initiate enforcement against us, which could adversely affect our business and financial condition.

The FTC and/or state enforcement or regulatory agencies (including but not limited to the offices of state attorneys general) may object to the materials and methods we use to promote our services and our currently marketed instruments, reagents, or assays, including diagnostic LDTs, or other products we may develop in the future, including with respect to the product claims in our promotional materials or advertising, and may initiate enforcement actions against us. Enforcement actions by the FTC may include, among others, injunctions, civil penalties and equitable monetary relief.

Actual or perceived failures to comply with applicable data protection, privacy and security laws, regulations, standards and other requirements could adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Any failure or perceived failure by us to comply with federal or state laws or regulations, our internal policies and procedures or our contracts governing our use and disclosures of personal information could result in negative publicity, government investigations and enforcement actions including significant penalties, claims by third parties, and damage to our reputation, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our operations, financial performance and business.

Failure to comply with HIPAA, the HITECH Act, their implementing regulations and similar comparable state laws and regulations affecting the transmission, security and privacy of health information could result in significant penalties.

Numerous federal, state and foreign laws and regulations, including HIPAA and the HITECH Act, govern the collection, dissemination, disclosure, security, use and confidentiality of individually identifiable health information health-related and other personal information. HIPAA and the HITECH Act require us to comply with standards for the use and disclosure of PHI within our company and with third-parties. The privacy, security and breach notification rules promulgated under HIPAA, as amended by the HITECH Act, Standards for Privacy of Individually Identifiable Health Information (Privacy Standards) and the Security Standards for the Protection of Electronic Protected Health Information (Security Standards) under HIPAA establish a set of basic national privacy and security standards for the protection of individually identifiable health information by Covered Entities and their Business Associates. HIPAA requires Covered Entities to develop and maintain policies and procedures with respect to individually identifiable health information that is used or disclosed, including the adoption of administrative, physical and technical safeguards to protect the privacy and security of such



information. HIPAA also requires us to provide individuals with certain rights with respect to their PHI. Business Associates must have a written Business Associate contracts or other arrangements with a Covered Entity that establishes specifically what the Business Associate has been engaged to do and requires the Business Associate to comply with the requirements of HIPAA. Further, in the event of a breach of unsecured PHI we must notify each individual whose PHI is breached as well as federal regulators and in some cases, must publicize the breach in local or national media.

HIPAA also includes standards for common healthcare electronic transactions and code sets, such as claims information, plan eligibility, payment information and the use of electronic signatures, and privacy and electronic security of individually identifiable health information. Covered Entities, such as certain healthcare providers, are required to conform to such transaction set standards, known as the Standards for Electronic Transactions, pursuant to HIPAA. Submission of electronic healthcare claims and payment transactions that do not comply with the HIPAA electronic data transmission standards could result in delayed or denied payments.

In the conduct of our business, we process, maintain, and transmit sensitive data, including PHI. There can be no assurance that a breach of privacy or security will not occur. If there is a breach, we could be subject to various lawsuits, penalties and damages and may be required to incur costs to mitigate the impact of the breach on affected individuals.

Penalties for failure to comply with HIPAA requirements are substantial and could include corrective action plans and/or the imposition of civil or criminal penalties. HIPAA also authorizes state attorneys general to file suit under HIPAA on behalf of state residents. Courts can award damages, costs and attorneys' fees related to violations of HIPAA in such cases. While HIPAA does not create a private right of action allowing individuals to sue us in civil court for HIPAA violations, its standards have been used as the basis for a duty of care claim in state civil suits such as those for negligence or recklessness in the misuse or breach of PHI.

Additionally, certain states have adopted comparable privacy and security laws and regulations, some of which may apply more broadly or be more stringent than HIPAA. For example, the CCPA, which went into effect on January 1, 2020, gives California residents expanded rights to access and delete their personal information, opt out of certain personal information sharing, and receive detailed information about how their personal information is used. The CCPA provides for civil penalties for violations, as well as a private right of action for data breaches that is expected to increase data breach litigation. Further, the CPRA went into effect in California amending the CCPA and may increase our compliance costs and potential liability, imposes additional data protection obligations on covered businesses, including additional consumer rights processes, limitations on data uses, new audit requirements for higher risk data and adds opt outs for certain uses of sensitive data. It also created a new California data protection agency authorized to issue substantive regulations and could result in increased privacy and information security enforcement. In the event that we are subject to or affected by HIPAA, the CCPA, the CPRA or other domestic privacy and data protection laws (for example, the Colorado Privacy Act and other similar laws that recently went into effect in other states, such as Utah, Virginia, Connecticut, Delaware, Florida, Indiana, Iowa, Montana, Oregon, Tennessee, and Texas), any liability from failure to comply with the requirements of these laws could adversely affect our financial condition.

In Europe, the GDPR went into effect in May 2018 and imposes strict requirements for processing the personal data of individuals within the EEA. Companies that must comply with the GDPR face increased compliance obligations and risk, including more robust regulatory enforcement of data protection requirements and potential fines for noncompliance of up to \notin 20 million or 4% of the annual global revenues of the noncompliant company, whichever is greater. Among other requirements, the GDPR regulates transfers of personal data subject to the GDPR to third countries that have not been found to provide adequate protection to such personal data, including the United States, and the efficacy and longevity of current transfer mechanisms between the EU and the United States remains uncertain. For example, in 2016, the EU and United States agreed to a transfer framework for data transferred from the EU to the United States, called the Privacy Shield, but the Privacy Shield was invalidated in July 2020 by the Court of Justice of the EU. In July 2023, however, the European Commission adopted an adequacy decision for a new mechanism for transferring data from the EU to the United States – the EU-US Data Privacy Framework, which provides EU individuals with several new rights, including the right to obtain access to their data, or obtain correction or deletion of incorrect or unlawfully handled data. The adequacy decision followed the signing of an executive order introducing new binding safeguards addressing the reasons behind the Court of Justice of the EU's invalidation of the original Privacy Shield. The European Commission with its adequacy decision. However, future actions of EU data protection authorities are difficult to predict.

Relatedly, following the United Kingdom's withdrawal from the EU, the GDPR was implemented in the United Kingdom as the U.K. GDPR. which sits alongside the amended U.K. Data Protection Act 2018, which implements certain derogations in the EU GDPR into United Kingdom law. The U.K. GDPR mirrors the fines under the GDPR, i.e., fines up to the greater of \notin 20 million (£17.5 million) or 4% of global turnover. In June of 2021, the European Commission issued a decision, which will sunset on June 27, 2025 without further action, that the United Kingdom ensures an adequate level of protection for personal data transferred under the EU GDPR from the EU

to the United Kingdom. The U.K. Parliament is currently considering the Data Protection and Digital Information Bill to harmonize the 2018 Data Protection Act, U.K. GDPR, and the Privacy and Electronic Communications Regulations under one legislative framework.

The regulatory framework governing the collection, storage, use and sharing of certain information, particularly financial and other personal information, is rapidly evolving and is likely to continue to be subject to uncertainty and varying interpretations. Additionally, increasing concerns about health information privacy have recently prompted the federal government to issue guidance taking a newly expansive view of the scope of the laws and regulations that they enforce. It is possible that these laws may be interpreted and applied in a manner that is inconsistent with our existing practices. Any failure or perceived failure by us, or any third parties with which we do business, to comply with our privacy policies, changing expectations, evolving laws, rules and regulations, industry standards or contractual obligations to which we or such third parties are or may become subject, may result in actions or other claims against us by governmental entities or private actors, the expenditure of substantial costs, time and other resources or the incurrence of significant fines, penalties or other liabilities. In addition, any such action, particularly to the extent we were found to be guilty of violations or otherwise liable for damages, would damage our reputation and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Although we work to comply with applicable laws, regulations and standards, our contractual obligations and other legal obligations, these requirements are evolving and may be modified, interpreted and applied in an inconsistent manner from one jurisdiction to another and may conflict with one another or other legal obligations with which we must comply. Any failure or perceived failure by us or our employees, representatives, contractors, consultants, collaborators, or other third parties to comply with such requirements or adequately address privacy and security concerns, even if unfounded, could result in additional cost and liability to us, damage our reputation and adversely affect our business and results of operations.

Our actual or perceived failure to comply with data protection laws and regulations could lead to government enforcement actions, private litigation and/or adverse publicity and could negatively affect our business.

We are subject to domestic and international data protection laws and regulations that address privacy and data security and may affect our collection, use, storage, and transfer of personal information. The legislative and regulatory landscape for data protection continues to evolve, and in recent years there has been an increasing focus on privacy and data security issues with the potential to affect our business. In the U.S., numerous federal and state laws and regulations, including state data breach notification laws, state health information privacy laws and federal and state consumer protection laws govern the collection, use, disclosure and protection of health-related and other personal information. Failure to comply with data protection laws and regulations, where applicable, could result in government enforcement actions, which could include civil or criminal penalties, private litigation and/or adverse publicity and could negatively affect our operating results and business. For example, California has enacted the California Consumer Privacy Act (the "CCPA"), which went into effect in January of 2020. The CCPA established a new privacy framework for covered businesses by creating an expanded definition of personal information, establishing new data privacy rights for California residents, requiring covered businesses to provide new disclosures to California residents, and creating a new and potentially severe statutory damages framework for violations of the CCPA and for businesses that fail to implement reasonable security procedures and practices to prevent data breaches. Additionally in 2020, California voters passed the CPRA which went into effect on January 1, 2023. The CPRA significantly amends the CCPA, potentially resulting in further uncertainty, additional costs and expenses in an effort to comply and additional potential for harm and liability for failure to comply. Among other things, the CPRA established a new regulatory authority, the California Privacy Protection Agency, which is tasked with enacting new regulations under the CPRA and will have expanded enforcement authority. In addition to California, more U.S. states are enacting similar legislation, increasing compliance complexity and increasing risks of failures to comply. In 2023, comprehensive privacy laws in Virginia, Colorado, Connecticut, and Utah all took effect, and laws in Montana, Oregon, and Texas will take effect in 2024. In addition, laws in other U.S. states are set to take effect beyond 2024, and additional U.S. states have proposals under consideration, all of which are likely to increase our regulatory compliance costs and risks, exposure to regulatory enforcement action and other liabilities.

Numerous other countries have, or are developing, laws governing the collection, use and transmission of personal information as well. For example, the European Union's General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR), became effective in 2018 and imposed a broad data protection framework that expanded the scope of EU data protection law, including to non-EU entities meeting the jurisdictional requirements that process, or control the processing of, personal data relating to individuals located in the EU, including clinical trial data. The GDPR sets out a number of requirements for controllers and/or processors, as applicable, that must be complied with when handling the personal data of EU based data subjects, including: providing expanded disclosures about how their personal data will be used; higher standards for organizations to demonstrate that they have obtained valid consent or have another legal basis in place to justify their data processing activities; the obligation to appoint data protection officers in certain circumstances; new rights for individuals to be "forgotten" and rights to data portability, as well as enhanced current rights (e.g., access requests); the principal of accountability and demonstrating compliance through policies, procedures, training and audit; and a new mandatory data breach regime.

In particular, medical or health data, genetic data and biometric data are all classified as "special category" data under the GDPR and afford greater protection and require additional compliance obligations. Further, EU member states have a broad right to impose additional conditions—including restrictions—on these data categories. This is because the GDPR allows EU member states to derogate from the requirements of the GDPR mainly in regard to specific processing situations (including special category data and processing for scientific or statistical purposes).

The GDPR is applicable to part of our business and has increased our responsibility and liability in relation to personal data that we process, and we may be required to put in place additional procedures to comply. The GDPR is complex and regulatory guidance continues to evolve. Furthermore, national GDPR variations, including the fields of clinical study and other health-related information may raise our costs of compliance and result in greater legal risks.

We are also subject to evolving GDPR requirements on data export, because we transfer data to third countries outside of the EU that are not deemed "adequate." The GDPR only permits exports of personal data outside of the EU to "non-adequate" countries where there is a suitable data transfer mechanism in place to safeguard personal data (e.g., the EU Commission approved Standard Contractual Clauses or certification under the newly-adopted Data Privacy Framework). On July 16, 2020, the Court of Justice of the EU, or the CJEU, issued a landmark opinion in the case Maximilian Schrems vs. Facebook (Case C-311/18) (Schrems II). This decision calls into question certain data transfer mechanisms as between the EU member states and the U.S. The CJEU is the highest court in Europe and the Schrems II decision heightened the burden to assess U.S. national security laws on their business, and future actions of EU data protection authorities are difficult to predict at this time. While the newly-adopted Data Privacy Framework was meant to address the concerns raised by the CJEU in Schrems II, it will likely be subject to future legal challenges. Consequently, there is some risk of any data transfers from the EU being halted. If we have to rely on third parties to carry out services for us, including processing personal data on our behalf, we are required under GDPR to enter into contractual arrangements to flow down or help ensure that these third parties only process such data according to our instructions and have sufficient security measures in place. Any security breach or non-compliance with our contractual terms or breach of applicable law by such third parties could result in enforcement actions, litigation, fines and penalties or adverse publicity and could cause customers to lose trust in us, which would have an adverse impact on our reputation and business. Any contractual arrangements requiring the processing of personal data from the EU to us in the U.S. will require greater scrutiny and assessments as required under Schrems II and may have an adverse impact on cross-border transfers of personal data or increase costs of compliance. The GDPR provides an enforcement authority to impose large penalties for noncompliance, including the potential for fines of up to €20 million or 4% of the annual global revenues of the noncompliant company, whichever is greater.

Applicable data privacy and data protection laws may conflict with each other, and by complying with the laws or regulations of one jurisdiction, we may find that we are violating the laws or regulations of another jurisdiction. Despite our efforts, we may not have fully complied in the past and may not in the future. That could require us to incur significant expenses, which could significantly affect our business. Failure to comply with data protection laws may expose us to risk of enforcement actions taken by data protection authorities or other regulatory agencies, private rights of action in some jurisdictions, and potential significant penalties if we are found to be non-compliant. Furthermore, the number of government investigations related to data security incidents and privacy violations continue to increase and government investigations typically require significant resources and generate negative publicity, which could harm our business and reputation.

RISKS RELATED TO ECONOMIC CONDITIONS AND OPERATING A GLOBAL BUSINESS

We generate a substantial portion of our revenue internationally and our international business exposes us to business, regulatory, political, operational, financial, and economic risks associated with doing business outside of the United States.

During the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 approximately 59% of our product and service revenue was generated from sales to customers located outside of the United States. We believe that a significant percentage of our future revenue will continue to come from international sources as we expand our international operations and develop opportunities in other countries. Engaging in international business inherently involves a number of difficulties and risks, including:

required compliance with existing and changing foreign regulatory requirements and laws that are or may be applicable to our business in the future, such as the European Union's General Data Protection Regulation, comprehensive U.S. state privacy laws such as the California Consumer Privacy Act, and similar laws in Colorado, Connecticut, Utah, and Virginia, and other data privacy requirements, labor and employment regulations, anticompetition regulations, the U.K. Bribery Act of 2010 and other anticorruption laws, and the RoHS and WEEE directives and REACH regulation, which regulate the use and importation of certain hazardous substances in, and require the collection, reuse, and recycling of waste from, products we manufacture;

- required compliance with U.S. laws such as the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, and other U.S. federal laws and regulations established by the Office of Foreign Assets Control;
- export requirements and import or trade restrictions;
- laws and business practices favoring local companies;
- longer payment cycles and difficulties in enforcing agreements and collecting receivables through certain foreign legal systems;
- changes in social, economic, and political conditions or in laws, regulations and policies governing foreign trade, manufacturing, development, and investment both domestically as well as in the other countries and jurisdictions in which we operate and into which we sell our products, including as a result of the separation of the United Kingdom from the European Union (Brexit) or the Russian invasion of Ukraine;
- business interruptions and travel restrictions resulting from global sociopolitical events, including war and terrorism, public health crises (including the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic), and natural disasters including earthquakes, typhoons, floods and fires;
- potentially adverse tax consequences, tariffs, customs charges, bureaucratic requirements, and other trade barriers;
- difficulties and costs of staffing and managing foreign operations; and
- difficulties protecting or procuring intellectual property rights.

During much of the COVID-19 pandemic, travel restrictions caused significant slowdowns in China, Japan, and other parts of the Asia-Pacific region. These slowdowns, in addition to shipment delays in China due to delays in obtaining VAT and import tax exemptions for our products, have caused our financial results to suffer. If these situations continue, or if other risks occur, we could be forced to dedicate significant resources to their resolution, and if we are unsuccessful in finding a solution, our financial condition and results will suffer.

In addition, political instability, civil unrest, the deterioration of the political situation in a country in which we have significant sales or operations, or the breakdown of trade relations between the United States and a foreign country in which we have significant operations, could adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations. For example, a change in trade status between the United States and a foreign country could result in a substantial increase in the import duty applicable to products manufactured in that foreign country and imported into the United States. The United States has commenced certain trade actions, including imposing increased tariffs on certain goods imported into the United States from China, which has resulted in retaliatory tariffs by China. In addition, the United States has commenced certain trade actions as a result of the Russian invasion of Ukraine, which has resulted in retaliatory measures by Russia. Any increased trade barriers or restrictions on global trade imposed by the United States, or further retaliatory trade measures taken by China, Russia, or other countries in response, could adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

Our business is subject to a variety of new U.S. and foreign export controls and economic sanctions regulations that were issued in response to Russia's invasion of Ukraine; our failure to comply with these laws and regulations could harm our business.

Due to recent regulations, U.S. companies can no longer provide or receive services or conduct any business with, including selling, shipping, or otherwise transferring any U.S.-controlled products to, the Donetsk People's Republic (DNR) and Luhansk People's Republic (LNR) regions of Ukraine. Additionally, existing U.S. sanctions continue to extend these prohibitions to the Crimea region of Ukraine. Our business is also subject to the expansion of previously existing sanctions imposed by the Treasury Department's Office of Foreign Assets Controls that now cover a significant number of individuals and entities located in Russia, Belarus, and surrounding regions as well as new U.S. export controls imposed by the U.S. Department of Commerce's Export Administration Regulations on exports to Russia. These laws and regulations cover U.S. persons as well as U.S.-controlled products, software, and technologies wherever located. Failure to comply with U.S. and foreign export control and economic sanctions laws and regulations can result in criminal sanctions, civil fines, debarment from government contracting, the loss of export privileges, and, in some cases, imprisonment.

Any additional changes in export control laws, sanctions requirements, or our operations in the affected regions may require us to expend additional resources or to discontinue certain products or services, which would negatively affect our business, financial condition, and operating results. In addition, the increased attention focused upon liability issues as a result of lawsuits, regulatory proceedings, and legislative proposals could damage our brand or otherwise impact the growth of our business. Finally, our ability to receive payment from these regions has been significantly impacted. Any costs incurred or loss of business that occurs as a result of compliance or other liabilities under these laws or regulations could harm our business and operating results.



Adverse conditions in the domestic and global economy and disruption of financial markets may significantly harm our revenue, profitability, and results of operations.

Adverse economic conditions in the U.S. and international markets, including any worldwide economic disruption related to another or worsening global pandemic or a recession, could negatively impact our revenues and results of operations. The global credit and financial markets continue to experience volatility and disruptions, including diminished liquidity and credit availability, increased concerns about inflation, and uncertainty about economic stability. Geopolitical events including a potential recession, the Russian invasion of Ukraine, including any resulting adoption and expansion of trade restrictions by the United States, Russia, and/or China, and Brexit have caused significant economic, market, political and regulatory uncertainty in some of our markets. Volatility and disruption of financial markets could limit our customers' ability to obtain adequate financing or credit to purchase and pay for our products in a timely manner or to maintain operations, which could result in a decrease in sales volume that could harm our results of operations. General concerns about the fundamental soundness of domestic and international economies may also cause our customers to reduce their purchases. Changes in governmental banking, monetary, and fiscal policies to address liquidity and increase credit availability may not be effective. Significant government investment and allocation of resources to assist the economic recovery of sectors that do not include our customers may reduce the resources available for government grants and related funding for life science, plant and animal research, and clinical research and development. Continuation or further deterioration of these financial and macroeconomic conditions could significantly harm our sales, profitability, and results of operations.

We are subject to fluctuations in the exchange rate of the U.S. dollar and foreign currencies.

Our revenue is generally denominated in the local currency of the contracting party. Historically, the majority of our revenue has been denominated in U.S. dollars and fluctuations in the value of the U.S. dollar relative to foreign currencies could decrease demand for our products and adversely impact our financial performance. For example, if the value of the U.S. dollar increases relative to foreign currencies, our products could become more costly to the international consumer and therefore less competitive in international markets, or if the value of the U.S. dollar decreases relative to the Singapore dollar or the Canadian dollar, it would become more costly in U.S. dollars for us to manufacture our products in Singapore and/or in Canada. Additionally, our expenses are generally denominated in the currencies where our operations are located, which is primarily in the United States, with a portion of expenses incurred in Singapore and Canada where our manufacturing facilities are located. Our results of operations and cash flows are, therefore, subject to fluctuations due to changes in foreign currency exchange rates. The volatility of exchange rates depends on many factors that we cannot forecast with reliable accuracy. We have experienced and will continue to experience fluctuations in our net income or loss as a result of transaction gains or losses related to revaluing certain current asset and current liability balances that are denominated in currencies other than the functional currency of the entities in which they are recorded. Fluctuations in currency exchange rates could have an adverse impact on our financial results in the future.

FINANCIAL, TAX, AND ACCOUNTING RISKS

Our future capital needs are uncertain and we may need to raise additional funds in the future, which may cause dilution to stockholders or may be upon terms that are not favorable to us.

We continue to experience losses and, if that trend continues, we may need to seek additional sources of financing. In addition, we may need to raise substantial additional capital for various purposes, including:

- funding our operations;
- debt repayments;
- acquiring other businesses or assets and licensing technologies;
- expanding the commercialization of our products; and
- furthering our research and development.

Our future funding requirements will depend on many factors, including:

- market acceptance of our products;
- the cost of our research and development activities;
- the cost of filing and prosecuting patent applications;
- the cost of defending any litigation including intellectual property, employment, contractual or other litigation;
- the cost and timing of regulatory clearances or approvals, if any;

- the cost and timing of establishing additional sales, marketing, and distribution capabilities;
- the cost and timing of establishing additional technical support capabilities;
- fluctuations in cash demands (e.g., due to interest or principal payments or payouts under existing cash compensation plans);
- variability in sales and timing of related cash collections;
- the effectiveness of our efficiency, cost-savings and other strategic initiatives (including those contemplated by the restructuring plan that we announced in August 2022);
- the impact of any natural disasters or public health crises (including the COVID-19 pandemic);
- the effect of competing technological and market developments; and
- the extent to which we acquire, license or otherwise invest in businesses, products, and technologies.

To the extent we draw on our Revolving Credit Facility or otherwise incur additional indebtedness, the risks described above could increase. Further, if we increase our indebtedness, our actual cash requirements in the future may be greater than expected. Our cash flow from operations may not be sufficient to repay all of the outstanding debt as it becomes due, and we cannot assure you that we will be able to obtain additional funds on acceptable terms, or at all. In recent years, there has been significant volatility in the global capital markets, increasing the cost of—and adversely impacting access to—capital. If we raise additional funds by issuing equity securities, our stockholders will experience dilution. Debt financing in additional debt or equity financing that we raise may contain terms that are not favorable to us or our stockholders, and our ability to raise additional capital may be adversely impacted by the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the economy.

If we raise additional funds through collaboration and licensing arrangements with third parties, it may be necessary to relinquish some rights to our technologies or our products, or grant licenses on terms that are not favorable to us. If we do not have or are unable to raise adequate funds, we may have to liquidate some or all of our assets, delay development or commercialization of our products, or license to third parties the rights to commercialize products or technologies that we would otherwise seek to commercialize. We also may have to reduce marketing, customer support, research and development, or other resources devoted to our products, or cease operations. Any of these factors could harm our operating results.

If we fail to maintain effective internal control over financial reporting in the future, the accuracy and timing of our financial reporting may be impaired, which could adversely affect our business and our stock price.

The Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires, among other things, that we maintain effective internal control over financial reporting and disclosure controls and procedures. In particular, we must perform system and process evaluation and testing of our internal control over financial reporting to allow management to report on the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting, as required by Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. Our testing may reveal deficiencies in our internal control over financial reporting that are deemed to be material weaknesses.

Our compliance with Section 404 requires that we incur substantial accounting expense and expend significant management time on compliance-related issues. We currently do not have an internal audit group, and we continue to evaluate our need for additional accounting and financial staff with appropriate public company experience and technical accounting knowledge. We also monitor our ability to retain and motivate our key existing workers with highly trained accounting and finance skills in a competitive market. Our restructuring activities could diminish our resource capacity and impact our control processes with changes implemented. Our planned enterprise resource planning (ERP) upgrade in 2023 will also result in changes to our processes and control procedures. If we do not comply with the requirements of Section 404, or if we or our independent registered public accounting firm identify deficiencies in our internal control over financial reporting that are deemed to be material weaknesses, the market price of our stock could decline and we could be subject to sanctions or investigations by The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC), or other regulatory authorities, which would require additional financial and management resources.

We may not realize the value of our goodwill or other intangible assets, which would be reflected in an impairment charge.

Our business acquisitions typically result in goodwill and other intangible assets, which affect the amount of future period amortization expense and possible impairment expense. We make estimates and assumptions in valuing such intangible assets that affect our consolidated financial statements. As of December 31, 2023, we had approximately \$107.7 million of goodwill and net intangible assets, including approximately \$106.3 million of goodwill and \$1.4 million of net intangible assets. These assets represent a significant portion



of the assets recorded on our consolidated balance sheet. In addition, if in the future we acquire additional businesses, technologies, or other intangible assets, a substantial portion of the value of such assets may be recorded as goodwill or intangible assets.

We assess the realizability of goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets annually as well as whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that these assets may be impaired. We also assess the realizability of definite-lived intangible assets whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that these assets may be impaired. These events or circumstances may include a significant deterioration in overall economic conditions, a decline in our market capitalization, reorganizations of our business, the disposal of all or a portion of a reporting unit, operating losses or a significant decline in earnings associated with the acquired business or asset. Our ability to realize the value of the goodwill and intangible assets will depend on the future cash flows of these businesses, including our ability to realize revenue growth, cost savings, and other macro factors which impact the enterprise value. These cash flows in turn depend in part on how well we have integrated these businesses. If we are not able to realize the value of the goodwill and intangible assets, we may be required to incur material charges relating to the impairment of those assets.

In determining the fair value of our two operating segments, significant assumptions including forecasted cash flows (revenue growth rates), discount rates, earnings multiples and an implied control premium are utilized. As these assumptions are inherently judgmental and subject to uncertainty, future impairments that cannot be reasonably estimated, but could be material, may occur. We performed our annual goodwill assessment as of December 31, 2023 and concluded that we did not have a goodwill impairment as of December 31, 2023.

If we fail to comply with the covenants and other obligations under our Term Loan Facility, the lending bank may be able to accelerate amounts owed under the facility and may foreclose upon the assets securing our obligations.

The stated maturity of the Term Loan Facility is July 1, 2025. However, if the principal amount of our convertible debt exceeds \$0.6 million as of June 1, 2024 or if the maturity of our 2019 Notes has not been extended beyond January 1, 2026 by June 1, 2024, then the maturity date of the Term Loan Facility will be June 1, 2024. The interest rate on the Term Loan Facility is the greater of 4.0% or a floating per annum rate equal to three quarters of one percentage point (0.75%) above the prime rate. Interest on any outstanding term loan advances is due and payable monthly. In addition to the monthly interest payments, a final payment equal to 6.5% of the original principal amount of each advance is due on the earlier of the maturity date or the date the advance is repaid. Principal balances are required to be repaid in twenty-four equal installments beginning on August 1, 2023. The Term Loan Facility is secured by substantially all of our assets, other than intellectual property. The Term Loan Facility contains customary affirmative and negative covenants which, unless waived by the bank, limit our ability to, among other things, incur additional indebtedness, grant liens, make investments, repurchase stock, pay dividends, transfer assets, enter into affiliate transactions, undergo a change of control, or engage in merger and acquisition activity, including merging or consolidating with a third party. Additionally, we are required to maintain a minimum Adjusted Quick Ratio (as defined in the Term Loan Facility) of at least 1.25 to 1.00. If we fail to comply with the covenants and our other obligations under the Term Loan Facility and, if they are not repaid, could foreclose upon the assets securing our obligations under the Term Loan Facility.

Our ability to use net operating loss carryforwards to offset future taxable income for U.S. federal income tax purposes and other tax benefits may be limited.

Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code), imposes an annual limitation on the amount of taxable income that may be offset by net operating loss carryforwards (NOLs) if a corporation experiences an "ownership change." As provided in Section 382 of the Code, an "ownership change" occurs when a company's "five-percent shareholders" collectively increase their ownership in the company by more than 50 percentage points (by value) over a rolling three-year period. Various states also have limitations on the use of state NOLs following an ownership change.

Future changes in our stock ownership, some of which are outside our control, could result in an ownership change under Section 382 of the Code. In 2022, we experienced an ownership change, which substantially limited our ability to use our NOLs. There is no assurance that we will be able to fully utilize our future NOLs or other tax benefits, which could adversely impact our results of operations.

We believe that these tax benefits are a valuable asset for us and we monitor our stock ownership to determine whether our NOLs are at material risk of limitation based on an ownership change pursuant to Section 382. If our board of directors determines a potential risk exists that our NOLs could be limited, it could elect to adopt a tax benefit preservation plan in an effort to protect our tax benefits. Adoption of a tax benefit preservation plan could make it more difficult for a third party to acquire, or could discourage a third party from acquiring, us or a large block of our common stock.



We are subject to risks related to taxation in multiple jurisdictions and our effective income tax rate could be adversely affected and we could have additional tax liability if existing tax laws or regulations change or if taxing authorities disagree with our interpretations of tax laws or regulations.

We are subject to income taxes in both the United States and certain foreign jurisdictions. Significant judgments based on interpretations of existing tax laws or regulations are required in determining the provision for income taxes. For example, we have made certain interpretations of existing tax laws or regulations based upon the operations of our business internationally and we have implemented intercompany agreements based upon these interpretations and related transfer pricing analyses. If the U.S. Internal Revenue Service or other taxing authorities disagree with the positions, our effective income tax rate could be adversely affected and we could have additional tax liability, including interest and penalties. From time to time, we may review our corporate structure and tax positions in the various international jurisdictions in which we operate and such review may result in changes to how we structure our international business operations, which may adversely impact our effective income tax rate. Our effective income tax rate could also be adversely affected by changes in the mix of earnings in tax jurisdictions with different statutory tax rates, changes in the valuation of deferred tax assets and liabilities, changes in existing tax laws or tax rates, changes in the level of non-deductible expenses (including share-based compensation), changes in our future levels of research and development spending, mergers and acquisitions, or the result of examinations by various tax authorities. Payment of additional amounts as a result of changes in applicable tax law or upon final adjudication of any disputes could have a material impact on our results of operations and financial position.

Changes in accounting principles, or interpretations thereof, could have a significant impact on our financial position and results of operations.

We prepare our consolidated financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP. These principles are subject to interpretation by the SEC and various bodies formed to interpret and create appropriate accounting principles. A change in these principles can have a significant effect on our reported results and may even retroactively affect previously reported transactions. Additionally, the adoption of new or revised accounting principles may require that we make significant changes to our systems, processes and controls.

It is not clear if or when potential changes in accounting principles may become effective, whether we have the proper systems and controls in place to accommodate such changes and the impact that any such changes may have on our financial position and results of operations.

We have a significant amount of outstanding indebtedness, and our financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected if we do not efficiently manage our liabilities.

We have significant outstanding convertible debt. As of December 31, 2023, we had outstanding \$0.6 million aggregate principal amount of our 2.75% Convertible Senior Notes due 2034 that were issued in February 2014 (2014 Notes) and \$55.0 million aggregate principal amount of our 5.25% Convertible Senior Notes due 2024 that were issued in November 2019 (2019 Notes and, together with the 2014 Notes, the Convertible Notes). The 2014 Notes will mature on February 1, 2034, unless earlier converted, redeemed, or repurchased in accordance with the terms of the 2014 Notes. Pursuant to the terms of the indenture governing the 2014 Notes, holders of the 2014 Notes may require us to repurchase all or a portion of their 2014 Notes at a repurchase price in cash equal to 100% of the principal amount of such 2014 Notes plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon, on each of February 6, 2024 and February 6, 2029. On February 6, 2024, one holder of the 2014 Notes exercised their repurchase right, and we repurchased an immaterial amount of principal and accrued interest. The 2019 Notes will mature on December 1, 2024, unless earlier converted or repurchased in accordance with the terms of the 2019 Notes.

If we undergo a fundamental change (as defined in the indenture governing the 2014 Notes or the 2019 Notes, as applicable), holders of the applicable series of Convertible Notes may require us to repurchase such Convertible Notes in whole or in part for cash at a repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the applicable series of Convertible Notes plus accrued and unpaid interest. If we refinance all or any portion of the Convertible Notes, we may issue additional convertible notes or other debt, which could include additional company obligations and represent more dilution to existing stockholders and noteholders.

This significant amount of debt has important risks to us and our investors, including:

- requiring a portion of our cash flow from operations to make interest payments on this debt;
- increasing our vulnerability to general adverse economic and industry conditions;
- reducing the cash flow available to fund capital expenditures and other corporate purposes and to grow our business;
- limiting our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry; and

• limiting our ability to borrow additional funds as needed or take advantage of business opportunities as they arise.

In addition, to the extent we draw on our Revolving Credit Facility or otherwise incur additional indebtedness, the risks described above could increase. Further, if we increase our indebtedness, our actual cash requirements in the future may be greater than expected. Our cash flow from operations may not be sufficient to repay all of the outstanding debt as it becomes due, and we may not be able to borrow money, sell assets or otherwise raise funds on acceptable terms, or at all, to refinance our debt.

RISKS RELATED TO INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

Our ability to protect our intellectual property and proprietary technology through patents and other means is uncertain.

Our commercial success depends in part on our ability to protect our intellectual property and proprietary technologies. We rely on patent protection, where appropriate and available, as well as a combination of copyright, trade secret, and trademark laws, and nondisclosure, confidentiality, and other contractual restrictions to protect our proprietary technology. However, these legal means afford only limited protection and may not adequately protect our rights or permit us to gain or keep any competitive advantage. We apply for patents covering our products and technologies and uses thereof, as we deem appropriate. However, we may fail to apply for patents on important products and technologies in a timely fashion or at all. Our pending U.S. and foreign patent applications may not issue as patents or may not issue in a form that will be sufficient to protect our proprietary technology and gain or keep our competitive advantage. Any patents we have obtained or do obtain may be subject to re-examination, reissue, opposition, or other administrative proceeding, or may be challenged in litigation, and such challenges could result in a determination that the patent is invalid or unenforceable. In addition, competitors may be able to design alternative methods or devices that avoid infringement of our patents. Both the patent application process and the process of managing patent disputes can be time consuming and expensive.

Furthermore, the laws of some foreign countries may not protect our intellectual property rights to the same extent as do the laws of the United States, and many companies have encountered significant problems in protecting and defending such rights in foreign jurisdictions. Proceedings to enforce our patent rights in foreign jurisdictions could result in substantial cost and divert our efforts and attention from other aspects of our business. Changes in either the patent laws or in interpretations of patent laws in the United States or other countries may diminish the value of our intellectual property. We cannot predict the breadth of claims that may be allowed or enforced in our patents or in third-party patents. For example:

- we might not have been the first to make the inventions covered by each of our pending patent applications;
- we might not have been the first to file patent applications for these inventions;
- the patents of others may have an adverse effect on our business; and
- others may independently develop similar or alternative products and technologies or duplicate any of our products and technologies.

To the extent our intellectual property, including licensed intellectual property, offers inadequate protection, or is found to be invalid or unenforceable, our competitive position and our business could be adversely affected.

We may be involved in lawsuits to protect or enforce our patents and proprietary rights, to determine the scope, coverage and validity of others' proprietary rights, or to defend against third-party claims of intellectual property infringement, any of which could be time-intensive and costly and may adversely impact our business or stock price.

Litigation may be necessary for us to enforce our patent and proprietary rights, determine the scope, coverage, and validity of others' proprietary rights, and/or defend against third-party claims of intellectual property infringement against us as well as against our suppliers, distributors, customers, and other entities with which we do business. Litigation could result in substantial legal fees and could adversely affect the scope of our patent protection. The outcome of any litigation or other proceeding is inherently uncertain and might not be favorable to us, and we might not be able to obtain licenses to technology that we require. Even if such licenses are obtainable, they may not be available at a reasonable cost. We could therefore incur substantial costs related to royalty payments for licenses obtained from third parties, which could negatively affect our product margins or financial position. Further, we could encounter delays in product introductions, or interruptions in product sales, as we develop alternative methods or products.

As we move into new markets and applications for our products, incumbent participants in such markets may assert their patents and other proprietary rights against us as a means of impeding our entry into such markets or as a means to extract substantial license and royalty payments from us. Our commercial success may depend in part on our non-infringement of the patents or proprietary rights of third parties. Numerous significant intellectual property issues have been litigated, and will likely continue to be litigated, between existing and new participants in our existing and targeted markets. For example, some of our products provide for the testing and analysis of genetic material, and patent rights relating to genetic materials remain a developing area of patent law. A recent U.S. Supreme Court decision held, among other things, that claims to isolated genomic DNA occurring in nature are not patent eligible, while claims relating

to synthetic DNA may be patent eligible. We expect the ruling will result in additional litigation in our industry. In addition, third parties may assert that we are employing their proprietary technology without authorization, and if they are successful in making such claims, we may be forced to enter into license agreements, pay additional royalties or license fees, or enter into settlements that include monetary obligations or restrictions on our business.

Our customers have been sued for various claims of intellectual property infringement in the past, and we expect that our customers will be involved in additional litigation in the future. In particular, our customers may become subject to lawsuits claiming that their use of our products infringes third-party patent rights, and we could become subject to claims that we contributed to or induced our customer's infringement. In addition, our agreements with some of our suppliers, distributors, customers, and other entities with which we do business may require us to defend or indemnify these parties to the extent they become involved in infringement claims against us, including the claims described above. We could also voluntarily agree to defend or indemnify third parties in instances where we are not obligated to do so if we determine it would be important to our business relationships. If we are required or agree to defend or indemnify any of these third parties in connection with any infringement claims, we could incur significant costs and expenses that could adversely affect our business, operating results, or financial condition.

We may be subject to damages resulting from claims that we or our employees have wrongfully used or disclosed alleged trade secrets of our employees' former employers or other institutions or third parties with which such employees may have been previously affiliated.

Many of our employees were previously employed at universities or other life science or plant and animal research companies, including our competitors or potential competitors. In the future, we may become subject to claims that our employees, or we, have inadvertently or otherwise used or disclosed trade secrets or other proprietary information of their former employers or other third parties or institutions with which our employees may have been previously affiliated. Litigation may be necessary to defend against these claims. A resulting loss of key research personnel work product could hamper or prevent our ability to commercialize certain potential products or a loss of or inability to hire key marketing, sales or research and development personnel could adversely affect our future product development, sales and revenues, any of which could severely harm our business. Even if we are successful in defending against any such claims, litigation could result in substantial costs and be a distraction to management.

We depend on certain technologies that are licensed to us. We do not control these technologies and any loss of our rights to them could prevent us from selling our products, which would have an adverse effect on our business.

We rely on licenses in order to be able to use various proprietary technologies that are material to our business, including our core IFC, multi-layer soft lithography, and mass cytometry technologies. In some cases, we do not control the prosecution, maintenance, or filing of the patents to which we hold licenses, or the enforcement of these patents against third parties. Additionally, our business and product development plans anticipate and may substantially depend on future in-license agreements with additional third parties, some of which are currently in the early discussion phase. For example, our Canadian subsidiary (SB Canada) was party to an interim license agreement, now expired, under which the licensor granted SB Canada a worldwide, non-exclusive, RUO, royalty bearing license to certain cytometric reagents, instruments, and other products. While we were able to secure a license under a new license agreement with the licensor, we cannot provide assurances that we will always be able to obtain suitable license rights to technologies or intellectual property of other third parties on acceptable terms, if at all.

In December 2021, SomaLogic entered into the Collaboration Agreement with Illumina, Inc. (Illumina) to develop co-branded, distributable NGS-based proteomic products. As part of the Collaboration Agreement, Illumina will develop and deploy NGS-based protein identification and measurement tools into laboratories worldwide, and facilitate the development and use of high-plex protein pattern recognition tests.

There can be no assurance that any current contractual arrangements between us and third parties, such as Illumina, for example, or between our strategic partners and other third parties will be continued on materially similar terms and will not be breached or terminated early. Any failure to obtain or retain the rights to necessary technologies on acceptable commercial terms could require us to re-configure our products and services, which could negatively impact their commercial sale or increase the associated costs, either of which could materially harm our business and adversely affect our future revenues and ability to achieve sustained profitability.

In-licensed intellectual property rights that are fundamental to our business being operated present numerous risks and limitations. For example, all or a portion of the license rights granted may be limited for RUO, and in the event we attempt to expand into diagnostic applications, we would be required to negotiate additional rights, which may not be available to us on commercially reasonable terms, if at all.

Our rights to use the technology we license are also subject to the negotiation and continuation of those licenses. Certain of our licenses contain provisions that allow the licensor to terminate the license upon specific conditions. Our rights under the licenses are subject to our continued compliance with the terms of the license, including the payment of royalties due under the license. Because of the complexity of our products and the patents we have licensed, determining the scope of the license and related royalty obligation can be difficult and can lead to disputes between us and the licensor. An unfavorable resolution of such a dispute could lead to an increase in the royalties payable pursuant to the license. If a licensor believed we were not paying the royalties due under the license or were otherwise not in compliance with the terms of the license, the licensor might attempt to revoke the license. If such an attempt were successful and the licenses. Potential disputes between us and one of our existing licensors concerning the terms or conditions of the applicable license agreement could result, among other risks, in substantial management distraction; increased expenses associated with litigation or efforts to resolve disputes; substantial customer uncertainty concerning the direction of our product lines; potential infringement claims against us and/or our customers, which could include efforts by a licensor to enjoin sales of our products; customer requests for indemnification by us; and, in the event of an adverse and selling our products unless we can negotiate new license terms or develop or acquire alternative intellectual property rights that cover or enable similar functionality. Any of these factors would be expected to have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, and financial condition and could result in a substantial decline in our stock price.

We are subject to certain manufacturing restrictions related to licensed technologies that were developed with the financial assistance of U.S. governmental grants.

We are subject to certain U.S. government regulations because we have licensed technologies that were developed with U.S. government grants. In accordance with these regulations, these licenses provide that products embodying the technologies are subject to domestic manufacturing requirements. If this domestic manufacturing requirement is not met, the government agency that funded the relevant grant is entitled to exercise specified rights, referred to as "march-in rights," which if exercised would allow the government agency to require the licensors or us to grant a non-exclusive, partially exclusive, or exclusive license in any field of use to a third party designated by such agency. All of our microfluidic systems revenue is dependent upon the availability of our IFCs, which incorporate technology developed with U.S. government grants. Our genomics instruments, including microfluidic systems and IFCs, are manufactured at our facility in Singapore. The federal regulations allow the funding government agency to grant, at the request of the licensors of such technology, a waiver of the domestic manufacturing requirement. Waivers may be requested prior to any government notification. We are not currently manufacturing instruments and IFCs in the United States that incorporate the relevant licensed technology. If our lack of compliance with any such provisions constituted a material breach of the license agreement, the license of the relevant patents could be terminated or we could be compelled to relocate our manufacturing of microfluidic systems and IFCs to the United States to avoid or cure a material breach of the license agreement. Any of the exercise of march-in rights, the termination of our license of the relevant patents or the relocation of our manufacturing of microfluidic systems and IFCs to the United States could materially adversely affect our business, operations and financial condition.

We are subject to certain obligations and restrictions relating to technologies developed in cooperation with Canadian government agencies.

Some of our Canadian research and development is funded in part through government grants and by government agencies. The intellectual property developed through these projects is subject to rights and restrictions in favor of government agencies and Canadians generally. In most cases the government agency retains the right to use intellectual property developed through the project for non-commercial purposes and to publish the results of research conducted in connection with the project. This may increase the risk of public disclosure of information relating to our intellectual property, including confidential information, and may reduce its competitive advantage in commercializing intellectual property developed through these projects. In certain projects, we have also agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to commercialize intellectual property in Canada, or more specifically in the province of Ontario, for the economic benefit of Canada and the province of Ontario. These restrictions will limit our choice of business and manufacturing locations, business partners and corporate structure and may, in certain circumstances, restrict our ability to achieve maximum profitability and cost efficiency from the intellectual property generated by these projects. In one instance, a dispute with the applicable government funded entity may require mediation, which could lead to unanticipated delays in our commercialization efforts to that project. One of our Canadian government funded projects is also subject to certain limited "march-in" rights in favor of the government of the Province of Ontario, under which we may be required to grant a license to our intellectual property, including background intellectual property developed outside the scope of the project, to a responsible applicant on reasonable terms in circumstances where the government determines that such a license is necessary in order to alleviate emergency or extraordinary health or safety needs or for public use. In addition, we must provide reaso



"march-in" rights are rare; however, the exercise of such rights could materially adversely affect our business, operations and financial condition.

RISKS RELATED TO OUR CAPITAL STRUCTURE

The market value of our common stock could decline if the Purchasers sell their Series B Preferred Stock or common stock.

Pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement that we entered into on January 23, 2022 with the Purchasers, we registered the resale of the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the Series B Preferred Stock with the SEC, which means that such shares would become eligible for resale in the public markets, subject to any applicable transfer restrictions. Any sale of such shares, or the anticipation of the possibility of such sales, could create downward pressure on the market price of our common stock.

Our Series B Preferred Stock has rights, preferences and privileges that are not held by, and are preferential to, the rights of our common stockholders, which could adversely affect our liquidity and financial condition, result in the interests of holders of our Series B Preferred Stock differing from those of our common stockholders and make an acquisition of us more difficult.

Holders of our Series B Preferred Stock have (i) a liquidation preference, (ii) rights to dividends, which are senior to all of our other equity securities, (iii) the right to require us to repurchase any or all of their Series B Preferred Stock in connection with certain change of control events, and (iv) conversion price adjustments upon the occurrence of certain events, each subject to the terms, conditions and exceptions contained in the applicable Certificate of Designations. These dividend and other rights and obligations could impact our liquidity and reduce the amount of cash flows available for working capital, capital expenditures, growth opportunities, acquisitions, and other general corporate purposes.

The terms of our Series B Preferred Stock could also limit our ability to obtain additional financing or increase our borrowing costs, which could have an adverse effect on our financial condition. The preferential rights could also result in divergent interests between the Purchasers and holders of our common stock. Furthermore, a sale of our Company, as a change of control event, may require us to repurchase the Series B Preferred Stock, which could have the effect of making an acquisition of our Company more expensive and potentially deterring proposed transactions that may otherwise be beneficial to our stockholders.

The holders of our Series B Preferred Stock are entitled to vote with the holders of our common stock with voting power measured in a manner related to the conversion ratio of the shares of Series B Preferred Stock, and the holders of our Series B Preferred Stock have rights to approve certain actions. The holders of our Series B Preferred Stock may exercise influence over us, including through the ability of the holders of the Series B-1 Preferred Stock and the holders of the Series B-2 Preferred Stock to each designate a member of our board of directors.

The holders of our Series B Preferred Stock are generally entitled to vote with the holders of our common stock on all matters submitted for a vote of holders of our common stock (voting together with the holders of common stock as one class) with voting power measured in a manner related to the conversion ratio of the shares of Series B Preferred Stock, subject to certain voting limitations as described in the applicable Certificate of Designations. Additionally, the consent of the holders of at least 60% of the shares of Series B Preferred Stock is required for, among other things, (i) amendments to our certificate of incorporation or bylaws that have an adverse effect on the rights, preferences, privileges or voting powers of the Series B Preferred Stock and (ii) issuances by us of securities that are senior to, or equal in priority with, the Series B Preferred Stock.

Additionally, pursuant to the Certificates of Designations for the Series B Preferred Stock, the holders of a majority of the outstanding Series B-1 Preferred Stock and the holders of a majority of the outstanding Series B-2 Preferred Stock each have the right to nominate and elect one member to our board of directors at each annual meeting of the stockholders of the Company or at any special meeting called for the purpose of electing directors, for so long as the Casdin Preferred Percentage or Viking Preferred Percentage (each as defined in the applicable Certificate of Designations), as applicable, is equal to or greater than 7.5%. Such directors are not subject to the classified board of directors provisions of our certificate of incorporation, and are entitled to serve on committees of our board of directors, subject to applicable law and Nasdaq rules. Notwithstanding the fact that all directors will be subject to fiduciary duties to us and to applicable law, the interests of the directors designated by the holders of Series B Preferred Stock may differ from the interests of our security holders as a whole or of our other directors.

These significant stockholders may be able to determine or significantly influence matters requiring stockholder approval. The interests of significant stockholders may not always coincide with our interests or the interests of other stockholders. The Certificates of Designations for the Series B Preferred Stock also provide that for so long as the Casdin Preferred Percentage or Viking Preferred Percentage, as applicable, is equal to or greater than 7.5%, the director designated by the holders of the Series B-1 Preferred Stock or the Series B-2 Preferred Stock, as applicable, will have certain consent rights over, among other things: (i) any increase in the number



of directors on our board of directors beyond seven; (ii) the hiring, promotion, demotion, or termination of the Company's Chief Executive Officer; (iii) entering into or modifying (including by waiver) any transaction, agreement or arrangement with any Related Person (as defined in the Certificates of Designations for the Series B Preferred Stock), subject to certain exceptions; (iv) any voluntary petition under any applicable federal or state bankruptcy or insolvency law effected by the Company; (v) any change in the principal business of the Company or entry by the Company into any material new line of business; and (vi) for a period of three years after the closing date of the Private Placement Issuance, (A) any acquisition (including by merger, consolidation or acquisition of stock or assets) of any assets, securities or property of any other person or (B) any sale, lease, license, transfer or other disposition of any assets of the Company or any of its subsidiaries, in each case, other than acquisitions or dispositions of inventory or equipment in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, for consideration in excess of \$50.0 million in the aggregate in any six month period.

As a result, the holders of our Series B Preferred Stock have the ability to influence the outcome of certain matters affecting our governance and capitalization. Our obligations to the holders of our Series B Preferred Stock could also limit our ability to obtain additional financing or increase our borrowing costs, which could have an adverse effect on our financial condition.

ITEM 1B. UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS

None.

ITEM 1C. CYBERSECURITY

Risk Management and Strategy

Standard BioTools regularly assesses risks from cybersecurity threats; monitors our information systems for potential vulnerabilities; and tests those systems pursuant to our cybersecurity policies, processes, and practices, which are integrated into our overall risk management program. To protect our information systems from cybersecurity threats, we use various security tools that are designed to protect against cyber security incidents, as well as to identify, escalate, investigate, resolve, and recover from security incidents in a timely manner. As part of this program, we conduct periodic assessments of our assets to evaluate the effectiveness of applicable security controls. These assessments are informed by industry standard frameworks (NIST, ISO) and include a review of our information security controls, policies and procedures to assess cybersecurity maturity against industry standards. In accordance with our IT Risk Management Program, we actively identify and assess risks based on the probability and potential impact to key business systems and processes. All risks identified will be assessed to identify the range of possible outcomes and risks will be prioritized by their level of importance. Each risk will be assigned to a risk owner who will track, monitor, and report on the status with a risk response aligned to the probability and impact of occurrence. Risks that are considered high are incorporated into our corporate risk management program overseen by the Audit Committee and our Board of Directors.

All employees receive cybersecurity training upon hire with at least annual training thereafter with job-specific topic considerations. Our Information Security team, consisting of the VP of Information Technology, Sr. Manager of Network Security and IT Security Manger, among others, engage third-party vendors to assist with providing timely cybersecurity threat alerts in addition to monitoring for cybersecurity threats and our defenses against cyberattacks. This monitoring includes the proactive identification of vulnerabilities in our systems through testing and threat intelligence awareness. The employees within our Information Security team and broader IT team who specialize in cybersecurity operations are responsible for coordinating and overseeing the activities of these third-party vendors.

Additionally, we require each third-party service provider with access to our internal systems, applications or data to certify that it has the ability to implement and maintain appropriate security measures, consistent with all applicable laws, to implement and maintain reasonable security measures in connection with their work with us, and to promptly report any suspected breach of its security measures that may affect our company. Our practice is to perform due diligence, including the completion of security questionnaires and risk assessments, as appropriate, on these third parties.

We describe whether and how risks from identified cybersecurity threats, including as a result of any previous cybersecurity incidents, have materially affected or are reasonably likely to materially affect us, including our business strategy, results of operations, or financial condition in our risk factor titled *"Security incidents, loss of data, cyberattacks, and other information technology failures could disrupt our operations, damage our reputation, and adversely affect our business, operations, and financial results,"* in Part I, Item 1A. "Risk Factors." Refer to this risk factor for additional description of cybersecurity risks and potential related impacts on our Company.

As previously disclosed, in early 2019, we became aware of a ransomware attack that infiltrated and encrypted certain information technology systems, including systems containing critical business data. The financial impact of this incident was not material, and there were no changes to the previously released financial results or financial statements. As previously disclosed, immediately following the discovery, we commenced an investigation and were able to recover access to the compromised systems and restore their operation without significant loss of business data within weeks of the incident. Following the incident, we implemented additional protective measures and internal control policies and procedures. We also retained a professional cybersecurity investigation firm to conduct a full forensic analysis of the incident, and concluded that there was no evidence of malware, persistence mechanisms or other compromised exchange on-premises accounts within the Company's environment.

In early 2024, Standard BioTools completed a merger with SomaLogic Operating Co, Inc. Critical to integration activities has been a wholesale review of policies, procedures and tools relevant to the combined cybersecurity environment with the objective of deploying and maintaining those which serve to reinforce our security presence to the greatest extent. While these activities persist, it has been noted that the SomaLogic organization takes a comparable, if not more stringent, approach to their cyber and information security posture inclusive of their ongoing ISO27001 compliance certification.

Governance

While our management team is responsible for the day-to-day management of the risks Standard BioTools faces, our Board has the responsibility to oversee management's processes for identifying, monitoring, and addressing enterprise risks, evaluate and discuss with management its assessments of matters relating to enterprise risks, and oversee and monitor management's plans to address such risks. The Board takes an enterprise-wide approach to risk management designed to support the achievement of organizational objectives, including strategic objectives, to improve long-term organizational performance, and to enhance stockholder value. In order to understand the most significant risks faced by the Company and the steps being taken to manage those risks, Standard BioTools conducts quarterly enterprise risk management assessments, facilitated by the Company's executive leadership team in collaboration with the internal audit function, which are presented by management at each quarterly Board meeting. The Board's review of our business is an integral aspect of its assessment of management's tolerance for risk and its determination as to the appropriate level of risk for our Company.

Although the Board has determined that enterprise risk management should be the responsibility of the Board as a whole, it has delegated responsibility to oversee specific areas of risk management to its committees. Our Audit Committee oversees and reviews the Company's cybersecurity, data privacy, and other information technology risks, controls and procedures, including the Company's plans to mitigate cybersecurity risks and respond to data breaches. At periodic meetings of the Board and its committees and in other meetings and discussions, management reports to the Board and its committees with respect to the most significant risks that could affect our business, including cybersecurity-related risks. Our Audit Committee also receives prompt and timely information regarding any cybersecurity incident to meet reporting thresholds, as well as ongoing updates regarding any such incident until it has been addressed.

Our cybersecurity risk management and strategy processes are led by our Chief Financial Officer and our Vice President of Information Technology has over 18 years of work experience in various roles involving managing information security, developing cybersecurity strategy, implementing effective information and cybersecurity programs and has carried relevant degrees and certifications, including Certified Information Systems Auditor. These management team members are informed about and monitor the prevention, mitigation, detection, and remediation of cybersecurity incidents through their management of, and participation in, the cybersecurity risk management and strategy processes described above, including the operation of our incident response plan. As discussed above, these management team members report to the Audit Committee of our Board of Directors about cybersecurity threat risks, among other cybersecurity related matters, on an at least annual basis. Should a material breach be identified, as defined by the Board and the executive team, these management team members will notify the executive team and the Board and draft the required disclosure.

ITEM 2. PROPERTIES

We lease approximately 78,000 square feet of office and laboratory space at our headquarters in South San Francisco, California under a 10-year operating lease that commenced in March 2020. In Singapore, we lease approximately 40,000 square feet of office, laboratory and manufacturing space that expires in June 2027 and 5,000 square feet of similar mixed-use space that expires at the end of April 2024. In Ontario, Canada, we lease a 9,000 square foot property that expires in February 2025, a 44,500 square feet property that that expires in March 2026 and a 19,000 square feet property that expires in March 2027. As of December 31, 2023, we also lease office space in Japan, China, and France under short-term arrangements that expire through November 2026.

In August 2022, we entered into an operating agreement to sublease approximately 25% of our corporate headquarters facility in South San Francisco, California for \$4.8 million over a 39-month term. On February 28, 2023, we entered into a separate agreement with an unrelated party to sublease an additional 25% of the headquarters facility. We expect to recognize \$9.1 million in sublease income over the 77-month term of the agreement, which commenced in December 2023 and expires concurrent with the expiration of the head-lease in April 2030.

In connection with the Merger, on January 5, 2023, we assumed leases for office and laboratory space in Boulder, Colorado and La Jolla, California. We lease approximately 60,000 square feet of space under two leases in Boulder, Colorado, and approximately 10,000 square feet under one lease in La Jolla, California. All leases serve as both office and laboratory space.

We believe that all of our leased properties are in good condition and are adequate and suitable to use for their intended purpose, and that suitable additional space would be available on commercially reasonable terms if required. Refer to Note 7 of our consolidated financial statements for additional information about leased properties in this Annual Report.

ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

Shareholder Litigation

On November 28, 2023, a purported stockholder filed a complaint against us and the members of our Board in the United States District Court for the Northern District of California. The complaint has since been voluntarily dismissed. On December 12, 2023 two separate shareholder complaints were filed in the District of Delaware, The complaints asserted claims under Section 14(a) of the Exchange Act and Rule 14a-9 promulgated thereunder and Section 20(a) of the Exchange Act for allegedly causing the filing with the SEC on November 14, 2023 of a materially deficient registration statement on Form S-4. Among other remedies, the plaintiffs sought to enjoin a stockholder vote on the proposed Merger. We are reviewing the complaints and have not yet formally responded to them. On December 13, 2023, a complaint was filed in the Delaware Court of Chancery against SomaLogic and certain officers and directors alleging Breach of Fiduciary Duty and Aiding and Abetting Breach of Fiduciary Duty. This complaint also sought an injunction postponing the proposed transaction, which was denied by the Court on January 4, 2024. The non-injunctive claims, including breach of fiduciary duty, are still being litigated. Litigation is inherently uncertain and there can be no assurance regarding the outcome. Whether or not any plaintiffs' claim is successful, this type of litigation may result in significant costs and divert management's attention and resources, which could adversely affect the operation of our business.

Between October 24, 2023 and January 3, 2024, SomaLogic received 16 letters from purported shareholders demanding that SomaLogic allow the inspection of its books and records and/or make corrective disclosures to its registration statement.

Additional lawsuits against us and certain of our officers or directors may be filed in the future. If additional similar complaints are filed, absent new or different allegations that are material, we will not necessarily announce such additional filings.

In the normal course of business, we are from time to time involved in legal proceedings or potential legal proceedings, including matters involving employment, intellectual property, or others. Although the results of litigation and claims cannot be predicted with certainty, we currently believe that the final outcome of any currently pending matters would not have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, financial condition, or cash flows. Regardless of the outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact on us because of defense and settlement costs, diversion of management resources, and other factors.

ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

Not applicable.

PART II

ITEM 5. MARKET FOR REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

Market for Our Common Stock; Dividends

Our common stock began trading on the Nasdaq Global Select Market under the symbol "FLDM" on February 10, 2011. As of April 2022, in connection with the closing of the Private Placement Issuance and the approval of our Eighth Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, our common stock is listed on the Nasdaq Global Select Market under the symbol "LAB".

We had 267 stockholders of record as of February 21, 2024; however, because many of our outstanding shares are held by brokers or other institutions on behalf of stockholders, we are unable to estimate the total number of beneficial owners represented by the holders of record.

We have never declared or paid cash dividends on our common stock and do not expect to pay dividends on our common stock for the foreseeable future. Instead, we anticipate that all of our earnings in the foreseeable future will be used for the operation and growth of our business.

Sales of Unregistered Securities

None.

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

On November 23, 2022, our board of directors authorized a share repurchase program (the 2022 Share Repurchase Program) pursuant to which we may repurchase up to \$20.0 million of our common stock through open market or privately negotiated transactions until December 31, 2023. The repurchases are contingent upon favorable market and business conditions and are funded by cash on hand. The program does not obligate us to acquire any specific number of shares. On October 4, 2023, we terminated the share repurchase program.

The following table provides information with respect to the shares of common stock repurchased by us during the year ended December 31, 2023:

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased	erage Price d Per Share (1)	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Program	Approximate Dollar Value of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Program
January 1, 2023 - March 31, 2023	1,250,484	\$ 1.97	1,250,484	\$17.0 million
April 1, 2023 - June 30, 2023	1,208,200	\$ 1.96	1,208,200	\$14.6 million
July 1, 2023 - September 30, 2023	175,910	\$ 2.27	175,910	\$14.2 million
October 1, 2023 - December 31, 2023	75,109	\$ 2.32	75,109	—

¹ Average price paid per share includes related expenses.

On February 6, 2024, our board of directors authorized a new share repurchase program (the 2024 Share Repurchase Program) pursuant to which we may repurchase up to \$50.0 million of shares of our common stock in the open market, in one or more Rule 10b5-1 trading plans, or in negotiated transactions through March 1, 2026. The repurchases are contingent upon favorable market and business conditions and are funded by cash on hand. The program does not obligate us to acquire any specific number of shares. As of the date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, we have not repurchased any shares of our common stock under the 2024 Share Repurchase Program.

ITEM 6. RESERVED



ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations (MD&A) is intended to help the reader understand the results of operations and financial condition of Standard BioTools. This MD&A is provided as a supplement to, and should be read together with, our consolidated financial statements and the notes to those statements included elsewhere in this Annual Report. This Annual Report contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), that are based on our management's beliefs and assumptions and on information currently available to our management. Forward-looking statements include information concerning our possible or assumed future cash flow, revenue, sources of revenue and results of operations, cost of product revenue and product margin, operating and other income and expenses, unit sales and the selling prices of our products, business strategies and strategic priorities, changes in commercial and strategic focus, restructuring plan, reduction-in-force and real estate footprint reduction plans, microfluidics research and development and marketing investment reduction plans, other cost reduction initiatives, portfolio rationalization initiatives, operating discipline improvement plans, implementation of Standard BioTools Business Systems, expected costs and cost savings associated with such plans and initiatives, future product offerings, financing plans, capital allocation plans, expansion of our business, merger and acquisition opportunities, competitive position, industry environment, potential growth opportunities and drivers, market growth expectations, the effects of competition and public health crises on our business, the global supply chain, and our customers, suppliers and other business partners, and our expectations with respect to the Merger with SomaLogic, the anticipated financial impact and potential benefits to us related to the Merger, and integration of the businesses and other matters related to the Merger;. Forward-looking statements include statements that are not historical facts and can be identified by terms such as "anticipates," "believes," "could," "seeks," "estimates," "expects," "intends," "may," "plans," "potential," "predicts," "projects," "should," "will," "would" or similar expressions and the negatives of those terms.

Forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, performance or achievements expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements. We discuss these risks in greater detail in Part I, Item 1A, "Risk Factors" in this Annual Report. Given these uncertainties, you should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. Also, forward-looking statements represent our management's beliefs and assumptions only as of the date of this Annual Report.

Except as required by law, we assume no obligation to update these forward-looking statements, or to update the reasons actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements, even if new information becomes available in the future. Unless otherwise stated, our forward-looking statements do not reflect the potential impact of the Merger or any other future acquisitions, mergers, dispositions, joint ventures or investments we may make. You should read this Annual Report completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect.

Overview

Standard BioTools Inc. is driven by a bold purpose – unleashing tools to accelerate breakthroughs in human health. We have an established portfolio of essential, standardized next-generation high resolution technologies that assist biomedical researchers develop medicines faster and better. Our tools are designed to provide reliable and repeatable insights in health and disease using our proprietary mass cytometry and microfluidics technologies, which are useful in proteomics and genomics that help transform scientific discoveries into better patient outcomes. We work with leading academic, government, pharmaceutical, biotechnology, plant and animal research, and clinical laboratories worldwide, focusing on the most pressing needs in translational and clinical research, including oncology, immunology, and immunotherapy.

We distribute our systems through our direct sales force and support organizations located in North America, Europe, and Asia-Pacific, and through distributors or sales agents in several European, Latin American, Middle Eastern, and Asia-Pacific countries. Our manufacturing operations are located in Singapore and Canada.

On January 5, 2024, we completed the Merger with SomaLogic, creating a leading provider of differentiated multi-omics tools for research.



Recent Developments

Reductions in Headcount and Sub-Leases

We took additional actions in the year ended December 31, 2023 under our strategic initiative to improve operating discipline, including reductions to our headcount in Europe and additional reductions to our real estate footprint in the U.S. On February 28, 2023, we signed an agreement to sublease an additional 25% of our corporate headquarters for a period of 77 months. As a result, 50% of the space at our headquarters was subleased as of December 31, 2023. We expect to recognize \$9.1 million of sublease income over the term of this new agreement, and payments commenced on December 1, 2023.

Merger

On January 5, 2024, we completed the Merger pursuant to the Merger Agreement by and among us, SomaLogic and Merger Sub, pursuant to which Merger Sub merged with and into SomaLogic, with SomaLogic surviving as a wholly owned subsidiary of Standard BioTools. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement, at the Effective Time, each share of SomaLogic common stock converted into the right to receive 1.11 shares of our common stock.

In addition, as of the Effective Time, we assumed each SomaLogic stock incentive plan, outstanding option to purchase shares of SomaLogic Stock and outstanding restricted stock units convertible into shares of SomaLogic common stock, whether vested or unvested. In addition, as of the Effective Time, each SomaLogic warrant was treated in accordance with its terms.

Financial Operations Overview

Revenue

We generate revenue primarily from sales of our products and services. Other revenue consists of revenue from product development and license agreements.

Our product revenue consists of sales of instruments and consumables. Consumables revenue is largely driven by the size of our active installed base of instruments and the level of usage per instrument. Service revenue is linked to the sales and active installed base of our instruments as our service revenue primarily consists of post-warranty service contracts, preventive maintenance plans, instrument parts, installation and training for our instruments. We expect the average selling prices of our products and services to fluctuate over time based on market conditions, product mix and currency fluctuations.

Cost of Revenue

Cost of product revenue includes manufacturing costs incurred in the production process, including component materials, labor and overhead, installation, packaging and delivery costs. In addition, cost of product revenue includes amortization of developed technology and intangibles, royalty costs for licensed technologies included in our products, warranty costs, provisions for slow-moving excess and obsolete inventory and stock-based compensation expense. Our cost of product revenue and related product margin may fluctuate depending on the capacity utilization of our manufacturing facilities in response to market conditions and the demand for our products.

Cost of service revenue includes direct labor hours, overhead and instrument parts. Our cost of service revenue and related service margin may fluctuate depending on the variability in material and labor costs of servicing.

Research and Development (R&D)

R&D expense consists primarily of compensation-related costs, product development and material expenses and other allocated facilities and information technology expenses. Our R&D efforts have focused primarily on enhancing our technologies and supporting development and commercialization of new and existing products and services. R&D expense also includes costs incurred in conjunction with research grants and product development arrangements.

Selling, General, and Administrative

SG&A expense consists primarily of personnel costs for our sales and marketing, business development, finance, legal, human resources, information technology and general management teams, as well as professional services, including legal and accounting services.

Restructuring and Related Charges

Restructuring and related charges primarily consist of severance costs and facilities costs for floors we have subleased or have the intent to sublease (net of sublease income) under our facility lease in South San Francisco. These costs, including a reduction in force, are incurred to improve operational efficiency, achieve cost savings and align our workforce to the future needs of the business. In addition to the reduction in force, we are reducing leased office space, optimizing our manufacturing footprint and streamlining support functions.

Transaction-related expenses

Transaction-related expenses consist of costs incurred during the year ended December 31, 2023 in connection with the Merger Agreement, including legal, advisory, accounting and other transaction-related costs. We expect to continue incurring these costs through the first quarter of 2024. The costs incurred during the year ended December 31, 2022 relate to the private placement whereby the Company issued and sold an aggregate of \$225.0 million of convertible preferred stock in connection with the conversion of the bridge loans, which closed on April 4, 2022.

Results of Operations

The following table presents our consolidated statements of operations and as a percentage of total revenue for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 (\$ in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,						
		2023		2022			
Revenue	\$	106,340	100 % \$	97,948	100 %		
Cost of revenue:							
Cost of product revenue		44,942	42 %	52,555	54 %		
Cost of service and other revenue		10,948	11 %	8,342	9%		
Total cost of revenue		55,890	53 %	60,897	63 %		
Gross profit		50,450	47 %	37,051	37 %		
Operating expenses:							
Research and development		25,948	24 %	37,382	38%		
Selling, general and							
administrative		87,541	82 %	102,285	104 %		
Restructuring and related charges		7,076	7 %	9,732	10%		
Transaction-related expenses		6,485	6%	3,857	4 %		
Total operating expenses		127,050	119%	153,256	156%		
Loss from operations		(76,600)	(72)%	(116,205)	(119)%		
Interest expense		(4,567)	(4)%	(4,331)	(4)%		
Loss on forward sale of Series B							
Preferred Stock		—	%	(60,081)	(61)%		
Loss on Bridge Loans		—	%	(13,719)	(14)%		
Other income (expense), net		6,963	6%	1,408	1 %		
Loss before income taxes		(74,204)	(70)%	(192,928)	(197)%		
Income tax benefit (expense)		(452)	—%	2,830	3 %		
Net loss	\$	(74,656)	(70)%\$	(190,098)	(194)%		

Revenue

Revenue by product type and as a percentage of total revenue were as follows (\$ in thousands):

			Year-over-				
	 2023		2022		Year Change		
Product revenue:							
Instruments	\$ 37,459	36% \$	25,664	26%	46 %		
Consumables	41,739	39%	46,790	48%	(11)%		
Total product revenue	79,198	75 %	72,454	74%	9%		
Service revenue	25,980	24 %	23,712	24 %	10%		
Other revenue	1,162	1 %	1,782	2 %	(35)%		
Total revenue	\$ 106,340	100 % \$	97,948	100%	9 %		

Total revenue grew 9% to \$106.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2023, compared to 2022. The growth was primarily attributable to increased instrument placements, primarily in our proteomics end user markets, offset by declines in our genomics end user markets as the result of our decision to reorganize, simplify and reposition our business over the past year. Revenue reported for the year ended December 31, 2022 includes a \$1.6 million instrument revenue reduction for a one-time reserve recorded for our discontinued LCM product line in the genomics segment.

Instrument revenue grew 46% to \$37.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2023, compared to 2022. Combined consumables and services revenue has experienced a flat to moderate decrease in 2023; however, the increase in instrument revenue is expected to drive increased consumables and services pull-through based on an expanded installed base, particularly in our proteomics end user markets.

Revenue by segment and as a percentage of total revenue were as follows (\$ in thousands):

		Year-over-			
	2023		2022		Year Change
Proteomics revenue	\$ 63,883	60 % \$	52,502	54 %	22 %
Genomics revenue	42,457	40 %	45,446	46 %	(7)%
Total revenue	\$ 106,340	100 % \$	97,948	100 %	9%

Total proteomics revenue grew 22% for the year ended December 31, 2023, compared to 2022, primarily due to the timing of customer orders. Our growth in proteomics was driven by expanded adoption of our flow symmetry solution, the CYTOF XT and early traction from the April 2023 release of Hyperion XTi, our next-generation imaging solution.

Total genomics revenue decreased 7% for the year ended December 31, 2023, compared to 2022, with instrument growth offsetting declines in consumables, service, and development revenues during the year. Consumables revenue in genomics was down over 2022, driven by the impact of initial consumables purchases by our OEM partner in 2022. The anticipated decline in the genomics segment was a primary driver of our decision to reorganize, simplify and reposition this business over the past year. We have implemented our strategy to focus on growing the OEM business and manage this segment to sustainable positive contribution margin in the near-term.

Cost of Revenue

Product and service cost, gross profit, and gross margin were as follows (\$ in thousands):

		• 31,	Year-over-		
		2023		2022	Year Change
Cost of product revenue	\$	44,942	\$	52,555	(14)%
Cost of service and other revenue		10,948		8,342	31%
Total cost of revenue	\$	55,890	\$	60,897	(8)%
Gross profit	\$	50,450	\$	37,051	36%
Gross margin		47.4%	, 0	37.8%	9.6%

Gross profit increased by \$13.4 million, or 36%, for the year ended December 31, 2023, compared to 2022. The increases in gross profit were primarily attributable to certain one-time reductions to gross profit recognized during 2022, including a \$7.9 million provision for excess and obsolete inventory, a \$1.6 million revenue reserve related to the discontinuation of our laser capture microdissection products during the second quarter of 2022, and cost reductions driven by the relocation of operations to lower cost regions completed at the end of 2022.

Gross profit by segment was as follows (\$ in thousands):

	Year Ende	Year-over-			
	2023	 2022	Year Change		
Proteomics gross profit	\$ 26,239	\$ 20,041	31 %		
Genomics gross profit	24,211	17,010	42 %		
Total gross profit	\$ 50,450	\$ 37,051	36 %		



During 2023, the proteomics business returned to growth with a gross profit improvement of 31% for the year ended December 31, 2023, compared to 2022. The increase was primarily attributable to increased proteomics revenue of \$11.4 million as well as improved manufacturing efficiencies driven by higher unit sales of instruments. Genomics gross profit improved by 42% for the year ended December 31, 2023, compared to 2022. The year over year increase was primarily attributable to one certain one-time reductions to gross profit recognized during 2022, including \$7.2 million of inventory write-offs involving discontinued products and other slow-moving inventory. We expect profitable growth in the genomics business in future years. These impacts resulted in an overall increase of 36% to gross profit for the year ended December 31, 2023.

Operating Expenses

Operating expenses were as follows (\$ in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,				
	 2023			Year Change	
Research and development	\$ 25,948	\$	37,382	(31)%	
Selling, general and administrative	87,541		102,285	(14)%	
Restructuring and related charges	7,076		9,732	(27)%	
Transaction-related expenses	6,485		3,857	68 %	
Total operating expenses	\$ 127,050	\$	153,256	(17)%	

Research and Development

R&D expense decreased by \$11.4 million, or 31%, for the year ended December 31, 2023, compared to 2022. The decreases were primarily due to a \$3.5 million impairment charge related to our acquisition of InstruNor AS (InstruNor) recognized during the year December 31, 2022, as well as lower compensation and consulting costs and reduced spending on laboratory supplies. These reductions were related to our strategic initiatives to reduce headcount and improve operating efficiencies by engaging in lower-cost and more focused R&D projects and activities.

Selling, General and Administrative

SG&A expense decreased by \$14.7 million, or 14%, for the year ended December 31, 2023 compared to 2022. The decreases were primarily attributable to decreased salaries and benefits expense and stock-based compensation expense as a result of the restructuring plan that downsized our global workforce.

Restructuring and Related Charges

Restructuring and related charges consisted of the following (in thousands):

		Year-over-		
		2023	 2022	Year Change
Severance and other termination benefits	\$	2,379	\$ 5,849	(59)%
Facilities and other		4,697	3,883	21%
Total restructuring and related charges	\$	7,076	\$ 9,732	(27)%

Restructuring and related charges decreased by \$2.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2023 compared to 2022, due to decreased severance costs and decreased facilities expenses (net of sublease income) as a result of the subleases that commenced in October 2022 and December 2023 as part of our restructuring plan. During the year ended December 31, 2023, we recognized \$2.7 million in sublease income which offset operating lease expense within restructuring and related charges on our consolidated statements of operations. As of December 31, 2023, we expect to recognize an additional \$11.9 million in sublease income over the remaining lease terms to further offset operating lease expense.

Transaction-related expenses

Transaction-related expenses increased by \$2.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2023 compared to 2022. The increase was due to legal, advisory, and accounting costs incurred in connection with the Merger Agreement offset by \$3.9 million in costs related to our Private Placement which closed in April 2022. The Company expects to incur additional amounts in future periods for the Merger Agreement.

Other Non-Operating Income (Expense)

The increase in other income (expense), net of \$5.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2023 compared to 2022, was primarily due to the interest earned on money market funds and short-term investments. We previously had no such investments until the second half of 2022.

The improvement in non-operating income (expense) in the year ended December 31, 2023, compared to 2022, primarily reflects losses related to the Private Placement. The Series B Convertible Preferred Stock Purchase Agreements entered into with various investors were accounted for as forward sales contracts and recorded at fair value. The loan agreements (collectively, the Bridge Loans) that we entered into on January 23, 2022 with various investors for a \$25.0 million term loan were also recorded at fair value. In the year ended December 31, 2022 the \$60.1 million loss on the forward sales of Series B Preferred Stock and the loss on the Bridge Loans of \$13.7 million reflected the increase in the price of our common stock from January 23, 2022 (the date of the Purchase Agreements and the Bridge Loan agreements) to the Private Placement Closing Date.

Income Tax Benefit (Expense)

We recorded income tax expense of \$0.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2023 and an income tax benefit of \$2.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2022. The increase in our tax provision reflects the effect of our foreign operations, which reported pre-tax income in the year ended December 31, 2023 and pre-tax loss in the year ended December 31, 2022.

Our effective tax rates for both periods differ from the 21% U.S. Federal statutory tax rate primarily due to valuation allowances recorded against deferred tax assets on domestic losses and the tax rate differences between the U.S. and foreign countries.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

We have experienced operating losses since inception and have an accumulated deficit of \$1.0 billion as of December 31, 2023. To date, we have funded our operating losses primarily through equity offerings, term loans, convertible notes and redeemable preferred stock. Our ability to fund future operations and meet debt covenant requirements will depend upon our level of future revenue and operating cash flow and our ability to access additional funding through either equity offerings, issuances of debt instruments or both.

Our liquidity and capital requirements depend upon many factors, including market acceptance of our products and services; effectiveness of our business improvement initiatives and restructuring programs; costs of supporting sales growth, product quality, R&D and capital expenditures, including our ERP upgrade; and costs and timing of acquiring other businesses, assets or technologies.

We continually evaluate our liquidity requirements considering our operating needs, growth initiatives and capital resources. We expect that our existing liquidity and sources of capital will be sufficient to support our operations for at least the next 12 months from the filing date of this Annual Report.

Sources of Liquidity

Our principal sources of liquidity are cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments. Our collective balances of cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments were \$114.9 million at December 31, 2023 and \$165.8 million at December 31, 2022. Our working capital was \$48.9 million at December 31, 2023.

Giving effect to our Merger with SomaLogic on January 5, 2024, our balance of cash, cash equivalents, short-term investments and restricted cash on a pro forma basis was \$565.5 million at December 31, 2023.

Capital Resources and Commitments

We enter into arrangements that serve as sources of capital and the associated contractual agreements may result in firm or contingent obligations of us. In addition to our common stockholders' equity, our sources of capital primarily include debt, mezzanine equity and operating leases. Our Series B Preferred Stock, which is classified as mezzanine equity, contains rights that may result in their conversion to our common stock or their redemption in cash. Our term loan and operating lease arrangements require cash repayment and our convertible debt that matures on December 1, 2024 contains rights that may result in their conversion to our common stock prior to maturity. We also enter into contractual and legally binding commitments to purchase goods.

A summary of our significant future capital requirements include:

Purchase Obligations and Commitments

Purchase obligations consist of contractual and legally binding commitments to purchase goods and services. Our purchase obligations with suppliers specify all significant terms, including fixed, minimum or variable price provisions, and the approximate timing of the transaction The majority of our contracts are cancellable with little or no notice or penalty. However, once a vendor has incurred costs to fulfill a contract with us, and which costs cannot be otherwise deployed, we are liable for those costs upon cancellation. As of December 31, 2023, these purchase commitments totaled \$9.7 million. Capital expenditure commitments as of December 31, 2023 were immaterial. In addition, we have certain non-cancellable commitments with service providers that are not material in the aggregate.

In connection with the Merger, on January 5, 2024, we assumed a purchase commitment of \$6.9 million to a contract manufacturer. Under the contract manufacturing agreement, we are required to spend \$2.3 million per year for three years.

We have additional obligations beyond the purchase of goods and services, including the following:

- Series B. Contingent obligations to our Series B Redeemable Preferred Stockholders. Refer to Note 9 to the consolidated financial statements for additional information.
- *Convertible Notes.* The 2019 Notes mature on December 1, 2024. If the price of our common stock has equaled or exceeded 130% of the conversion price then in effect for a specified number of days as defined in the indenture, (currently \$2.90 per share, subject to adjustment), we may, at our option, elect to convert the 2019 Notes in whole but not in part into our shares. If our common stock does not meet this price, we will settle the 2019 Notes in cash. The aggregate net carrying value of the 2014 and 2019 Notes was \$55.1 million at December 31, 2023, of which \$54.5 million is due and payable in 2024. In addition, holders may require the Company to repurchase all or a portion of their 2014 Notes on each of February 6, 2024 and February 6, 2029, at a repurchase price in cash equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2014 Notes plus accrued and unpaid interest. On February 6, 2024, one holder of the 2014 Notes exercised their repurchase right, and we repurchased an immaterial amount of principal and accrued interest. Refer to Note 6 of the consolidated financial statements for additional information.
- *Term Loan.* The principal amount of the term loan advances was repayable beginning on August 1, 2023, in twenty-four equal monthly installments. Principal amounts due under the Term Loan, including end-of-term fees, totaled \$8.4 million at December 31, 2023, of which \$5.0 million is due and payable in 2024. However, if the principal amount of the Company's convertible debt exceeds \$0.6 million as of June 1, 2024 or if the maturity date of the 2019 Notes has not been extended beyond January 1, 2026 by June 1, 2024, then the Term Loan will be due in full on June 1, 2024. Refer to Note 6 of the consolidated financial statements for additional information.
- *Leases.* Future payments for operating lease obligations (net of sublease income) at December 31, 2023 totaled \$36.8 million, of which \$5.2 million is expected to be paid in 2024. Refer to Note 7 of the consolidated financial statements for additional information.
- Additional information on our obligations under license and patent agreements, and indemnification agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business is provided in Note 7 to the consolidated financial statements.

The expected timing of payments of our obligations is estimated based on current information. Timing of payments and actual amounts paid may be different, depending on the timing of receipt of goods or services, or changes to agreed-upon amounts for some obligations. In addition, some of our future purchasing needs are not current contractual obligations and are therefore not included in the commitment amounts above as they are not handled through binding contracts or are not fulfilled by vendors on a purchase order basis within short time horizons.

Cash Flow Activity

Our cash flow summary was as follows (\$ in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,			er 31,	
	-	2023		2022	
Cash flow summary:					
Net cash used in operating activities	\$	(43,287)	\$	(89,370)	
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities		20,237		(88,127)	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		(6,809)		230,758	
Effect of foreign exchange rate fluctuations on cash					
and cash equivalents		34		(404)	
Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	\$	(29,825)	\$	52,857	

We derive cash flows from operations primarily by collecting amounts due from sales of our products and services, and fees earned under our product development and license agreements. Our cash flows from operating activities are also significantly influenced by our use of cash for operating expenses and working capital to support the business. We have historically experienced negative cash flows from operating activities as we have expanded our business and built our infrastructure, domestically and internationally.

In the year ended December 31, 2023, we used \$23.1 million of net proceeds from the sales and maturities of short-term investments to help fund \$43.3 million of net cash used in operating activities, \$5.4 million of common stock repurchases and \$2.1 million of term loan repayments.

In the year ended December 31, 2022, we used \$230.7 million of net debt and Series B Preferred Stock proceeds in part to fund \$89.4 million used in operating activities, the purchase of short-term investments of \$137.3 million and a \$52.9 million increase in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash.

Operating Activities

Net cash used in operating activities for the year ended December 31, 2023 decreased by \$46.1 million compared to the same period in 2022. The decrease reflects a lower net loss and adjustments for non-cash items, which collectively used \$45.1 million in the year ended December 31, 2023 compared to \$73.9 million used in the same period of 2022, and changes in net operating assets and liabilities which provided \$1.8 million and used \$15.5 million in the years ended December 31, 2023, respectively.

Investing Activities

Net cash provided by investing activities for the year ended December 31, 2023 was \$20.2 million compared to \$88.1 million used in the year ended December 31, 2022. The year ended December 31, 2023 primarily reflects \$23.1 million of proceeds from sales and maturities of short-term investments, net of purchases. Net proceeds from the Private Placement issuance and the Bridge Loans were used to purchase short-term investments of \$137.3 million during the year ended December 31, 2022.

Financing Activities

Financing activities used cash of \$6.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2023 and provided cash of \$230.8 million in the same period of 2022. These changes in cash from financing activities primarily reflect \$5.4 million of common stock share repurchases and \$2.1 million of term loan repayments in the year ended December 31, 2023, and \$25.0 million of borrowings under the Bridge Loans and the repayment of \$6.8 million borrowed under our Revolving Credit Facility as well as \$225.0 million proceeds received from the issuance of Series B Preferred Sock less payments of \$12.5 million in equity issuance costs in the year ended December 31, 2022.

Critical Accounting Estimates

The consolidated financial statements and related notes included in this Annual Report are prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP. Preparing U.S. GAAP financial statements requires the use of estimates and assumptions to determine the value of the assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses reported on the consolidated balance sheets and statements of operations. We develop these estimates after considering historical transactions, the current economic environment and various other assumptions considered reasonable under the circumstances. Actual results may differ materially from these estimates and judgments. Accounts that rely heavily on estimated information to determine their values include revenue, trade receivables, inventories, right-of-use assets, goodwill, long-lived intangible assets, lease liabilities, and preferred equity. Refer to Note 2 to our consolidated financial statements for further information on our most significant accounting policies.

Revenue

We recognize revenue based on the amount of consideration we expect to receive in exchange for the goods and services we transfer to the customer. Our commercial arrangements typically include multiple, distinct products and services, and we allocate purchase
consideration to the products and services based on each item's relative standalone selling price. Standalone selling prices (SSP) are generally determined using observable data from recent transactions. In cases where sufficient data is not available, we estimate a product's SSP using a cost plus margin approach or by applying a discount to the product's list price.

We have entered and may continue to enter into development agreements with customers that require us to recognize revenue using an input method that determines the extent of our progress toward completion by comparing the actual costs incurred to the total expected cost. As part of the accounting for these arrangements, we develop estimates and assumptions that require judgment to determine the transaction price and progress towards completion. We review these estimates at the end of each reporting period using the best available information, revise the estimates as necessary, and recognize revenue commensurate with our progress toward completion.

Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost (on a first-in, first-out basis) or net realizable value. Inventory costs include direct materials, direct labor, and normal manufacturing overhead. We regularly review inventory for excess and obsolete products and components. Significant judgment is required in determining provisions for slow-moving, excess, and obsolete inventories which are recorded when required to reduce inventory values to their estimated net realizable values based on product life cycle, development plans, product expiration, and quality issues.

Goodwill and Long-Lived Assets

Assessing goodwill and long-lived assets for impairment requires significant judgment as it involves selecting an appropriate valuation method, identifying reporting units, assigning assets and liabilities to the reporting units, and estimating future cash flows, remaining service lives, revenue growth rates, terminal values and discount rates. Refer to Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements for additional information.

Series B Redeemable Preferred Stock

The Purchase Agreements (as defined in Note 9 to the consolidated financial statements) for the issuance of shares of Series B Preferred Stock were accounted for as forward sales contracts at fair value in accordance with ASC 480, *Distinguishing Liabilities from Equities*. The Series B Preferred Stock was treated as mezzanine equity and recorded at its fair value upon issuance, net of issuance costs due to its redemption features, such as change of control and liquidation preference, which are outside of the Company's control. Subsequent remeasurement of the Series B Redeemable Preferred Stock amount presented within mezzanine equity to its redemption amount is not required since it is not probable that the instrument will become redeemable. Mezzanine equity which has characteristics of both liabilities and shareholders' equity (deficit) is presented separately on the consolidated balance sheets between these two items because it has some characteristics of both. Refer to Note 9 to the consolidated financial statements for additional information.

Stock-Based Compensation

The Company recognizes compensation costs for all stock-based awards, including stock options, Restricted Share Units (RSUs), Performance Share Units (PSUs) and stock purchased under the Company's Employee Share Purchase Plan (ESPP), based on the grant date fair value of the award. The Company recognizes stock-based compensation expense on a straight-line basis over the requisite service periods for non-performance-based awards. For RSUs, fair value is measured based on the closing fair market value of the Company's common stock on the date of grant. For PSUs with a market condition, the Company uses a Monte Carlo simulation pricing model to incorporate the market condition effects at the grant date. The Monte Carlo pricing model requires inputs which are subjective and generally requires judgment. For PSUs with performance conditions, stock-based compensation expense is recognized over the requisite service period when the achievement of each individual performance goal becomes probable.

The fair value of options and stock purchases under ESPP on the grant date is estimated using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model, which requires the use of certain subjective assumptions, including expected term, volatility, risk-free interest rate and the fair value of the Company's common stock. These assumptions generally require judgment. Refer to Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements for additional information.

Recent Accounting Changes and Accounting Pronouncements

Adoption of New Accounting Guidance

None.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

A description of recently issued accounting pronouncements that may potentially impact our financial position, results of operations or cash flows is disclosed in Note 2 to our consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report.

ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Not applicable.

ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

Index to Consolidated Financial Statements

	Page
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (PCAOB ID 238)	73
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2023 and 2022	75
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022	76
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022	77
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (Deficit) for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022	78
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022	79
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	80

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Standard BioTools Inc.

Opinion on the Financial Statements

We have audited the consolidated financial statements, including the related notes, of Standard BioTools Inc. and its subsidiaries (the "Company") as listed in the accompanying index (collectively referred to as the "consolidated financial statements"). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the years then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for Opinion

These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's consolidated financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB) and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits of these consolidated financial statements in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. As part of our audits we are required to obtain an understanding of internal control over financial reporting but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion.

Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Critical Audit Matters

The critical audit matter communicated below is a matter arising from the current period audit of the consolidated financial statements that was communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that (i) relates to accounts or disclosures that are material to the consolidated financial statements and (ii) involved our especially challenging, subjective, or complex judgments. The communication of critical audit matters does not alter in any way our opinion on the consolidated financial statements, taken as a whole, and we are not, by communicating the critical audit matter below, providing a separate opinion on the critical audit matter or on the accounts or disclosures to which it relates.

Revenue recognition – product revenues

As described in Notes 2 and 3 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company's product revenue was \$79.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2023. The Company generates revenue primarily from the sale of products and services. Product revenue is derived from the sale of instruments and consumables and is recognized once control of goods passes to the customer and the Company has an enforceable right to payment. The Company recognizes revenue based on the amount of consideration the Company expects to receive in exchange for the goods transferred to the customer.

The principal consideration for our determination that performing procedures relating to revenue recognition for product revenues is a critical audit matter is a high degree of auditor effort in performing procedures related to the Company's revenue recognition.

Addressing the matter involved performing procedures and evaluating audit evidence in connection with forming our overall opinion on the consolidated financial statements. These procedures included, among others, (i) testing the completeness, accuracy and occurrence of revenue recognized for a sample of revenue transactions by obtaining and inspecting source documents, such as sales contracts,

purchase orders, customer invoices, and proof of delivery and (ii) confirming a sample of outstanding customer invoice balances as of December 31, 2023 and, for confirmations not returned, obtaining and inspecting source documents, such as invoices, proof of delivery, and subsequent cash receipts.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP San Jose, California March 1, 2024

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2015.

STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (In thousands, except par value)

	December 31,			
		2023		2022
ASSETS				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	51,704	\$	81,309
Short-term investments		63,191		84,475
Accounts receivable (net of allowances of \$312 and \$592 at December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively)		19,660		17,280
Inventories, net		20,533		21,473
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		3,127		4,278
Total current assets		158,215		208,815
Property and equipment, net		24,187		25,652
Operating lease right-of-use asset, net		30,663		33,883
Other non-current assets		2,285		3,109
Developed technology, net		1,400		12,600
Goodwill		106,317		106,251
Total assets	\$	323,067	\$	390,310
	φ	525,007	Φ	570,510
LIABILITIES, MEZZANINE EQUITY AND STOCKHOLDERS' DEFICIT				
Current liabilities:	¢	0.00	¢	7.014
Accounts payable	\$	9,236	\$	7,914
Accrued compensation and related benefits		11,867		9,153
Operating lease liabilities, current		4,323		3,682
Deferred revenue, current		11,607		10,792
Deferred grant income, current		3,612		3,644
Other accrued liabilities		9,152		6,175
Term loan, current		5,000		2,083
Convertible notes, current		54,530		
Total current liabilities		109,327		43,443
Convertible notes, non-current		569		54,615
Term loan, non-current		3,414		8,194
Deferred tax liability		841		1,055
Operating lease liabilities, non-current		30,374		34,081
Deferred revenue, non-current		3,520		3,816
Deferred grant income, non-current		10,755		14,359
Other non-current liabilities		1,065		961
Total liabilities		159,865		160.524
Commitments and contingencies (Note 8)		,		
Mezzanine equity:				
Redeemable preferred stock: \$0.001 par value; 256 shares authorized, issued and outstanding at December 31, 2023 and 2022; aggregate liquidation preference of \$255,559 at December 31, 2023 and 2022		311,253		311,253
Stockholders' deficit:		<u> </u>		
Preferred stock: \$0.001 par value, 9,744 shares authorized at December 31, 2023 and 2022; no shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2023 and 2022		_		_
Common stock: \$0.001 par value, 400,000 shares authorized at December 31, 2023 and 2022; 83,364 and 79,904 shares issued at December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively; 80,232 and 79,482 shares outstanding at December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively		83		80
Additional paid-in capital		860,816		847.008
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(2,221)		(1,896
Accumulated deficit		(1,000,752)		(926,096
Treasury stock at cost: 3,132 and 422 shares at December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively		(1,000,732)		(563
Total stockholders' deficit	_	/	_	
	¢	(148,051)	¢	(81,467
Total liabilities, mezzanine equity and stockholders' deficit	\$	323,067	\$	390,310

See accompanying notes

STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (In thousands, except per share amounts)

	Year Ended December 31,		
	 2023		2022
Revenue:			
Product revenue	\$ 79,198	\$	72,454
Service and other revenue	27,142		25,494
Total revenue	 106,340		97,948
Cost of revenue:			
Cost of product revenue	44,942		52,555
Cost of service and other revenue	10,948		8,342
Total cost of revenue	55,890		60,897
Gross profit	50,450		37,051
Operating expenses:			
Research and development	25,948		37,382
Selling, general and administrative	87,541		102,285
Restructuring and related charges	7,076		9,732
Transaction-related expenses	6,485		3,857
Total operating expenses	127,050		153,256
Loss from operations	(76,600)		(116,205)
Interest expense	(4,567)		(4,331)
Loss on forward sale of Series B Preferred Stock	—		(60,081)
Loss on Bridge Loans	—		(13,719)
Other income (expense), net	6,963		1,408
Loss before income taxes	(74,204)		(192,928)
Income tax benefit (expense)	(452)		2,830
Net loss	\$ (74,656)	\$	(190,098)
Net loss per share, basic and diluted	\$ (0.94)	\$	(2.43)
Shares used in computing net loss per share, basic and diluted	79,160		78,305

See accompanying notes

STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE LOSS (In thousands)

		Year Ended December 31,				
	202	2023				
Net loss	\$	(74,656)	\$	(190,098)		
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax:						
Foreign currency translation adjustment		(849)		(487)		
Net change in unrealized gain (loss) on investments		524		(502)		
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax		(325)		(989)		
Comprehensive loss	\$	(74,981)	\$	(191,087)		

See accompanying notes

STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT) (In thousands)

	Commor		Additional Paid-in	Accum. Other	Accum.	Treasury		Total Stockholders' Equity
	Shares	Amount	Capital	Comp. Loss	Deficit	Shares	Amount	(Deficit)
Balance as of December 31, 2021	76,919	77	831,424	(907)	(735,998)		—	94,596
Issuance of restricted stock, net of shares withheld								
for taxes	2,373	2	(213)	_	—	_	_	(211)
Issuance of common stock under ESPP	583	1	819	_	_	_	—	820
Issuance of common stock from option exercises	29	—	98		—	—	—	98
Stock-based compensation expense	_	_	14,880	_	_		_	14,880
Repurchase of common stock	_	_	_	_	_	(422)	(563)	(563)
Net loss	_	_	_	_	(190,098)		_	(190,098)
Other comprehensive loss, net of tax	_		_	(989)	0		_	(989)
Balance as of December 31, 2022	79,904	80	847,008	(1,896)	(926,096)	(422)	(563)	(81,467)
Issuance of restricted stock, net of shares withheld for taxes, and other	2,946	3	(119)	_	_	_	_	(116)
Issuance of common stock from option exercises	44	_	81	_	_	_	_	81
Issuance of common stock under ESPP	470	_	723		_	_		723
Stock-based compensation expense	_		13,123	_			_	13,123
Repurchase of common stock	_		_	_	_	(2,710)	(5,414)	(5,414)
Net loss	_		—	—	(74,656)	_	_	(74,656)
Other comprehensive loss net of tax				(325)				(325)
Balance as of December 31, 2023	92.264	82	860.816	(2.221)	(1,000,75	(2,122)	(5.077)	(149.051)
	83,364	83	860,816	(2,221)	2)	(3,132)	(5,977)	(148,051)

See accompanying notes

STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (In thousands)

		Year Ended December 31,		
		2023		2022
Operating activities				
Net loss	\$	(74,656)	\$	(190,098)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:				
Loss on forward sale of Series B Preferred Stock				60,081
Loss on bridge loans		—		13,719
Stock-based compensation expense		13,123		14,880
Amortization of developed technology		11,200		11,528
Depreciation and amortization		3,980		3,499
Provision for excess and obsolete inventory		1,496		7,874
Impairment of InstruNor developed technology intangible		—		3,526
Amortization of debt discounts, premiums and issuance costs		770		830
Other non-cash items		(987)		273
Changes in assets and liabilities:				
Accounts receivable, net		(2,991)		1,063
Inventories, net		(4,914)		(8,470)
Prepaid expenses and other assets		960		33
Accounts payable		1,618		(2,776)
Accrued compensation and related benefits		3,018		4,113
Deferred revenue		884		(3,467)
Other liabilities		3,212		(5,978)
Net cash used in operating activities		(43,287)		(89,370)
Investing activities				
Purchases of short-term investments		(94,896)		(137,302)
Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments		117,964		53,000
Purchases of property and equipment		(2,831)		(3,825)
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities		20,237		(88,127)
Financing activities				<u> </u>
Proceeds from bridge loans				25,000
Proceeds from issuance of Series B Preferred Stock				225,000
Repayment of term loan and advances under revolving credit facility		(2,083)		(6,838)
Payment of debt and equity issuance costs		_		(12,547)
Repurchase of common stock		(5,414)		(563)
Proceeds from ESPP stock issuance and exercise of stock options		827		917
Payments for taxes related to net share settlement of equity awards and other		(139)		(211)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		(6,809)		230,758
Effect of foreign exchange rate fluctuations on cash and cash equivalents		34		(404)
Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash		(29,825)		52,857
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at beginning of period		82,324		29,467
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at end of period	\$	52,499	\$	82,324
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at end of period	Ψ	52,777	Ψ	02,524
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information				
Cash paid for interest	\$	3,819	\$	3,493
Cash paid for income taxes, net of refunds	\$	801	\$	309
Non-cash right-of-use assets and lease liabilities	\$	629	\$	651
-				
Asset retirement obligations	\$	758	\$	718

See accompanying notes

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023

1. Description of Business

Standard BioTools Inc. (Standard BioTools or the Company), formerly known as Fluidigm Corporation, is a Delaware corporation headquartered in South San Francisco, California.

The Company has an established portfolio of essential, standardized next-generation technologies that help biomedical researchers develop medicines faster and better. As a leading solutions provider, the Company endeavors to provide reliable and repeatable insights in health and disease using its proprietary mass cytometry and microfluidics technologies that help transform scientific discoveries into better patient outcomes. Standard BioTools works with leading academic, government, pharmaceutical, biotechnology, plant and animal research and clinical laboratories worldwide, focusing on the most pressing needs in translational and clinical research, including oncology, immunology and immunotherapy.

On January 5, 2024, the Company completed its previously announced merger (the Merger) with SomaLogic, Inc. (SomaLogic) a protein biomarker discovery company enabling researchers to analyze various types of biological samples for protein biomarker signatures, which can be utilized in drug discovery and development. See Note 16 – Subsequent Events, for more information.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation and Consolidation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (U.S. GAAP) and include the accounts of the Company's wholly owned subsidiaries. As of December 31, 2023, the Company had wholly owned subsidiaries in Singapore, Canada, the Netherlands, Japan, France, Italy, the United Kingdom, China, Germany and Norway. All subsidiaries, except for Singapore, use their local currency as their functional currency. The Singapore subsidiary uses the U.S. dollar as its functional currency. All intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated in consolidation.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. The Company bases its estimates on historical experience, the current economic environment and on various other assumptions believed to be reasonable, which together form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities. These accounting matters included but were not limited to inventory and related reserves, the carrying value of goodwill and other long-lived assets, and the potential outcome of uncertain tax positions that have been recognized in the Company's financial statements or tax returns. The Company also uses significant judgment in determining the fair value of financial instruments, including debt and equity instruments. Actual results could differ materially from these estimates and could have a material adverse effect on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

Foreign Currency

Assets and liabilities of non-U.S. subsidiaries that use their local currency as their functional currency are translated into U.S. dollars at exchange rates in effect on the balance sheet date. Income and expense accounts are translated at monthly average exchange rates during the year. The adjustments resulting from the foreign currency translations are recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss, a separate component of stockholders' equity (deficit).

Revenue Recognition

The Company generates revenue primarily from the sale of its products and services. Product revenue is derived from the sale of instruments and consumables, including IFCs, assays and reagents. Service revenue is derived from the sale of instrument service contracts, repairs, installation, training and other specialized product support services. The Company also generates revenue from product development agreements, license and royalty agreements, and grants. Revenue is reported net of any sales, use and value-added taxes the Company collects from customers as required by government authorities. Research and development cost includes costs associated with development and grant revenue.

The Company recognizes revenue based on the amount of consideration it expects to receive in exchange for the goods and services it transfers to the customer. The Company's commercial arrangements typically include multiple distinct products and services, and the Company allocates revenue to these performance obligations based on their relative standalone selling prices. Standalone selling prices



(SSP) are generally determined using observable data from recent transactions. In cases where sufficient data is not available, the Company estimates a product's SSP using a cost plus a margin approach or by applying a discount to the product's list price.

Product Revenue

The Company recognizes product revenue at the point in time when control of the goods passes to the customer, and the Company has an enforceable right to payment. This generally occurs either when the product is shipped from one of the Company's facilities or when it arrives at the customer's facility, based on the contractual terms. Customers do not have a unilateral right to return products after delivery. Invoices are generally issued at shipment or in advance of service and become due in 30 to 60 days.

The Company sometimes perform shipping and handling activities after control of the product passes to the customer. The Company has made an accounting policy election to account for these activities as product fulfillment activities rather than as separate performance obligations.

Service and Other Revenue

The Company recognizes revenue from repairs, maintenance, installation, training and other specialized product support services at the point in time the work is completed. Installation and training services are generally billed in advance of service. Repairs and other services are generally billed at the point the work is completed.

Revenue associated with instrument service contracts is recognized on a straight-line basis over the life of the agreement, which is generally one to three years. The Company believes this time-elapsed approach is appropriate for service contracts because the Company provides services on demand throughout the term of the agreement. Invoices are generally issued in advance of service on a monthly, quarterly, annual or multi-year basis. Payments made in advance of service are reported on the Company's consolidated balance sheet as deferred revenue.

Other revenue consists of license and royalty revenue and grant revenue. The Company recognizes revenue from license agreements when the license is transferred to the customer and the customer is able to use and benefit from the license. For contracts that include sales-based royalties, the Company recognizes revenue at the later of (i) when the related sales occur, or (ii) when the performance obligation to which some or all of the royalty has been allocated has been satisfied.

The Company receives grants from various entities to perform research and development activities over contractually defined periods. Grant revenue is not accounted for under ASC Topic 606, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers*, as the grant agreement is not with a customer. As there is no authoritative U.S. GAAP guidance for grants awarded to for-profit entities, the Company has applied the guidance in ASC Topic 958, *Not-for-Profit Entities* by analogy. Revenue is generally recognized provided that the conditions under which the grants were provided have been met and any remaining performance obligations are perfunctory.

Significant Judgments

Applying the revenue recognition practices discussed above often requires significant judgment. Significant judgment is required when interpreting commercial terms in sales agreements and determining when control of goods and services passes to the customer. Judgment is also required when identifying performance obligations, estimating SSP and allocating purchase consideration in agreements that include multiple performance obligations. Any material changes created by errors in judgment could have a material effect on the Company's operating results and overall financial condition.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all highly liquid financial instruments with maturities at the time of purchase of three months or less to be cash equivalents. Cash and cash equivalents balance at December 31, 2023, and 2022 represent cash on deposit with banks and money market funds.

Short-term Investments

Short-term investments are comprised of U.S treasury securities that mature within one year. The Company classifies its short-term investments as available-for-sale and records such assets at estimated fair value in the consolidated balance sheets. Any unrealized gains and losses from short-term investments are reported as a component of other comprehensive income (loss) within the consolidated statements of comprehensive loss and as a separate component of stockholders' equity (deficit). The Company evaluates its short-term investments to assess whether investments with unrealized loss positions are other-than-temporarily impaired. An investment is



considered to be other-than-temporarily impaired if the impairment is related to deterioration in credit risk or if it is likely that the Company will sell the securities before the recovery of their cost basis. No investment has been assessed as other than temporarily impaired. Realized gains and losses are calculated on the specific identification method and are recorded as interest income (loss). There were no realized gains and losses from sales of short-term investments during any of the periods presented.

The Company excludes accrued interest from the fair value and amortized cost basis of its short-term investments.

Accounts Receivable, net

Trade accounts receivable are recorded at net invoice value. The Company reviews its exposure to accounts receivable and provides allowances of specific amounts if collectability is no longer reasonably assured based on historical experience and specific customer collection issues. The Company evaluates such allowances on a regular basis and adjust them as needed.

Concentrations of Business and Credit Risk

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to credit risk consist of cash, cash equivalents, short-term investments, and accounts receivable. The Company's cash, cash equivalents, and short-term investments may consist of deposits held with banks, money market funds, and other highly liquid investments that may at times exceed federally insured limits. Cash equivalents and short-term investments are financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentrations of risk. Under the Company's investment policy, the Company invests exclusively in securities issued by the U.S. government or U.S. government agencies, or in government money-market funds. The goals of the Company's investment policy, in order of priority, are to: preserve capital, meet liquidity needs, and optimize returns. For these reasons, management believes that the Company is not exposed to significant credit risk.

The Company generally does not require collateral to support credit sales. To reduce credit risk, the Company performs credit evaluations of its customers.

The Company's products include components that are currently procured from a single source or a limited number of sources. The Company believes that other vendors would be able to provide similar components; however, the qualification of such vendors may require start-up time. In order to mitigate any adverse impacts from a disruption of supply, the Company attempts to maintain an adequate supply of critical limited-source components.

Inventories, net

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost (on a first-in, first-out basis) or net realizable value. Inventory costs include direct materials, direct labor, and normal manufacturing overhead. The Company regularly reviews inventory for excess and obsolete products and components. Significant judgment is required in determining provisions for slow-moving, excess, and obsolete inventories which are recorded when required to reduce inventory values to their estimated net realizable values based on product life cycle, development plans, product expiration, discontinuance of product lines, and quality issues.

Property and Equipment, net

Property and equipment, including leasehold improvements, are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. Accumulated depreciation is calculated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets. Leasehold improvements are amortized over the estimated useful lives of the assets or the remaining term of the lease, whichever is shorter. The estimated useful lives of the Company's property and equipment are generally as follows: computer equipment and software, three to four years; laboratory and manufacturing equipment, two to seven years; and office furniture and fixtures, five years.

Leases

At the inception of a contractual arrangement, the Company determines whether the contract contains a lease by assessing whether there is an identified asset and whether the contract conveys the right to control the use of the identified asset in exchange for consideration over a period of time. Lease terms are determined at the commencement date by considering whether renewal options and termination options are reasonably assured of exercise. For its long-term operating leases, the Company recognizes a lease liability and a right-of-use asset (ROU) on its consolidated balance sheets. ROU assets represent the Company's right-to-use an underlying asset for the lease term and lease liabilities represent the Company's obligation to make lease payments arising from the lease. The lease liability is determined at the lease commencement date based on the present value of lease payments over the lease term. As most of the Company's leases do not provide an implicit rate, the Company generally uses its incremental borrowing rate based on the estimated rate of interest for collateralized borrowing over a term similar to the lease arrangement. Significant judgment is required in determining the incremental

collateralized borrowing rate. The ROU asset is based on the lease liability, adjusted for any prepaid or deferred rent. Lease expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term. Sublease income from an operating lease is recognized on a straight-line basis over the sublease term. The Company does not have any finance leases.

The Company elected the short-term lease recognition exemption for all leases that qualify. For those leases that qualify, the Company will not recognize ROU assets or lease liabilities for leases with an initial lease term of one year or less. The Company also elected not to separate lease and nonlease components for the Company's building leases. The nonlease components are generally variable in nature and are expected to represent most of the Company's variable lease costs. Variable costs are expensed as incurred. The Company has taken a portfolio approach for its vehicle leases by country.

Business Combinations, Goodwill, Intangible Assets and Other Long-Lived Assets

The Company has completed acquisitions of businesses in the past and may acquire additional businesses or technologies in the future. The results of businesses acquired in a business combination are included in the Company's consolidated financial statements from the date of acquisition. The Company allocates the purchase price, which is the sum of the consideration provided in a business combination, to the identifiable assets and liabilities of the acquired business at their acquisition date fair values. Determining the fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed requires management to use significant judgment and estimates, including the selection of valuation methodologies and estimates of future revenue.

Goodwill, which has an indefinite useful life, represents the excess of cost over fair value of net assets acquired. The Company's intangible assets include developed technology, patents and licenses. The cost of identifiable intangible assets with finite lives is generally amortized on a straight-line basis over the assets' respective estimated useful lives. Judgment is needed to assess the factors that could indicate an impairment of intangible assets.

Goodwill and intangible assets with indefinite lives are not subject to amortization but are tested for impairment on an annual basis during the fourth quarter or whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate the carrying amount of these assets may not be recoverable. Events or changes in circumstances that could affect the likelihood that the Company will be required to recognize an impairment charge include, but are not limited to, declines in the Company's stock price or market capitalization, economic downturns and other macroeconomic events, declines in the Company's market share or revenues, or significant litigation. Any impairment charges could have a material adverse effect on the Company's operating results and net asset value in the period in which the Company recognizes the impairment charge.

In evaluating goodwill and intangible assets with indefinite lives for indications of impairment, the Company first conducts an assessment of qualitative factors to determine whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of each of the Company's reporting units is less than its carrying amount. If the Company determines that it is more likely than not that the fair value of each of its reporting units is less than its carrying amount, the Company compares the fair value of each of its reporting units to its carrying value. If the fair value of each of the Company's reporting units exceeds its carrying value, goodwill is not considered impaired, and no further analysis is required. If the carrying value of each of the Company's reporting units exceeds its fair value, then an impairment loss equal to the difference would be recorded to goodwill.

The Company evaluates its long-lived assets, including finite-lived intangibles, for indicators of possible impairment when events or changes in circumstances indicate the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. If any indicator of impairment exists, the Company assesses the recoverability of the affected long-lived assets by determining whether the carrying value of the asset can be recovered through undiscounted future operating cash flows. If impairment is indicated, the Company estimates the asset's fair value using future discounted cash flows associated with the use of the asset and adjust the carrying value of the asset accordingly.

Series B Redeemable Preferred Stock

The Purchase Agreements (as described in Note 9) for the issuance of shares of Series B Redeemable Preferred Stock were accounted for as forward sales contracts at fair value in accordance with ASC Topic 480, *Distinguishing Liabilities from Equities*. The Series B Redeemable Preferred Stock was classified as mezzanine equity and recorded at fair value upon issuance, net of issuance costs, due to its redemption features that are outside of the Company's control. Mezzanine equity is presented separately on the consolidated balance sheets between liabilities and shareholders' equity because it shares characteristics of both. In the year ended December 31, 2022, the Company recognized a \$60.1 million loss on the forward sales of Series B Preferred Stock and a \$13.7 million loss on the Bridge Loans due to the increase in the price of the Company's common stock from January 23, 2022 (the date of the Purchase Agreements and the Bridge Loan agreements) to the Private Placement Closing Date. See Note 9 for additional information.

Restructuring and Related Charges

The Company records liabilities for costs associated with exit or disposal activities in the period in which the liability is incurred. Costs for involuntary separation programs are recorded when management has approved the plan for separation, the employees are identified and made aware of the benefits they are entitled to, it is unlikely that the plan will change significantly, and if applicable, any required governmental notification is made. Costs associated with benefits that are contingent on the employee continuing to provide service are recognized over the required service period. Costs associated with leased facilities (net of sublease income, if applicable) that the Company has vacated as part of a restructuring plan are also included.

Transaction-related Expenses

The Company expensed certain costs incurred related to the merger agreement with SomaLogic, described further in Note 16, including legal, advisory, accounting and other transaction-related costs. The expenses in the prior period relate to the private placement whereby the Company issued and sold an aggregate of \$225.0 million of convertible preferred stock in connection with the conversion of the bridge loans, which closed on April 4, 2022.

Deferred Grant Income

Proceeds from the NIH Contract have been principally recorded as capital expenditures and to offset applicable operating costs. The non-operating income recognized from the grant proceeds received in excess of the amounts spent for capital expenditures and operating expenses is reflected on the consolidated statement of operations as surplus funding from the NIH contract.

The NIH Contract met the definition of grants related to assets as the primary purpose for the payments was to fund the purchase and construction of capital assets to scale up production capacity. The Company elected to record the grants received as deferred income in accordance with International Accounting Standards (IAS) 20.

Deferred grant income related to production capacity expansion is being amortized for the related assets as a reduction of depreciation expense.

Term Loan, net

The term loan is recorded at its carrying value, which includes the outstanding principal amount and the cumulative accreted final payment, less unamortized debt issuance costs. Amortization of the debt issuance costs and accretion of the final payment are reflected in interest expense. The final payment is being accreted to the carrying value of the term loan through the expected maturity of July 1, 2025 using the effective interest method. Debt issuance costs were recorded as an offset to the carrying value of the loan and are amortized over the expected term also using the effective interest method.

Convertible Notes, net

The Company records the 2014 Notes and 2019 Notes (as described in Note 6) at their carrying values, which includes their principal amounts plus accrued and unpaid interest. Offering-related costs, including underwriting costs, on the 2014 Notes and 2019 Notes were capitalized as debt issuance costs, recorded as an offset to the carrying value of the related Notes, and are amortized over the expected term of the related Notes using the effective interest method.

Treasury Stock

The Company uses the cost method to account for the repurchases of its common stock in accordance with ASC 505-30, *Equity-Treasury Stock*. The direct costs associated with settled share repurchases, including trading commissions, are reported as treasury stock in the shareholders' equity (deficit) section of the Company's consolidated balance sheets.

Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The Company's financial instruments consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash, short-term investments, accounts receivable, accounts payable, term loan and convertible notes. The Company's cash equivalents, restricted cash, accounts receivable and accounts payable generally have short maturity or payment periods. Accordingly, their carrying values approximated their fair values at December 31, 2023 and 2022. The Company's short-term investments consist of U.S. treasury securities that are classified as available-for-sale and reported at fair value on the Company's consolidated balance sheets. The convertible notes and term loan are presented at their net carrying values.

As a basis for computing fair value, the Company follows a three-tier value hierarchy, which prioritizes the inputs used in measuring fair value as follows:

- Level I: observable inputs such as quoted prices in active markets;
- Level II: inputs other than quoted prices in active markets that are observable either directly or indirectly; and
- Level III: unobservable inputs for which there is little or no market data, which requires the Company to develop its own assumptions.

This hierarchy requires the Company to use observable market data, when available, and to minimize the use of unobservable inputs when determining fair value. The Company's cash equivalents, which include money market funds are classified as Level I because they are valued using quoted market prices. The Company's short-term investments, which include U.S. treasuries, are classified as Level II because they are valued using non-binding market consensus prices that were corroborated with observable market data, quoted market prices for similar instruments, or pricing models.

The Company's convertible notes are not regularly traded, and it is difficult to estimate a reliable and accurate market price for these securities. The estimated fair values of these securities represent Level III valuations since a fair value for these securities cannot be determined by using readily observable inputs or measures, such as market prices. Fair values were estimated using pricing models and risk-adjusted value ranges. The estimated fair value of the Company's term loan also represents a Level III valuation since the value cannot be determined by using readily observable inputs or measures, such as market prices. Fair values were estimated using a discounted by using readily observable inputs or measures, such as market prices. The fair value of the Company's term loan was estimated using a discounted cash flows approach and current market interest rate data for similar loans. The carrying value of the Company's lines of term loan approximates fair value as the interest rate and terms are reflective of the rate the Company could obtain on debt with similar terms and conditions.

Research and Development

The Company recognizes research and development expenses in the period incurred. Research and development (R&D) expenses generally consist of personnel costs, independent contractor costs, prototype and materials expenses, allocated facilities and information technology expenses, and related overhead expenses.

Advertising Costs

The Company expenses advertising costs as incurred. The Company incurred advertising costs of \$2.0 million and \$3.9 million during the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

Stock-Based Compensation

The Company recognizes compensation costs for all stock-based awards, including stock options, Restricted Share Units (RSUs), Performance Share Units (PSUs) and stock purchased under the Company's Employee Share Purchase Plan (ESPP), based on the grant date fair value of the award. The Company recognizes stock-based compensation expense on a straight-line basis over the requisite service periods for non-performance-based awards. For RSUs, fair value is measured based on the closing fair market value of the Company's common stock on the date of grant. For PSUs with a market condition, the Company uses a Monte Carlo simulation pricing model to incorporate the market condition effects at the grant date. The Monte Carlo pricing model requires inputs which are subjective and generally requires judgment. For PSUs with performance conditions, stock-based compensation expense is recognized over the requisite service period when the achievement of each individual performance goal becomes probable.

The fair value of options and stock purchases under ESPP on the grant date is estimated using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model, which requires the use of certain subjective assumptions, including expected term, volatility, risk-free interest rate and the fair value of the Company's common stock. These assumptions generally require judgment. The Company determines the expected volatility based on the Company's historical stock price volatility generally commensurate with the estimated expected term of the stock awards. The expected term of an award is based on historical forfeiture experience, exercise activity, and the terms and conditions of the stock awards. The risk-free interest rate is based on the U.S. Treasury yield in effect at the time of grant for zero coupon U.S. Treasury notes with maturities approximately equal to each grant's expected term. The Company accounts for forfeitures as they occur.

Income Taxes

The Company uses the asset and liability method to account for income taxes. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to temporary differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and

liabilities and their respective tax bases. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. Valuation allowances are provided when the expected realization of deferred tax assets does not meet a "more likely than not" criterion. The Company makes estimates and judgments about its future taxable income that are based on assumptions that are consistent with its plans and estimates. Should the actual amounts differ from the Company's estimates, the amount of the valuation allowance could be materially impacted. Changes in these estimates may result in significant increases or decreases to the Company's tax provision in a period in which such estimates are changed, which in turn would affect net income or loss.

The Company recognizes the financial statement effects of a tax position when it is more likely than not, based on the technical merits, that the position will be sustained upon examination. Any interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions are reflected in the income tax provision.

Segment Reporting

The Company operates in two reportable segments: proteomics and genomics. Each segment is identified by its unique portfolio of products. Proteomics includes instruments, consumables, software, and services based upon technologies used in the identification of proteins. Genomics includes instruments, consumables, software, and services based upon technologies used in the identification of genes (DNA, RNA) and their functions.

The Company's CEO, who is its Chief Operating Decision Maker (CODM), measures segment performance using gross profit which is determined by subtracting cost of product and service revenues from segment revenues. Depreciation and amortization expense is included in each segment's gross profit.

Comprehensive Loss

Comprehensive loss is comprised of net loss and other comprehensive income (loss). Other comprehensive income (loss) consists of unrealized gains and losses on the Company's short-term investments and foreign currency translation adjustments. Total comprehensive loss for all periods presented has been disclosed in the consolidated statements of comprehensive loss.

Net Loss per Share

The Company's basic and diluted net loss per share is calculated by dividing net loss by the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding for the period. RSUs, PSUs, stock options to purchase the Company's common stock, ESPP shares pending issuance, Series B Preferred Stock and convertible notes are considered to be potentially dilutive common shares but have been excluded from the calculation of diluted net loss per share as their effect is anti-dilutive for all periods presented.

The following potentially dilutive common shares were excluded from the computations of diluted net loss per share for the periods presented because including them would have been anti-dilutive (in thousands):

	Year Ended Dee	cember 31,
	2023	2022
RSUs, PSUs, stock options and ESPP shares	16,740	15,752
Series B Preferred Stock	75,164	75,164
2019 Notes ⁽¹⁾	18,966	18,966
2014 Notes	10	10
Total	110,880	109,892

(1) The conversion rate is subject to adjustment upon the occurrence of certain specified events, including voluntary conversion of the 2019 Notes (as defined below) prior to the Company's exercise of the Issuer's Conversion Option (as defined in the 2019 Notes) or in connection with a make-whole fundamental change, entitling the holders, under certain circumstances, to a make-whole premium in the form of an increase in the conversion rate determined based on the effective date and current price of the Company's common stock, subject to a minimum and maximum price per share. The maximum number of additional shares of common stock that may be issued under the make-whole premium is 4,741,374 shares. Refer to Note 6 for additional information on the 2019 Notes.

The 2,709,703 common shares that were repurchased during the year ended December 31, 2023 have also been excluded from the Company's earnings per share and diluted earnings per share calculations.



Recent Accounting Changes and Accounting Pronouncements

Adoption of New Accounting Guidance

From time to time, new accounting standards are issued by the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) or other standard setting bodies and adopted by the Company as of the specified effective date. Unless otherwise discussed, the impact of recently issued standards that are not yet effective will not have a material impact on the Company's financial position or results of operations upon adoption.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In November 2023, the FASB issued ASU 2023-07, Segment Reporting - Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures, which requires disclosure of more detailed information about a reportable segment's expenses. The new standard is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2023 and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2024. The amendments must be applied retrospectively, and early adoption is permitted. The Company is currently assessing the effects of adoption on its consolidated financial statements.

In December 2023, the FASB issued ASU 2023-09, Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures, which requires disaggregation of rate reconciliation categories and income taxes paid by jurisdiction. The new standard is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024. The amendments may be applied prospectively or retrospectively, and early adoption is permitted. The Company is currently assessing the effects of adoption on its consolidated financial statements.

Reclassification

Certain amounts in the consolidated financial statements have been reclassified from their original presentation to conform to current year presentation.

3. Revenue and Geographic Area

Disaggregation of Revenue by Product Type and Geographic Area

The following tables present the Company's revenue for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, based on product type and the geographic location of customers' facilities (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,			
	2023		2022	
Instruments	\$ 37,459	\$	25,664	
Consumables	41,739		46,790	
Total product revenue	79,198		72,454	
Service revenue	25,980		23,712	
Product and service revenue	105,178		96,166	
Other revenue	1,162		1,782	
Total revenue	\$ 106,340	\$	97,948	
	 Year Ended December 31,			
	2023		2022	
Americas	\$ 46,196	\$	43,982	
Europe, Middle East and Africa (EMEA)	36,201		33,136	
Asia-Pacific	23,943		20,830	
Total revenue	\$ 106,340	\$	97,948	

Most of the Company's principal operations, other than manufacturing, are located at its corporate headquarters in the United States. Revenue from customers in the United States represented \$44.1 million, or 42%, of total revenues for the year ended December 31,

2023, and \$41.0 million, or 42%, of total revenues for the year ended December 31, 2022. Refer to Note 13 for additional information on revenue by reporting segment.

Revenue from customers in China represented \$15.8 million, or 15%, of total revenues for the year ended December 31, 2023, and 11% of total revenues for the year ended December 31, 2022. With the exception of China in 2023 and 2022, no foreign country or jurisdiction had revenue in excess of 10% of the Company's total revenue during the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.

One genomics customer accounted for 10% and 11% of the Company's total revenue for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, and 14% and 16% of outstanding net trade receivables at December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively. No other customer represented more than 10% of the Company's total revenue for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022. Revenue from the Company's five largest customers represented 24% of total revenue for the year ended December 31, 2023 and 19% of total revenue the year ended December 31, 2023.

Long-lived Assets by Geographical Area

The Company had long-lived assets consisting of property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation, and operating lease ROU assets, net of accumulated amortization, in the following geographic areas for each year presented (in thousands):

	December 31,			
	2023		2022	
United States	\$ 29,646	\$	31,785	
Singapore	17,097		21,178	
Canada	6,231		5,394	
Other Asia-Pacific	889		875	
EMEA	987		303	
Total	\$ 54,850	\$	59,535	

Unfulfilled Performance Obligations

The consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2023 and 2022 included total deferred revenue of \$15.1 million and \$14.6 million, respectively. During the year ended December 31, 2023, \$10.6 million of the opening deferred revenue balance was recognized as revenue and \$11.1 million of net additional advance payments, primarily for instrument service contracts, were received from customers.

The Company expects to recognize revenue from unfulfilled performance obligations associated with service contracts that were partially completed as of December 31, 2023 in the following periods (in thousands):

Fiscal Year	Expected Revenue ⁽¹⁾
2024	13,253
2025	6,634
2026	3,061
Thereafter	1,112
Total	\$ 24,060

(1) Expected revenue includes both billed amounts included in deferred revenue and unbilled amounts that are not reflected in the Company's consolidated financial statements and are subject to change if the Company's customers decide to cancel or modify their contracts. Purchase orders for instrument service contracts can generally be canceled without penalty before the service period begins.

The Company also has unsatisfied performance obligations for service contracts with an expected term of one year or less not included in the amounts above.

4. Goodwill and Intangible Assets, net

During the second quarter of 2022, the Company discontinued the sale of products that utilized the developed technology acquired from InstruNor and recorded a \$3.5 million impairment charge to write-off the unamortized portion of the related intangible asset.

The Company assessed goodwill for impairment when it performed its annual testing at the end of the fourth quarter of 2023. A qualitative approach was employed which included assessing significant events and circumstances such as the Company's current results,

assumptions regarding future performance, strategic initiatives and overall macroeconomic factors to determine the existence of potential indicators of impairment and assess if it is more likely than not that the fair value of each of the Company's reporting units is less than their carrying value. The Company determined there was no impairment as of December 31, 2023.

The changes in the carrying value of goodwill by segment are as follows (in thousands):

	Proteomics		Genomics		Total	
Balance as of December 31, 2022	\$	85,752	\$	20,499	\$	106,251
Foreign currency translation		46		20		66
Balance as of December 31, 2023	\$	85,798	\$	20,519	\$	106,317

Intangible assets with finite lives include developed technology, patents and licenses. In the consolidated balance sheets, developed technology is reported separately while patents and licenses are reported in other non-current assets. Intangible assets, net, were as follows (in thousands):

	December 31, 2023					
	Gross Amount	Accumulated Amortization and Impairment	Net	Weighted- Average Amortization Period		
Developed technology	\$ 117,354	\$ (115,954)	\$ 1,400	10.0 years		
Patents and licenses	\$ 11,250	\$ (11,243)	\$ 7	7.0 years		
		December	31, 2022			
				Weighted- Average		
	Gross Amount	Accumulated Amortization	Net	Amortization Period		
Developed technology	\$ 117,194	\$ (104,594)	\$ 12,600	10.0 years		
Patents and licenses	\$ 11,247	\$ (10,669)	\$ 578	7.0 years		

Total amortization expense of the Company's intangible assets was \$11.8 million and \$12.2 million for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively. The \$3.5 million impairment charge for the InstruNor developed technology intangible asset was recorded in research and development expense in 2022 and it is reflected in accumulated amortization in the above table.

Based on the net carrying value of intangible assets at December 31, 2023, the Company expects annual amortization expense to be as follows (in thousands):

Fiscal Year	Developed Technology Amortization Expense	Patents and Licenses Amortization Expense	Total
2024	1,400	7	1,407
Total	\$ 1,400	\$ 7	\$ 1,407

5. Balance Sheet Details

Cash, Cash Equivalents and Restricted Cash

Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Decem	ber 31, 2023	Dece	mber 31, 2022
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	51,704	\$	81,309
Restricted cash		795		1,015
Total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	\$	52,499	\$	82,324



Restricted cash of \$0.8 and \$1.0 million is included in other non-current assets on the consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

Inventories, net

Inventories, net consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Decen	1ber 31, 2023	Decer	mber 31, 2022
Raw materials	\$	15,539	\$	16,866
Work-in-process		282		945
Finished goods		11,753		15,245
Total inventory, gross		27,574		33,056
Allowance for excess and obsolete inventory		(7,041)		(11,583)
Total inventories, net	\$	20,533	\$	21,473

Property and Equipment, net

Property and equipment, net consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Decem	ber 31, 2023	Decer	mber 31, 2022
Laboratory and manufacturing equipment	\$	35,563	\$	33,329
Leasehold improvements		13,785		12,234
Computer equipment and software		6,232		5,793
Office furniture and fixtures		1,762		1,713
Property and equipment, gross		57,342		53,069
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization		(35,489)		(29,029)
Construction-in-progress		2,334		1,612
Property and equipment, net	\$	24,187	\$	25,652

Depreciation expense was \$3.4 million and \$2.8 million for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

Accrued Compensation and Related Benefits

Accrued compensation and related benefits, which are included in current liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Decemb	er 31, 2023	Decen	ber 31, 2022
Accrued incentive compensation	\$	7,337	\$	1,170
Accrued vacation		2,711		2,795
Accrued payroll taxes and other		994		1,174
Accrued restructuring		825		4,014
Accrued compensation and related benefits	\$	11,867	\$	9,153

Refer to Note 14 for additional information on restructuring.

Other Accrued Liabilities

Other accrued liabilities, which are included in current liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets consisted of the following (in thousands):

	December 31, 2023	December 31, 2022
Accrued commissions	\$ 1,010	\$ 800
Accrued interest	295	318
Accrued legal expenses	964	349
Accrued taxes	1,230	1,443
Uninvoiced receipts	1,516	1,078
Accrued warranties	2,593	678
Customer advances	447	577
Accrued restructuring	—	19
Accrued other	1,097	913
Other accrued liabilities	\$ 9,152	\$ 6,175

Deferred Grant Income

In September 2020, the Company executed a contract with the National Institutes of Health (NIH) under NIH's Rapid Acceleration of Diagnostics program to support the expansion of the Company's production capacity for its COVID-19 test products. Under the now-completed contract, the Company received \$34.0 million of funding from the NIH and used \$22.2 million on capital expenditures for their Singapore manufacturing facility. The amortization of the deferred income, which is offset against depreciation, was \$3.6 million and \$3.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively. Cumulative amounts amortized and offsetting against depreciation expense for these assets placed in service were \$7.8 million and \$4.2 million as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, and the carrying values of these assets were \$14.4 million and \$18.0 million, respectively, as of these same dates.

The current portion of deferred grant income on the Company's consolidated balance sheets represents amounts expected to be offset against depreciation expense over the next twelve months. The non-current portion of deferred grant income includes amounts expected to be offset against depreciation expense in later periods.

6. Debt

The carrying value of debt consists of the following (in thousands):

	Decemb	oer 31, 2023	Decer	nber 31, 2022
Convertible notes:				
2014 Notes	\$	569	\$	568
2019 Notes, non-current		_		54,047
2019 Notes, current		54,530		—
Total convertible notes, net		55,099		54,615
Term loan, non-current		3,414		8,194
Term loan, current		5,000		2,083
Total debt	\$	63,513	\$	64,892

Convertible Notes

In February 2014, the Company closed an underwritten public offering of 2014 Senior Convertible Notes (2014 Notes), which will mature on February 1, 2034, unless earlier converted, redeemed or repurchased in accordance with the terms of the 2014 Notes. Holders may require the Company to repurchase all or a portion of their 2014 Notes on each of February 6, 2024 and February 6, 2029, at a repurchase price in cash equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2014 Notes plus accrued and unpaid interest. On February 6, 2024, one holder of the 2014 Notes exercised their repurchase right, and the Company repurchased an immaterial amount of principal and accrued interest.

In November 2019, the Company issued \$55.0 million aggregate principal amount of 2019 Senior Convertible Notes (2019 Notes). Net proceeds from the 2019 Notes issuance of \$52.7 million, after deductions for commissions and other debt issuance costs, were used to retire all but \$1.1 million of the aggregate principal value of the 2014 Notes then outstanding. The 2019 Notes bear interest at 5.25% per annum, payable semiannually on June 1 and December 1 of each year. The 2019 Notes will mature on December 1, 2024, unless

earlier repurchased or converted pursuant to their terms. The 2019 Notes will be convertible at the option of the holder at any point prior to the close of business on the second scheduled trading day preceding the maturity date. The initial conversion rate of the 2019 Notes is 344.8276 shares of the Company's common stock per \$1,000 principal amount of 2019 Notes (which is equivalent to an initial conversion price of approximately \$2.90 per share). The conversion rate is subject to adjustment upon the occurrence of certain specified events. Those certain specified events include voluntary conversion of the 2019 Notes prior to the Company's exercise of the Issuer's Conversion Option (as defined therein) or in connection with a make-whole fundamental change, entitling the holders, under certain circumstances, to a make-whole premium in the form of an increase in the conversion rate determined by reference to a make-whole table set forth in the indenture governing the 2019 Notes. The conversion rate will not be adjusted for any accrued and unpaid interest. The 2019 Notes are convertible at the Company's option in whole but not in part into shares of the Company's common stock upon certain conditions if the volume-weighted average price of the Company's common stock has equaled or exceeded 130% of the conversion price then in effect for a specified number of days.

Offering-related costs related to both notes were capitalized as debt issuance costs and are recorded as an offset to the carrying value of the 2019 Notes.

Revolving Credit Facility

On August 2, 2018, the Company entered into a revolving credit facility with Silicon Valley Bank (as amended, the Revolving Credit Facility) in an aggregate principal amount of up to the lesser of (i) \$15.0 million or (ii) the sum of (a) 85% of eligible receivables and (b) 50% of eligible inventory, in each case, subject to certain limitations (Borrowing Base), provided that the amount of eligible inventory that may be counted towards the Borrowing Base shall be subject to a cap as set forth in the Revolving Credit Facility. The Revolving Credit Facility was collateralized by substantially all the Company's property, other than intellectual property and contained certain financial covenants. There were no borrowings under the Revolving Credit Facility and it expired on August 2, 2023.

Term Loan Facility, net

On August 2, 2021, the Company amended its Revolving Credit Facility to, amongst other things, provide for a new \$10.0 million term loan facility (the Term Loan Facility). As of December 31, 2023, the Term Loan Facility was fully drawn with an outstanding principal balance of \$7.9 million and a carrying value of \$8.4 million. The interest rate on the Term Loan Facility is the greater of 4.0% per annum or a floating per annum rate equal to the prime rate plus 0.75%. Interest on any outstanding term loan advances is due and payable monthly. In addition to the monthly interest payments, a final payment equal to 6.5% of the original principal amount of each advance is due the earlier of the maturity date or the date the advance is repaid. Principal balances are required to be repaid in 24 equal installments which began on August 1, 2023. The stated maturity of the Term Loan Facility is July 1, 2025. However, if the principal amount of the Company's convertible debt exceeds \$0.6 million as of June 1, 2024 or if the maturity date of the 2019 Notes has not been extended beyond January 1, 2026 by June 1, 2024, then the maturity date of the Term Loan Facility will be June 1, 2024. As there were no contractual requirement to repay the loan as of the balance sheet date, \$3.4 million of the Term Loan Facility's carrying value is classified as non-current, consistent with its terms, on the Company's balance sheet as of December 31, 2023.

On October 26, 2023, the Company entered into an amendment to the Term Loan Facility agreement which removed certain collateral covenants related to the Revolving Credit Facility due to its expiration on August 2, 2023.

Future minimum payments under the Term Loan Facility including the end of term fee payment as of December 31, 2023, are as follows (in thousands):

2024	\$ 5,000
2025	2,917
	7,917
End of term fee and debt issuance costs	497
Total Term Loan Facility	\$ 8,414

Bridge Loans

On January 23, 2022, the Company entered into separate loan agreements (collectively, the Bridge Loan Agreements) with various investors for a \$25.0 million term loan (collectively, the Bridge Loans). The Bridge Loans were fully drawn on January 24, 2022, and automatically converted into Series B Preferred Stock upon the subsequent closing of the Private Placement (as defined below) on April 4, 2022 (the Private Placement Closing Date).

Applying the guidance in ASC 825 Financial Instruments, the Company elected to record the Bridge Loans at their fair value using a probability-weighted expected return method for the valuation analysis of the Bridge Loans. This resulted in a \$13.7 million change



in fair value of the Bridge Loans from \$25.0 million at inception to \$38.7 million as of the Private Placement Closing Date, including the portion attributable to accrued interest, which is reflected as a non-operating unrealized loss on the Bridge Loans in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2022. See Note 9 for further detail.

7. Commitments and Contingencies

Leases

The Company has operating leases for buildings, equipment and vehicles. Existing leases have remaining terms ranging from less than one year to approximately 6 years. Some leases contain options to extend the lease, usually for up to five years, along with termination options. The Company's facility lease has an expiration date of April 30, 2030 and contains an option to extend the lease, for up to five years, along with termination options. The Company is utilizing one floor (19th floor) for its corporate operations with all expense for this floor included within selling, general and administrative expense on the Company's consolidated statement of operations for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.

As part of the Company's restructuring plan discussed further in Note 14, in August 2022, the Company entered into an agreement to sublease approximately 25% of its corporate headquarters space (18th floor) in South San Francisco, California for a period of 39 months. As of December 31, 2023, 24 months were remaining on the sublease. The Company expects to recognize \$4.8 million of sublease income over the lease term that commenced in October 2022. At December 31, 2023, \$2.9 million sublease income is expected to be recognized over the remaining lease term. In addition, on February 28, 2023, the Company signed a second agreement to sublease an additional 25% of its corporate headquarters (21st floor) for a period of 77 months, which commenced on December 1, 2023. The Company expects to recognize additional sublease income of \$9.1 million over the lease term. At December 31, 2023, \$9.0 million sublease income is expected to be recognized over the remaining lease term.

Rent expense, net of sublease income, is reported within restructuring and related charges for the year ended December 31, 2023, in the consolidated statements of operations. The Company is currently in the process of fully vacating and potentially subleasing an additional floor (20th floor).

Information about the Company's operating leases is as follows:

	Decer	nber 31, 2023	Dece	ember 31, 2022	
Weighted average remaining lease term (in years)		5.9 years		6.8 years	
Weighted average discount rate per annum		11.8%			
		Year Ended D	ecemb	er 31,	
		2023		2022	
Operating lease cost (including variable costs)	\$	11,159	\$	10,917	
Variable costs (including non-lease components)	\$	3,164	\$	2,930	
Sublease income	\$	2,679	\$	189	
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of operating lease liabilities	\$	7,931	\$	7,540	

Future minimum lease payments and sublease income as of December 31, 2023 under commenced non-cancelable operating leases are as follows (in thousands):

Fiscal Year	Minimum Lease Payments for Operating Leases	Sub	lease Income	Leas	Minimum e Payments Operating Leases
2024	\$ 8,086	\$	(2,877)	\$	5,209
2025	8,135		(2,952)		5,183
2026	7,821		(1,381)		6,440
2027	7,395		(1,430)		5,965
2028	7,355		(1,480)		5,875
Thereafter	10,225		(2,058)		8,167
Total future minimum payments (receipts)	49,017	\$	(12,178)	\$	36,839
Imputed interest	(14,320)				
Total operating lease liabilities	34,697				
Less: current portion of operating lease liabilities	4,323				
Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion	\$ 30,374				

Other Commitments

In the normal course of business, the Company enters into various contractual and legally binding purchase commitments. As of December 31, 2023, the Company's open commitments totaled \$9.7 million. Capital expenditure commitments as of December 31, 2023 were immaterial.

The Company has entered into several license and patent agreements. Under these agreements, the Company pays annual license maintenance fees, nonrefundable license issuance fees, and royalties as a percentage of net sales for the sale or sublicense of products using the licensed technology. Future payments related to these license agreements have not been included in the open commitments above, as the period of time over which the future license payments will be required to be made, and the amount of such payments, are indeterminable. The Company does not expect the license payments to be material in any particular year.

Indemnification

From time to time, the Company has entered into indemnification provisions under certain of its agreements in the ordinary course of business, typically with business partners, customers and suppliers. Pursuant to these agreements, the Company may indemnify, hold harmless and agree to reimburse the indemnified parties on a case-by-case basis for losses suffered or incurred by the indemnified parties in connection with any patent or other intellectual property infringement claim by any third party with respect to the Company's products. The term of these indemnification provisions is generally perpetual from the time of the execution of the agreement. The maximum potential amount of future payments the Company could be required to make under these indemnification provisions is typically not limited to a specific amount. In addition, the Company has entered into indemnification agreements with its officers, directors and certain other employees. With certain exceptions, these agreements provide for indemnification for related expenses including, among others, attorneys' fees, judgments, fines and settlement amounts incurred by any of these individuals in any action or proceeding.

Litigation

On November 28, 2023, a purported stockholder filed a complaint against the Company and the members of the Company's Board in the United States District Court for the Northern District of California. The complaint has since been voluntarily dismissed. On December 12, 2023 two separate shareholder complaints were filed in the District of Delaware, The complaints asserted claims under Section 14(a) of the Exchange Act and Rule 14a-9 promulgated thereunder and Section 20(a) of the Exchange Act for allegedly causing the filing with the SEC on November 14, 2023 of a materially deficient registration statement on Form S-4. Among other remedies, the plaintiffs sought to enjoin a stockholder vote on the proposed Merger. The Company is reviewing the complaints and has not yet formally responded to them. On December 13, 2023, a complaint was filed in the Delaware Court of Chancery against SomaLogic and certain officers and directors alleging Breach of Fiduciary Duty and Aiding and Abetting Breach of Fiduciary Duty. This complaint also sought an injunction postponing the proposed transaction, which was denied by the Court on January 4, 2024. The non-injunctive claims, including breach of fiduciary duty, are still being litigated. Litigation is inherently uncertain and there can be no assurance regarding the outcome. Whether or not any plaintiffs' claim is successful, this type of litigation may result in significant costs and divert management's attention and resources, which could adversely affect the operation of the Company.

Between October 24, 2023 and January 3, 2024, SomaLogic received 16 letters from purported shareholders demanding that SomaLogic allow the inspection of its books and records and/or make corrective disclosures to its registration statement.

Additional lawsuits against the Company and certain of our officers or directors may be filed in the future. If additional similar complaints are filed, absent new or different allegations that are material, the Company will not necessarily announce such additional filings.

In the normal course of business, the Company is from time to time involved in legal proceedings or potential legal proceedings, including matters involving employment, intellectual property, or others. Although the results of litigation and claims cannot be predicted with certainty, the Company currently believes that the final outcome of any currently pending matters would not have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, financial condition, or cash flows. Regardless of the outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact on us because of defense and settlement costs, diversion of management resources, and other factors.

8. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The following tables summarize the Company's financial instruments by significant investment category measured at fair value on a recurring basis within the fair value hierarchy (in thousands):

		Fair Value Measurements At Reporting Date Usi									
	Total	Activ For	Quoted Prices in Active Markets For Identical Assets (Level 1)		ficant Other oservable its (Level 2)	Unob	ificant servable (Level 3)				
As of December 31, 2023											
Cash and cash equivalents:											
Money market funds	\$ 35,385	\$	35,385	\$	—	\$	—				
Total cash and cash equivalents	\$ 35,385	\$	35,385	\$	_	\$	_				
Short-term investments:											
U.S. treasury securities	\$ 63,191	\$	_	\$	63,191	\$	_				
Total short-term investments	\$ 63,191	\$		\$	63,191	\$	_				
Total assets measured at fair value	\$ 98,576	\$	35,385	\$	63,191	\$					
	 Total	Fair Value Me Quoted Prices in Active Markets For Identical Assets (Level 1)		Quoted Prices in Active Markets		Quoted Prices in Active Markets For Identical		Signit Ol	ents At Report ficant Other oservable its (Level 2)	Sign Unob	Jsing ificant servable (Level 3)
As of December 31, 2022											
Cash and cash equivalents:											
Money market funds	\$ 53,894	\$	53,894	\$		\$					
Total cash and cash equivalents	\$ 53,894	\$	53,894	\$	—	\$	_				
Short-term investments:											
U.S. treasury securities	\$ 84,475	\$	84,475	\$		\$					
Total short-term investments	\$ 84,475	\$	84,475	\$		\$					

There were no transfers within the hierarchy and no changes in the valuation techniques used during the year ended December 31, 2023.

The following table summarizes available-for-sale-securities (in thousands):



					As	As of December 31, 2023			
	Maturity (in years)	Amortized Cost		Unrealized Unrealized Gains Losses			Estimated Fa		
Cash and cash equivalents:									
Money market funds		\$	35,385	\$		\$	—	\$	35,385
Total cash and cash equivalents		\$	35,385	\$		\$	_	\$	35,385
Short-term investments:									
U.S. treasury securities	1 or less	\$	63,169	\$	22	\$	—	\$	63,191
Total short-term investments		\$	63,169	\$	22	\$	_	\$	63,191
Total available-for-sale securities		\$	98,554	\$	22	\$		\$	98,576
				As of December 31, 2022					
	Maturity (in years)	Amortized Cost			ealized ains		realized Losses	Esti	mated Fair Value

	years)	Am	ortized Cost		Gains		Losses	 Value
Cash and cash equivalents:								
Money market funds		\$	53,894	\$		\$	—	\$ 53,894
Total cash and cash equivalents		\$	53,894	\$	_	\$	_	\$ 53,894
Short-term investments:								
U.S. treasury securities	1 or less	\$	84,977	\$		\$	(502)	\$ 84,475
Total short-term investments		\$	84,977	\$		\$	(502)	\$ 84,475
Total available-for-sale securities		\$	138,871	\$		\$	(502)	\$ 138,369
				_		_		

As of December 31, 2023, none of the available-for-sale securities held have been in an unrealized loss position for greater than 12 months. The Company does not intend to sell these investments and it is not likely that the Company will be required to sell these investments before recovery of their amortized cost basis. No allowance for credit losses was recorded.

Debt

The 2014 Notes and 2019 Notes (collectively, the Convertible Notes) are not regularly traded. The estimated fair values for these securities represent Level III valuations since a fair value for these securities cannot be determined by using readily observable inputs or measures, such as market prices. Fair values were estimated using pricing models and risk-adjusted value ranges. The estimated fair value of the 2019 Notes was \$58.2 million and \$48.4 million as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively. The carrying value of the 2014 Notes approximates fair value as the interest rate and terms are reflective of the rate the Company could obtain on debt with similar terms and conditions.

The estimated fair value of the Term Loan Facility also represents a Level III valuation since the value cannot be determined by using readily observable inputs or measures, such as market prices. The fair value of the Company's Term Loan Facility was estimated using a discounted cash flow model and current market interest rate data for similar loans. The carrying value of the Company's lines of Term Loan Facility approximates fair value as interest rates applied to the underlying debt are adjusted quarterly to market interest rates.

9. Mezzanine Equity

Series B Redeemable Preferred Stock

On January 23, 2022, the Company entered into separate Series B Convertible Preferred Stock Purchase Agreements (collectively, the Purchase Agreements) with Casdin Private Growth Equity Fund II, L.P. and Casdin Partners Master Fund, L.P. (together, Casdin), and Viking Global Opportunities Illiquid Investments Sub Master LP and Viking Global Opportunities Drawdown LP (together, Viking, and together with Casdin, the Lenders), whereby the Company issued and sold an aggregate of \$225.0 million of convertible preferred stock, consisting of: (i) 112,500 shares of the Company's Series B-1 Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the Series B-1 Preferred Stock), at a purchase price of \$1,000 per share; and (ii) 112,500 shares of the Company's Series B-2 Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the Series B-2 Preferred Stock, and together with the Series B-1 Preferred Stock, the Series B Preferred Stock or the Series B Redeemable Preferred Stock) at a purchase price of \$1,000 per share (together with the issuance of shares of Series B Preferred Stock in connection with the conversion of the Bridge Loans, the Private Placement). On the Private Placement Closing Date, 225,000 shares of Series B Preferred Stock were issued in accordance with the Purchase Agreements and the Bridge Loans

converted into 30,559 shares of Series B Preferred Stock, for a total of 255,559 shares of Series B Preferred Stock. The Company recorded the Series B Preferred Stock as mezzanine equity at its fair value upon issuance, net of any issuance costs, on the consolidated balance sheets as it has features, such as change of control and liquidation preference, which are outside of the Company's control.

The Purchase Agreements were accounted for as forward sales contracts at fair value in accordance with the authoritative accounting guidance as the Series B Preferred Stock included certain contingent redemption features that created an obligation for the Company to repurchase its shares. The fair value of the payable portion of the forward sales contracts was determined using a Monte Carlo Simulation, which relies on significant assumptions regarding the estimated yield and term of the Series B Preferred Stock.

The components of the carrying value of the Series B Preferred Stock as of December 31, 2023 and 2022 were as follows (in thousands):

Proceeds from Purchase Agreements	\$ 225,000
Proceeds from Bridge Loans	25,000
Change in fair value of Forward Purchase Agreements	60,081
Change in the fair value of Bridge Loans	13,719
Less equity issuance costs	(12,547)
Total Series B Redeemable Preferred Stock	\$ 311,253

The Series B Preferred Stock ranks senior to the Company's common stock with respect to dividend rights, redemption rights and rights on the distribution of assets on any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the affairs of the Company. The holders of Series B Preferred Stock are entitled to participate in all dividends declared on the Company's common stock on an as-converted basis.

10. Shareholders' Deficit

Stock Repurchase Program

On November 23, 2022, the Company's board of directors authorized the repurchase of up to \$20.0 million in shares of the Company's common stock in the open market or in negotiated transactions through December 31, 2023. The Company repurchased a total of 2,709,703 shares of common stock under the program at a cost of \$5.4 million, excluding commission fees, for an average of \$1.98 per share for the year ended December 31, 2023. Repurchases under the program were able to be suspended or discontinued at any time at the Company's discretion, and on October 4, 2023, the Company terminated the program in connection with the announcement of the merger agreement with SomaLogic.

Common Shares Reserved

As of December 31, 2023, the Company had reserved shares of common stock for future issuance under equity compensation plans as follows (in thousands):

	Securities To Be Issued Upon Exercise Of Options	Securities To Be Issued Upon Release Of Restricted Stock	Number Of Remaining Securities Available For Future Issuance
2022 Inducement Equity Incentive Plan	7,595	1,277	208
2011 Equity Incentive Plan	1,640	5,964	4,656
2017 Inducement Award Plan	59	2	
2017 Employee Stock Purchase Plan		—	1,581
Total common stock reserved for future issuance	9,294	7,243	6,445

11. Stock-based Compensation

Equity Compensation Plans

2011 Equity Incentive Plan

In January 2011, the Company's board of directors adopted the 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (2011 Plan) under which incentive stock options, non-statutory stock options, RSUs, stock appreciation rights, PSUs, and performance shares may be granted to its employees, directors, and consultants.



2022 Inducement Equity Incentive Plan

In April 2022, the Company's board of directors adopted the 2022 Inducement Plan and reserved 9.5 million shares of common stock for the issuance of equity-based awards, including non-statutory stock options, RSUs, restricted stock, stock appreciation rights, performance shares and PSUs. In accordance with Nasdaq listing rules, equity awards issued under the 2022 Inducement Plan are restricted to individuals who are not already employees or directors of the Company. The terms and conditions of the 2022 Inducement Plan are substantially similar to those of the 2011 Plan.

The Company's board of directors sets the terms, conditions, and restrictions related to the grant of stock options, RSUs and performance-based awards under its stock-based plans, as well as employee participation in the 2017 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP). The Company's board of directors determines the number of awards to grant and also sets vesting criteria. In general, RSUs vest on a quarterly basis over a period of four years from the date of grant at a rate of 25% on the first anniversary of the grant date and ratably each quarter over the remaining 12 quarters, or ratably over 16 quarters, subject to the employees' continued employment. The Company may grant RSUs with different vesting terms from time to time. Stock options granted under the Company's 2022 Inducement Plan and 2011 Plan have a term of no more than ten years from the date of grant and an exercise price of at least 100% of the fair market value of the underlying common stock on the date of grant. Generally, options vest at a rate of either 25% on the first anniversary of the option grant date and ratably each month over the remaining period of 36 months, or ratably each month over 48 months. The Company may grant options with different vesting terms from time to time. For performance-based share awards, the Company's board of directors sets the performance objectives and other vesting provisions in determining the number of shares or value of performance units and performance shares that will be paid out. Such payout will be a function of the extent to which performance objectives or other vesting provisions have been achieved.

Restricted Stock Units

	Number of Units (in thousands)	Weighted-Average Grant Date Fair Value per Unit		
Balance at December 31, 2022	7,120	\$	2.58	
RSU granted	3,728	\$	2.32	
RSU released	(2,970)	\$	2.68	
RSU forfeited	(945)	\$	2.17	
Balance at December 31, 2023	6,933	\$	2.46	

As of December 31, 2023, the unrecognized compensation costs related to outstanding unvested RSUs under the Company's equity incentive plans were \$13.9 million. The Company expects to recognize those costs over a weighted-average period of 2.5 years.

Stock Options

Number of Options (in thousands)	Av Exer	verage cise Price	Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Life (in years)	In Val	gregate trinsic ue ⁽¹⁾ (in ousands)
7,882	\$	4.43	7.9	\$	_
2,609	\$	2.57			
(44)	\$	1.84			
(1,153)	\$	6.84			
9,294	\$	3.62	8.5	\$	439
3,497	\$	3.98	8.2	\$	78
5,797	\$	3.40	8.7	\$	361
	Options (in thousands) 7,882 2,609 (44) (1,153) 9,294 3,497	Number of Options (in thousands) Avenue Exer 7,882 \$ 2,609 \$ (141) \$ 9,294 \$ 3,497 \$	Options (in thousands) Exercise Price per Option 7,882 \$ 4.43 2,609 \$ 2.57 (44) \$ 1.84 (1,153) \$ 6.84 9,294 \$ 3.62 3,497 \$ 3.98	Number of Options (in thousands)Weighted- Average Exercise Price per OptionAverage Remaining Contractual Life (in years)7,882\$ 4.437.92,609\$ 2.57(44)\$ 1.84(1,153)\$ 6.849,294\$ 3.628.53,497\$ 3.988.2	Number of Options (in thousands)Weighted- Average per OptionAverage Remaining Contractual Life (in years)Age In Value7,882\$ 4.437.9\$2,609\$ 2.57(44)\$ 1.84(1,153)\$ 6.849,294\$ 3.628.5\$3,497\$ 3.988.2\$

Aggregate intrinsic value as of December 31, 2023 was calculated as the difference between the closing price per share of the Company's common stock on the last trading day of December, which was \$2.21, and the exercise price of the options, multiplied by the number of in-the-money options.

The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 was immaterial. The total intrinsic value of options vested during the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 was \$0.1 million and zero, respectively. As of December 31,

2023, the unrecognized compensation costs related to outstanding unvested options under the Company's equity incentive plans were \$12.4 million. The Company expects to recognize those costs over a weighted-average period of 2.3 years.

The weighted average assumptions used to estimate the fair value of options granted were as follows:

	Year Ended December 31,			
	 2023	2022		
Stock options				
Weighted average expected volatility	97.1%	91.8%		
Weighted average expected term	4.7 years	4.3 years		
Weighted average risk-free interest rate	3.9%	2.6%		
Dividend yield				
Weighted-average fair value per share	\$ 1.49 \$	\$ 2.21		

Expected Term—The expected term of options granted represents the period of time that the options are expected to be outstanding and is derived by analyzing historical exercise behavior.

Expected Volatility—The estimated volatility was based on the historical volatility of the common stock of the Company.

Risk-Free Interest Rate—The risk-free interest rate is the implied yield in effect at the time of the option grant based on U.S. Treasury securities with contract maturities similar to the expected term of the Company's stock options.

Dividend Rate—The Company has not paid any cash dividends on common stock since inception and does not anticipate paying any dividends in the foreseeable future. Consequently, an expected dividend yield of zero was used.

Performance-based Awards

The Company previously granted PSUs to certain executive officers and senior-level employees with the number of PSUs ultimately earned under these awards being calculated by comparing the Total Shareholder Return (TSR) of the Company's common stock over the applicable three-year period against the TSR of a defined group of peer companies. The Company's relative performance against its peer group determined the payout, which could range from 0% to 200% of the base awards. As these awards required continuous service in order to vest and these officers and senior level employees are no longer with the Company, they were canceled as of June 30, 2023.

In July 2023, the Company granted performance-based restricted stock units to certain executive officers that will vest in the first quarter of 2024 based upon the achievement of specified revenue and EBITDA targets for the twelve months ended December 31, 2023, and the executive's continued employment with the Company. Stock-based compensation expense is being recognized over the requisite service period, as it is deemed probable the Company will satisfy the performance measures.

Activity under the performance-based awards was as follows:

	Number of Units (in thousands)	Gran	ited-Average t Date Fair ie per Unit
Balance at December 31, 2022	453	\$	4.81
PSU granted	309	\$	2.42
PSU released	(52)) \$	9.60
Performance adjustment for 2020 awards	(401)) \$	4.19
Balance at December 31, 2023	309	\$	2.42

Stock-based Compensation Expense

Stock-based compensation expense is reported in the Company's consolidated statement of operations as follows (in thousands):

		Year Ended December 31,			
	2	2023		2022	
Cost of product revenue	\$	811	\$	592	
Research and development expense		1,671		2,481	
Selling, general and administrative expense		10,641		11,807	
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$	13,123	\$	14,880	

12. Income Taxes

The Company' loss before income taxes consists of the following (in thousands):

	Year Ended D	ecem	ber 31,
	2023		2022
Domestic	\$ (40,587)	\$	(174,041)
International	(33,617)		(18,887)
Loss before income taxes	\$ (74,204)	\$	(192,928)

Significant components of the Company's benefit (expense) from income taxes are as follows (in thousands):

	y	Year Ended December 31,		
	2	2023	2022	
Current:				
Federal	\$	_	\$	_
State		(197)		(87)
Foreign		(373)		(405)
Total current tax expense		(570)		(492)
Deferred:				
Federal				—
State		_		_
Foreign		118		3,322
Total deferred benefit		118		3,322
Total benefit (expense) from income taxes	\$	(452)	\$	2,830

Reconciliation of income taxes at the statutory rate to the benefit (expense) from income taxes recorded in the statements of operations is as follows:

	Year Ended Decem	ber 31,
	2023	2022
Tax benefit at federal statutory rate	21.0%	21.0%
State tax expense, net of federal benefit	1.3	0.8
Foreign tax expense	8.1	0.8
NOL carryforwards expiring unutilized	(5.5)	(22.8)
Change in valuation allowance	(21.9)	17.1
Federal R&D credit	0.2	0.2
Unrecognized tax benefit	—	0.9
Non-deductible interest/premium	—	(0.3)
Non-deductible loss on Forward Sale of Preferred Stock and		
Bridge Loans	—	(8.0)
R&D tax credits expiring unutilized	—	(5.2)
Transaction costs	(1.5)	
Executive stock-based compensation	(2.6)	(0.8)
Return to provision	2.5	
Other, net	(2.0)	(2.2)
Effective tax rate	(0.4)%	1.5%

Significant components of the Company's deferred tax assets and liabilities are as follows (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,			
	 2023		2022	
Deferred tax assets:				
Net operating loss carryforward	\$ 96,242	\$	85,182	
Reserves and accruals	3,152		3,943	
Depreciation and amortization	564		563	
Capitalized R&D costs	5,962		3,840	
Tax credit carryforwards	15,463		14,456	
Stock-based compensation	1,143		2,064	
Right-of-use lease liabilities	7,782		8,663	
Total gross deferred tax assets	130,308		118,711	
Valuation allowance on deferred tax assets	(124,124)		(107,893)	
Total deferred tax assets, net of valuation allowance	 6,184		10,818	
Deferred tax liabilities:				
Fixed assets and intangibles	(54)		(3,913)	
Right-of-use assets	(6,836)		(7,729)	
Total deferred tax liabilities	 (6,890)		(11,642)	
Net deferred tax liability	\$ (706)	\$	(824)	
Deferred tax liability per balance sheet	\$ (841)	\$	(1,055)	
Less deferred tax assets included in other long-term assets	135		231	
Net deferred tax liability	\$ (706)	\$	(824)	

Utilization of the net operating loss carryforwards and credits may be subject to a substantial annual limitation due to the ownership change limitations provided by Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and similar state provisions. The Company completed its Section 382 Study through December 31, 2022 and determined that an ownership change occurred on April 4, 2022 due to the issuance of preferred equity. As a result of this ownership change, a portion of net operating loss (NOL) carryforwards and all R&D credits will expire unutilized. Further limitations are also expected as a result of the merger with SomaLogic that occurred on January 5, 2024.

The Company establishes a valuation allowance for deferred tax assets if the Company determines it is more likely than not the related tax benefit will not be realized. The Company relies on several factors when assessing the realizability of deferred tax assets, including historical financial results, the Company's ability to recover net operating loss carry-forwards, the projected future operating results, and the Company's ability to use tax planning strategies.

The valuation allowances of \$124.1 million and \$107.9 million as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, primarily relate to temporary tax differences, net operating losses and research and development credits generated in the current and prior years. The Company believes it is more likely than not that U.S. federal and state, Canada and Netherlands deferred tax assets relating to temporary differences, net operating losses and research and development credits are not realizable. As such, full valuation allowances have been applied against the deferred tax assets relating to jurisdictions of the U.S. federal and state, Canada and Netherlands.

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amounts of the valuation allowance for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 is as follows (in thousands):

	Valuat	ion Allowance
December 31, 2021	\$	141,087
Charges to earnings		
Charges to other accounts		(33,194)
December 31, 2022		107,893
Charges to earnings		
Charges to other accounts		16,231
December 31, 2023	\$	124,124

As of December 31, 2023, the Company had net operating loss carryforwards for U.S. federal income tax purposes of \$363.5 million, and U.S. federal research and development tax credits of \$0.5 million, which begin expiring in 2042. As of December 31, 2023, the

Company had net operating loss carryforwards for state income tax purposes of \$220.4 million, which will expire through 2043, and California research and development tax credits of \$14.0 million, which do not expire. As of December 31, 2023, we had foreign net loss carryforwards of \$36.6 million, which will begin to expire in 2041, and foreign tax credit carryforwards of \$6.9 million, which begin to expire in 2037.

The aggregate changes in the balance of the Company's gross unrecognized tax benefits during 2023, and 2022 were as follows (in thousands):

December 31, 2021	\$ 8,515
Increases in balances related to tax positions during a prior	
period	154
Increases in balances related to tax positions taken during	
current period	
Decreases in balances related to tax positions taken during prior	
period	 (1,697)
December 31, 2022	6,972
Increases in balances related to tax positions during a prior	
period	105
Decreases in balances related to tax positions taken during	
current period	(138)
December 31, 2023	\$ 6,939

As of December 31, 2023, there were no unrecognized tax benefits that, if recognized, would reduce the Company's effective tax rate. The Company does not anticipate that existing unrecognized tax benefits will significantly increase or decrease within the next 12 months.

Accrued interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits was included in the income tax provision. The amount was immaterial as of December 31, 2023 and 2022.

The Company files income tax returns in the United States, its various states, and in certain foreign jurisdictions. As a consequence of having operating loss carryforwards, all tax years are open to federal and state examination in the United States. Tax years from 2012 are open to examination in various foreign countries.

13. Segment Reporting

The Company operates in two reportable segments: proteomics and genomics. Each segment is identified by its unique portfolio of products. Proteomics includes instruments, consumables, software, and services based upon technologies used in the identification of proteins. Genomics includes instruments, consumables, software, and services based upon technologies used in the identification of genes (DNA, RNA) and their functions.

During 2023, the CODM began using gross profit to measure the operating performance of the segments. The Company determines each segment's gross profit by subtracting cost of product and service revenues from segment revenues.

The Company does not prepare or report segmented balance sheet information as the CODM does not use the information to assess segment operating performance. The segments adhere to the same accounting policies as the Company as a whole.

The Company's business segment information was as follows (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,			
	2023	2022		
Revenue:				
Proteomics	\$ 63,883	\$	52,502	
Genomics	42,457		45,446	
Total revenue	\$ 106,340	\$	97,948	
Gross profit:				
Proteomics	\$ 26,239	\$	20,041	
Genomics	24,211		17,010	
Total gross profit	\$ 50,450	\$	37,051	
Depreciation & amortization:				
Proteomics	\$ 12,072	\$	12,223	
Genomics	601		230	
Total depreciation & amortization	\$ 12,673	\$	12,453	

14. Restructuring and Related Charges

Beginning with the appointment of the Company's new management team in April 2022 and as further announced in August 2022, the Company has implemented a restructuring plan, including a reduction in force, to improve operational efficiency, achieve cost savings and align the Company's workforce to the future needs of the business. In addition to the reduction in force, the Company is reducing leased office space, optimizing its manufacturing footprint and streamlining support functions. The Company is developing a more disciplined cost management culture throughout its organization by investing in training and advanced information systems.

The Company records restructuring and related charges as incurred. These items are classified within restructuring and related charges in the consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2023, and primarily include severance costs as well as facility costs (net of sublease income) for leased space in South San Francisco that the Company has vacated as part of the restructuring plan. The Company recognized restructuring and related charges of \$7.1 million and \$9.7 million for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

The Company expects to relieve the majority of the existing liability for restructuring charges primarily related to employee severance in 2024. Ongoing restructuring charges will continue to be incurred for facility related costs through the termination of the facility leases. These estimates are subject to a number of assumptions, and actual results may differ.

The following table summarizes the change in the Company's restructuring and other related liabilities for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 (in thousands):

	an en r	verance d other ployee- elated nefits ⁽¹⁾	Facility Costs		Other ⁽²⁾		Total	
Balance at December 31, 2021	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	
Restructuring and related charges		5,849		2,885		998		9,732
Cash payments		(1,835)		(2,885)		(979)		(5,699)
Balance at December 31, 2022	\$	4,014	\$		\$	19	\$	4,033
Restructuring and related charges		2,379		4,160		537		7,076
Cash payments		(5,568)		(4,160)		(556)		(10,284)
Balance at December 31, 2023	\$	825	\$		\$		\$	825

(1) Restructuring liabilities are recorded in accrued compensation and related benefits on the consolidated balance sheets.

(2) Other restructuring liabilities are comprised mainly of sublease commissions and are recorded in other accrued liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets.

The Company's restructuring and related charges by segment and corporate were as follows (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,				
	2023		2022		
Restructuring:					
Proteomics	\$ 1,010	\$	1,363		
Genomics	714		1,273		
Corporate expenses	5,352		7,096		
Total restructuring and related charges	\$ 7,076	\$	9,732		

15. 401(k) Plan

The Company sponsors a 401(k) savings plan for its employees in the United States that stipulates that eligible employees may elect to contribute to the plan, subject to certain limitations, up to the lesser of 90% of eligible compensation or the maximum amount allowed by the U.S. Internal Revenue Service. In 2019 and onward, the employee match formula was 100% up to \$3,000 annually. Employer matching contributions to the 401(k) plan were \$0.5 million and \$0.6 million for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.

16. Subsequent Event

SomaLogic Merger

On January 5, 2024, the Company completed the previously announced Merger pursuant to the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of October 4, 2023 (the "Merger Agreement"), by and among the Company, SomaLogic, and Martis Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and wholly owned subsidiary of the Company (Merger Sub). Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, Merger Sub merged with and into SomaLogic, with SomaLogic surviving as a wholly owned subsidiary of Standard BioTools. At the consummation of the Merger, each issued and outstanding share of common stock of SomaLogic, was converted into the right to receive 1.11 shares of common stock of Standard BioTools, and cash in lieu of fractional shares. At the effective time of the Merger, SomaLogic's common stockholders owned approximately 57%, and the Company's common stockholders owned approximately 43%, of the outstanding shares of common stock of the combined company on a fully diluted basis.

In addition, as of the effective time of the Merger, the Company assumed each SomaLogic stock incentive plan, outstanding option to purchase shares of SomaLogic common stock and outstanding restricted stock units convertible into shares of SomaLogic common stock, whether vested or unvested. In addition, as of the Effective Time, each SomaLogic warrant was treated in accordance with its terms.

Due to the limited time between the Merger date and the filing of this Annual Report, it is not practicable for the Company to disclose the preliminary allocation of the purchase price to assets acquired and liabilities assumed.

ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

None.

ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our management, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer, evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of December 31, 2023. The term "disclosure controls and procedures," as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act, means controls and other procedures of a company that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to the company's management, including its principal executive and principal financial officers, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving their objectives and management necessarily applies its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures. Based on the evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of December 31, 2023, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that, as of such date, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective at the reasonable assurance level.

Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting (as such term is defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f)) to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of our financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Management assessed our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023. Management based its assessment on criteria established in *Internal Control—Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (2013 Framework). Based on that evaluation, our management concluded that our internal control over financial reporting was effective as of December 31, 2023.

This Annual Report does not include an attestation report of our registered public accounting firm regarding internal controls over financial reporting due to the Company's status as a non-accelerated filer and smaller reporting company.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the three months ended December 31, 2023 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Inherent Limitations on the Effectiveness of Controls

Control systems, no matter how well conceived and operated, are designed to provide a reasonable, but not an absolute, level of assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. Further, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints, and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, have been detected. Because of the inherent limitations in any control system, misstatements due to error or fraud may occur and not be detected.

ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION

None.

ITEM 9C. DISCLOSURES REGARDING FOREIGN JURISDICTIONS THAT PREVENT INSPECTIONS

None.
PART III

ITEM 10. DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

The information called for by this item will be set forth in our proxy statement for the 2024 annual meeting of stockholders (the Proxy Statement) to be filed with the SEC within 120 days of the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023 and is incorporated herein by reference.

Our board of directors has adopted a Code of Ethics and Conduct that applies to all of our employees, officers and directors, including our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and other executive and senior financial officers. The full text of our code of business conduct and ethics is posted on the investor relations page on our website, which is located at www.standardbio.com. We will post any amendments to our code of business conduct and ethics, or waivers of its requirements, on our website.

ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The information required by this item will be set forth in our Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

The information, if any, required by this item will be set forth in our Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS, AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE

The information, if any, required by this item will be set forth in our Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTING FEES AND SERVICES

The information required by this item will be set forth in our Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

PART IV

ITEM 15. EXHIBITS, FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES

- 1. **Financial Statements.** See "Index to Consolidated Financial Statements" in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report.
- 2. Financial Statement schedule. N/A.
- 3. **Exhibits.** The exhibits listed in the accompanying <u>Index to Exhibits</u> are filed herewith or are incorporated by reference to exhibits previously filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.

ITEM 16. FORM 10-K SUMMARY

None.

INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Exhibit Number	Description	Incorporated by Reference From Form	File Number	Incorporated by Reference From Exhibit Number	Date Filed
2.1††	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated January 28, 2014, by and among DVS Sciences, Inc., Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation), Dawid Merger Sub, Inc. and Shareholder Representative Services LLC.	8-K	001-34180	2.1	1/29/2014
2.2††	Merger Agreement, dated as of March 28, 2021, as amended by the First Amendment thereto dated as of May 12, 2021 and the Second Amendment thereto dated as of July 15, 2021, by and among SomaLogic, Inc. (CM Life Sciences II, Inc.), S-Craft Merger Sub, Inc., and SomaLogic Operating Co., Inc. (formerly SomaLogic, Inc.).	S-4/A	333-256127	2.1	8/5/2021
2.3†	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 25, 2022, by and among SomaLogic, Inc., Panther Merger Subsidiary I, LLC, Panther Merger Subsidiary I, LLC, Palamedrix, Inc., and Securityholder Representative Services LLC.	8-K	001-40090	2.1	7/27/2022
2.4††	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of October 4, 2023, by and among Standard BioTools Inc., SomaLogic, Inc., and Martis Merger. Sub, Inc.	8-K	001-34180	2.1	10/4/2023
3.1	Eighth Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation).	10-K	001-34180	3.1	3/28/2011
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation).	S-8	333-264086	4.8	4/1/2022
3.3	<u>Certificate of Amendment to the Eighth Amended and Restated</u> <u>Certificate of Incorporation of Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly</u> <u>Fluidigm Corporation).</u>	S-8	333-264086	4.3	4/1/2022
3.4	Second Certificate of Amendment to the Eighth Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Standard BioTools Inc.	8-K	001-34180	3.1	1/5/2024
3.5	<u>Certificate of Designation of Rights, Preferences and Privileges of</u> <u>Series A Participating Preferred Stock.</u>	8-K	001-34180	3.1	11/22/2016
3.6	<u>Certificate of Elimination of Series A Participating Preferred Stock of</u> <u>Fluidigm Corporation.</u>	8-K	001-34180	3.1	8/2/2017
3.7	<u>Certificate of Designations of Rights, Preferences and Privileges of</u> <u>Series B-1 Convertible Preferred Stock.</u>	8-K	001-34180	3.6	4/5/2022
3.8	<u>Certificate of Designations of Rights, Preferences and Privileges of</u> <u>Series B-2 Convertible Preferred Stock.</u>	8-K	001-34180	3.7	4/5/2022
4.1	Specimen Stock Certificate of Standard BioTools Inc.	S-8	333-264086	4.1	4/1/2022
4.2	Description of Securities.	Filed herewith			
4.3	Indenture, dated February 4, 2014, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and U.S. Bank National Association.	8-K	001-34180	4.1	2/4/2014

Exhibit Number	Description	Incorporated by Reference From Form	File Number	Incorporated by Reference From Exhibit Number	Date Filed
4.4	First Supplemental Indenture, dated February 4, 2014, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and U.S. Bank National Association.	8-K	001-34180	4.2	2/4/2014
4.5	Form of Global Note (included in Exhibit 4.4).	8-K	001-34180	4.3	2/4/2014
4.6	Indenture, dated November 22, 2019, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and U.S. Bank National Association.	8-K	001-34180	4.1	11/22/2019
4.7	Form of 5.25% Convertible Senior Note due 2024 (included in Exhibit 4.6).	8-K	001-34180	4.2	11/22/2019
4.8	Warrant Agreement, dated as of February 22, 2021, by and between SomaLogic, Inc. (formerly CM Life Sciences II Inc.) and Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company.	8-K	001-40090	10.1	2/26/2021
4.9	Form of SomaLogic, Inc. Subscription Agreement.	8-K	001-40090	10.1	3/29/2021
10.1#	Form of Indemnification Agreement entered into by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and certain of its officers and directors.	S-1/A	333-170965	10.1	1/28/2011
10.2#	Form of Indemnification Agreement entered into by and between Standard BioTools Inc. and certain of its officers and directors.	Filed herewith			
10.3	Lease, dated as of March 20, 2019, by and between AP3-SF3 CT North, LLC and Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation).	10-Q	001-34180	10.1	5/7/2019
10.4	First Amendment to Lease, dated as of April 26, 2019, by and between AP3-SF3 CT North, LLC and Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation).	10-Q	001-34180	10.2	5/7/2019
10.5	Second Amendment to Lease, dated as of February 25, 2020, by and between AP3-SF3 CT North, LLC and Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation).	10-K	001-34180	10.2B	2/25/2021
10.6†	Office Lease, dated as of August 17, 2015, by and among Rodick Equities Inc., Standard BioTools Canada Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Canada Inc.), and Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation).	10-Q	001-34180	10.1	11/9/2015
10.7	<u>Tenancy for Flatted Factory Space, dated as of July 27, 2005, by and</u> <u>between JTC Corporation and Standard BioTools Singapore Pte. Ltd.</u> <u>(formerly Fluidigm Singapore Pte. Ltd.)</u>	S-1	333-170965	10.20	12/3/2010
10.8	Offer of Tenancy for Facility Lease, dated as of October 14, 2013, by and between Standard BioTools Singapore Pte. Ltd. (formerly Fluidigm Singapore Pte. Ltd.) and SBC Institutional Trust Services (Singapore) Limited, as Trustee of Ascendas Real Estate Investment Trust.	10-К	001-34180	10.21	3/12/2014
10.9	Offer of Tenancy for Lease of Additional Space, dated as of April 2, 2015, by and between Standard BioTools Singapore Pte. Ltd. (formerly Fluidigm Singapore Pte. Ltd.) and HSBC Institutional Trust Services (Singapore) Limited, as Trustee of Ascendas Real Estate Investment Trust.	10-Q	001-34180	10.1	8/10/2015

Exhibit Number	Description	Incorporated by Reference From Form	File Number	Incorporated by Reference From Exhibit Number	Date Filed
10.10	Lease Agreement, dated as of November 19, 2020, by and between Standard BioTools Singapore Pte. Ltd. (formerly Fluidigm Singapore Pte. Ltd.) and HSBC Institutional Trust Services (Singapore) Limited as Trustee of Ascendas Real Estate Investment Trust.	10-Q	001-34180	10.2	8/6/2021
10.11	Lease Agreement, dated as of June 8, 2021, by and between Standard BioTools Singapore Pte. Ltd. (formerly Fluidigm Singapore Pte. Ltd.) and HSBC Institutional Trust Services (Singapore) Limited as Trustee of Ascendas Real Estate Investment Trust.	10-Q	001-34180	10.3	8/6/2021
10.12	Lease Agreement, dated as of December 13, 2021, by and between Standard BioTools Singapore Pte. Ltd. (formerly Fluidigm Singapore Pte. Ltd.) and HSBC Institutional Trust Services (Singapore) Limited as Trustee of Ascendas Real Estate Investment Trust.	10-К	001-34180	10.5D	3/8/2022
10.13	Sublease, dated as of August 30, 2022, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. and CIRC Bio, Inc.	10-Q	001-34180	10.1	11/9/2022
10.14	Sublease, dated as of February 28, 2023, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. and First Databank, Inc.	10-Q	001-34180	10.1	5/9/2023
10.15††	Lease Agreement, dated February 10, 2022, by and between SomaLogic Operating Co., Inc. and Louisville 1 Industrial Owner, LLC.	8-K	001-40090	10.1	2/16/2022
10.16††	Lease Agreement, dated February 10, 2022, by and between SomaLogic Operative Co., Inc. and Louisville 2 Industrial Owner, LLC.	8-K	001-40090	10.2	2/16/2022
10.17†	Second Amended and Restated License Agreement, dated as of May 1, 2004, by and between California Institute of Technology and Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation).	10-Q	001-34180	10.2	11/9/2020
10.18†	First Addendum to Second Amended and Restated License Agreement, dated as of March 29, 2007, by and between California Institute of Technology and Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation).	10-Q	001-34180	10.2A	11/9/2020
10.19†	<u>Co-Exclusive License Agreement, dated as of October 15, 2000, by</u> and between President and Fellows of Harvard College and Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Mycometrix Corporation).	10-Q	001-34180	10.3	11/9/2020
10.20†	First Amendment to Co-Exclusive License Agreement, dated as of October 15, 2000, by and between President and Fellows of Harvard College and Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Mycometrix Corporation).	10-Q	001-34180	10.3A	11/9/2020
10.21†	<u>Co-Exclusive License Agreement, dated as of October 15, 2000, by</u> and between President and Fellows of Harvard College and Standard <u>BioTools Inc. (formerly Mycometrix Corporation).</u>	10-Q	001-34180	10.4	11/9/2020
	110				

Exhibit Number	Description	Incorporated by Reference From Form	File Number	Incorporated by Reference From Exhibit Number	Date Filed
10.22†	Co-Exclusive License Agreement, dated as of October 15, 2000, by and between President and Fellows of Harvard College and Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Mycometrix Corporation).	10-Q	001-34180	10.5	11/9/2020
10.23†	Letter Agreement, dated as of December 22, 2004, by and between President and Fellows of Harvard College and Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation).	10-Q	001-34180	10.6	11/9/2020
10.24†	License Agreement, dated as of July 17, 2008, by and between MDS Analytical Technologies, a business unit of MDS INC., and Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly DVS Sciences Inc.).	10-Q/A	001-34180	10.3	9/15/2014
10.25†	Sublicense Agreement, dated as of January 28, 2014, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly DVS Sciences Inc.) and Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation).	10-Q/A	001-34180	10.4	9/15/2014
10.26†	Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of August 2, 2018, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and Silicon Valley Bank.	8-K	001-34180	10.1	8/2/2018
10.27	Default Waiver and First Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of September 1, 2018, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and Silicon Valley Bank.	10-K	001-34180	10.13A	2/27/2020
10.28	Second Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of November 20, 2019, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and Silicon Valley Bank.	8-K	001-34180	10.2	11/22/2019
10.29	Third Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of April 21, 2020, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and Silicon Valley Bank.	8-K	001-34180	10.1	4/22/2020
10.30	Fourth Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of August 2, 2021, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and Silicon Valley Bank.	8-K	001-34180	10.1	8/5/2021
10.31	Fifth Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of December 27, 2021, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and Silicon Valley Bank.	10 - K	001-34180	10.19E	3/8/2022
10.32	Default Waiver and Consent to Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of March 4, 2022, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and Silicon Valley Bank.	10 - K	001-34180	10.19F	3/8/2022
10.33	Purchase Agreement, dated as of November 20, 2019, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and Barclays Capital Inc., as representative of the several initial purchasers named in Schedule I thereto.	8-K	001-34180	10.1	11/22/2019
10.34†	Solicitation/Contract/Order for Commercial Items, dated as of July 30, 2020, by and between Standard BioTools Inc.	10-Q	001-34180	10.1	11/9/2020
	111				

Exhibit Number	Description (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and National Institutes of Health, as	Incorporated by Reference From Form	File Number	Incorporated by Reference From Exhibit Number	Date Filed
	amended on September 28, 2020.				
10.35†	Amendment of Solicitation/Modification of Contract, dated as of May 10, 2021, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and the National Institutes of Health.	10-Q	001-34180	10.1	8/6/2021
10.36†	Amendment of Solicitation/Modification of Contract, dated as of September 29, 2021, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and the National Institutes of Health.	10-Q	001-34180	10.1	11/9/2021
10.37	Series B-1 Loan Agreement, dated as of January 23, 2022, by and among Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation), Casdin Partners Master Fund, L.P., and Casdin Private Growth Equity Fund II, L.P.	8-K/A	001-34180	10.1	2/11/2022
10.38	Series B-2 Loan Agreement, dated as of January 23, 2022, by and among Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation),. Viking Global Opportunities Illiquid Investments Sub-Master LP, and Viking Global Opportunities Drawdown (Aggregator) LP.	8-K	001-34180	10.2	1/24/2022
10.39	Series B-1 Convertible Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of January 23, 2022, by and among Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation), Casdin Private Growth Equity Fund II, L.P., and Casdin Partners Master Fund, L.P.	DEF 14A	001-34180	Anx. B	2/24/2022
10.40	Series B-2 Convertible Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of January 23, 2022, by and among Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation), Viking Global Opportunities Illiquid Investments Sub-Master LP, and Viking Global Opportunities Drawdown (Aggregator) LP.	DEF 14A	001-34180	Anx. C	2/24/2022
10.41	Private Placement Warrants Purchase Agreement, dated February 22, 2021, by and among SomaLogic, Inc. (formerly CM Life Sciences II Inc.), CMLS Holdings LLC and certain directors (and/or entities controlled by them) named in Exhibit A thereto.	8-K	001-40090	10.4	2/26/2021
10.42	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of January 23, 2022, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation), Casdin Private Growth Equity Fund II, L.P., Casdin Partners Master Fund, L.P., Viking Global Opportunities Illiquid Investments Sub- Master LP, and Viking Global Opportunities Drawdown (Aggregator) LP.	8-K.	001-34180	10.5	1/24/2022
10.43	SomaLogic, Inc. (formerly CM Life Sciences II Inc.) Form of Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement.	8-K	001-40090	10.6	3/29/2021
10.44	Letter Agreement, dated as of March 25, 2022, by and among Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation), Casdin Capital, LLC, and Viking Global Investors LP.	8-K	001-34180	10.1	3/28/2022
10.45	Letter Agreement, dated as of May 10, 2023, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. and Vikram Jog.	8-K	001-34180	10.3	5/15/2023
	112				

Exhibit Number	Description	Incorporated by Reference From Form	File Number	Incorporated by Reference From Exhibit Number	Date Filed
10.46	<u>Support Agreement, dated as of March 29, 2022, by and between</u> <u>Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and Caligan</u> <u>Partners LP and certain of its affiliates.</u>	8-K	001-34180	10.1	3/29/2022
10.47#	Endorsement Split-Dollar Life Insurance Agreement, dated as of September 9, 2017, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and Stephen Christopher Linthwaite.	10-Q	001-34180	10.5	11/7/2017
10.48#	Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) Executive Bonus Plan.	10-Q	001-34180	10.25	3/28/2011
10.49#	Form of Amended and Restated Employment and Severance Agreement entered into by and between Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) and each of its executive officers.	8-K	001-34180	10.14	12/11/2012
10.50#	Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) Form of Retention Letter.	8-K	001-34180	10.10	1/24/2022
10.51#	Michael Egholm Offer Letter.	8-K	001-34180	10.7	1/24/2022
10.52#	Hanjoon Alex Kim Offer Letter.	8-K	001-34180	10.9	1/24/2022
10.53#	Jeffery G. Black Offer Letter.	8-K	001-34180	10.1	5/15/2023
10.54#	Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) 2020 Change of Control and Severance Plan.	10-Q	001-34180	10.5	8/7/2020
10.55#	Standard BioTools Inc. 2020 Change of Control and Severance Plan Participation Agreement, dated as of May 10, 2023, by and between Standard BioTools Inc. and Jeffery G. Black.	8-K	001-34180	10.2	5/15/2023
10.56#	Standard BioTools Inc. 2023 Change of Control and Severance Plan.	8-K	001-34180	10.1	7/28/2023
10.57#	<u>Standard BioTools Inc. 2023 Change of Control and Severance Plan</u> <u>Participation Agreement, dated as of July 27, 2023, by and between</u> <u>Standard BioTools Inc. and Michael Egholm, Ph.D.</u>	8-K	001-34180	10.2	7/28/2023
10.58#	<u>Standard BioTools Inc. 2023 Change of Control and Severance Plan</u> <u>Participation Agreement, dated as of July 24, 2023, by and between</u> <u>Standard BioTools Inc. and Hanjoon Alex Kim.</u>	10-Q	001-34180	10.9	8/8/2023
10.59#	Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) 2009 Equity. Incentive Plan, as amended.	S-1	333-170965	10.3	12/3/2010
10.60#	Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) 2009 Equity Incentive Plan Forms of Agreements.	S-1	333-170965	10.3A	12/3/2010
10.61#	Amendments to the Standard BioTools Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan, the Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) 2009 Equity Incentive Plan and the Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly DVS Sciences, Inc.) 2010 Equity Incentive Plan.	8-K	001-34180	10.2	8/2/2017

Exhibit Number	Description	Incorporated by Reference From Form	File Number	Incorporated by Reference From Exhibit Number	Date Filed
10.62#	Standard BioTools Inc. Amended and Restated 2011 Equity Incentive Plan.	8-K	001-34180	10.1	1/5/2024
10.63#	Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) 2011 Equity Incentive Plan Forms of Agreements for U.S. Participants.	SC TO-I	005-86635	(d)(2)	8/23/2017
10.64#	Rules of the Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) 2011 Equity Incentive Plan for Restricted Stock Unit Awards Granted to French Participants.	SC TO-I	005-86635	(d)(3)	8/23/2017
10.65#	Rules of the Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) 2011 Equity Incentive Plan for Options Granted to French Participants.	SC TO-I	005-86635	(d)(4)	8/23/2017
10.66#	<u>UK Sub-Plan to the Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm</u> <u>Corporation) 2011 Equity Incentive Plan.</u>	SC TO-I	005-86635	(d)(5)	8/23/20217
10.67#	Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) 2011 Equity Incentive Plan Form of Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Non-U.S. Participants.	SC TO-I	005-86635	(d)(6)	8/23/2017
10.68#	Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) 2011 Equity Incentive Plan Form of Stock Option Agreement for Non-U.S. Participants.	SC TO-I	005-86635	(d)(7)	8/23/2017
10.69#	Standard BioTools Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan Form of PSU Award Agreement.	8-K	001-34180	10.3	7/28/2023
10.70#	Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) 2017 Inducement Award Plan and Form of Agreements.	8-K	001-34180	10.1	1/11/2017
10.71#	Standard BioTools Inc. (formerly Fluidigm Corporation) Amended and Restated 2017 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.	8-K	001-34180	10.1	6/24/2020
10.72#	Standard BioTools Inc. 2022 Inducement Equity Incentive Plan.	S-8	333-264086	4.9	4/1/2022
10.73#	Standard BioTools Inc. 2022 Inducement Equity Incentive Plan Form of Notice of Stock Option Grant and Stock Option Agreement.	S-8	333-264086	99.1	4/1/2022
10.74#	Standard BioTools Inc. 2022 Inducement Equity Incentive Plan Form of Notice of Restricted Stock Unit Grant and Restricted Stock Unit Agreement.	S-8	333-264086	99.2	4/1/2022
10.75#	SomaLogic, Inc. 2009 Equity Incentive Plan.	S-4	333-256127	10.7	5/14/2021
10.76#	Form of Non-Statutory Stock Option Agreement under the SomaLogic, Inc. 2009 Equity Incentive Plan.	S-4	333-256127	10.8	5/14/2021
10.77#	Form of Incentive Stock Option Agreement under the SomaLogic, Inc. 2009 Equity Incentive Plan.	S-4	333-256127	10.9	5/14/2021
10.78#	SomaLogic, Inc. 2017 Equity Incentive Plan.	S-4	333-256127	10.10	5/14/2021
10.79#	Form of Option Agreement (Incentive Stock Option or Non-statutory Stock Option) under the SomaLogic, Inc. 2017 Equity Incentive Plan.	S-4	333-256127	10.11	5/14/2021
10.80#	SomaLogic, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan.	S-4/A	333-256127	10.1	8/5/2021

Exhibit Number	Description	Incorporated by Reference From Form	File Number	Incorporated by Reference From Exhibit Number	Date Filed
10.81#	SomaLogic, Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan.	S-4/A	333-256127	10.2	8/5/2021
10.82#	Form of Stock Appreciation Rights Agreement pursuant to the SomaLogic, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan.	S-4/A	333-256127	10.3	6/5/2021
10.83#	Form of Incentive Stock Option Award Agreement under the SomaLogic, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan.	S-4/A	333-256127	10.4	6/5/2021
10.84#	Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement under the SomaLogic, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan.	S-4/A	333-256127	10.5	6/5/2021
10.85#	Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement under the SomaLogic, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan.	S-4/A	333-256127	10.6	6/5/2021
10.86#	Form of Non-Qualified Stock Option Award Agreement under the SomaLogic, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan.	S-4/A	333-256127	10.7	6/5/2021
10.87	Third Amendment to Collaboration Agreement, dated September 21, 2023, by and among SomaLogic, Inc., Illumina Cambridge, Ltd., and Illumina, Inc.	10-Q	001-40090	10.1	11/8/2023
10.88	Second Amendment to Collaboration Agreement, dated June 15, 2023, by and among SomaLogic, Inc., Illumina Cambridge, Ltd., and Illumina Inc.	10-Q	001-40090	10.4	8/14/2023
10.89	First Amendment to Collaboration Agreement, dated November 14, 2022, by and among SomaLogic, Inc., Illumina Cambridge, Ltd. and Illumina, Inc.	10 - K	001-39796	10.38	3/28/2023
10.90† ††	Collaboration Agreement, dated December 31, 2021, by and among SomaLogic, Inc., Illumina Cambridge, Ltd. and Illumina, Inc.	10-K	001-40090	10.36	3/29/2022
10.91†	Amendment No. 2 to Master Collaboration Agreement, dated as of January 4, 2023, by and between SomaLogic Operating Co., Inc. and Novartis Pharma AG.	8-K	001-40090	10.1	1/10/2023
10.92†	Master Collaboration Agreement, dated September 20, 2019, by and between SomaLogic, Inc. and Novartis Pharma AG.	S-4/A	001-39796	10.33	6/5/2021
10.93†	Amended and Restated Master SomaScan Discovery Services Agreement, dated October 13, 2020, by and between SomaLogic, Inc. and Amgen Inc.	S-4/A	001-39796	10.34	6/5/2021
10.94	Second Amendment to Supply Agreement, dated April 11, 2023, by and between SomaLogic, Inc. and Agilent Technologies, Inc.	10-Q	001-40090	10.1	8/14/2023
10.95†	<u>Supply Agreement, dated April 8, 2019, by and between SomaLogic,</u> <u>Inc. and Agilent Technologies, Inc., as amended by that certain First</u> . <u>Amendment to Supply Agreement, dated October 1, 2021, by and</u> <u>between SomaLogic, Inc. and Agilent Technologies, Inc.</u>	10-К	001-40090	10.34	3/29/2022
10.96#	Standard BioTools Inc. Amended and Restated Outside Director Equity Compensation Policy.	Filed herewith			

Exhibit Number	Description	Incorporated by Reference From Form	File Number	Incorporated by Reference From Exhibit Number	Date Filed
21.1	Subsidiaries of Standard BioTools Inc.	Filed			
		herewith			
23.1	Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, Independent Registered	Filed			
	Public Accounting Firm.	herewith			
		5 .1 1			
24.1	Power of Attorney (contained in the signature page to this Form 10-K).	Filed			
		herewith			
31.1	Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant	Filed			
	to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 of Chief Executive	herewith			
	Officer.				
21.2		D'1 1			
31.2	Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant	Filed			
	to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 of Chief Financial Officer.	herewith			
	<u>omeer.</u>				
32.1~	Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant	Filed			
	to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 of Chief Executive	herewith			
	Officer.				
32.2~	Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant	Filed			
52.24	to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 of Chief Financial	herewith			
	Officer.	nerewith			
97.1#	Standard BioTools Inc. Clawback Policy.	Filed			
		herewith			
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in	Filed			
101.11(0	the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within	herewith			
	the Inline XBRL document.				
101.SCH	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema with Embedded Linkbases	Filed			
	Document	herewith			
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (embedded within the Inline XBRL	Filed			
	document)	herewith			

Incomposed

Management contracts or compensation plans or arrangements in which directors or executive officers are eligible to participate.

† Portions of this exhibit have been redacted in compliance with Regulation S-K Item 601(b)(10)(iv) or pursuant to an order granted by the Securities and Exchange Commission for confidential treatment.

†† The schedules and exhibits to this exhibit have been omitted pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K.

 \sim In accordance with Item 601(b)(32)(ii) of Regulation S-K and SEC Release No. 33-8238 and 34-47986, Final Rule: Management's Reports on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting and Certification of Disclosure in Exchange Act Periodic Reports, the certifications furnished in Exhibits 32.1 and 32.2 hereto are deemed to accompany this Annual Report on Form 10-K and will not be deemed "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act. Such certifications will not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into any filings under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, except to the extent that Standard BioTools Inc. specifically incorporates it by reference.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC.

By: /s/ Michael Egholm, Ph.D.

Michael Egholm, Ph.D. President and Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Michael Egholm and Jeffrey Black, jointly and severally, as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign this Form 10-K, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite or necessary to be done in and about the premises hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or his or their substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/Michael Egholm, Ph.D. Michael Egholm, Ph.D.	President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer); Director	March 1, 2024
/s/ Jeffrey Black Jeffrey Black	Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	March 1, 2024
/s/ Tom Carey Tom Carey	Chairman of the Board of Directors	March 1, 2024
/s/ Fenel M. Eloi Fenel M. Eloi	Director	March 1, 2024
/s/ Eli Casdin Eli Casdin	Director	March 1, 2024
/s/ Kathy Hibbs Kathy Hibbs	Director	March 1, 2024
/s/ Troy Cox Troy Cox	Director	March 1, 2024
/s/ Frank Witney, Ph.D. Frank Witney, Ph.D.	Director	March 1, 2024

Dated: March 1, 2024

DESCRIPTION OF THE REGISTRANT'S SECURITIES REGISTERED PURSUANT TO SECTION 12 OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

As of December 31, 2023, Standard BioTools, Inc. ("Standard BioTools," "we," "us," "our," or the "Company") had one class of securities registered under Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"): common stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Standard BioTools Common Stock").

Description of Common Stock

The following description of the Standard BioTools Common Stock is a summary and does not purport to be complete. It is subject to and qualified in its entirety by reference to the Company's Eighth Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended (the "Standard BioTools Charter"), and the Company's Amended and Restated Bylaws (the "Standard BioTools Bylaws"), each of which are incorporated by reference as an exhibit to the Annual Report on Form 10-K of which this Exhibit 4.2 is a part. The Company encourages you to read the Standard BioTools Charter, Standard BioTools Bylaws, and the applicable provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law, for additional information.

Authorized Capital Stock

The Standard BioTools authorized capital stock consists of 600,000,000 shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock and 10,000,000 shares of Standard BioTools' Series B-1 preferred stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Series B-1 Preferred Stock"), and Standard BioTools' Series B-2 preferred stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Series B-2 Preferred Stock," and together with the Series B-1 Preferred Stock, the "Series B Preferred Stock"). Out of the Series B Preferred Stock. As of February 21, 2024, 128,267 shares have been designated Series B-1 Preferred Stock and 128,267 shares have been designated Series B-2 Preferred Stock. As of February 21, 2024, there were 290,117,930 shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock outstanding, 127,780 shares of Series B-1 Preferred Stock outstanding.

Common Stock

The holders of Standard BioTools Common Stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters to be voted on by the Standard BioTools stockholders. Subject to preferences that may be applicable to any outstanding shares of Series B Preferred Stock, holders of Standard BioTools Common Stock are entitled to receive ratably such dividends as may be declared by the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Standard BioTools Board") out of funds legally available for that purpose. In the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of Standard BioTools, the holders of Standard BioTools Common Stock are entitled to share ratably in all assets remaining after the payment of liabilities, subject to the prior distribution rights of Series B Preferred Stock then outstanding. Except as otherwise described below in the section entitled "*Preemptive Rights; Standstill; Transfer Restrictions*," holders of Standard BioTools Common Stock have no preemptive, conversion or subscription rights. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to the Standard BioTools Common Stock.

Voting Rights

Holders of Standard BioTools Common Stock are entitled to one vote for each share held by such holder on any matter submitted to a vote at a meeting of stockholders. In addition, the Standard BioTools Charter provides that certain corporate actions require the approval of the Standard BioTools stockholders. These actions, and the vote required, are as follows:

- the removal of a director requires the vote of a majority of the voting power of the issued and outstanding capital stock entitled to vote in the election of directors; and
- the amendment of provisions of the Standard BioTools Charter relating to blank check preferred stock, the classification of the
 Standard BioTools Board, the removal of directors, the filling of vacancies on the Standard BioTools Board, cumulative voting,
 procedures for annual and special meetings of the stockholders, action by written consent of stockholders and procedures for the
 amendment of the Standard BioTools Charter require the vote of 66 2/3% of the Standard BioTools then outstanding voting securities.

Preferred Stock

The Standard BioTools Board has the authority, without further action by the Standard BioTools stockholders, to designate and issue the preferred stock in one or more series. The Standard BioTools Board may also fix by resolution or resolutions the designations, powers, preferences and rights, and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions, of each such series of the Series B Preferred Stock, any or all of which may be greater than or senior to those of the Standard BioTools Common Stock. Though the actual effect of any such issuance on the rights of the holders of Standard BioTools Common Stock will not be known until the Standard BioTools Board determines the specific rights of the holders of Preferred Stock, the potential effects of such an issuance include:

- diluting the voting power of the holders of Standard BioTools Common Stock;
- reducing the likelihood that holders of Standard BioTools Common Stock will receive dividend payments;
- reducing the likelihood that holders of Standard BioTools Common Stock will receive payments in the event of a liquidation, dissolution, or winding up; and
- delaying, deterring or preventing a change-in-control or other corporate takeover.

Series B-1 Preferred Stock

The following is a summary of the principal terms of the Series B-1 Preferred Stock.

The powers, preferences and rights, and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions of the Series B-1 Preferred Stock are set forth in the Certificate of Designations of Rights, Preferences and Privileges of Series B-1 Convertible Preferred Stock, Par Value \$0.001, of Standard BioTools Inc., dated April 1, 2022 (the "Series B-1 Certificate of Designations").

The Series B-1 Preferred Stock ranks senior to the Standard BioTools Common Stock with respect to dividend rights and rights on the distribution of assets on any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the affairs of Standard BioTools.

Dividend Rights

The holders of Series B-1 Preferred Stock are entitled to participate in all dividends declared on the Standard BioTools Common Stock on an asconverted basis, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Series B-1 Certificate of Designations.

Liquidation Rights

In the event of any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the affairs of Standard BioTools, the Series B-1 Preferred Stock has a liquidation preference equal to the greater of (i) the Liquidation Preference (as defined in the Series B-1 Certificate of Designations) and (ii) the amount per share of Series B-1 Preferred Stock that such holder would have received had all holders of Series B Preferred Stock, immediately prior to such voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the affairs of Standard BioTools, converted all shares of Series B Preferred Stock into Standard BioTools Common Stock pursuant to the terms of the Certificate of Designations, as applicable (without regard to any limitations on conversion contained therein).

Conversion and Redemption Rights

Subject to certain limitations contained in the Series B-1 Certificate of Designations, the Series B-1 Preferred Stock is convertible at the option of the holders thereof at any time into a number of shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock equal to the Conversion Rate (as defined in the Series B-1 Certificate of Designations).

At any time after the fifth anniversary of the Original Issuance Date, if the Last Reported Sale Price of the Standard BioTools Common Stock is greater than the Mandatory Conversion Price for at least twenty consecutive Trading Days immediately preceding the date of the Notice of Mandatory Conversion (as such terms are defined in the Series B-1 Certificate of Designations), Standard BioTools may elect to convert all of the outstanding shares of Series B Preferred Stock into shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock at the Conversion Rate.

If Standard BioTools undergoes certain change of control transactions, each holder of outstanding Series B-1 Preferred Stock will have the option, subject to the holder's right to convert all or a portion of the shares of Series B-1 Preferred Stock held by such holder into Standard BioTools Common Stock prior to such redemption, to require

Standard BioTools to purchase all or a portion of such holder's outstanding shares of Series B-1 Preferred Stock that have not been converted into Standard BioTools Common Stock at a purchase price per share of Series B-1 Preferred Stock, payable in cash, equal to the greater of (A) the Liquidation Preference of such share of Series B-1 Preferred Stock, and (B) the amount of cash and/or other assets that such holder would have been entitled to receive if such holder had converted such share of Series B-1 Preferred Stock into Standard BioTools Common Stock immediately prior to the change of control transaction ("B-1 Change of Control Put"). In the event of a change of control in which Standard BioTools is anticipated to merge with another person and will not be the surviving corporation or if the Standard BioTools Common Stock will no longer be listed on a U.S. national securities exchange, Standard BioTools will have a right to redeem, subject to the holder's right to convert into Standard BioTools Common Stock prior to such redemption, all of such holder's shares of Series B-1 Preferred Stock, or if a holder exercises the B-1 Change of Control Put in part, the remainder of such holder's shares of Series B-1 Preferred Stock, at a redemption price per share payable in cash, equal to the greater of (A) the Liquidation Preference of such share of Series B-1 Preferred Stock, and (B) the amount of cash and/or other assets that the holder would have received if such holder had converted such share of Series B-1 Preferred Stock into Standard BioTools Common Stock into Standard BioTools Converted such share of Series B-1 Preferred Stock into Standard BioTools Common Stock into standard BioTools Common Stock into standard BioTools Common Stock is a redemption price per share payable in cash, equal to the greater of (A) the Liquidation Preference of such share of Series B-1 Preferred Stock, and (B) the amount of cash and/or other assets that the holder would have received if such holder had converted such share of Series

After the seventh anniversary of the Original Issuance Date (as defined in the Series B-1 Certificate of Designations), subject to certain conditions, Standard BioTools may, at its option, redeem all of the outstanding shares of Series B-1 Preferred Stock at a redemption price per share of Series B Preferred Stock, payable in cash, equal to the Liquidation Preference.

Voting Rights; Consent Rights

The holders of shares of Series B-1 Preferred Stock have voting power measured in a manner related to the conversion ratio of the shares of Series B-1 Preferred Stock and are entitled to vote as a single class with the holders of the Standard BioTools Common Stock and the holders of any other class or series of equity interest of Standard BioTools then entitled to vote with the Standard BioTools Common Stock on all matters submitted to a vote of the holders of Standard BioTools Common Stock; provided, among other things, that to the extent the Series B-1 Preferred Stock held by the Casdin Parties (as defined in the Series B-1 Certificate of Designations) would, in the aggregate, represent voting rights with respect to more than 19.9% of the Standard BioTools Common Stock (including the Series B-1 Preferred Stock on an as-converted basis, but excluding the Series B-2 Preferred Stock) (the "B-1 Voting Threshold"), the Casdin Parties will not be permitted to exercise the voting rights with respect to any shares of Series B-1 Preferred Stock, as applicable, held by them in excess of the B-1 Voting Threshold and the Chief Financial Officer or General Counsel of Standard BioTools, each with full power of substitution and re-substitution, shall exercise the voting rights with respect to such shares of Series B-1 Preferred Stock in excess of the B-1 Voting Threshold in the same proportion as the outstanding Standard BioTools Common Stock (excluding any and all Standard BioTools Common Stock beneficially owned by the Casdin Parties and the Viking Parties (each as defined in the Series B-1 Certificate of Designations)) is voted on relevant matters.

The Series B-1 Certificate of Designations also provides that the holders of shares of the Series B-1 Preferred Stock have separate class approval rights over certain specified actions that would affect the rights of holders of the Series B-1 Preferred Stock and other specified matters. Specifically, the vote or written approval of the holders of at least 60% of the shares of Series B Preferred Stock outstanding at such time, voting or providing such approval together as a single class, and for the avoidance of doubt, without giving effect to limitations associated with the B-1 Voting Threshold, is generally required for the taking of the following actions: (i) any amendment to the Standard BioTools Charter to create any new series of securities of Standard BioTools with rights ranking senior to or on parity with the Series B-1 Preferred Stock or the Series B-2 Preferred Stock; (ii) the declaration or payment of any dividend or distribution on Standard BioTools' capital stock; (iii) the purchase, redemption, or other acquisition of any Standard BioTools Common Stock or other capital stock of Standard BioTools ranking junior to the Series B-1 Preferred Stock, subject to certain exceptions; (iv) any amendment to the Standard BioTools Charter or Standard BioTools Bylaws that would have an adverse effect on the rights, preferences, privileges, or voting power of the Series B-1 Preferred Stock.

In addition, for so long as Casdin Capital, LLC ("Casdin") and its Permitted Transferees (as defined in the Series B-1 Certificate of Designations) continue to beneficially own shares of Series B-1 Preferred Stock that represent at least 7.5% of the outstanding shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock, on an as converted basis (the "Casdin Ownership Percentage"), on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Series B-1 Certificate of

Designations, the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Series B-1 Preferred Stock will have the right to nominate for election and to elect one member to the Standard BioTools Board (the "Series B-1 Preferred Director"). Subject to applicable law and The Nasdaq Stock Market listing standards, the Series B-1 Preferred Director shall be offered the opportunity, with respect to each standing committee of the Standard BioTools Board, to sit on such committee. Further, the Series B-1 Preferred Director will hold office until the following year's annual meeting of Standard BioTools' stockholders and until his or her successor is duly elected or qualified or until his or her earlier death, resignation or removal. For purposes of clarity, the Series B-1 Preferred Director shall not be classified with the remaining members of the Board of Directors.

The Series B-1 Certificate of Designations also provides that for so long as the Casdin Ownership Percentage continues to be met or exceeded for the Series B-1 Preferred Stock, the Series B-1 Preferred Director will have certain consent rights over, among other things: (i) any increase in the number of directors on the Standard BioTools Board beyond seven; (ii) the hiring, promotion, demotion, or termination of Standard BioTools' Chief Executive Officer; (iii) entering into or modifying (including by waiver) any transaction, agreement or arrangement with any Related Person (as such term is defined in the Certificates of Designations), subject to certain exceptions; (iv) any voluntary petition under any applicable federal or state bankruptcy or insolvency law effected by Standard BioTools or any of its subsidiaries; (v) any change in the principal business of Standard BioTools or entry by Standard BioTools into any material new line of business; and (vi) for a period of three years after the Original Issuance Date (as defined in the Series B-1 Certificate of Designations) or such shorter period ending immediately when the Series B-1 Preferred Stock percentage is less than 7.5%, (A) any acquisition (including by merger, consolidation or acquisition of stock or assets) of any assets, securities or property of any other person or (B) any sale, lease, license, transfer or other disposition of any assets of Standard BioTools or any of its subsidiaries, in each case, other than acquisitions or disposition of inventory or equipment in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, for consideration in excess of \$50,000,000 in the aggregate in any six month period.

Series B-2 Preferred Stock

The following is a summary of the principal terms of the Series B-2 Preferred Stock.

The powers, preferences and rights, and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions of the Series B-2 Preferred Stock are set forth in the B-2 Certificate of Designations of Rights, Preferences and Privileges of Series B-2 Convertible Preferred Stock, Par Value \$0.001, of Standard BioTools Inc., dated April 1, 2022 (the "Series B-2 Certificate of Designations").

The Series B-2 Preferred Stock ranks senior to the Standard BioTools Common Stock, with respect to dividend rights and rights on the distribution of assets on any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the affairs of Standard BioTools.

Dividend Rights

The holders of Series B-2 Preferred Stock are entitled to participate in all dividends declared on the Standard BioTools Common Stock on an asconverted basis, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Series B-2 Certificate of Designations.

Liquidation Rights

In the event of any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the affairs of Standard BioTools, the Series B-2 Preferred Stock has a liquidation preference equal to the greater of (i) the Liquidation Preference (as defined in the Series B-2 Certificate of Designations) and (ii) the amount per share of Series B-2 Preferred Stock that such holder would have received had all holders of Series B Preferred Stock, immediately prior to such voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the affairs of Standard BioTools, converted all shares of Series B Preferred Stock into Standard BioTools Common Stock pursuant to the terms of the Certificates of Designations, as applicable (without regard to any limitations on conversion contained therein).

Conversion and Redemption Rights

Subject to certain limitations contained in the Series B-2 Certificate of Designations, the Series B-2 Preferred Stock is convertible at the option of the holders thereof at any time into a number of shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock equal to the Conversion Rate (as defined in the Series B-2 Certificate of Designations), in each case subject to certain adjustments, provided that Viking Global Investors LP ("Viking") and its affiliates shall not be permitted to voluntarily convert shares of its Series B-2 Preferred Stock if, as a result of such conversion, Viking,

together with its affiliates, would beneficially own more than 9.5% of the total number of shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock issued and outstanding after giving effect to such conversion (the "Cap").

At any time after the fifth anniversary of the Original Issuance Date, if the Last Reported Sale Price of the Standard BioTools Common Stock is greater than the Mandatory Conversion Price for at least twenty consecutive Trading Days immediately preceding the date of the Notice of Mandatory Conversion (as such terms are defined in the Series B-2 Certificate of Designations), Standard BioTools may elect to convert all of the outstanding shares of Series B Preferred Stock into shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock at the Conversion Rate.

If Standard BioTools undergoes certain change of control transactions, each holder of outstanding Series B-2 Preferred Stock will have the option, subject to the holder's right to convert all or a portion of the shares of Series B-2 Preferred Stock held by such holder into Standard BioTools Common Stock prior to such redemption, to require Standard BioTools to purchase all or a portion of such holder's outstanding shares of Series B-2 Preferred Stock that have not been converted into Standard BioTools Common Stock at a purchase price per share of Series B-2 Preferred Stock, payable in cash, equal to the greater of (A) the Liquidation Preference of such share of Series B-2 Preferred Stock, and (B) the amount of cash and/or other assets that such holder would have been entitled to receive if such holder had converted such share of Series B-2 Preferred Stock into Standard BioTools Common Stock immediately prior to the change of control transaction ("B-2 Change of Control Put"). In the event of a change of control in which Standard BioTools is anticipated to merge with another person and will not be the surviving corporation or if the Standard BioTools Common Stock will no longer be listed on a U.S. national securities exchange, Standard BioTools will have a right to redeem, subject to the holder's right to convert into Standard BioTools Common Stock, prior to such redemption, all of such holder's shares of Series B-2 Preferred Stock, or if a holder exercises the B-2 Change of Control Put in part, the remainder of such share of Series B-2 Preferred Stock, at a redemption price per share payable in cash, equal to the greater of (A) the Liquidation Preference of such share of Series B-2 Preferred Stock, and (B) the amount of cash and/or other property that the holder would have received if such holder's shares of Series B-2 Preferred Stock, or if a holder exercises the B-2 Change of Control Put in part, the remainder of such share of Series B-2 Preferred Stock, and (B) the amount of cash and/or other property that th

After the seventh anniversary of the Original Issuance Date (as defined in the Series B-2 Certificate of Designations), subject to certain conditions, Standard BioTools may, at its option, redeem all of the outstanding shares of Series B Preferred Stock at a redemption price per share of Series B Preferred Stock, payable in cash, equal to the Liquidation Preference.

Voting Rights; Consent Rights

The holders of shares of Series B-2 Preferred Stock have voting power measured in a manner related to the conversion ratio of the shares of Series B-2 Preferred Stock and are entitled to vote as a single class with the holders of the Standard BioTools Common Stock and the holders of any other class or series of equity interest of Standard BioTools then entitled to vote with the Standard BioTools Common Stock on all matters submitted to a vote of the holders of Standard BioTools Common Stock; provided, among other things, that to the extent the Series B-2 Preferred Stock held by the Viking Parties (as defined in the Series B-2 Certificate of Designations) would, in the aggregate, represent voting rights with respect to more than 19.9% of the Standard BioTools Common Stock (including the Series B-2 Preferred Stock on an as-converted basis, but excluding the Series B-1 Preferred Stock) (the "B-2 Voting Threshold"), the Viking Parties will not be permitted to exercise the voting rights with respect to any shares of Series B-2 Preferred Stock, as applicable, held by them in excess of the B-2 Voting Threshold and the Chief Financial Officer or General Counsel of Standard BioTools, each with full power of substitution and re-substitution, shall exercise the voting rights with respect to such shares of Series B-2 Preferred Stock in excess of the B-2 Voting Threshold in the same proportion as the outstanding Standard BioTools Common Stock (excluding any and all Standard BioTools Common Stock beneficially owned by the Casdin Parties and the Viking Parties (each as defined in the Series B-2 Certificate of Designations)) is voted on relevant matters.

The Series B-2 Certificate of Designations also provides that the holders of shares of the Series B-2 Preferred Stock will have separate class approval rights over certain specified actions that would affect the rights of holders of the Series B-2 Preferred Stock and other specified matters. Specifically, the vote or written approval of the holders of at least 60% of the shares of Series B Preferred Stock outstanding at such time, voting or providing such approval together as a single class, and for the avoidance of doubt, without giving effect to limitations associated with the Cap or the B-2 Voting Threshold, is generally required for the taking of the following actions: (i) any amendment to the Standard BioTools Charter to create any new series of securities of Standard BioTools with rights ranking senior to or on parity with the Series B-1 Preferred Stock or the Series B-2 Preferred Stock; (ii) the declaration or payment of

any dividend or distribution on Standard BioTools' capital stock; (iii) the purchase, redemption, or other acquisition of any Standard BioTools Common Stock or other capital stock of Standard BioTools ranking junior to the Series B-2 Preferred Stock, subject to certain exceptions; (iv) any amendment to the rights, powers, preferences, privileges or voting powers of the Series B-1 Preferred Stock or the Series B-2 Preferred Stock; and (v) any amendment to the Standard BioTools Charter or Standard BioTools Bylaws that would have an adverse effect on the rights, preferences, privileges, or voting power of the Series B-2 Preferred Stock.

In addition, for so long as Viking and its Permitted Transferees (as defined in the Series B-2 Certificate of Designations) continue to beneficially own shares of Series B-2 Preferred Stock that represent at least 7.5% of the outstanding shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock, on an as converted basis (the "Viking Ownership Percentage"), on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Series B-2 Certificate of Designations, the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Series B-2 Preferred Stock, voting separately as a single class, and for the avoidance of doubt, without giving effect to limitations associated with the Cap or the B-2 Voting Threshold, will each have the right to nominate for election and to elect one member to the Standard BioTools Board (the "Series B-2 Preferred Director"). Subject to applicable law and The Nasdaq Stock Market listing standards, the Series B-2 Preferred Director shall be offered the opportunity, with respect to each standing committee of the Standard BioTools Board, to sit on such committee. The Series B-2 Preferred Director will hold office until the following year's annual meeting of Standard BioTools' stockholders and until his or her successor is duly elected or qualified or until his or her earlier death, resignation or removal. For purposes of clarity, the Series B-2 Preferred Director shall not be classified with the remaining members of the Standard BioTools Board.

The Series B-2 Certificate of Designations also provides that for so long as the Viking Ownership Percentage continues to be met or exceeded for the Series B-2 Preferred Stock, the Series B-2 Preferred Director will have certain consent rights over, among other things: (i) any increase in the number of directors on the Standard BioTools Board beyond seven; (ii) the hiring, promotion, demotion, or termination of Standard BioTools' Chief Executive Officer; (iii) entering into or modifying (including by waiver) any transaction, agreement or arrangement with any Related Person (as such term is defined in the Certificates of Designations), subject to certain exceptions; (iv) any voluntary petition under any applicable federal or state bankruptcy or insolvency law effected by Standard BioTools or any of its subsidiaries; (v) any change in the principal business of Standard BioTools or entry by Standard BioTools into any material new line of business; and (vi) for a period of three years after the Original Issuance Date (as defined in the Series B-2 Certificate of Designations) or such shorter period ending immediately when the Series B-2 Preferred Stock percentage is less than 7.5%, (A) any acquisition (including by merger, consolidation or acquisition of stock or assets) of any assets, securities or property of any other person or (B) any sale, lease, license, transfer or other disposition of any assets of Standard BioTools or any of its subsidiaries, in each case, other than acquisitions or disposition of inventory or equipment in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, for consideration in excess of \$50,000,000 in the aggregate in any six month period.

Registration Rights Agreement

On January 23, 2022, Standard BioTools entered into a Registration Rights Agreement (the "Registration Rights Agreement") with Casdin Private Growth Equity Fund II, L.P., Casdin Partners Master Fund, L.P., Viking Global Opportunities Illiquid Investments Sub-Master LP and Viking Global Opportunities Drawdown (Aggregator) LP (collectively, the "Purchasers"), pursuant to which the Purchasers have certain customary registration rights with respect to shares issuable under (i) a Loan Agreement, dated and effective as of January 23, 2022, among the lenders party thereto affiliated with Casdin Private Growth Equity Fund II, L.P. and the Company, (ii) a Loan Agreement, dated and effective as of January 23, 2022, among the lenders party thereto affiliated with Viking and the Company, and (iii) separate Series B Convertible Preferred Stock Purchase Agreements, dated and effective as of January 23, 2022 (together, the "Purchase Agreements") with each of the Purchasers, including (a) any shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock acquired by any Holder (as defined in the Registration Rights Agreement) pursuant to the conversion of the Series B Preferred Stock in accordance with the Certificates of Designations and (b) any shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock acquired by any Holder pursuant to preemptive rights under the Purchase Agreements.

Following the closing of the merger with SomaLogic, Inc. ("SomaLogic") on January 5, 2024, Standard BioTools assumed certain registrations rights previously granted by SomaLogic, including (i) those certain resale registration and piggyback registration obligations under that certain Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of September 1, 2021 and (ii) those certain registration obligations under that certain Agreement and Plan of Merger,

dated as of July 25, 2022, by and among SomaLogic, Panther Merger Subsidiary I, LLC, Panther Merger Subsidiary II, LLC, Palamedrix Inc., and Shareholders Representative Services, LLC, as the securityholder representative.

Preemptive Rights; Standstill; Transfer Restrictions

Pursuant to the Purchase Agreements, and subject to customary exceptions, if Standard BioTools intends to issue or sell new equity securities, then each of the Purchaser Parties (as defined in the Purchase Agreements) have the right to participate in such equity offering on a pro rata basis for so long as such Purchaser Parties (as defined under each of their applicable Purchase Agreements), collectively, continue to beneficially own at least 25% of the Acquired Shares (as defined in each of the Purchase Agreements) (including Underlying Shares (as defined in each of the Purchase Agreements) issued on conversion of such Acquired Shares). Pursuant to the Purchase Agreements, until the later of (x) the first anniversary of April 4, 2022 and (y) such time as such Purchaser beneficially owns securities representing less than 7.5% of the outstanding shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock (on an as-converted basis), each selling securityholder is subject to customary standstill restrictions. The selling securityholders are prohibited under the Purchase Agreements from transferring any shares of Series B Preferred Stock and any shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock issued or issuable upon conversion of such shares of Series B Preferred Stock to certain purchasers who may be activists, competitors, or other significant holders, with certain exceptions.

Anti-Takeover Effects of Delaware Law and the Standard BioTools Charter and Standard BioTools Bylaws

Certain provisions of Delaware law and the Standard BioTools Charter and Standard BioTools Bylaws contain provisions that could have the effect of delaying, deferring or discouraging another party from acquiring control of Standard BioTools. These provisions, which are summarized below, are expected to discourage certain types of coercive takeover practices and inadequate takeover bids. These provisions are also designed in part to encourage anyone seeking to acquire control of us to first negotiate with the Board. We believe that the advantages gained by protecting the ability to negotiate with any unsolicited and potentially unfriendly acquirer outweigh the disadvantages of discouraging such proposals, including those priced above the then-

Standard BioTools Charter and Standard BioTools Bylaws

The Standard BioTools Charter and Standard BioTools Bylaws include provisions that:

- authorize the Standard BioTools Board to issue, without further action by the stockholders, additional shares of undesignated preferred stock;
- require that any action to be taken by the stockholders be effected at a duly called annual or special meeting and not by written consent;
- specify that special meetings of the stockholders can be called only by the Standard BioTools Board, the Chairperson of the Standard BioTools Board, the Secretary, the Chief Executive Officer or the President;
- establish an advance notice procedure for stockholder proposals to be brought before an annual meeting of the stockholders and an advance notice procedure for nominations of persons for election to the Standard BioTools Board at any stockholder meeting;
- provide that directors may be removed only for cause; provided that, pursuant to the Certificates of Designations, the Series B-1 Director (as defined in the Series B-1 Certificate of Designations) and the Series B-2 Director (as defined in the Series B-2 Certificate of Designations) may only be removed by the holders of the Series B-1 Preferred Stock and the Series B-2 Preferred Stock, respectively;
- provide that (i) vacancies on the Standard BioTools Board resulting from one or more directors resignations from the Standard BioTools Board may be filled by a majority of directors then in office, including those who have so resigned; and (ii) vacancies on the Standard BioTools Board resulting from any increase in the authorized number of directors elected by all of the stockholders having the right to vote as a single class may be filled only by a majority of the directors then in office, even though less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining director; provided that, pursuant to the Certificates of Designations, vacancies in directorships provided for the Series B-1 Director and the Series B-2 Director may be filled by a majority of the directors in office from time to time, but shall solely be filled with the approval of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of the Series B-1 Preferred Stock and Series B-2 Preferred Stock, respectively, voting as a single class;

- subject to the rights of holders of any outstanding Preferred Stock, establish that the Standard BioTools Board is divided into three classes, Class I, Class II, and Class III, with each class serving staggered terms;
- specify that no stockholder is permitted to cumulate votes at any election of the Standard BioTools Board; and
- require the affirmative vote of a majority of the Standard BioTools Board and at least 66 2/3% of the total voting power of outstanding voting securities, voting together as a single class, to amend the above-mentioned provisions.

Delaware Anti-Takeover Statute

We are subject to the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law regulating corporate takeovers ("Section 203"). In general, Section 203 prohibits a publicly-held Delaware corporation from engaging, under certain circumstances, in a business combination with an interested stockholder for a period of three years following the date the person became an interested stockholder unless:

- prior to the date of the transaction, the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder;
- upon completion of the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of determining the voting stock outstanding, but not for determining the outstanding voting stock owned by the interested stockholder, (i) voting stock owned by persons who are directors and also officers, and (ii) voting stock owned by employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer; or
- at or subsequent to the date of the transaction, the business combination is approved by the board of directors of the corporation and authorized at an annual or special meeting of stockholders, and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least 66 2/3% of the outstanding voting stock which is not owned by the interested stockholder.

Generally, a business combination includes a merger, asset or stock sale, or other transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder. An interested stockholder is a person who, together with its affiliates and associates, owns, or is an affiliate or associate of the corporation and within three years prior to the determination of interested stockholder status did own, 15% or more of a corporation's outstanding voting stock. We expect the existence of this provision to have an anti-takeover effect with respect to transactions the Standard BioTools Board does not approve in advance. We also anticipate that Section 203 may discourage business combinations or other attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the shares of Standard BioTools Common Stock held by the stockholders.

The provisions of Delaware law and the Standard BioTools Charter and Standard BioTools Bylaws could have the effect of discouraging others from attempting hostile takeovers and, as a consequence, they may also inhibit temporary fluctuations in the market price of the Standard BioTools Common Stock that often result from actual or rumored hostile takeover attempts. These provisions may also have the effect of preventing changes in the Standard BioTools management. It is possible that these provisions could make it more difficult to accomplish transactions that stockholders may otherwise deem to be in their best interests.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for the Standard BioTools Common Stock is Computershare Trust Company, N.A. The transfer agent's address is 462 South 4th Street, Suite 1600, Louisville, KY 40202, and its telephone number is (800) 662-7232 or (781) 575-2879.

8

Nasdaq Global Select Market Listing

The Standard BioTools Common Stock is traded on The Nasdaq Global Select Market under the trading symbol "LAB."

STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC. INDEMNIFICATION AGREEMENT

This Indemnification Agreement ("Agreement") is made as of _____, 2024 by and between Standard BioTools Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), and [Name] ("Indemnitee").

WHEREAS, the Company and Indemnitee recognize the significant cost of directors' and officers' liability insurance and the general reductions in the coverage of such insurance;

WHEREAS, the Company and Indemnitee further recognize the substantial increase in corporate litigation in general, subjecting officers and directors to expensive litigation risks at the same time as the coverage of liability insurance has been severely limited; and

WHEREAS, the Company desires to attract and retain the services of highly qualified individuals, such as Indemnitee, to serve as officers and directors of the Company and to indemnify its officers and directors so as to provide them with the maximum protection permitted by law.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration for Indemnitee's services as an officer or director of the Company, the Company and Indemnitee hereby agree as follows:

1. Definitions.

(a) A "*Change in Control*" shall be deemed to occur upon the earliest to occur after the date of this Agreement of any of the following events:

(i) Acquisition of Stock by Third Party. Any Person (as defined below) is or becomes the Beneficial Owner (as defined below), directly or indirectly, of securities of the Company representing fifteen percent (15%) or more of the combined voting power of the Company's then outstanding securities;

(ii) Change in Board Composition. During any period of two consecutive years (not including any period prior to the execution of this Agreement), individuals who at the beginning of such period constitute the Company's board of directors, and any new directors (other than a director designated by a person who has entered into an agreement with the Company to effect a transaction described in Sections 1(a)(i), 1(a)(iii) or 1(a)(iv)) whose election by the board of directors or nomination for election by the Company's stockholders was approved by a vote of at least two-thirds of the directors then still in office who either were directors at the beginning of the period or whose election or nomination for election was previously so approved, cease for any reason to constitute at least a majority of the members of the Company's board of directors;

(iii)Corporate Transactions. The effective date of a merger or consolidation of the Company with any other entity, other than a merger or consolidation which would result in the voting securities of the Company outstanding immediately prior to such merger or consolidation continuing to represent (either by remaining outstanding or by being converted into voting securities of the surviving entity) more than 50% of the combined voting power of the voting securities of the surviving entity outstanding immediately after such merger or consolidation and with the power to elect at least a majority of the board of directors or other governing body of such surviving entity;

(iv)*Liquidation*. The approval by the stockholders of the Company of a complete liquidation of the Company or an agreement for the sale or disposition by the Company of all or substantially all of the Company's assets; and

(v)*Other Events.* Any other event of a nature that would be required to be reported in response to Item 6(e) of Schedule 14A of Regulation 14A (or in response to any similar item on any similar schedule or form) promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, whether or not the Company is then subject to such reporting requirement.

For purposes of this Section 1(a), the following terms shall have the following meanings:

stock of the Company.

(1) "*Person*" shall have the meaning as set forth in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; *provided, however*, that "*Person*" shall exclude
 (i) the Company, (ii) any trustee or other fiduciary holding securities under an employee benefit plan of the Company, and (iii) any corporation owned, directly or indirectly, by the stockholders of the Company in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of

(2) "*Beneficial Owner*" shall have the meaning given to such term in Rule 13d-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; *provided, however*, that "*Beneficial Owner*" shall exclude any Person otherwise becoming a Beneficial Owner by reason of (i) the stockholders of the Company approving a merger of the Company with another entity or (ii) the Company's board of directors approving a sale of securities by the Company to such Person.

(b) "*Corporate Status*" describes the status of a person who is or was a director, trustee, general partner, managing member, officer, employee, agent or fiduciary of the Company or any other Enterprise.

(c) "*DGCL*" means the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

(d) "*Disinterested Director*" means a director of the Company who is not and was not a party to the Proceeding in respect of which indemnification is sought by Indemnitee.

(e) "*Enterprise*" means the Company and any other corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise of which Indemnitee is or was serving at the request of the Company as a director, trustee, general partner, managing member, officer, employee, agent or fiduciary.

(f) "*Expenses*" include all reasonable attorneys' fees, retainers, court costs, transcript costs, fees and costs of experts, witness fees, travel expenses, duplicating costs, printing and binding costs, telephone charges, postage, delivery service fees, and all other disbursements or expenses of the types customarily incurred in connection with prosecuting, defending, preparing to prosecute or defend, investigating, being or preparing to be a witness in, or otherwise participating in, a Proceeding. Expenses also include

(i) Expenses incurred in connection with any appeal resulting from any Proceeding, including without limitation the premium, security for, and other costs relating to any cost bond, supersedeas bond or other appeal bond or their equivalent, and (ii) for purposes of Section 12(d), Expenses incurred by Indemnitee in connection with the interpretation, enforcement or defense of Indemnitee's rights under this Agreement or under any directors' and officers' liability insurance policies maintained by the Company. Expenses, however, shall not include amounts paid in settlement by Indemnitee or the amount of judgments or fines against Indemnitee.

(g) "Independent Counsel" means a law firm, or a partner or member of a law firm, that is experienced in matters of corporation law and neither presently is, nor in the past five years has been, retained to represent (i) the Company or Indemnitee in any matter material to either such party (other than as Independent Counsel with respect to matters concerning Indemnitee under this Agreement, or other indemnitees under similar indemnification agreements), or (ii) any other party to the Proceeding giving rise to a claim for indemnification hereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the term "Independent Counsel" shall not include any person who, under the applicable standards of professional conduct then prevailing, would have a conflict

of interest in representing either the Company or Indemnitee in an action to determine Indemnitee's rights under this Agreement.

(h) "*Proceeding*" means any threatened, pending or completed action, suit, arbitration, mediation, alternate dispute resolution mechanism, investigation, inquiry, administrative hearing or proceeding, whether brought in the right of the Company or otherwise and whether of a civil, criminal, administrative or investigative nature, including any appeal therefrom and including without limitation any such Proceeding pending as of the date of this Agreement, in which Indemnitee was, is or will be involved as a party, a potential party, a non-party witness or otherwise by reason of (i) the fact that Indemnitee is or was a director or officer of the Company, (ii) any action taken by Indemnitee or any action or inaction on Indemnitee's part while acting as a director or officer of the Company, or (iii) the fact that he or she is or was serving at the request of the Company as a director, trustee, general partner, managing member, officer, employee, agent or fiduciary of the Company or any other Enterprise, in each case whether or not serving in such capacity at the time any liability or Expense is incurred for which indemnification or advancement of expenses can be provided under this Agreement.

(i) Reference to "*other enterprises*" shall include employee benefit plans; references to "*fines*" shall include any excise taxes assessed on a person with respect to any employee benefit plan; references to "*serving at the request of the Company*" shall include any service as a director, officer, employee or agent of the Company which imposes duties on, or involves services by, such director, officer, employee or agent with respect to an employee benefit plan, its participants or beneficiaries; and a person who acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in the best interests of the participants and beneficiaries of an employee benefit plan shall be deemed to have acted in a manner "*not opposed to the best interests of the Company*" as referred to in this Agreement.

2. Indemnity in Third-Party Proceedings. The Company shall indemnify Indemnitee in accordance with the provisions of this Section 2 if Indemnitee is, or is threatened to be made, a party to or a participant in any Proceeding, other than a Proceeding by or in the right of the Company to procure a judgment in its favor. Pursuant to this Section 2, Indemnitee shall be indemnified to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law against all Expenses, judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by Indemnitee or on his or her behalf in connection with such Proceeding or any claim, issue or matter therein, if Indemnitee acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Company and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe that his or her conduct was unlawful.

3. Indemnity in Proceedings by or in the Right of the Company. The Company shall indemnify Indemnitee in accordance with the provisions of this Section 3 if Indemnitee is, or is threatened to be made, a party to or a participant in any Proceeding by or in the right of the Company to procure a judgment in its favor. Pursuant to this Section 3, Indemnitee shall be indemnified to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law against all Expenses and, to the fullest extent permitted by law, amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by Indemnitee or on Indemnitee's behalf in connection with such Proceeding or any claim,

issue or matter therein, if Indemnitee acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Company. No indemnification shall be made under this Section 3 in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which Indemnitee shall have been adjudged by a court of competent jurisdiction to be liable to the Company, unless and only to the extent that the Delaware Court of Chancery or any court in which the Proceeding was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, Indemnitee is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnification for such expenses as the Delaware Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper.

4. Indemnification for Expenses of a Party Who is Wholly or Partly Successful. To the extent that Indemnitee is a party to or a participant in and is successful (on the merits or otherwise) in defense of any Proceeding or any claim, issue or matter therein, the Company shall indemnity Indemnitee against all Expenses

actually and reasonably incurred by Indemnitee or on Indemnitee's behalf in connection therewith. To the extent permitted by applicable law, if Indemnitee is not wholly successful in such Proceeding but is successful, on the merits or otherwise, in defense of one or more but less than all claims, issues or matters in such Proceeding, the Company shall indemnify Indemnitee against all Expenses actually and reasonably incurred by Indemnitee or on Indemnitee's behalf in connection with (a) each successfully resolved claim, issue or matter and (b) any claim, issue or matter related to any such successfully resolved claim, issue or matter. For purposes of this section, the termination of any claim, issue or matter in such a Proceeding by dismissal, with or without prejudice, shall be deemed to be a successful result as to such claim, issue or matter.

5. Indemnification for Expenses of a Witness. To the extent that Indemnitee is, by reason of his or her Corporate Status, a witness in any Proceeding to which Indemnitee is not a party, Indemnitee shall be indemnified to the extent permitted by applicable law against all Expenses actually and reasonably incurred by Indemnitee or on Indemnitee's behalf in connection therewith.

6. Additional Indemnification.

(a) Notwithstanding any limitation in Sections 2, 3 or 4, the Company shall indemnify Indemnitee to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law if Indemnitee is, or is threatened to be made, a party to or a participant in any Proceeding (including a Proceeding by or in the right of the Company to procure a judgment in its favor) against all Expenses, judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by Indemnitee or on his or her behalf in connection with the Proceeding or any claim, issue or matter therein.

(b) For purposes of Section 6(a), the meaning of the phrase "*to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law*" shall include, but not be limited to:

(i) the fullest extent permitted by the provision of the DGCL that authorizes or contemplates additional indemnification by agreement, or the corresponding provision of any amendment to or replacement of the DGCL; and

(ii)the fullest extent authorized or permitted by any amendments to or replacements of the DGCL adopted after the date of this Agreement that increase the extent to which a corporation may indemnify its officers and directors.

7. Exclusions. Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement, the Company shall not be obligated under this Agreement to make any indemnity in connection with any Proceeding (or any part of any Proceeding):

(a) for which payment has actually been made to or on behalf of Indemnitee under any statute, insurance policy, indemnity provision, vote or otherwise, except with respect to any excess beyond the amount paid;

(b) for an accounting or disgorgement of profits pursuant to Section 16(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or similar provisions of federal, state or local statutory law or common law, if Indemnitee is held liable therefor (including pursuant to any settlement arrangements);

(c) for any reimbursement of the Company by Indemnitee of any bonus or other incentive-based or equitybased compensation or of any profits realized by Indemnitee from the sale of securities of the Company, as required in each case under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (including any such reimbursements that arise from an accounting restatement of the Company pursuant to Section 304 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (the "*Sarbanes-Oxley Act*"), or the payment to the Company of profits arising from the purchase and sale by Indemnitee of securities in violation of Section 306 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act), if Indemnitee is held liable therefor (including pursuant to any settlement arrangements);

(d) initiated by Indemnitee, including any Proceeding (or any part of any Proceeding) initiated by Indemnitee against the Company or its directors, officers, employees, agents or other indemnitees, unless (i) the Company's board of directors authorized the Proceeding (or the relevant part of the Proceeding) prior to its initiation, (ii) the Company provides the indemnification, in its sole discretion, pursuant to the powers vested in the Company under applicable law, (iii) otherwise authorized in Section 12(d) or (iv) otherwise required by applicable law; or

(e) if prohibited by applicable law.

8. Advances of Expenses. The Company shall advance the Expenses incurred by Indemnitee in connection with any Proceeding, and such advancement shall be made as soon as reasonably practicable, but in any event no later than 30 days, after the receipt by the Company of a written statement or statements requesting such advances from time to time (which shall include invoices received by Indemnitee in connection with such Expenses but, in the case of invoices in connection with legal services, any references to legal work performed or to expenditure made that would cause Indemnitee to waive any privilege accorded by applicable law shall not be included with the invoice). Advances shall be unsecured and interest free and made without regard to Indemnitee's ability to repay such advances. Indemnitee hereby undertakes to repay any advance to the extent that it is ultimately determined that Indemnitee is not entitled to be indemnified by the Company. This Section 8 shall not apply to the extent advancement is prohibited by law and shall not apply to any Proceeding for which indemnity is not permitted under this Agreement, but shall apply to any Proceeding referenced in Section 7(b) or 7(c) prior to a determination that Indemnitee is not entitled to be indemnified by the Company.

9. Procedures for Notification and Defense of Claim.

(a) Indemnitee shall notify the Company in writing of any matter with respect to which Indemnitee intends to seek indemnification or advancement of Expenses as soon as reasonably practicable following the receipt by Indemnitee of notice thereof. The written notification to the Company shall include, in reasonable detail, a description of the nature of the Proceeding and the facts underlying the Proceeding. The

failure by Indemnitee to notify the Company will not relieve the Company from any liability which it may have to Indemnitee hereunder or otherwise than under this Agreement, and any delay in so notifying the Company shall not constitute a waiver by Indemnitee of any rights, except to the extent that such failure or delay materially prejudices the Company.

(b) If, at the time of the receipt of a notice of a Proceeding pursuant to the terms hereof, the Company has directors' and officers' liability insurance in effect, the Company shall give prompt notice of the commencement of the Proceeding to the insurers in accordance with the procedures set forth in the applicable policies. The Company shall thereafter take all commercially-reasonable action to cause such insurers to pay, on behalf of Indemnitee, all amounts payable as a result of such Proceeding in accordance with the terms of such policies.

(c) In the event the Company may be obligated to make any indemnity in connection with a Proceeding, the Company shall be entitled to assume the defense of such Proceeding with counsel approved by Indemnitee, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, upon the delivery to Indemnitee of written notice of its election to do so. After delivery of such notice, approval of such counsel by Indemnitee and the retention of such counsel by the Company, the Company will not be liable to Indemnitee for any fees or expenses of counsel subsequently incurred by Indemnitee with respect to the same Proceeding. Notwithstanding the Company's assumption of the defense of any such Proceeding, the Company shall be obligated to pay the

fees and expenses of Indemnitee's counsel to the extent (i) the employment of counsel by Indemnitee is authorized by the Company, (ii) counsel for the Company or Indemnitee shall have reasonably concluded that there is a conflict of interest between the Company and Indemnitee in the conduct of any such defense such that Indemnitee needs to be separately represented, (iii) the Company is not financially or legally able to perform its indemnification obligations or (iv) the Company shall not have retained, or shall not continue to retain, such counsel to defend such Proceeding. The Company shall have the right to conduct such defense as it sees fit in its sole discretion. Regardless of any provision in this Agreement, Indemnitee shall have the right to employ counsel in any Proceeding at Indemnitee's personal expense. The Company shall not be entitled, without the consent of Indemnitee, to assume the defense of any claim brought by or in the right of the Company.

(d) Indemnitee shall give the Company such information and cooperation in connection with the Proceeding as may be reasonably appropriate.

(e) The Company shall not be liable to indemnify Indemnitee for any settlement of any Proceeding (or any part thereof) without the Company's prior written consent, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

(f) The Company shall not settle any Proceeding (or any part thereof) without Indemnitee's prior written consent, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

10. Procedures upon Application for Indemnification.

(a) To obtain indemnification, Indemnitee shall submit to the Company a written request, including therein or therewith such documentation and information as is reasonably available to Indemnitee and as is reasonably necessary to determine whether and to what extent Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification following the final disposition of the Proceeding. The Company shall, as soon as reasonably practicable after receipt of such a request for indemnification, advise the board of directors that Indemnitee has requested indemnification. Any delay in providing the request will not relieve the Company from its obligations under this Agreement, except to the extent such failure is prejudicial.

(b) Upon written request by Indemnitee for indemnification pursuant to Section 10(a), a determination with respect to Indemnitee's entitlement thereto shall be made in the specific case (i) if a Change in Control shall have occurred, by Independent Counsel in a written opinion to the Company's board of directors, a copy of which shall be delivered to Indemnitee or (ii) if a Change in Control shall not have occurred,

(A) by a majority vote of the Disinterested Directors, even though less than a quorum of the Company's board of directors, (B) by a committee of Disinterested Directors designated by a majority vote of the Disinterested Directors, even though less than a quorum of the Company's board of directors, (C) if there are no such Disinterested Directors or, if such Disinterested Directors so direct, by Independent Counsel in a written opinion to the Company's board of directors, a copy of which shall be delivered to Indemnitee or (D) if so directed by the Company's board of directors, by the stockholders of the Company. If it is determined that Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification, payment to Indemnitee shall be made within ten days after such determination. Indemnitee shall cooperate with the person, persons or entity making the determination with respect to Indemnitee's entitlement to indemnification, including providing to such person, persons or entity upon reasonable advance request any documentation or information that is not privileged or otherwise protected from disclosure and that is reasonably available to Indemnitee and reasonably necessary to such determination. Any costs or expenses (including attorneys' fees and disbursements) reasonably incurred by Indemnitee in so cooperating with the person, persons or entity making such determination shall be borne by the Company, to the extent permitted by applicable law.

(c) In the event the determination of entitlement to indemnification is to be made by Independent Counsel pursuant to Section 10(b), the Independent Counsel shall be selected as provided in this Section 10(c). If a Change in Control shall not have occurred, the Independent Counsel shall be selected by the Company's board of directors, and the Company shall give written notice to Indemnitee advising him or her of

the identity of the Independent Counsel so selected. If a Change in Control shall have occurred, the Independent Counsel shall be selected by Indemnitee (unless Indemnitee shall request that such selection be made by the Company's board of directors, in which event the preceding sentence shall apply), and Indemnitee shall give written notice to the Company advising it of the identity of the Independent Counsel so selected. In either event, Indemnitee or the Company, as the case may be, may, within ten days after such written notice of selection shall have been given, deliver to the Company or to Indemnitee, as the case may be, a written objection to such selection; provided, however, that such objection may be asserted only on the ground that the Independent Counsel so selected does not meet the requirements of "Independent Counsel" as defined in Section 1 of this Agreement, and the objection shall set forth with particularity the factual basis of such assertion. Absent a proper and timely objection, the person so selected shall act as Independent Counsel. If such written objection is so made and substantiated, the Independent Counsel so selected may not serve as Independent Counsel unless and until such objection is withdrawn or a court has determined that such objection is without merit. If, within 20 days after the later of (i) submission by Indemnitee of a written request for indemnification pursuant to Section 10(a) hereof and (ii) the final disposition of the Proceeding, the parties have not agreed upon an Independent Counsel, either the Company or Indemnitee may petition a court of competent jurisdiction for resolution of any objection which shall have been made by the Company or Indemnitee to the other's selection of Independent Counsel and for the appointment as Independent Counsel of a person selected by the court or by such other person as the court shall designate, and the person with respect to whom all objections are so resolved or the person so appointed shall act as Independent Counsel under Section 10(b) hereof. Upon the due commencement of any judicial proceeding or arbitration pursuant to Section 12(a) of this Agreement, the Independent Counsel shall be discharged and relieved of any further responsibility in such capacity (subject to the applicable standards of professional conduct then prevailing).

(d) The Company agrees to pay the reasonable fees and expenses of any Independent Counsel and to fully indemnify such counsel against any and all Expenses, claims, liabilities and damages arising out of or relating to this Agreement or its engagement pursuant hereto.

11. Presumptions and Effect of Certain Proceedings.

(a) In making a determination with respect to entitlement to indemnification hereunder, the person, persons or entity making such determination shall, to the fullest extent not prohibited by law, presume that Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification under this Agreement if Indemnitee has submitted a request for indemnification in accordance with Section 10(a) of this Agreement, and the Company shall, to the fullest extent not prohibited by law, have the burden of proof to overcome that presumption in connection with the making by such person, persons or entity of any determination contrary to that presumption.

(b) The termination of any Proceeding or of any claim, issue or matter therein, by judgment, order, settlement or conviction, or upon a plea of *nolo contendere* or its equivalent, shall not (except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement) of itself adversely affect the right of Indemnitee to indemnification or create a presumption that Indemnitee did not act in good faith and in a manner which he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Company or, with respect to any criminal Proceeding, that Indemnitee had reasonable cause to believe that his or her conduct was unlawful.

(c) For purposes of any determination of good faith, Indemnitee shall be deemed to have acted in good faith to the extent Indemnitee relied in good faith on (i) the records or books of account of the Enterprise, including financial statements, (ii) information supplied to Indemnitee by the officers of the Enterprise in the course of their duties, (iii) the advice of legal counsel for the Enterprise or its board of directors or counsel selected by any committee of the board of directors or (iv) information or records given or reports made to the Enterprise or its board of directors or any committee of the board of directors. The provisions of this Section 11(c) shall not be deemed to be exclusive or to limit in any way the other circumstances in which Indemnitee may be deemed to have met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in this Agreement.

(d) Neither the knowledge, actions nor failure to act of any other director, officer, agent or employee of the Enterprise shall be imputed to Indemnitee for purposes of determining the right to indemnification under this Agreement.

12. Remedies of Indemnitee.

(a) Subject to Section 12(e), in the event that (i) a determination is made pursuant to Section 10 of this Agreement that Indemnitee is not entitled to indemnification under this Agreement,

(ii) advancement of Expenses is not timely made pursuant to Section 8 or 12(d) of this Agreement, (iii) no determination of entitlement to indemnification shall have been made pursuant to Section 10 of this Agreement within 90 days after the later of the receipt by the Company of the request for indemnification or the final disposition of the Proceeding, (iv) payment of indemnification pursuant to this Agreement is not made

(A) within ten days after a determination has been made that Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification or

(B) with respect to indemnification pursuant to Sections 4, 5 and 12(d) of this Agreement, within 30 days after receipt by the Company of a written request therefor, or (v) the Company or any other person or entity takes or threatens to take any action to declare this Agreement void or unenforceable, or institutes any litigation or other action or proceeding designed to deny, or to recover from, Indemnitee the benefits provided or intended to be

provided to Indemnitee hereunder, Indemnitee shall be entitled to an adjudication by a court of competent jurisdiction of his or her entitlement to such indemnification or advancement of Expenses. Indemnitee shall commence such proceeding seeking an adjudication within 180 days following the date on which Indemnitee first has the right to commence such proceeding pursuant to this Section 12(a); *provided, however*, that the foregoing clause shall not apply in respect of a proceeding brought by Indemnitee to enforce his or her rights under Section 4 of this Agreement. The Company shall not oppose Indemnitee's right to seek any such adjudication in accordance with this Agreement.

(b) Neither (i) the failure of the Company, its board of directors, any committee or subgroup of the board of directors, Independent Counsel or stockholders to have made a determination that indemnification of Indemnitee is proper in the circumstances because Indemnitee has met the applicable standard of conduct, nor (ii) an actual determination by the Company, its board of directors, any committee or subgroup of the board of directors, Independent Counsel or stockholders that Indemnitee has not met the applicable standard of conduct. In the event that a determination or create a presumption that Indemnitee has or has not met the applicable standard of conduct. In the event that a determination shall have been made pursuant to Section 10 of this Agreement that Indemnitee is not entitled to indemnification, any judicial proceeding commenced pursuant to this Section 12 shall be conducted in all respects as a *de novo* trial, on the merits, and Indemnitee shall not be prejudiced by reason of that adverse determination. In any judicial proceeding commenced pursuant to this Section 12, the Company shall, to the fullest extent not prohibited by law, have the burden of proving Indemnitee is not entitled to indemnification or advancement of Expenses, as the case may be.

(c) To the fullest extent not prohibited by law, the Company shall be precluded from asserting in any judicial proceeding commenced pursuant to this Section 12 that the procedures and presumptions of this Agreement are not valid, binding and enforceable and shall stipulate in any such court that the Company is bound by all the provisions of this Agreement. If a determination shall have been made pursuant to Section 10 of this Agreement that Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification, the Company shall be bound by such determination in any judicial proceeding commenced pursuant to this Section 12, absent (i) a misstatement by Indemnitee of a material fact, or an omission of a material fact necessary to make Indemnitee's statements not materially misleading, in connection with the request for indemnification, or (ii) a prohibition of such indemnification under applicable law.

(d) To the extent not prohibited by law, the Company shall indemnify Indemnitee against

all Expenses that are incurred by Indemnitee in connection with any action for indemnification or advancement of Expenses from the Company under this Agreement unless as a part of such action, the court of competent jurisdiction determines that each of the material assertions made by Indemnitee as a basis for such action were not made in good faith or were frivolousor to the extent Indemnitee is successful in such action, and, if requested by Indemnitee, shall (as soon as reasonably practicable, but in any event no later than 30 days, after receipt by the Company of a written request therefor) advance such Expenses to Indemnitee, subject to the provisions of Section 8.

(e) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, no determination as to entitlement to indemnification shall be required to be made prior to the final disposition of the Proceeding.

13.Contribution. To the fullest extent permissible under applicable law, if the indemnification provided for in this Agreement is unavailable to Indemnitee, the Company, in lieu of indemnifying Indemnitee, shall contribute to the amounts incurred by Indemnitee, whether for Expenses, judgments, fines or amounts paid or to be paid in settlement, in connection with any claim relating to an indemnifiable event under this

Agreement, in such proportion as is deemed fair and reasonable in light of all of the circumstances of such Proceeding in order to reflect (i) the relative benefits received by the Company and Indemnitee as a result of the events and transactions giving rise to such Proceeding; and (ii) the relative fault of Indemnitee and the Company (and its other directors, officers, employees and agents) in connection with such events and transactions.

14.Non-exclusivity. The rights of indemnification and to receive advancement of Expenses as provided by this Agreement shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which Indemnitee may at any time be entitled under applicable law, the Company's certificate of incorporation or bylaws, any agreement, a vote of stockholders or a resolution of directors, or otherwise. To the extent that a change in Delaware law, whether by statute or judicial decision, permits greater indemnification or advancement of Expenses than would be afforded currently under the Company's certificate of incorporation and bylaws and this Agreement, it is the intent of the parties hereto that Indemnitee shall enjoy by this Agreement the greater benefits so afforded by such change, subject to the restrictions expressly set forth herein or therein. Except as expressly set forth herein, no right or remedy herein conferred is intended to be exclusive of any other right or remedy, and every other right and remedy shall be cumulative and in addition to every other right and remedy given hereunder or now or hereafter existing at law or in equity or otherwise. Except as expressly set forth herein, the assertion or employment of any right or remedy hereunder, or otherwise, shall not prevent the concurrent assertion or employment of any other right or remedy.

15.**Primary Responsibility.** The Company acknowledges that Indemnitee has or may have certain rights to indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by other entities and/or organizations (collectively, the "*Secondary Indemnitors*"). The Company hereby agrees (i) that it is the indemnitor of first resort (i.e., its obligations to Indemnitee are primary and any obligation of the Secondary Indemnitors to advance Expenses or to provide indemnification for the same Expenses or liabilities incurred by Indemnitee in connection with a Proceeding are secondary), (ii) that it shall be required to advance the full amount of Expenses incurred by Indemnitee and shall be liable for the full amount of all Expenses, judgments, penalties, fines and amounts paid in settlement to the extent legally permitted and as required by the terms of this Agreement and the certificate of incorporation or bylaws of the Company (or any other agreement between the Company and Indemnitee), without regard to any rights Indemnitee may have against the Secondary Indemnitors, and (iii) that, to the extent not in contravention of any insurance policy or policies providing liability or other insurance for the Company or any director, trustee, general partner, managing member, officer, employee, agent or fiduciary of the Company or any other Enterprise, it irrevocably waives, relinquishes and releases the Secondary Indemnitors from any and all claims against the Secondary Indemnitors for contribution, subrogation or any other recovery of any kind in respect thereof. The Company further agrees that no advancement or payment by the Secondary Indemnitors on behalf of Indemnitee with respect to any claim for which indemnification is required under the terms of this Agreement shall affect the foregoing and the Secondary Indemnitors shall have

a right of contribution and/or be subrogated to the extent of such advancement or payment to all of the rights of recovery of Indemnitee against the Company. The Company and Indemnitee agree that the Secondary Indemnitors are express third party beneficiaries of the terms of this Section 15.

16.No Duplication of Payments. The Company shall not be liable under this Agreement to make any payment of amounts otherwise indemnifiable hereunder (or for which advancement is provided hereunder) if and to the extent that Indemnitee has otherwise actually received payment for such amounts under any insurance policy, contract, agreement or otherwise.

17.**Insurance.** The Company shall, from time to time, make the good faith determination whether or not it is practicable for the Company to obtain and maintain a policy or policies of insurance with reputable

insurance companies providing the officers and directors of the Company with coverage for losses from wrongful acts, or to ensure the Company's performance of its indemnification obligations under this Agreement. Among other considerations, the Company will weigh the costs of obtaining such insurance coverage against the protection afforded by such coverage. In all policies of director and officer liability insurance, Indemnitee shall be named as an insured in such a manner as to provide Indemnitee the same rights and benefits as are accorded to the most favorably insured of the Company's directors, if Indemnitee is a director; or of the Company's officers, if Indemnitee is not a director of the Company but is an officer. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company shall have no obligation to obtain or maintain such insurance if the Company determines in good faith that such insurance is not reasonably available, if the premium costs for such insurance are disproportionate to the amount of coverage provided, if the coverage provided by such insurance is limited by exclusions so as to provide an insufficient benefit, or if Indemnitee is covered by similar insurance maintained by a subsidiary or parent of the Company.

18.**Subrogation.** In the event of any payment under this Agreement, the Company shall be subrogated to the extent of such payment to all of the rights of recovery of Indemnitee, who shall execute all papers required and take all action necessary to secure such rights, including execution of such documents as are necessary to enable the Company to bring suit to enforce such rights.

19.Services to the Company. Indemnitee agrees to serve as a director or officer of the Company or, at the request of the Company, as a director, trustee, general partner, managing member, officer, employee, agent or fiduciary of another Enterprise, for so long as Indemnitee is duly elected or appointed or until Indemnitee tenders his or her resignation or is removed from such position. Indemnitee may at any time and for any reason resign from such position (subject to any other contractual obligation or any obligation imposed by operation of law), in which event the Company shall have no obligation under this Agreement to continue Indemnitee in such position. This Agreement shall not be deemed an employment contract between the Company (or any of its subsidiaries or any Enterprise) and Indemnitee may be discharged at any time for any reason, with or without cause, with or without notice, except as may be otherwise expressly provided in any executed, written employment contract between Indemnitee and the Company (or any of its subsidiaries or, with respect to service as a director or officer of the Company, the Company's certificate of incorporation or bylaws or the DGCL. No such document shall be subject to any oral modification thereof.

20.Successors. This Agreement shall be binding upon the Company and its successors and assigns, including any direct or indirect successor by purchase, merger, consolidation or otherwise to all or substantially all of the business or assets of the Company, and shall inure to the benefit of Indemnitee and Indemnitee's heirs, executors and administrators. The Company shall require and cause any successor (whether direct or indirect by purchase, merger, consolidation or otherwise) to all or substantially all of the business or assets of the Company, by written agreement, expressly to assume and agree to perform this Agreement in the same manner and to the same extent that the Company would be required to perform if no such succession had taken place.

21. **Severability.** Nothing in this Agreement is intended to require or shall be construed as requiring the Company to do or fail to do any act in violation of applicable law. The Company's inability, pursuant to court order or other applicable law, to perform its obligations under this Agreement shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement. If any provision or provisions of this Agreement shall be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable for any reason whatsoever: (i) the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Agreement (including without limitation, each portion of any section of this Agreement containing any

such provision held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, that is not itself invalid, illegal or unenforceable) shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby and shall remain enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by law; (ii) such provision or provisions shall be deemed reformed to the extent necessary to conform to applicable law and to give the maximum effect to the intent of the parties hereto; and (iii) to the fullest extent possible, the provisions of this Agreement (including, without limitation, each portion of any section of this Agreement containing any such provision held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, that is not itself invalid, illegal or unenforceable) shall be construed so as to give effect to the intent manifested thereby.

22.Enforcement. The Company expressly confirms and agrees that it has entered into this Agreement and assumed the obligations imposed on it hereby in order to induce Indemnitee to serve as a director or officer of the Company, and the Company acknowledges that Indemnitee is relying upon this Agreement in serving as a director or officer of the Company.

23.Entire Agreement. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior agreements and understandings, oral, written and implied, between the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof; *provided, however*, that this Agreement is a supplement to and in furtherance of the Company's certificate of incorporation and bylaws and applicable law.

24.**Modification and Waiver.** No supplement, modification or amendment to this Agreement shall be binding unless executed in writing by the parties hereto. No amendment, alteration or repeal of this Agreement shall adversely affect any right of Indemnitee under this Agreement in respect of any action taken or omitted by such Indemnitee in his or her Corporate Status prior to such amendment, alteration or repeal. No waiver of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall constitute or be deemed a waiver of any other provision of this Agreement nor shall any waiver constitute a continuing waiver.

25.Notices. All notices and other communications required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing and shall be mailed by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, sent by facsimile or electronic mail or otherwise delivered by hand, messenger or courier service addressed:

(a) if to Indemnitee, to Indemnitee's address, facsimile number or electronic mail address as shown on the signature page of this Agreement or in the Company's records, as may be updated in accordance with the provisions hereof; or

(b) if to the Company, to the attention of the Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer of the Company at 2 Tower Place, Suite 2000, South San Francisco, CA 94080, or at such other current address as the Company shall have furnished to Indemnitee.

Each such notice or other communication shall for all purposes of this Agreement be treated as effective or having been given (i) if delivered by hand, messenger or courier service, when delivered (or if sent *via* a nationally-recognized overnight courier service, freight prepaid, specifying next-business-day delivery, one business day after deposit with the courier), or (ii) if sent *via* mail, at the earlier of its receipt or three days after the same has been deposited in a regularly-maintained receptacle for the deposit of the United States mail, addressed and mailed as aforesaid, or (iii) if sent *via* facsimile, upon confirmation of facsimile transfer or, if sent *via* electronic mail, upon confirmation of delivery when directed to the relevant electronic mail address, if

sent during normal business hours of the recipient, or if not sent during normal business hours of the recipient, then on the recipient's next business day.

26. Applicable Law and Consent to Jurisdiction. This Agreement and the legal relations among the parties shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware, without regard to its conflict of laws rules. The Company and Indemnitee hereby irrevocably and unconditionally (i) agree that any action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with this Agreement shall be brought only in the Delaware Court of Chancery, and not in any other state or federal court in the United States of America or any court in any other country, (ii) consent to submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Delaware Court of Chancery for purposes of any action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, (iii) appoint, to the extent such party is not otherwise subject to service of process in the State of Delaware, The Corporation Trust Company, Wilmington, Delaware as its agent in the State of Delaware as such party's agent for acceptance of legal process in connection with any such action or proceeding against such party with the same legal force and validity as if served upon such party personally within the State of Delaware,

(iv) waive any objection to the laying of venue of any such action or proceeding in the Delaware Court of Chancery, and (v) waive, and agree not to plead or to make, any claim that any such action or proceeding brought in the Delaware Court of Chancery has been brought in an improper or inconvenient forum.

27.**Counterparts.** This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall for all purposes be deemed to be an original but all of which together shall constitute one and the same Agreement. This Agreement may also be executed and delivered by facsimile signature and in counterparts, each of which shall for all purposes be deemed to be an original but all of which together shall constitute one such counterpart signed by the party against whom enforceability is sought needs to be produced to evidence the existence of this Agreement.

28. **Captions.** The headings of the paragraphs of this Agreement are inserted for convenience only and shall not be deemed to constitute part of this Agreement or to affect the construction thereof.

(signature page follows)

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement as of the date first written above.

STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC.

Signature of Authorized Signatory

Print Name

Title

Address: 2 Tower Place, Suite 2000 South San Francisco, CA 94080

AGREED TO AND ACCEPTED:

INDEMNITEE:

Signature

Print Name

Title

Address:

STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC.

Outside Director Equity Compensation Policy

(as amended and restated effective August 9, 2022)

Standard BioTools Inc. (the "**Company**") believes that the granting of equity compensation represents a powerful tool to attract, retain and reward members of its board of directors who are not Employees ("**Outside Directors**") and to align the interests of our Outside Directors with those of our stockholders. This Outside Director Equity Compensation Policy (the "**Policy**") is intended to formalize the Company's policy regarding grants of equity compensation to its Outside Directors. Unless otherwise defined herein, capitalized terms used in this Policy have the meanings given such terms in the Company's 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (the "**Plan**").

This amended and restated Policy will be effective as of August 9, 2022 (the "**Effective Date**"). Outside Directors will be entitled to receive all types of Awards (except Incentive Stock Options) under the Plan, including discretionary Awards not covered under this Policy. All grants of Awards to Outside Directors pursuant to Sections (c) and (d) of this Policy will be automatic and nondiscretionary, except as otherwise provided herein, and will be made in accordance with the following provisions:

(a) <u>Type of Option</u>. Options granted pursuant to this Policy will be Nonstatutory Stock Options and, except as otherwise provided herein, will be subject to the other terms and conditions of the Plan.

(b) <u>No Discretion</u>. No person will have any discretion to select which Outside Directors will be granted Awards under this Policy or to determine the number of Shares to be covered by such Awards (except as provided in Section (e) below and Section 13 of the Plan).

(c) <u>Initial Award</u>. Each person who first becomes an Outside Director following the Effective Date automatically will be granted the number of Restricted Stock Units having a Value of \$148,500, rounded to the nearest whole share (the "**Initial Award**") on the date on which such person first becomes an Outside Director following the Effective Date, whether through election by the stockholders of the Company or appointment by the Board to fill a vacancy; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that a Director who is an Employee (an "**Inside Director**") who ceases to be an Inside Director, but who remains a Director, will not receive an Initial Award.

(d) <u>Annual Award</u>. Each Outside Director automatically will be granted (i) an Option having a Value of \$57,500, rounded to the nearest whole share (the "**Annual Option Award**") and (ii) the number of Restricted Stock Units having a Value of \$57,500, rounded to the nearest whole share (the "**Annual RSU Award**," and collectively, the "**Annual Award**") on the date of each annual meeting of the stockholders of the Company; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that a Director who receives an Initial Award at any annual meeting of stockholders will not also receive an Annual Award on that date.

- (e) <u>Terms</u>. The terms of each Award granted pursuant to this Policy will be as follows:
 - (i) The term of each Option granted in accordance with the Policy will be ten (10) years.

(ii) The exercise price per Share of each Option granted pursuant to this Policy will equal 100% of the Fair Market Value per share of the Common Stock on the date of grant.

(iii) Subject to Section 13 of the Plan, the Initial Award will vest as to 25% of the total number of Shares subject thereto on each anniversary of the date of grant, provided that the Outside Director continues to serve as a Director through each such date.

(iv) Subject to Section 13 of the Plan, the Annual Option Award will vest and become exercisable as to 1/12 of the Shares subject to the Annual Option Award each month after the date of grant, provided that the Outside Director continues to serve as a Director through each such date.

(v) Subject to Section 13 of the Plan, the Annual RSU Award will fully vest on the earlier to occur of: (i) one day prior to the date of the Company's next annual meeting of stockholders held after the date of grant or (ii) the anniversary of the date of grant, in each case, provided that the Outside Director continues to serve as a Director through the vesting date.

(vi) For purposes of this Policy, "Value" means (i) with respect to an Option, the grant date fair value (as determined in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles and as reflected in the Company's financial statements); and (ii) with respect to an RSU Award, the applicable dollar amount divided by average of the closing trading price of a Share for the 30-trading day period ending on the trading day prior to the date of grant.

(f) <u>Revisions</u>. The Administrator in its discretion may change and otherwise revise the terms of Awards granted under this Policy, including, without limitation, the number or value of Shares therefor and the exercise prices thereof, for Awards granted on or after the date the Administrator determines to make any such change or revision.

(g) <u>Adjustments</u>. In the event that any dividend or other distribution (whether in the form of cash, Shares, other securities, or other property), recapitalization, share split, reverse share split, reorganization, merger, consolidation, split-up, spin-off, combination, repurchase, or exchange of Shares or other securities of the Company, or other change in the corporate structure of the Company affecting the Shares occurs, the Administrator, in order to prevent diminution or enlargement of the benefits or potential benefits intended to be made available under the Policy, will adjust the number of Shares issuable pursuant to Initial Awards and Annual Awards to be granted under Sections (c) and (d) of the Policy.

(h) <u>Change in Control</u>. In the event of a Change in Control, with respect to Awards granted to Outside Directors, the Participant will fully vest in and have the right to exercise Options and/or Stock Appreciation Rights as to all of the Shares underlying such Awards, including those Shares which would not otherwise be vested or exercisable, all restrictions on Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units will lapse, and, with respect to Performance Units and Performance Shares, all performance goals or other vesting criteria will be deemed achieved at one hundred percent (100%) of target levels and all other terms and conditions met.

* * *

SUBSIDIARIES OF STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC.

Subsidiaries of Standard BioTools Inc. (Delaware):

SB Sciences Inc. (Delaware) Standard BioTools (Shanghai) Instrument Technology Company Limited (China) Standard BioTools K.K. (Japan) Standard BioTools Europe B.V. (Netherlands) Standard BioTools Singapore Pte. Ltd. (Singapore) SomaLogic, Inc. (Delaware)

Subsidiaries of Standard BioTools Europe B.V. (Netherlands):

Standard BioTools France SARL (France) Standard BioTools GmbH (Germany) Standard BioTools Italy S.r.l. (Italy) Standard BioTools UK Limited (United Kingdom)

Subsidiaries of SB Sciences Inc. (Delaware):

Standard BioTools Canada Inc. (Ontario, Canada)

Subsidiaries of SomaLogic, Inc. (Delaware):

SomaLogic Operating Co., Inc. (Delaware) SomaLogic Limited (United Kingdom) Panther Merger Subsidiary II, LLC (Delaware) SomaLogic Singapore PTE. LTD. (Singapore)

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statements on Form S-3 (Nos. 333-276628, 333-276626, 333-265010), Form S-8 (Nos. 333-264086, 333-256617, 333-172206, 333-180363, 333-187204, 333-202325, 333-209904, 333-215555, 333-219667, 333-222561, 333-229214, 333-232441, 333-239810, 333-272753, 333-276625, 333-276620) and Form S-8/S-3 (No.333-194084) of Standard BioTools Inc. of our report dated February 28, 2024 relating to the financial statements, which appears in this Form 10-K.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

San Jose, California March 1, 2024

CERTIFICATION OF THE PRESIDENT AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT RULES 13a-14(a) AND 15d-14(a), AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Michael Egholm, Ph.D., certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Standard BioTools Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 1, 2024

By: /s/ Michael Egholm, Ph.D.

Michael Egholm, Ph.D. President and Chief Executive Officer

CERTIFICATION OF THE CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT RULES 13a-14(a) AND 15d-14(a), AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Jeffrey Black, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Standard BioTools Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 1, 2024

By: /s/ Jeffrey Black

Jeffrey Black Chief Financial Officer

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Michael Egholm, Ph.D., the chief executive officer of Standard BioTools Inc. (the "Company"), certify for the purposes of 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to the best of my knowledge,

- 1. the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023 (the "Report"), fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- 2. the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: March 1, 2024

By: /s/ Michael Egholm, Ph.D.

Michael Egholm, Ph.D. President and Chief Executive Officer

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Jeffrey Black, the chief financial officer of Standard BioTools Inc. (the "Company"), certify for the purposes of 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to the best of my knowledge,

- 1. the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023 (the "Report"), fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- 2. the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: March 1, 2024

By: /s/ Jeffrey Black

Jeffrey Black Chief Financial Officer

STANDARD BIOTOOLS INC.

CLAWBACK POLICY

I. Introduction

The Board of Directors (the "**Board**") of Standard BioTools Inc.(the "**Company**") believes that it is in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders to create and maintain a culture that emphasizes integrity and accountability and that reinforces the Company's pay-for-performance compensation philosophy. The Board has therefore adopted this policy which provides for the recoupment of certain executive compensation in the event of an accounting restatement resulting from material noncompliance with financial reporting requirements under the federal securities laws (the "Policy"). This Policy is designed to comply with Section 10D of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") and final rules and amendments adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") to implement the aforementioned legislation.

II. Administration

This Policy shall be administered by the Board or, if so designated by the Board, the Compensation Committee of the Board, in which case references herein to the Board shall be deemed references to the Compensation Committee. Any determinations made by the Board shall be final and binding on all affected individuals.

III. Covered Executives

This Policy applies to the Company's current and former executive officers, as determined by the Board in accordance with the requirements of Section 10D of the Exchange Act and any applicable rules or standards adopted by the SEC and any national securities exchange on which the Company's securities are listed, and such other employees who may from time to time be deemed subject to the Policy by the Board ("**Covered Executives**").

IV. Incentive-Based Compensation

For purposes of this Policy, incentive-based compensation ("Incentive-Based Compensation") includes any compensation that is granted, earned, or vested based wholly or in part upon the attainment of any financial reporting measures that are determined and presented in accordance with the accounting principles ("GAAP Measures") used in preparing the Company's financial statements and any measures derived wholly or in part from such measures, as well as non-GAAP Measures, stock price, and total shareholder return (collectively, "Financial Reporting Measures"); however, it does not include: (i) base salaries; (ii) discretionary cash bonuses; (iii) awards (either cash or equity) that are solely based upon subjective, strategic or operational standards or standards unrelated to Financial Reporting Measures, and (iv) equity awards that vest solely on completion of a specified employment period or without any performance condition. Incentive-Based Compensation is considered received in the fiscal period during which the applicable reporting measure is attained, even if the payment or grant of such award occurs after the end of that period. If an award is subject to both time-based and performance-based vesting conditions, the award is considered received upon satisfaction of the performance-based conditions, even if such an award continues to be subject to the time-based vesting conditions.

For the purposes of this Policy, Incentive-Based Compensation may include, among other things, any of the following:

- Annual bonuses and other short- and long-term cash incentives.
- Stock options.
- Stock appreciation rights.
- Restricted stock or restricted stock units.
- Performance shares or performance units.

For purposes of this Policy, Financial Reporting Measures may include, among other things, any of the following:

• Company stock price.

- Total shareholder return.
- Revenues.
- Net income.
- Earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, and amortization (EBITDA).
- Funds from operations.
- Liquidity measures such as working capital or operating cash flow.
- Return measures such as return on invested capital or return on assets.
- Earnings measures such as earnings per share.

V. Recoupment; Accounting Restatement

In the event the Company is required to prepare an accounting restatement of its financial statements due to the Company's material noncompliance with any financial reporting requirement under U.S. securities laws, including any required accounting restatement to correct an error in previously issued financial statements that (i) is material to the previously issued financial statements or (ii) is not material to previously issued financial statements or left uncorrected in the current period, the Board will require reimbursement or forfeiture of any excess Incentive-Based Compensation received by any Covered Executive during the three completed fiscal years immediately preceding the date on which the Company is required to prepare the accounting restatement (the "Look-Back Period"). For the purposes of this Policy, the date on which the Company is required to prepare an accounting restatement is the earlier of (i) the date the Board concludes or reasonably should have concluded that the Company is required to prepare a restatement to correct a material error, and (ii) the date a court, regulator, or other legally authorized body directs the Company to restate its previously issued financial statements to correct a material error. The Company's obligation to recover erroneously awarded compensation is not dependent on if or when the restated financial statements are filed.

Recovery of the Incentive-Based Compensation is only required when the excess award is received by a Covered Executive (i) after the beginning of their service as a Covered Executive, (ii) who served as an executive officer at any time during the performance period for that Incentive-Based Compensation, (iii) while the Company has a class of securities listed on a national securities exchange or a national securities association, and (iv) during the Look-Back Period immediately preceding the date on which the Company is required to prepare an accounting restatement.

VI. Excess Incentive Compensation: Amount Subject to Recovery

The amount of Incentive-Based Compensation subject to recovery is the amount the Covered Executive received in excess of the amount of Incentive-Based Compensation that would have been paid to the Covered Executive had it been based on the restated financial statements, as determined by the Board. The amount subject to recovery will be calculated on a pre-tax basis.

For Incentive-Based Compensation received as cash awards, the erroneously awarded compensation is the difference between the amount of the cash award that was received (whether payable in a lump sum or over time) and the amount that should have been received applying the restated Financial Reporting Measure. For cash awards paid from bonus pools, the erroneously awarded Incentive-Based Compensation is the pro rata portion of any deficiency that results from the aggregate bonus pool that is reduced based on applying the restated Financial Reporting Measure.

For Incentive-Based Compensation received as equity awards that are still held at the time of recovery, the amount subject to recovery is the number of shares or other equity awards received or vested in excess of the number that should have been received or vested applying the restated Financial Reporting Measure. If the equity award has been exercised, but the underlying shares have not been sold, the erroneously awarded compensation is the number of shares underlying the award.

In instances where the Company is not able to determine the amount of erroneously awarded Incentive-Based Compensation directly from the information in the accounting restatement, the amount will be based on the Company's reasonable estimate of the effect of the accounting restatement on the applicable measure. In such instances, the Company will maintain documentation of the determination of that reasonable estimate.

VII. Method of Recoupment

The Board will determine, in its sole discretion, subject to applicable law, the method for recouping Incentive-Based Compensation hereunder, which may include, without limitation:



- requiring reimbursement of cash Incentive-Based Compensation previously paid;
- seeking recovery of any gain realized on the vesting, exercise, settlement, sale, transfer, or other disposition of any equity-based awards;
- offsetting the recouped amount from any compensation otherwise owed by the Company to the Covered Executive;
- · cancelling outstanding vested or unvested equity awards; and/or
- taking any other remedial and recovery action permitted by law, as determined by the Board.

VIII. No Indemnification; Successors

The Company shall not indemnify any Covered Executives against the loss of any incorrectly awarded Incentive-Based Compensation. This Policy shall be binding and enforceable against all Covered Executives and their beneficiaries, heirs, executors, administrators or other legal representatives.

IX. Exception to Enforcement

The Board shall recover any excess Incentive-Based Compensation in accordance with this Policy unless such recovery would be impracticable, as determined by the Board in accordance with Rule 10D-1 of the Exchange Act and any applicable rules or standards adopted by the SEC and the listing standards of any national securities exchange on which the Company's securities are listed.

X. Interpretation

The Board is authorized to interpret and construe this Policy and to make all determinations necessary, appropriate, or advisable for the administration of this Policy. It is intended that this Policy be interpreted in a manner that is consistent with the requirements of Section 10D of the Exchange Act and any applicable rules or standards adopted by the SEC and any national securities exchange on which the Company's securities are listed.

XI. Effective Date

This Policy shall be effective as of the date it is adopted by the Board (the "Effective Date") and shall apply to Incentive-Based Compensation that is received by a Covered Executive on or after October 2, 2023, as determined by the Board in accordance with applicable rules or standards adopted by the SEC and the listing standards of any national securities exchange on which the Company's securities are listed.

XII. Amendment; Termination

The Board may amend this Policy from time to time in its discretion and shall amend this Policy as it deems necessary to comply with any rules or standards adopted by the SEC and the listing standards of any national securities exchange on which the Company's securities are listed. The Board may terminate this Policy at any time.

XIII. Other Recoupment Rights

Any right of recoupment under this Policy is in addition to, and not in lieu of, any other remedies or rights of recoupment that may be available to the Company pursuant to the terms of any similar policy in any employment agreement, equity award agreement, or similar agreement and any other legal remedies available to the Company.